# **ARSHIYA LIMITED**

## CIN: L93000MH1981PLC024747 Reg Off: 302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai - 400018 T: +91 22 42305500/02 F: +91 22 4230 5555 E-mail: info@arshiyalimited.com I www.arshiyalimited.com

# NOTICE TO THE SECURED CREDITORS

## MEETING OF THE SECURED CREDITORS (INCLUDING DEBENTURE HOLDERS) OF ARSHIYA LIMITED CONVEY PURSUANT TO THE ORDER DATED 26<sup>th</sup> DAY OF FEBRUARY, 2021 PASSED BY THE HON'BLE NATIONAL COMPANY LAW TRIBUNAL, MUMBAI BENCH

# **MEETING OF SECURED CREDITORS (INCLUDING DEBENTURE HOLDERS):**

Day	Saturday
Date	20 <sup>th</sup> Day of March, 2021
Time	11.00 AM (1100 Hours)
Venue	302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F- Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400018, Maharashtra

#### **INDEX:**

Sr. No	Contents	Page No.				
1.	Notice convening meeting of the Secured (including debenture holders) of Arshiya Limited (' <b>the</b> <b>Company' or 'Demerged Company'</b> ) pursuant to the Order dated 26 <sup>th</sup> February, 2021 passed by the Hon'ble National Company Law Tribunal, Mumbai Bench ('the Tribunal')					
2.	Explanatory Statement under Sections 230 (3), 232 (1) and (2) and 102 of the Companies Act, 2013 read with Rule 6 of the Companies (Compromises, Arrangements and Amalgamations) Rules, 2016 and other applicable provisions of the Companies Act, 2013	06				
3.	ANNEXURE A	15				
	Composite Scheme of Arrangement between Arshiya Limited And Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited and their respective shareholders and creditors ("Scheme") under Sections 230 to 232 read with Section 66 and other applicable provisions of the Companies Act, 2013, as filed before the Tribunal.					
4.	ANNEXURE B-I	29				
	Copy of No Observation letter dated 12th Day of July, 2019 from BSE Limited to Arshiya Limited.					
5.	ANNEXURE B-II	32				
	Copy of Observation letter dated 15th Day of July, 2019 from National Stock Exchange of India Limited (NSE) to Arshiya Limited.					
6.	ANNEXURE-C	34				
	Complaints Report dated 17th Day of November, 2018 and 14th Day of May, 2019 submitted by Arshiya Limited to BSE Limited and the National Stock Exchange of India Limited, respectively.					
7.	ANNEXURE-D	38				
	Copy of Compliance Report of Arshiya Limited.					
8.	ANNEXURE-EI	40				
	Copy of report adopted by the Board of Directors of the Demerged/ Transferor Company explaining effect of the Scheme on equity shareholders, key managerial personnel, promoters and non-promoter shareholders.					

Sr. No	Contents	Page No.
9.	ANNEXURE-EII Copy of report adopted by the Board of Directors of the Resulting Company explaining effect of the Scheme on equity shareholders, key managerial personnel, promoters and non-promoter shareholders.	42
10.	ANNEXURE-F Copy of the Share Entitlement Ratio Report obtained from ZADN & Associates Chartered Accountants, dated May 24, 2018.	44
11.	ANNEXURE-G Statutory Auditor's certificate in respect of the accounting treatment proposed in the Scheme.	55
12.	ANNEXURE-H Copy of Fairness Opinion from Merchant Banker.	57
13.	ANNEXURE-I-I Audited Financial Statements of Accounts for the year ended 31st March, 2019 (Standalone & Consolidated) of Demerged Company.	62
14.	ANNEXURE-I-II Audited Financial Statements of Accounts for the year ended 31st March, 2019 of Resulting Company.	154
15.	ANNEXURE-J Order of the NCLT pursuant to which the meeting is to be convened.	193
16.	ANNEXURE-K The applicable information of Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited in the format specified for abridged prospectus as provided in Part D of Schedule VIII of the Securities and Exchange Board of India (Issue of Capital and Disclosure Requirements) Regulation, 2018	196
17.	ANNEXURE- L Dissected Financials (List of Assets and Liabilities of Demerged Company which will be transfer to the Resulting Company).	203
18.	ANNEXURE-M Pre – Scheme and proposed Post-Scheme shareholding pattern of Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited (the Resulting Company).	205
19.	Form of Proxy	213
20.	Attendance Slip	215
21.	Ballot Paper	
22.	Route Map for the Venue of the Meeting	218

#### FORM NO. CAA. 2

#### [Pursuant to Section 230 (3) and rule 6 and 7)] BEFORE THE NATIONAL COMPANY LAW TRIBUNAL, MUMBAI BENCH C.A. (CAA)/2926/MB/2019

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES ACT, 2013; AND

IN THE MATTER OF SCHEME OF ARRANGEMENT PURSUANT TO SECTION 230 TO 232 READ WITH SECTION 66 AND SECTION 52 AND OTHER APPLICABLE PROVISIONS OF THE COMPANIES ACT, 2013 AND IN THE MATTER OF COMPOSITE SCHEME OF ARRANGEMENT BETWEEN ARSHIYA LIMITED AND ARSHIYA RAIL INFRASTRUCTURE LIMITED AND THEIR RESPECTIVE SHAREHOLDERS AND CREDITORS.

**Arshiya Limited**, a Company incorporated under the provisions of Companies Act, 1956 and having its registered office at 302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400018 Maharashtra, India.

#### --First Applicant Company/ Demerged Company

NOTICE GIVEN PURSUANT TO THE ORDER DATED 26<sup>th</sup> FEBRUARY, 2021 OF THE NATIONAL COMPANY LAW TRIBUNAL, MUMBAI BENCH

To,

#### The all the Secured Creditors (Including Debenture Holders) of Arshiya Limited ("Demerged Company")

**TAKE NOTICE** that by an order dated 26<sup>th</sup> February, 2021 ("Order"), the Mumbai Bench of the National Company Law Tribunal has directed a meeting to be held of the of secured creditors (Including Debenture Holders) of Arshiya Limited ("Demerged Company") for the purpose of considering, and if thought fit, approving with or without modification, the arrangement proposed to be made between the Arshiya Limited ("Demerged Company") and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ("Resulting Company") and their respective shareholders and creditors ("Scheme") under Sections 230 to 232 read with Section 66 of the Companies Act, 2013.

In pursuance of the Order and as directed therein, further notice is hereby given that a meeting of the Secured Creditors (Including Debenture Holders) of the said company will be held at 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F- Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400018, Maharashtra on Saturday, the 20<sup>th</sup> March, 2021 at 11:00 A.M at which time and place the said Secured Creditors (Including Debenture Holders) are requested to attend.

At the meeting, following resolution will be considered and if thought fit, be passed, with or without modification(s):

"RESOLVED THAT pursuant to the provisions of Sections 230 to 232 read with Section 66 and other applicable provisions, if any, of the Companies Act, 2013, applicable rules and regulations made thereunder (including any statutory modification(s) or re-enactment(s) thereof for the time being in force), the Securities and Exchange Board of India's Circular No. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/21 dated March 10, 2017 (as amended from time to time), the Securities and Exchange Board of India (Listing Obligations and Disclosure Requirements) Regulations, 2015 (as may be amended from time to time), No objection letter / observation letters dated 15th Day of July, 2019 and 12th Day of July, 2019 issued by the National Stock Exchange of India Limited and the BSE Limited, respectively, relevant provisions of the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Company, and subject to sanction/approval(s) of National Company Law Tribunal ("NCLT"), and such other approvals, sanctions and permissions of other regulatory or government bodies /tribunals or institutions as may be applicable, and subject to such conditions and modification(s) as may be prescribed or imposed by NCLT or by any regulatory or other authorities, while granting such consents, approvals and permissions, which may be agreed to by the Board of Directors of the Company/Demerged Company (hereinafter referred to as the "Board"), the Composite Scheme of Arrangement between Arshiya Limited

("Demerged Company") and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ("Resulting Company")(presently wholly owned subsidiary company of the Demerged Company) and their respective shareholders and creditors ("Scheme"), which provides for the demerger of the "Domestic Business Undertaking" (as defined in the Scheme) and transfer and vesting thereof into the Resulting Company, a copy of which is enclosed with this notice and placed before this meeting and initialled by the Chairperson or the Alternate Chairperson of the meeting, as the case may be, for the purpose of identification, be and is hereby approved.

**RESOLVED FURTHER THAT** the Board be and is hereby authorized to do all such acts, deeds, matters and things, as it may, in its absolute discretion deem requisite, desirable, appropriate or necessary to give effect to this resolution and effectively implement the Scheme and to accept such modifications, amendments, limitations and/or conditions, if any, which may be required and/or imposed by NCLT while sanctioning the Scheme or by any authorities under law, including passing of such accounting entries and/or making such adjustments in the books of accounts as considered necessary in giving effect to the Scheme, as the Board may deem fit and proper, and to settle any question, difficulty or doubt that may arise in respect of aforesaid without being required to seek any further consent or approval of the equity shareholders of Company or otherwise to the end and intent that they shall be deemed to have given their approval thereto expressly by the authority of this resolution."

**TAKE FURTHER NOTICE** that in compliance with the provisions of Section 230-232 of the Companies Act, 2013, the Demerged Company has provided the facility of voting by ballot/polling paper at the venue of the meeting to be held on Saturday, 20<sup>th</sup> March, 2021.

NCLT has appointed Mr. Ajay Shankarlal Mittal, Managing Director of the Demerged Company as the Chairperson and failing him, Mr. Ashishkumar Bairagra, Independent Director of the Demerged Company as the Alternate Chairperson of the said Meeting, including for any adjournment or adjournments thereof.

Copies of the Scheme and of the Explanatory Statement, under Sections 230, 232 and 102 of the Companies Act, 2013 read with Rule 6 of the Companies (Compromises, Arrangements and Amalgamations) Rules, 2016, along with the enclosures as indicated in the Index, can be obtained free of charge at the registered office of the Demerged Company at 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F- Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400018, Maharashtra India or at the office of its Authorised Representative, Aabid & Co, Company Secretaries, at 302, 3rd Floor, 22 Business Point, Opposite Andheri Subway, Next to DCB Bank, S. V. Road, Andheri (W), Mumbai - 400 058, Maharashtra, India.

The above mentioned Scheme, if approved by the meeting, will be subject to subsequent approval of the NCLT.

A copy of the Explanatory Statement, the said Composite Scheme of Arrangement and other enclosures including the Form of Proxy and Attendance Slip are enclosed and form part of the notice and can be obtained free of charge from the registered office of the Company.

For Arshiya Limited.

-/Sd Ajay S Mittal Chairman appointed for the meeting

Date: 26<sup>th</sup> February, 2021 Place: Mumbai

**Registered Office:** 302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai - 400018

## Notes:

- 1. Only Secured Creditors (Including Debenture Holders) of the Applicant Company may attend and vote (either in person or by proxy) at the Secured Creditors (Including Debenture Holders) meeting. The representative of body corporate which is a Secured Creditor (Including Debenture Holders) of the applicant Company may attend and vote at Secured Creditors (Including Debenture Holders) of the applicant Company may attend of Directors or other governing body of the body corporate is deposited at the registered office of the applicant company not less than 48 (forty eight) hours before the time fixed for the aforesaid meetings.
- 2. All alterations made in the form of proxy should be initialed.
- **3.** The Statement under Sections 230(3), 232(1) & (2) and 102 of the Companies Act, 2013 read with Rule 6 of the Companies (Compromises, Arrangements and Amalgamations) Rules, 2016 is annexed hereto.
- **4.** The notice, Explanatory Statement together with the accompanying documents, is being sent to the Secured Creditors as on 31<sup>st</sup> December, 2020 in electronic form or physical mode by the permitted mode.
- **5.** The quorum of the meeting of the Secured Creditors of the Company shall be Five (5). In case the quorum as noted above for the Meeting is not complete at the scheduled time, then the meeting shall be adjourned by half an hour, and thereafter, the person present at the meeting shall be deemed to constitute the quorum.
- 6. In terms of the directions contained in the Order and in compliance with Rule 20 of the Companies (Management and Administration) Rules 2014, the advertisement will be published in 'Active Times' in English language and translation thereof in 'Mumbai Lakshadeep' in Marathi Language, circulated in the State of Maharashtra indicating the day, date, place and time of the meeting and stating that the copies of the Scheme can be obtained free of charge on all working days (except Saturdays, Sundays and public holidays) during 10:00 AM to 5:00 PM from the registered office of the Company.
- 7. NCLT has appointed, Mr. Mohammed Akram, (ACS 22589 C.P. NO. 9411), Practicing Company Secretaries, as the Scrutinizer to scrutinize the voting at the venue of the Meeting.
- 8. The Scrutinizer, shall on conclusion of the Meeting, unblock the votes in the presence of at least 2 (two) witnesses not in employment of the Company. Thereafter, the Scrutinizer will submit his report to the Chairman of the Meeting, after completion of scrutiny of votes cast by the creditors of the Company through Ballot. The Scrutinizer's decision on the validity of the votes shall be final. The results of the voting on the resolution(s) set out in the Notice will be announced on or before 22<sup>nd</sup> March,2021. The results, together with the Scrutinizer's report, will be displayed on the notice board of the Company at its registered office, on the website of the Company viz. www.arshiyalimited.com, besides being communicated to BSE Limited and National Stock Exchange of India Limited.

#### FORM NO. CAA. 2

[Pursuant to Section 230 (3) and rule 6 and 7)] **BEFORE THE NATIONAL COMPANY LAW TRIBUNAL, MUMBAI BENCH** C.A. (CAA)/ 2926/MB/2019 IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES ACT, 2013; AND IN THE MATTER OF SCHEME OF ARRANGEMENT PURSUANT TO SECTION 230 TO 232 READ WITH SECTION 66 AND SECTION 52 AND OTHER APPLICABLE PROVISIONS OF THE COMPANIES ACT, 2013 AND IN THE MATTER OF COMPOSITE SCHEME OF ARRANGEMENT BETWEEN ARSHIYA LIMITED AND ARSHIYA RAIL INFRASTRUCTURE LIMITED AND THEIR RESPECTIVE SHAREHOLDERS AND CREDITORS

**Arshiya Limited**, a company incorporated under the provisions of Companies Act, 1956 and having its registered office At 302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400018 Maharashtra India

## ----First Applicant Company/ Demerged Company

# EXPLANATORY STATEMENT UNDER SECTIONS 230, 232 AND 102 OF THE COMPANIES ACT, 2013 READ WITH RULE 6 OFTHE COMPANIES (COMPROMISES, ARRANGEMENTS AND AMALGAMATIONS) RULES, 2016 ("EXPLANATORY STATEMENT")

1. Pursuant to the order dated 26<sup>th</sup> February, 2021 ("Order"), passed by the Hon'ble National Company Law Tribunal, Mumbai Bench (the "NCLT") in Company Application Number 2926 of 2019 filed jointly by **Arshiya Limited** ("Demerged Company") and **Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited** ("Resulting Company"), a meeting of the Secured Creditors (Including Debenture holders) of the Demerged Company, is being convened and is to be held at the registered office of the Resulting Company at 302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400018 Maharashtra India at 11:00 A.M. Saturday, 20<sup>th</sup> March, 2021, for the purpose of considering and if thought fit, approving, with or without modification(s), the proposed Composite Scheme of Arrangement between the joint applicants (that is, the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company) and their respective shareholders and creditors (hereinafter referred to as the "Scheme") under Sections 230 to 232 read with Section 66 and other applicable provisions of the Companies Act, 2013 (the "Act"). A copy of the Scheme setting out details of parties involved in the proposed Scheme, Appointed Date, Effective Date, Share Entitlement Ratio etc., is enclosed as **Annexure A.** 

Capitalised terms used herein but not defined shall have the meaning assigned to them in the Scheme, unless otherwise stated.

- 2. In terms of the Order, quorum for the said meeting shall be 5 members. In case the quorum as noted above for the meeting is not complete at the scheduled time, then the meeting shall be adjourned by half an hour and thereafter, the person(s) present at the meeting shall be deemed to constitute the quorum. For the purposes of quorum, valid proxies will also be considered, if the proxy in the prescribed form, duly signed by the persons entitled to attend and vote at the meeting is filed with the registered office of the Demerged Company at least 48 hours before the meeting. Further, in terms of the Order, the NCLT has appointed Mr. Ajay Shankarlal Mittal, Managing Director of the Demerged Company as the Chairperson and failing him, Mr. Ashishkumar Bairagra, Independent Director of the Demerged Company as the Alternate Chairperson of the said meeting, including for any adjournment or adjournments thereof.
- 3. This Explanatory Statement is being furnished as required under Sections 230(3), 232(1) & (2) and 102 of the Act read with Rule 6 of the Companies (Compromises, Arrangements and Amalgamations) Rules, 2016.

# A. BACKGROUND OF THE COMPANIES

4. Arshiya Limited, (herein after called the "The Demerged Company" or "AL") is a Listed Public Company, originally incorporated under the provisions of Companies Act, 1956 on 3rd July, 1981 as a Private Company under the name and style of IID Forgings Private Limited. In the Extra Ordinary General Meeting held on 24th day of August, 1982 consent of the Members of the Company has been accorded to change the name of the Company pursuant to conversion from Private Company to Public Company under the name and style of "IID Forgings Limited". Further in the Extra Ordinary General Meeting held on 4th day of May, 2006

consent of the Members of the Company has been accorded to change the name of the Company under the name and style "Arshiya Technologies International Limited". Further the Company on 28th day of September, 2007 has changed the name to "Arshiya International Limited". Further the Company on 5th day of September, 2013 the Company has changed the name under the name and style of "Arshiya Limited".

- 5. The Registered Office, email and website address of the Demerged Company is 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F- Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai 400018 Maharashtra India, Email:info@arshiyalimited.comand Website: www. arshiyalimited.com, respectively.
- 6. The main objects for which the Company was formed as set out in the Memorandum of Association are as following:
  - I. To carry on all or any of the business of designing, manufacturing, developing, improving, hiring, repairing, buying, selling and dealing in forgings and castings of ferrous and non-ferrous materials and in any weight for any industry whatsoever, including chilled and malleable castings, special alloy castings. Gunmetal castings, steel castings, gunmetal, copper, brass and aluminium castings and foundry work.
  - II. To carry on the business of providing integrated supply chain and demand chain management services which interalia includes services of air and ocean freight forwarding, cargo consolidation, project logistics air, sea and surface transportation, shipping, chartering of vessels, warehousing, development and providing hubbing facilities at ports and strategic locations development and providing port facilities, container freight stations, inventory and order management services, storage, drumming, consignments at customs, development and providing import and export documentation services, distribution services, analysis and consulting services to enhance supply chain/demand chain logistics, providing information technology services to logistics and value added activities and for the aforesaid purposes to acquire or develop software solutions, acquire on ownership or lease airplanes and ships, trucks, railway wagons and to build or acquire or take on lease tank farms, warehouses, distriparks, container freight stations or develop infrastructure for above services including knowledge Centre for imparting educational training for persons to attain, enhance professional competency in global logistics services.
  - III. To carry on the business of developing, operating and maintaining special economic zones (SEZs)/free trade and warehouse zones (FTWZs), inland container depots (ICDs), industrial parks, logistic parks, warehouses, infrastructure or infrastructure projects; and to act as contractors, builders, town planners, estate developers, engineers, land developers, land consolidators, land scapers, estate agents, immovable property dealers and other allied and/or ancillary activities; and to acquire, build, operate, buy, sell, lease, sub-lease, long lease, leave and license basis, consolidate, exchange, hire or otherwise; lands, buildings, immovable property of any tenure or any interest in the same, SEZs, FTWZs, ICD, warehouses, houses, flats, bungalows, commercial complexes, shopping malls, multiplexes, food courts and other ancillary and/or allied activities, on the land of the company or other land or any immovable property whether belonging to the company or not; and to pull down, rebuild, enlarge, alter any other conveniences and to deal with and improve, in India or abroad either by company or with joint venture or in partnership or on sub-contract basis or otherwise.
  - IV. To carry on the business of any type of transport/logistic services including but not limited to setting up of rail infrastructure / network within India and abroad including buy, construct, sale, operates including movement of containers / goods trains using any rail network; and also to acquire, procure, obtain, trade, lease/license or otherwise: container trains, rakes, wagons, boggies; and to create, develop, sale, Purchase, trade or obtain on lease/license basis railway sidings, rail yards, warehouses required for the business of the company and all allied and ancillary services / products related to that.
  - V. To carry on the business developing and maintaining container freight stations, warehousing infrastructure and services, facilities for customs examination or any other regulator/ regulatory authority or department, EDI, empty container yard for storage of shipping containers and other containers or materials; and to carry out repairs and refurbishment of containers, truck, cargo and material handling equipment; and to provide transportation, warehousing, IT & IT infrastructure and services, cold storage and other allied activities; and to provide services of distribution, reverse logistics, forward logistics, supply chain management, value added services, repair and maintenance, manufacture, transportation, consultancy services; and also to provide system/ software solutions, data analytics, acquire, take on lease, hire or otherwise, distribution centres, trucks and material handling equipment as may be necessary to carry on the aforesaid business in India or abroad.
- 7. During the last 5 (five) years, there has been no change in the name, however the registered office of the Company was changed to Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai 400018 registered office 29th September, 2015. Also, the object clause of the Demerged Company was altered by insertion of addition in object clause on 7th November, 2016 which is as stated in point no. 6 above.
- 8. It may be noted that the Demerged Company is a public limited company and its securities are listed on BSE Limited ("BSE") and National Stock Exchange of India Limited ("NSE").

9. The capital structure of the Demerged Company as on March 31, 2018 is as under:

Particulars	Amount (Rs.)
Equity Share Capital	
Authorized capital	
24,75,00,000 Equity Shares of Rs.2 each	49,50,00,000
1,10,00,000 Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares of Rs. 10 each	11,00,00,000
Issued, subscribed and fully paid-up	
22,82,16,776 Equity Shares of Rs. 2 each fully paid-up	45,64,33,552

There is no change in the Total Authorised Share Capital of the Company. However on 23rd July, 2019 with the approval of shareholders the Authorised capital of the Company is re-classified from Rs. 60,50,00,000 (Rupees Sixty Crores Fifty Lakhs only) comprising of 24,75,00,000 (Twenty-Four Crore Seventy – Five Lakhs only) equity Shares of Rs. 2 (Rupees Two only) each and 1,10,00,000 (One Crore Ten Lakhs only) Zero Percent Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares of Rs. 10 (Rupees Ten only) each to Rs. 60,50,00,000 (Rupees Sixty Crores Fifty Lakhs only) divided into 28,75,00,000 (Twenty – Eight Crores Seventy Five Lakhs only) equity Shares of Rs. 2 (Rupees Two) each and 30,00,000 (Thirty Lakhs) Zero Percent Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares of Rs. 10 (Rupees Ten only) each and 30,00,000 (Thirty Lakhs) Zero Percent Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares of Rs. 10 (Rupees Ten only) each and 30,00,000 (Thirty Lakhs) Zero Percent Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares of Rs. 10 (Rupees Ten only) each and 30,00,000 (Thirty Lakhs) Zero Percent Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares of Rs. 10 (Rupees Ten only) each.

The capital structure of the Demerged Company as on 26th February, 2021 is as under:

Particulars	Amount (Rs.)
Equity Share Capital	
Authorized capital	
28,75,00,000 Equity Shares of Rs.2 each	57,50,00,000
30,00,000 Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares of Rs. 10 each	3,00,00,000
Issued, subscribed and fully paid-up	
26,22,75,915 Equity Shares of Rs. 2 each fully paid-up	52,45,51,830

10. The names and addresses of the Promoters of the Demerged Company is provided below:

NAMES	ADDRESS
Ajay S Mittal	Mittal Bhavan 2, 3rd Floor, 62-A, Peddar Road, Mumbai 400026
Archana A Mittal	Mittal Bhavan 2, 3rd Floor, 62-A, Peddar Road, Mumbai 400026

11. The list of directors of the Demerged Company as on 26<sup>th</sup> February, 2021 along with their names and addresses is provided below:

List C	List Of Director						
SR No.	Name Of Director	DIN	Designation	Address			
1	Ajay Shankarlal Mittal	00226355	Managing Director	Mittal Bhavan 2, 3rd Floor, 62-A, Peddar Road, Mumbai 400026 Maharashtra India			
2	Archana Ajay Mittal	00703208	Joint Managing Director	Mittal Bhavan 2, 3rd Floor, 62-A, Peddar Road, Mumbai 400026 Maharashtra India			
3	Ashishkumar Bairagra	00049591	Independent Director	44, Sadhana Building, B Road, Churchgate Mumbai 400020 Maharashtra India			
4	Tara Sankar Bhattacharya	00157305	Independent Director	8e, B-1, Harbor Heights, N A Sawant Road, Colaba, Mumbai 400005Maharashtra India			
5	Rishabh Pankaj Shah	00694160	Independent Director	Saranam Building, Block No. 7, 7th Road, Prabhat Colony, Santacruz (East), Mumbai 400055 Maharashtra India			
6	Ved Prakash	02988628	Independent Director	L-1/1, Hauz Khas Enclave, New Delhi – 16.			
7	Manjari Ashok Kacker	06945359	Independent Director	B-702, Beaumonde, Appa Saheb Marathe Marg, Prabhadevi , Mumbai- 400025 , Maharashtra , India			

12. **Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited**, (hereinafter referred to as "The resulting Company" or "ARIL") is a Public Limited Company originally incorporated under the provisions of the Companies Act, 1956 on 7th April, 2008.

- 13. The Registered Office, email and website address of the Demerged Company is 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F- Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai 400018 Maharashtra India, Email:info@arshiyalimited.com and Website: www. arshiyalimited.com respectively.
- 14. The main objects for which the resulting Company was formed as set out in the Memorandum of Association are as following:
  - I. To carry on the business of setting up of Rail Infrastructure/Network within India and abroad including operations/ movement of Container/Goods Trains using Indian Railway Network and also to acquire, procure, obtain on lease/licence or otherwise Container Trains, Rakes, Wagons, Boggies and Create, Develop or Obtain on lease/licence basis Railway Sidings, Rail Yards, Warehouses required for the business of the Company.
  - II. To carry on the business predominantly in the Northern Region of India, of container freight stations which, inter-alia includes setting up of bonded warehousing infrastructure and services, facilities for customs examination, EDI, empty container yard for storage of shipping containers, repairs and refurbishment of containers, truck, cargo and material handling equipments, transportation, non-bonded warehousing, IT & ITES infrastructure and services, warehousing, cold storage and other cargo related activities.
  - III. To carry on the business of Transport & Handling of Containers/ Goods/ Network within India and abroad including operations/movement of Container/Cargo/Goods Trains using India Railway Network and also to acquire, procure, obtain on lease/licence or otherwise Container Trains, Rakes, Wagons, Boggies and Create, Develop or obtain on lease/ licence basis Railway Sidings, Rail Yards, Warehouses required for the business of the Company.
- 15. There is no change in the name of the Resulting Company, however the registered office was changed on 27th October, 2015 to 302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai 400018 and the objects of the Resulting Company was altered on 28th July, 2016 and thereafter on 9th March, 2017 by insertion of additional object clause. The altered object clause of the Company is as stated in point No. 14 above.
- 16. It may be noted that the Resulting Company is a public limited company and its securities are not listed on any stock exchange.
- 17. The capital structure of the Resulting Company as on the 31st March, 2018 is given below:

Particulars	Amount (Rs.)
Equity Share Capital	
Authorized capital	
45,000,000 Equity Shares of Rs.10 each	450,000,000
Issued, subscribed and fully paid-up	
42,384,417 Equity Shares of Rs. 10 each fully paid-up	423,844,170

After March 31, 2018, there has been no change in the authorized, issued, subscribed and paid up share capital of the Resulting Company.

The proposed capital structure of the Resulting Company post the completion of demerger will be as under:

Particulars	Amount (Rs.)
Equity Share Capital	
Authorized capital	
32,52,50,000 Equity Shares of Rs.2 each	65,05,00,000
Issued, subscribed and fully paid-up	
12,30,22,333 Equity Shares of Rs. 2 each fully paid-up	24,60,44,666

18. The name and address of the Promoter(s) of the Resulting Company is provided below:

NAMES	ADDRESS
Arshiya Limited	302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai - 400018

19. The list of Directors of the Resulting Company is provided below:

List	List Of Director						
SR No.	Name Of Director	DIN	Designation	Address			
1	Ashishkumar Bairagra	00049591	Director	44, Sadhana Building, B Road, Churchgate Mumbai 400020 Maharashtra India			
2	Navnit Jugal Kishore Choudhary	00613576	Director	Flat No 114, Aakash Wing, Indraprasth Complex, Satya Nagar, Borivali West, Mumbai 400092 Maharashtra India			
3	Ajay Shankarlal Mittal	00226355	Director	Mittal Bhavan 2, 3rd Floor, 62-A, Peddar Road, Mumbai 400026 Maharashtra India			
4	Rishabh Pankaj Shah	00694160	Director	Saranam Building, Block No. 7, 7th Road, Prabhat Colony, Santacruz (East), Mumbai 400055 Maharashtra India			

# B. RELATIONSHIP SUBSISTING BETWEEN PARTIES TO THE SCHEME

20. The Resulting Company is a wholly owned subsidiary of the Demerged Company.

# C. BOARD MEETING OF THE DEMERGED COMPANY AND THE RESULTING COMPANY FOR APPROVAL OF THE SCHEME

21. The Scheme has been unanimously approved by the Board of Directors of the Demerged Company vide resolution passed in the meeting held on 24th May, 2018. Out of total 6 (Six) Directors of the Demerged Company, 5 (Five) directors were present in the Meeting, all of whom voted in favour of the resolution.

The details of voting by Directors on the resolution is as under:

NAME OF THE DIRECTORS	DESIGNATION	VOTED IN FAVOR	VOTED AGAINST	ABSTAINED FROM VOTING
Ashishkumar Bairagra	Independent Director	Yes	NA	NA
Tara Sankar Bhattacharya	Independent Director	Yes	NA	NA
Ajay Shankarlal Mittal	Managing Director	Yes	NA	NA
Mukesh Kacker	Independent Director	Yes	NA	NA
Archana Ajay Mittal	Joint -Managing Director	Yes	NA	NA

22. The Scheme has been unanimously approved by the Board of Directors of the Resulting Company vide resolution passed in the meeting held on May 24, 2018. Out of total 4 (Four) Directors as on that date, 3(three) Directors of the Resulting Company were present in the meeting, and voted in favour of the resolution. The details of voting by directors on the resolution is as under:

NAME OF THE DIRECTORS	DESIGNATION	VOTED IN FAVOR	VOTED AGAINST	ABSTAINED FROM VOTING
Ashishkumar Bairagra	Independent Director	Yes	NA	NA
Navnit Jugal Kishore Choudhary	Director	Yes	NA	NA
Ajay Shankarlal Mittal	Director	Yes	NA	NA

# D. DETAILS OF THE SCHEME

- 23. The parties to the Scheme are the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company along with their respective shareholders and creditors.
- 24. The "Appointed Date" of the Scheme is April 1, 2019. "Effective Date" means the last of the dates, if applicable, on which the certified or authenticated copy of the order(s) sanctioning the Scheme passed by the National Company Law Tribunal ("NCLT") of Judicature at Mumbai, is filed with the Registrar of Companies, Mumbai. This date in only drawn to capture references to all transactions undertaken between the Appointed Date and date of filing of the NCLT order with Registrar of Companies ("ROC"). Thus, the same is not to be construed as the effective date for the purpose of Section 232(6) of the Act.

## 25. Share Exchange Ratio

The Resulting Company shall, without any further application or deed, for every 2 (two) fully paid-up equity shares of the Demerged Company, issue and allot to each member of the Demerged Company whose name appears in the register of members of the Demerged Company as on the Record Date or to his/her heirs, executors, administrators or the successors-in-title, as the case may be, 1 (one) fully paid-up equity share of Rs 2 each, of the Resulting Company ('New Equity Shares').

- 26. Rationale for the Scheme and benefits of the Scheme as perceived by the Board of Directors of the Demerged Company are:
  - To integrate / consolidate its DWA, RAIL, PFT & ICD business into ARIL, which would enable Arshiya to focus solely on FTWZ Business ;
  - To provide more flexibility in terms of creating business synergies in the Resulting Company i.e. ARIL, enable cost savings, rationalizing capital requirements and optimizing utilization of valuable resources which will enhance management focus on the different businesses being housed under separate entities, thereby leading to higher operational efficiency;
  - To enhance value for the shareholders and allow focused strategy on expansion/ operation of both the FTWZ and the Domestic Business independently;
  - To achieve and fulfill their objectives more efficiently and economically and the same is also in the interest of all the stakeholders.
- 27. Salient Features of the Scheme:

The Scheme provides for the transfer of the Demerged Undertaking (as defined in the Scheme) to the Resulting Company. There will be no change in the shareholding pattern of the Demerged Company. Upon the Scheme becoming effective and in consideration of the demerger including the transfer and vesting of the Demerged Undertaking in the Resulting Company, the Resulting Company shall, without any further application or deed, for every 2 (two) fully paid-up equity shares of the Demerged Company, issue and allot to each member of the Demerged Company whose name appears in the register of members of the Demerged Company as on the Record Date or to his/her heirs, executors, administrators or the successors-in-title, as the case may be, subject to the provisions of Clause 7.4 of the Scheme, 1 (one) fully paid-up equity share of Rs 2 each, of the Resulting Company ('New Equity Shares').Further, upon issue of the new equity shares to the Shareholders of the Demerged Company on the record date, all existing equity shares held by the existing shareholders of the Resulting Company (i.e. not including the shareholders of the Demerged Company on the record date), shall stand cancelled, without any further act or deed.

The equity shares to be issued pursuant to the Scheme in the Resulting Company will be listed with BSE Ltd. and National Stock Exchange of India Limited.

- 28. Details of capital or debt restructuring, if any: Basis the share exchange ratio mentioned above, the shareholders of the Demerged Company shall be provided with shares of the Resulting Company in the ratio of 2:1 and the shares held by the Demerged Company in the Resulting Company shall be extinguished.
- 29. Amount due to secured creditors as on 31st December, 2020:

CREDITORS	NO. OF CREDITORS	AMOUNT DUE
Secured Creditors	10	11,59,04,57,000

# E. APPROVALS/ SANCTIONS/NO-OBJECTIONS FROM REGULATORY OR GOVERNMENTAL AUTHORITY RECEIVED OR PENDING

- 30. The BSE Limited was appointed as the designated stock exchange by the Demerged Company for the purpose of co-ordinating with the SEBI, pursuant to the SEBI Circular.
- 31. The Demerged Company received "no adverse observation letter" and "no-objection letter" from BSE and NSE respectively, each dated 12th Day of July, 2019 and 15th Day of July, 2019 respectively, conveying their "no adverse observations" and "no-objection" for filing the Scheme with NCLT.

Copies of the aforesaid "no-objection letter" and "no adverse observations letter" of NSE and BSE, respectively, are enclosed as Annexure B (I) and Annexure B (II).

- 32. As required by the SEBI Circular, the Demerged Company had filed the complaint report with BSE and NSE on. The report indicated that the Demerged Company has not received any complaints. A copy of the complaint report submitted by the Demerged Company to BSE and NSE, dated 17th Day of November, 2018 and 14th Day of May, 2019 is enclosed as Annexure C.
- 33. The Demerged Company has also filed the compliance report with BSE and NSE and is enclosed as Annexure D.
- 34. Effect of Scheme on various Parties

## A. Directors and Key Managerial Personnel (KMPs)

None of the Directors and key managerial personnel of the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company or their respective relatives have any interest in the Scheme except to the extent the (i) equity shares held by them in the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company directly or as a nominee; and/or (ii) Director(s) are common director(s) in the two companies; and/or (iii) the Director(s), key managerial personnel and their respective relatives are the director(s), partner(s), member(s) and/or beneficiary(ies) of the companies, firms, association of persons, bodies corporates and/or trust, as the case may be, that hold shares in the Demerged Company/Resulting Company. There will be no adverse effect of the Scheme on the directors and key managerial personnel of the Demerged Company and Resulting Company.

## B. Promoters and Non - Promoter equity shareholders of the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company

In compliance with the provisions of Section 232(2)(c) of the Act, the Board of Directors of the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company, in their meetings held on May 24, 2018, have adopted a report, inter alia, explaining the effect of the Scheme on each class of shareholders, key managerial personnel, directors, promoters and non-promoter shareholders. Copy of the reports adopted by the respective Board of Directors of the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company are enclosed as Annexure EI and EII respectively.

## C. Depositors

Neither the Demerged Company nor the Resulting Company have accepted any deposits.

## D. Creditors and Debenture – Holders /Debenture Trustees

The debts pertaining to the Demerged Undertaking are taken over by the Resulting Company. Any charge, security interest, lien, statutory lien or statutory charge pertaining to any assets of the Demerged Undertaking shall continue to have effect only on the assets of the Demerged Undertaking in the Resulting Company and shall cease to have effect on the assets of the Remaining Business. The debts pertaining to the Remaining Business (as defined in the Scheme) continue to be the debts or liabilities of the Demerged Company. Accordingly, if any creditor has any charge, security interest, lien, statutory lien or statutory charge on any of the assets or properties of Demerged Undertaking of the Demerged Company, such creditor shall continue to enjoy and hold such charge, lien or security interest upon the properties of Demerged Undertaking in the Resulting Company.

The rights of the creditors of the Demerged Company or the Resulting Company shall not be affected by the scheme. There will be no reduction in their claims on account of the Scheme. The creditors will be paid in the ordinary course of the business as and when their dues are payable. There is no likelihood that the creditors would be prejudiced in any manner as a result of the Scheme being sanctioned. The Demerged Company or the Resulting Company has not issued any debentures and accordingly, do not have any debenture holders.

# E. Employees

- I. On and from the Effective Date, all permanent employees relating to the Demerged Undertaking, as were employed by the Demerged Company, immediately before such date, shall become the employees of the Resulting Company with the benefit of continuity of service and without any break or interruption in service. It is clarified that the employees of the Demerged Undertaking, who become employees of the Resulting Company by virtue of this Scheme, shall continue to be governed by the same terms of employment as were applicable to them immediately before the demerger. The Resulting Company undertakes to abide by any agreement/settlement, if any, entered into by the Demerged Company with any of its respective employees thereof. The Resulting Company further agrees that for the purpose of payment of any retrenchment compensation, or any other benefits and incentives, if any, such past services with the Demerged Company shall be taken into account.
- II. It is expressly provided that, on the Effective Date, the provident fund, gratuity fund, superannuation fund created or any other special fund existing for the benefit of the employees of the Demerged Company, in relation to the

Demerged Undertaking shall become the funds of the Resulting Company, for all purposes whatsoever in relation to the administration or operation of such fund(s) or in relation to the obligation to make contributions to the said fund(s) in accordance with the provisions thereof as per the terms provided in the respective trust deeds, if any, to the end and intent that all rights, duties, powers and obligations of the Demerged Company, in relation to the Demerged Undertaking in relation to such fund(s) shall become those of the Resulting Company. These funds shall, subject to the necessary approvals and permissions and at the discretion of the Resulting Company, either be continued as separate funds of the Resulting Company for the benefit of the employees of the Demerged Undertaking or be transferred to and merged with other similar funds of the Resulting Company. It is clarified that the services of the employees of the Demerged Company, in relation to the Demerged Undertaking shall be treated as having been continuous for the purpose of the said fund(s); and

- III. With effect from the date of filing of this Scheme with the NCLT and up to and including the Effective Date, the Demerged Company shall not vary or modify the terms and conditions of employment of any of its employees, except with the prior written consent of the Resulting Company.
- 35. There are no investigations or proceedings, pending against the Company under the Companies Act, 2013.
- 36. None of the directors and KMPs or their respective relatives have any material interest in respect of the Scheme.
- 37. A copy of the Scheme has been filed by the Company with the Registrar of Companies, Mumbai.
- 38. The following documents will be open for obtaining extract from or for making or obtaining copies of or inspection by the Equity Shareholders at the Registered Office of the Demerged Company, during 10:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., on all working days (except Saturdays, Sundays and Public Holidays) upto the date of the Meeting:
  - a. Draft of the Scheme which is enclosed as Annexure A.
  - b. Copy of the Share Entitlement Ratio Report obtained from ZADN & Associates Chartered Accountants, dated May 24, 2018 which is enclosed as Annexure F.
  - c. Statutory Auditor's certificate in respect of the accounting treatment proposed in the Scheme which is enclosed as Annexure G.
  - d. The Fairness opinion obtained from the merchant banker which is enclosed herewith as Annexure H.
  - e. The audited Accounts of the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company for the Financial Year ended March 31, 2019 which are enclosed as Annexure I I and Annexure I II respectively.
  - f. Copy of the Order of the National Company Law Tribunal pursuant to which the meeting is to be convened which is enclosed as Annexure J.
- 39. The applicable information of Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited in the format specified for abridged prospectus as provided in Part D of Schedule VIII of the Securities and Exchange Board of India (Issue of Capital and Disclosure Requirements) Regulation, 2018 which is enclosed as Annexure-K.
- 40. Dissected Financials (List of Assets and Liabilities of Demerged Company which will be transfer to the Resulting Company) is enclosed herewith as Annexure L.
- 41. The Pre Scheme and proposed Post-Scheme share capital structure of the Resulting Company is enclosed as Annexure M.
- 42. Copy of Annual Report of the Demerged & Resulting Companies for the Financial Year 2016-2017, 2017-2018, 2018-2019.
- 43. Contracts or agreements material to the compromise or arrangement N/A
- 44. Any other information or document as the Board believes is necessary N/A.
- 45. It is confirmed that the copy of the Scheme has been filed with the Registrar of Companies, Mumbai by both the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company.
- 46. In view of the information provided hereinabove, and the documents attached alongwith this notice and explanatory statement,

the requirement of Section 232(2) of the Companies Act, 2013 have been complied with.

47. After the Scheme is approved by the equity shareholders and creditors of the Demerged Company, it will be subject to the approval/sanction by NCLT.

# For Arshiya Limited.

Sd/-Ajay S Mittal Chairman appointed for the meeting

Date: 26<sup>th</sup> February, 2021 Place: Mumbai

Registered office: 302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400018

## SCHEME OF ARRANGEMENT

#### BETWEEN

#### ARSHIYA LIMITED

#### AND

## ARSHIYA RAIL INFRASTRUCTURE LIMITED

# UNDER SECTIONS 230 TO 232 READ WITH SECTION 66 AND SECTION 52 AND OTHER

#### APPLICABLE PROVISONS OF THE COMPANIES ACT, 2013

## 1. INTRODUCTION

- 1.1. Arshiya Limited (hereinafter referred to as "**Demerged Company**" or "Arshiya"), a company incorporated under the Companies Act, 1956 (CIN L93000MH1981PLC024747) and has its registered office at 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F- Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai 400 018. Arshiya Limited is listed on the BSE and NSE.
- 1.2. Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited (hereinafter referred to as "Resulting Company" or "ARIL") is a wholly owned subsidiary of Arshiya Limited. ARIL is a company incorporated under the Companies Act, 1956 (CIN U93000MH2008PLC180907), and has its registered office at 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F- Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai 400 018;
- 1.3. This Scheme of arrangement ("Scheme"), inter alia, provides for demerger of the Demerged Undertaking (hereinafter defined in Part III) of the Demerged Company and transfer and vesting thereof into the Resulting Company and utilization of securities premium of the Demerged and Resulting Company (hereinafter defined under Part II) including consequential or related matters integrally connected therewith.

## PREAMBLE

The management of Arshiya Group intends to reorganize its corporate structure spread across various group companies in order to integrate/ consolidate its operations by housing different businesses into two different entities/ separate verticals.

As part of the aforesaid overall Group reorganization, the management had also filed a separate scheme of amalgamation of two of Arshiya's wholly owned subsidiaries , i.e. Arshiya Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited ('**AIDHL**') and Arshiya Transport and Handling Limited ('**ATHL**') into ARIL ('**merger scheme**') with National Company Law Tribunal and is awaiting its approval. The appointed date for the said merger scheme is October 1, 2015. Accordingly, this scheme of arrangement is conditional upon the aforesaid merger scheme becoming effective first. In case the said merger scheme is withdrawn or ARIL ceases to be a wholly owned subsidiary as on the Record Date (defined hereunder), this Scheme will also be withdrawn.

Further, this Scheme is presented under Sections 230 to 232 read with Sections 66 and 52 and other applicable provisions of the Companies Act, 2013 for demerger of Domestic business (as defined hereinafter) of Arshiya Limited (hereinafter referred to as '**Arshiya**' or the '**Demerged Company**') into Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited (hereinafter referred to as 'ARIL' or '**Resulting Company**') and utilization of securities premium of both the entities.

# BACKGROUND AND RATIONALE FOR THE SCHEME

a. Arshiya, a flagship company of Arshiya Group, is engaged in the business of developing Free Trade Warehousing Zones ('**FTWZ**') and Domestic Warehousing Areas ('**DWA**') as mentioned below to improve logistics infrastructure in India.

**FTWZ Business** - FTWZ at Panvel offers over 800,000 Sq. ft. of warehousing space with best in class infrastructure which is suitable for clients across industries. The facility is well connected to the National and State Highways and situated only 24 kms from the country's busiest container port and also close to the proposed International Airport in Navi Mumbai.

**Domestic Business** - Domestic Business comprises of Domestic Warehousing activities being carried out by Arshiya at land admeasuring 43.42 acres of land situated at Khurja (UP) and investments held in the Resulting Company pertaining to Private Freight Terminal ('**PFT**'), Rail Transportation Services ('**RAIL**') businesses being carried in the Resulting Company and Inland Container Depot ('**ICD**'), DWA business being carried in AIDHL.

## b. Brief description of the above mentioned business :

**PFT:** ARIL currently under a PFT license operates Indian Railways traffic business for various customers catering to bulk goods movement and bagged cargo at sidings specifically earmarked for the same.

**RAIL:** ARIL holds category-I license to run container trains pan-India and is one of the largest Private Container Train Operator (PCTO's) with a rail fleet of 18 rakes and 3,200 owned containers equipped to handle a wide-range of cargo, with a pan India presence. ARIL's service is completely equipped to provide efficient movement of cargo between terminals, hubs and warehouses.

ARIL's infrastructure consists of rail siding, rail terminal equipped with three loop / blast rail lines and three non-ballast rail lines with a capacity to handle up to 20 rakes per day.

**ICD:** The Khurja ICD is co-located with a state-of-the-art Rail Terminal and FTWZ. ICD-Khurja is the only private ICD in the country to have exclusive connectivity with 6-lane private rail siding offering regular and prompt rail connectivity through owned rakes to all the major gateway ports that service the northern region of India. ICD Khurja is located strategically with multiple road approaches from the major 4/6 lane highways providing a congestion-free movement of cargo and containers.

The Group intends to reorganize its corporate structure and integrate / consolidate its operations by housing the following businesses into two different entities / separate verticals:

1.3.1. FTWZ business in Arshiya

1.3.2. Domestic business (includes DWA, ICD, Rail and PFT business) in ARIL

- 1.4. Though the businesses of all the Group companies complement each other, the Group believes that in the industry, there are other companies who are doing consolidated business of offering rail infrastructure, cargo/container handling services, providing ICD and Domestic warehousing services. The demand in the market for the entities providing consolidated services is higher than the entities providing individual services. In order to earn higher revenue and to cater to the needs of the market, the management intends to consolidate the rail infrastructure, transport handling business, DWA and ICD business. Hence, the management envisages the transfer of Domestic business of Arshiya into ARIL.
- 1.5. Accordingly, the proposed demerger of the Domestic Business (as defined hereinafter) envisaged in this Scheme ('the Demerger') would be in order to integrate / consolidate its DWA, RAIL, PFT & ICD business into ARIL, which would enable Arshiya to focus solely on FTWZ Business. This would provide more flexibility in terms of creating business synergies in the Resulting Company i.e. ARIL, enable cost savings, rationalizing capital requirements and optimizing utilization of valuable resources which will enhance management focus on the different businesses being housed under separate entities, thereby leading to higher operational efficiency.

Further, the Scheme would be in the best interests of the shareholders, creditors and employees of Arshiya and ARIL, respectively as it would result in enhanced value for the shareholders and allow focused strategy on expansion/ operation of both the FTWZ and the Domestic Business independently. Pursuant to this Scheme all the shareholders of Arshiya will get shares in ARIL and there would be no change in the economic interest for any of the shareholders of Arshiya pre and post implementation of this Scheme.

- 1.6. Apropos, the Board of Directors of the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company are of the view that the transfer and vesting of the Demerged Undertaking (as defined hereinafter) of the Demerged Company with the Resulting Company will enable both the companies to achieve and fulfill their objectives more efficiently and economically and the same is also in the interest of all the stakeholders.
- 1.7. The Scheme has been approved by the Board of Directors of the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company.
- 1.8. The transfer of the Demerged Undertaking shall be on a going concern basis.

# 2. PARTS OF THE SCHEME

- 2.1. This Scheme of Arrangement is divided into the following parts:
  - 2.1.1. PART I deals with the definitions and share capital of the Demerged Company (*defined hereinafter*) and the Resulting Company;
  - 2.1.2. PART II deals with the utilization of securities premium of the Demerged and the Resulting Company and the corresponding accounting treatment in connection therewith;
  - 2.1.3. PART III deals with the demerger of the Demerged Undertaking of Demerged Company and its vesting in the Resulting Company;
  - 2.1.4. PART IV deals with the Remaining Business (defined hereinafter) of the Demerged Company (defined hereinafter);
  - 2.1.5. PART V deals with the consideration for the demerger and accounting treatment for the demerger in the books of the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company consequent to the demerger; and
  - 2.1.6. PART VI deals with general terms and conditions applicable to this Scheme.

#### PART – I

#### **DEFINITIONS AND SHARE CAPITAL**

# 1. **DEFINITIONS**

In this Scheme, unless repugnant to the subject or context or meaning thereof, the following expressions shall have the meanings as set out herein below:

- 1.1. **"Act**" means the Companies Act, 2013 and rules made thereunder, including any statutory modifications, re-enactments or amendments thereof for the time being in force as the case may be.
- 1.2. "Appointed Date" means 01 April 2019.
- 1.3. **"Demerged Company**" or "**Arshiya**" means Arshiya Limited, a company incorporated under the Companies Act, 1956, and having its registered office at 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F- Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai 400 018.
- 1.4. **"Domestic Business Undertaking"** or **"Demerged Undertaking"** or **"Domestic Business**" means Arshiya's entire undertaking, business, activities and operations and domestic business activities pertaining to the DWA Business (including Arshiya's investment in its subsidiary, namely ARIL pertaining to PFT, RAIL businesses being carried ARIL). The term Domestic Business Undertaking shall include the following:
  - 1.4.1. All assets (whether movable or immovable, real or personal, corporeal or incorporeal, present, future or contingent, tangible or intangible) wherever situated and of whatever nature, pertaining thereto through which Arshiya carries on the business, activities and operations relating to the Domestic Business.
  - 1.4.2. All the debts, duties, obligations, loans and liabilities, whether present or future, whether secured or unsecured, of the Demerged Company in relation to the Domestic Business as on the Appointed Date comprising of:
    - 1.4.2.1. All the debts, duties, obligations and liabilities, including contingent liabilities which arise out of the activities or operations of the Demerged Company in relation to the Domestic business and all other debts, liabilities, duties and obligations of the Demerged Company relating to the Demerged Undertaking which may accrue or arise after the appointed date but which related up to the date immediately preceding the Appointed Date;
    - 1.4.2.2. Specific loans and borrowings raised, incurred and / or utilized solely for the activities or operation of the Demerged Company in relation to the Domestic Business;

- 1.4.2.3. Liabilities other than those referred in clauses 1.4.2.1 and 1.4.2.2 above and not directly relatable to the Domestic Business, being the amounts of general or multipurpose borrowings of the Demerged Company as stand in the same proportion which the value of the assets transferred under this clause of Domestic Business bears to the total value of the assets of the Demerged Company immediately before the Appointed Date.
- 1.4.3. Without prejudice to the generality of the above, the Domestic Business shall also include in particular:
  - 1.4.3.1.All assets and properties including land, building, plant and machinery, capital work in progress, equipment, furniture and fixture, vehicles, computers, electrical installations and any other fixed asset in relation to the Domestic Business;
  - 1.4.3.2. All current assets, inventory, stock-in-trade, account receivables, loans and advances, prepaid expenses and other assets in relation to the Domestic Business;
  - 1.4.3.3.Cash and cash equivalents, bank balances and bank accounts relating to the Domestic Business including fixed deposits;
  - 1.4.3.4. Security deposits, advances, earnest monies, balances, advance lease rentals or other payments made to or received from the lessors or suppliers or service providers in relation to the Domestic Business and includes deposits and balances with Government, Semi-Government, local and other authorities and bodies, including all tax balances or balances with any tax authority or other statutory body pertaining to the Domestic Business, customers and other persons earnest moneys and/or security deposits paid or received by Arshiya in connection with the Domestic Business;
  - 1.4.3.5. All agreements (including but not limited to agreements with respect to immoveable properties by way of lease, license and business arrangements), rights, contracts, entitlements, permits, licenses, registrations, insurance policies, approvals, consents, engagements, arrangements, subsidies, concessions, exemptions and all other privileges and benefits of every kind, nature and description whatsoever (including but not limited to benefits of tax relief including under the Income-tax Act, 1961 such as credit for advance tax, taxes deducted at source, etc., unutilized deposits or credits, benefits under the VAT/ Sales Tax law / Goods and Services Tax (GST), VAT / sales tax set off, unutilized deposits or credits, benefits of any unutilized MODVAT / CENVAT / Service tax / GST credits, etc.) relating to the Domestic Business;
  - 1.4.3.6. Investments, held by Arshiya in ARIL;
  - 1.4.3.7. All permanent employees of Arshiya excluding those who are engaged in relation to the Remaining Business;
  - 1.4.3.8. All records, files, documents, reports, papers, computer programs, manuals, data catalogues, quotations, sales and advertising materials, list of present and former customers and suppliers, customer credit information, customer pricing information and other records, whether in physical form or electronic form in connection with or relating to the Domestic Business;
  - 1.4.3.9. All intellectual property (if any) including but not limited to technical know-how, assignment of trademarks and other related rights, title and interest vested thereto rights owned or licensed, records, files, papers, data and documents in the name of Arshiya and in relation to the Domestic Business, Brand name and domain name;
  - 1.4.3.10.All pending litigations or proceedings filed by or against the Demerged Company pertaining to the Domestic Business;
  - 1.4.3.11.All loans and cash credit facilities availed of by the Demerged Company for the purposes of the Domestic Business and other liabilities incurred in connection therewith;

Any question that may arise as to whether a specified asset or liability pertains or does not pertain to the Domestic Business or whether it arises out of the activities or operations of the Domestic Business shall be decided by mutual agreement between Arshiya and ARIL. Further, it is clarified that the Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Share – I ('OCRPS-I') issued by Arshiya does not relate to Domestic Business and unless converted into equity shares on or before the Record Date, no additional / proportionate consideration shall be payable to its holders pursuant to this Scheme becoming effective. However, any Corporate Action relating to the Outstanding OCRPS-I shall be kept in abeyance till the last date upto which the option for conversion is exercisable.

The expressions which are used in this Scheme and not defined in this Scheme shall, unless repugnant or contrary to the context or meaning hereof, have the same meaning ascribed to them under the Act and other applicable laws, rules, regulations, bye-laws, as the case may be, or any statutory modification or re-enactment thereof from time to time.

- 1.5. "Effective Date" means the last of the dates, if applicable, on which the certified or authenticated copy of the order(s) sanctioning the Scheme passed by the National Company Law Tribunal ("NCLT") of Judicature at Mumbai, is filed with the Registrar of Companies, Mumbai. This date in only drawn to capture references to all transactions undertaken between the Appointed Date and date of filing of the NCLT order with Registrar of Companies ("ROC"). Thus, the same is not to be construed as the effective date for the purpose of Section 232(6) of the Act.
- 1.6. **"Governmental Authority**" or "**Appropriate Authority**" means any applicable central, state or local government, legislative body, regulatory or administrative authority, agency or commission or any court, tribunal, board, bureau, instrumentality, judicial or arbitral body having jurisdiction over the territory of India.
- 1.7. **"National Company Law Tribunal**" or "**NCLT**" or "**Tribunal**" means the competent authority under the provisions of Sections 230 to 232 and other applicable provisions of the Act and specifically refers to the National Company Law Tribunal, Mumbai Bench in respect of Arshiya and ARIL having their registered offices located in Mumbai, Maharashtra.
- 1.8. **"Record Date**" means the date to be fixed jointly by the Board of Directors of Demerged and Resulting Company for the purposes of determining the shareholders of Arshiya to whom shares would be issued in accordance with Clause 7 of this Scheme.
- 1.1. **"Remaining Business**" or "**Remaining Business of Arshiya**" shall mean all undertakings, businesses, activities and operations including assets and liabilities of Arshiya pertaining to the FTWZ business and excludes the Domestic Business.
- "Resulting Company" or "ARIL" means Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited a Company incorporated under the Companies Act, 1956 and having its registered office at 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F- Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai – 400 018.
- 1.3. "**Scheme**" means this Scheme of Arrangement between Arshiya and ARIL, in its present form and / or with any modifications and amendments thereto made under Clause 22 of this scheme as approved or directed by the Tribunal.

# 2. DATE OF TAKING EFFECT AND OPERATIVE DATE

This Scheme set out herein in its present form or with any modification(s) and amendment(s) made under Clause 23 of this Scheme duly approved or imposed or directed by the Tribunal shall be effective from the Appointed Date but shall be operative from the Effective Date. Therefore, for all regulatory and tax purposes, the Demerger would have been deemed to be effective from the Appointed Date of this Scheme as per Section 232(6) of the Companies Act 2013. Notwithstanding the above, the accounting treatment to be adopted to give effect to the provisions of the Scheme would be in consonance with Indian Accounting Standards 103 ("IND AS 103") and the mere adoption of such accounting treatment will not in any manner effect the vesting of the Demerged Undertaking from the Appointed Date.

# 3. SHARE CAPITAL

3.1. The share capital of Arshiya Limited as on 30<sup>th</sup> April 2018 is as under:

Particulars	Amount (Rs.)
Equity Share Capital	
Authorized capital	
247,500,000 Equity Shares of Rs 2 each	495,000,000
11,000,000 Preference Shares of Rs. 10 each	110,000,000
Issued, subscribed and fully paid-up	
229,716,776 Equity Shares of Rs 2 each	459,433,552
OCRPS – I	
57,64,619 OCRPS-I of Rs 10 each	5,76,46,190

Subsequent to 30<sup>th</sup> April 2018, there has been no change in the authorized, issued and paid up share capital of Arshiya Limited.

3.2. The share capital of the Resulting Company as on 30<sup>th</sup> April 2018 is as under:

Particulars	Amount (Rs.)
Equity Share Capital	
Authorized capital	
45,000,000 Equity Shares of Rs.10 each	450,000,000
Issued, subscribed and fully paid-up	
42,384,417 Equity Shares of Rs. 10 each fully paid-up	423,844,170

Subsequent to  $30^{\text{th}}$  April 2018, there has been no change in the authorized, issued and paid up share capital of Resulting Company.

#### PART II

## UTILISATION OF SECURITIES PREMIUM

## 4. UTILISATION OF SECURITIES PREMIUM OF DEMERGED COMPANY AND RESULTING COMPANY

- 4.1. It is proposed to write off the aggregate of the balance in Profit and Loss Account as on Appointed Date and the excess of assets over liabilities as provided under clause 8.1.3 ('**Arshiya Aggregate Book Losses**), against the securities premium account of Arshiya.
- 4.2. It is also proposed to write off the balance in Profit and Loss Account and any excess of consideration over net assets acquired as provided under clause 8.2.4 as on Appointed Date ('**ARIL Book Losses**'), against the securities premium account of ARIL.
- 4.3. Consequent upon the re-organization / utilization of securities premium, as mentioned in clause 4.1 and 4.2 above, the Arshiya Aggregate Book Losses and ARIL Book Loss as on Appointed Date shall be reduced to NIL.
- 4.4. The utilization of Securities Premium as aforesaid of Arshiya and ARIL respectively, shall be effected as an integral part of and in terms of this Scheme in accordance with the provisions of Section 230(2)(a) and shall constitute sufficient compliance in terms of Section 52 and Section 66 of the Companies Act, 2013 without carrying out separate compliance thereof. Further, the same does not involve either diminution of liability in respect of unpaid share capital or payment to any shareholder of any paid-up share capital. Accordingly, the order of the Tribunal sanctioning the Scheme shall be deemed to be an order under Section 66 of the Act as well as other applicable provisions of Companies Act 2013 confirming the reduction of share capital pursuant to utilization of the securities premium as aforesaid.
- 4.5. The accounting effect of the above sub-clauses shall be directly given in the balance sheet of Arshiya and ARIL respectively.
- 4.6. The utilization of securities premium as aforesaid of Arshiya and ARIL as envisaged in the Scheme shall not affect or impair in any manner the rights and interests of any of the creditors of Arshiya or ARIL, since Arshiya and ARIL shall, post such reduction, continue to be in a position to honor the dues of their respective creditors. Therefore, Arshiya and ARIL seeks liberty of the NCLT for dispensation of words "and reduced" to be added as suffix to its name, as contemplated in Section 66 (2) and 66 (3) of the Act.

#### PART - III

#### DEMERGER OF DOMESTIC BUSINESS UNDERTAKING

# 5. TRANSFER AND VESTING OF THE DOMESTIC BUSINESS UNDERTAKING

On or after the Effective Date and subject to the provisions of this Scheme and with effect from the Appointed Date, the Domestic Business Undertaking (including all the estate, assets, rights, claims, title, interest and authorities including accretions and appurtenances of the Domestic Business Undertaking) pursuant to the provisions of Sections 230 to 232 and with other applicable provisions of the Act shall stand transferred to and vested in or deemed to be transferred to and vested in the Resulting Company, as a going concern without any further act, deed, matter or thing in the following manner:

#### 5.1. Assets

5.1.1. The whole of the Domestic Business Undertaking shall without any further act, deed, matter or thing, stand transferred to and vested in and / or be deemed to be transferred to and vested in the Resulting Company so as to vest in the Resulting Company all rights, title and interest pertaining to the Domestic Business Undertaking;

- 5.1.2. All assets, investments, right, title or interest acquired by the Demerged Company after the Appointed Date but prior to the Effective Date in relation to the Domestic Business Undertaking shall also, without any further act, instrument or deed, be and stand transferred to and vested in and be deemed to have been transferred to and vested in the Resulting Company upon the Effective date pursuant to the provisions of Sections 230 to 232 and with other applicable provisions of the Act; and
- 5.1.3. All the movable assets of the Domestic Business Undertaking and the assets which are otherwise capable of transfer by physical delivery or endorsement and delivery, including cash in hand, shall be so transferred to the Resulting Company and deemed to have been physically handed over by physical delivery or by endorsement and delivery, as the case may be, to the Resulting Company to the end and intent that the property and benefit therein passes to the Resulting Company with effect from the Appointed Date. Such delivery and transfer shall be made on a date mutually agreed upon between the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company. However such date of delivery shall be such date as may be mutually agreed upon by the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company.
- 5.1.4. Pursuant to the Effective Date and with effect from the Appointed Date, all immovable property (including as per Schedule I to this scheme), whether freehold or leasehold, (including but not limited to land, buildings, offices, factories, sites and any other immovable property, including accretions and appurtenances) relating to the Domestic Business Undertaking of the Demerged Company, and any document of title, rights, interest and easements in relation thereto shall stand transferred to and be vested in the Resulting Company, without any act or deed to be done by the Demerged Company and/or any other Appropriate Authority. The Resulting Company shall be entitled to exercise all rights and privileges and be liable to pay all taxes and charges and fulfil all obligations, in relation to or applicable to such immovable properties. The mutation and/or substitution of the title to the immovable properties shall be made and duly recorded in the name of the Resulting Company by the appropriate governmental authorities and third parties pursuant to the sanction of the Scheme by the Tribunal and upon the Effective Date in accordance with the terms hereof without any further act or deed on part of the Demerged Company and/ or the Resulting Company. It is clarified that the Resulting Company shall be entitled to engage in such correspondence and make such representations as may be necessary for the purposes of the aforesaid mutation and/or substitution.

# 5.2. Contracts

- 5.2.1. All contracts, deeds, bonds, agreements, schemes, arrangements and other instruments of whatsoever nature in relation to the Domestic Business Undertaking to which the Demerged Company is a party or to the benefit of which the Demerged Company may be eligible, and which are subsisting or have effect immediately before the Effective date, shall continue in full force and effect against or in favour of, as the case may be, the Resulting Company in which the **Domestic Business Undertaking** vests by way of demerger hereunder and may be enforced as fully and effectually as if, instead of the Demerged Company, the Resulting Company had been a party or beneficiary or obligee thereto or thereunder; and
- 5.2.2. Without prejudice to the other provisions of this Scheme and notwithstanding the fact that vesting of the Domestic Business Undertaking occurs by virtue of this Scheme itself, the Resulting Company may, at any time after the Effective date in accordance with the provisions hereof, if so required under any law or otherwise, take such actions and execute such deeds (including deeds of adherence), confirmations or other writings or tripartite arrangements with any party to any contract or arrangement to which the Demerged Company is a party or any writings as may be necessary in order to give formal effect to the provisions of this Scheme. The Resulting Company shall, under the provisions of this Scheme, be deemed to be authorized to execute any such writings on behalf of the Demerged Company in relation to the Domestic Business Undertaking and to carry out or perform all such formalities or compliances referred to above on the part of the Demerged Company to be carried out or performed.

# 5.3. Liabilities

- 5.3.1. All debts, liabilities, contingent liabilities, duties and obligations of every kind, nature and description of the Domestic Business Undertaking shall also, under the provisions of Sections 230 to 232 and all other applicable provisions, if any, of the Act, without any further act or deed, be transferred to or be deemed to be transferred to the Resulting Company, so as to become from the Appointed Date the debts, liabilities, contingent liabilities, duties and obligations of the Resulting Company and it shall not be necessary to obtain the consent of any third party or other person who is a party to any contract or arrangement by virtue of which such debts, liabilities, contingent liabilities, duties and obligations have arisen in order to give effect to the provisions of this sub-clause;
- 5.3.2. Where any of the loans raised and used, liabilities and obligations incurred, duties and obligations of the Demerged Company as on the Appointed Date deemed to be transferred to the Resulting Company, have been discharged by the

Demerged Company after the Appointed Date and prior to the Effective Date, such discharge shall be deemed to have been for and on account of the Resulting Company; and

5.3.3. All loans raised and used and all liabilities and obligations incurred by the Demerged Company for the operations of the Domestic Business Undertaking with prior approval of the Resulting Company after the Appointed Date and prior to the Effective Date, shall, subject to the terms of this Scheme, be deemed to have been raised, used or incurred for and on behalf of the Resulting Company and to the extent they are outstanding on the Effective Date, shall also without any further act or deed be and stand transferred to and be deemed to be transferred to the Resulting Company and shall become the debts, liabilities, duties and obligations of the Resulting Company which shall meet, discharge and satisfy the same.

#### 5.4. Licenses and Permissions

Any statutory licenses, permissions or approvals or consents held by the Demerged Company required to carry on operations of the Domestic Business Undertaking shall stand vested in or transferred to the Resulting Company without any further act or deed, and shall be appropriately mutated by the statutory authorities concerned therewith in favour of the Resulting Company and the benefit of all statutory and regulatory permissions, environmental approvals and consents, registration or other licenses, and consents shall vest in and become available to the Resulting Company as if they were originally obtained by the Resulting Company. In so far as the various incentives, subsidies, rehabilitation schemes, special status and other benefits or privileges enjoyed, granted by any Governmental Authority or by any other person, or availed of by the Demerged Company relating to the Domestic Business Undertaking, are concerned, the same shall vest with and be available to the Resulting Company on the same terms and conditions as applicable to the Demerged Company, as if the same had been allotted and/or granted and/or allowed to the Resulting Company.

#### PART – IV

#### **REMAINING BUSINESS**

## 6. REMAINING BUSINESS OF THE DEMERGED COMPANY

- 6.1. The Remaining Business of the Demerged Company and all other assets, liabilities, incentives, rights and obligations pertaining thereto shall continue to be vested in and managed by the Demerged Company in the manner as provided below.
- 6.2. All legal and other proceedings including any insurance claims by or against the Demerged Company under any statute, whether pending on the Appointed Date or which may be instituted in future, whether or not in respect of any matter arising before the Effective date and relating to the Remaining Business of the Demerged Company (including those relating to any property, right, power, liability, obligation or duty, of the Demerged Company in respect of the Remaining Business of the Demerged Company) shall be continued and enforced by or against the Demerged Company.
- 6.3. With effect from the Appointed Date:
  - 6.3.1. The Demerged Company shall be deemed to have been carrying on and to be carrying on all business and activities relating to the Remaining Business of the Demerged Company for and on its own behalf;
  - 6.3.2. The Demerged Company may enter into such contracts as the Demerged Company may deem necessary in respect of the Remaining Business;
  - 6.3.3. All profits accruing to the Demerged Company thereon or losses arising or incurred by it relating to the Remaining Business of the Demerged Company shall, for all purposes, be treated as the profits, or losses, as the case may be, of the Demerged Company;
  - 6.3.4. All assets and properties acquired by the Demerged Company in relation to the Remaining Business on and after the Appointed Date shall belong to and continue to remain vested in the Demerged Company; and
  - 6.3.5. All liabilities (including contingent liabilities) loans, debts (whether secured or unsecured) raised or incurred, duties and obligations of every kind, nature and description whatsoever and howsoever arising or accruing in relation to the Remaining Business shall belong to and continue to remain vested in the Demerged Company.

## CONSIDERATION AND ACCOUNTING TREATMENT

# 7. CONSIDERATION

- 7.1. In consideration of the transfer and vesting of the Demerged Undertaking in accordance with the provisions of this Scheme, the paid-up share capital of the Resulting Company shall be increased in the manner set out in this Clause.
- 7.2. Upon the Scheme becoming effective and in consideration of the demerger including the transfer and vesting of the Demerged Undertaking in the Resulting Company, the Resulting Company shall, without any further application or deed, for every 2 (two) fully paid-up equity shares of the Demerged Company, issue and allot to each member of the Demerged Company whose name appears in the register of members of the Demerged Company as on the Record Date or to his/her heirs, executors, administrators or the successors-in-title, as the case may be, subject to the provisions of Clause 7.4 below, 1 (one) fully paid-up equity share of Rs 2 each, of the Resulting Company ('New Equity Shares').
- 7.3. In case of any member's shareholding in the Demerged Company is such that such member becomes entitled to a fraction of 1 (one) equity share of the Resulting Company, the Resulting Company shall not issue fractional share certificate to such member and shall consolidate such fractions and issue the consolidated shares to a trustee nominated by the Board of Directors of the Demerged Company in that behalf, who shall sell such shares and distribute the net sale proceeds (after deduction of expenses incurred) to such members in proportion to their respective fractional entitlements. During consolidation of fractional shares, if the sum of fractional shares is not a whole integer, the Resulting Company shall issue such additional fractional share to the trustee, such that the total shares so issued shall be rounded off to the next whole integer. The issue of fractional share by the Resulting Company to the Trustee, shall form an integral part of the consideration to be paid under the Scheme and that no separate process as may be applicable under the Applicable Law, to that extent, shall be required to be followed by the Resulting Company.
- 7.4. The New Equity Shares issued in terms of clause 7.2 above, shall be listed and / or admitted to trading on the relevant stock exchange/s in India where the equity shares of the Demerged Company are listed and / or admitted to trading.
- 7.5. Upon the Scheme coming to effect, the shares to be allotted to the members of the Demerged Company by the Resulting Company shall be listed and / or admitted to trading on the relevant stock exchange/s in India where the equity shares of the Arshiya are listed and / or admitted to trading as on effective date. Accordingly, the Resulting Company shall take steps for listing simultaneously on all such stock exchange(s) within a reasonable period of the receipt of the final NCLT order sanctioning the Scheme. The Resulting Company shall make necessary applications with the provisions of Applicable Laws, including, as applicable, the provisions of SEBI Circular No. CIR/CFD/CMD/16/2015 dated November 30, 2015, SEBI Circular No. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/105 dated September 21, 2017, SEBI Circular No. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/105 dated September 21, 2017, SEBI Circular No. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2018/2 dated January 03, 2018 and as amended from time to time. The equity shares allotted pursuant to this Scheme shall remain frozen in the depositaries system till relevant directions in relation to listing / trading are provided by the stock exchanges. The Resulting Company shall apply to Securities and Exchange Board of India through Stock Exchange for seeking relaxation under Section 19(2)(b) of Securities Contract (Regulation) Rules, 1957.
- 7.6. The New Equity Shares of the Resulting Company to be issued to the members of the Demerged Company pursuant to Clause 7.2 above shall be subject to the memorandum and articles of association of the Resulting Company and shall rank pari-passu in all respects, including dividend, with the existing equity shares of the Resulting Company.
- 7.7. The issue and allotment of New Equity Shares by the Resulting Company, to the shareholders of Demerged Company as provided in Clause 7.2 is an integral part of the Scheme and shall be deemed to have been carried out as if the procedure laid down under Section 62(1)(c) of the Act and all other relevant Rules, Regulations and Laws for the time being in force were duly complied with.
- 7.8. Upon the scheme becoming effective, the existing equity shares held by the Demerged Company or its nominee in the Resulting Company shall stand cancelled, extinguished and annulled and from the Effective Date. The cancellation, as aforesaid, which amounts to reduction of share capital of the Resulting Company, shall be effected as an integral part of this Scheme itself in accordance with the provisions of Section 66 of the Act and the order of the Tribunal sanctioning the scheme shall be deemed to be also the order under Section 66 of the Act for the purpose of confirming the reduction. The reduction would not involve either a diminution of liability in respect of unpaid share capital or payment of paid-up share capital. Notwithstanding the reduction as aforesaid, the Resulting Company shall not be required to add "and reduced" as suffix to its name and the Resulting Company shall continue in its existing name.

#### 8. ACCOUNTING TREATMENT

The Demerged Company and the Resulting Company shall account for the Scheme in their respective books / financial statements in accordance with applicable Indian Accounting Standards (IND AS) notified under the Companies (Indian Accounting Standards) Rules, 2015 as amended from time to time including as provided herein below:

## 8.1. ACCOUNTING TREATMENT IN THE BOOKS OF DEMERGED COMPANY

- 8.1.1. Upon the Scheme becoming effective, the value of assets, liabilities, profits/losses or reserves pertaining to the Demerged Undertaking of the Demerged Company as appearing in the books of accounts of the Demerged Company are to be transferred to the Resulting Company in terms of clause 2 of this Scheme and shall be reduced from the respective book value of assets and liabilities of the Demerged Company.
- 8.1.2. Inter-company balances and investments (including Demerged Company's investment in Resulting Company), if any, between Demerged Company and the Resulting Company shall stand cancelled. Further, any receivables or payables, which pertains to the Demerged Undertaking, arising thereon between the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company, inter-corporate loans or balances pertaining to the Demerged Undertaking as arising between the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company or vice-versa shall also stand nullified upon the Scheme becoming effective and the Demerged Company shall pass necessary entries in its books of accounts;
- 8.1.3. The excess of assets over liabilities transferred under clause 8.1.1 and after giving effect to clause 8.1.2 above shall be adjusted against Retained Earnings. In case of deficit, the same shall be credited to capital reserve.
- 8.1.4. Notwithstanding the above, the Board of Directors of the Demerged Company are authorized to account for any of these balances in any manner whatsoever, as may be deemed fit, in accordance with accounting principle generally accepted in India, including the Indian Accounting Standards (IND AS) specified under Section 133 of the Companies Act 2013 read with Companies (Indian Accounting Standards) (Amendment) Rules, 2016.

# 8.2. ACCOUNTING TREATMENT IN THE BOOKS OF THE RESULTING COMPANY

Upon the Scheme coming into effect and with effect from the Effective Date:

- 8.2.1. The Resulting Company shall record all assets and liabilities of the Demerged Undertaking vested in it pursuant to this Scheme, at the respective values thereof, as appearing in the books of account of the Demerged Company with effect from the Effective Date.
- 8.2.2. Any receivables or payables, which pertains to the Demerged Undertaking, arising thereon between the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company, inter-corporate loans or balances pertaining to the Demerged Undertaking as arising between the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company or vice-versa shall also stand nullified upon the Scheme becoming effective and the Resulting Company shall pass necessary entries in its books of accounts;
- 8.2.3. Upon cancellation of the shares held by the Demerged Company in the Resulting Company, the Resulting Company shall debit to its equity share capital account, the aggregate face value of existing equity shares held by the Demerged Company, which stands cancelled hereof. Further, the Resulting Company shall credit the aggregate face value of the new equity shares issued by it to the members of the Demerged Company pursuant to this Scheme to the share capital account in its books of accounts;
- 8.2.4. The surplus / deficit arising on recording of the assets and liabilities as per clause 8.2.1 and 8.2.2 over the shares cancelled and consideration recorded as per clause 8.2.3 above shall be transferred to Capital Reserve / Goodwill in the balance sheet of the Resulting Company;
- 8.2.5. In case of any differences in accounting policies between the Resulting Company and the Demerged Company, the impact of such differences shall be quantified and adjusted in accordance with the applicable accounting principles;
- 8.2.6. To the extent there are any obligations of the Resulting Company towards the Demerged Undertaking, the obligations in respect thereof shall come to an end and corresponding effect shall be given in the books of account of the Resulting Company.

- 8.2.7. All costs and expenses incurred by the Resulting Company in connection with the Scheme and to put it into operation and any other expenses or charges attributable to the implementation of the Scheme shall be debited to the profit & loss account of the Resulting Company. However, costs pertaining to issue of equity shares shall be directly debited to the reserves of the Resulting Company.
- 8.2.8. Notwithstanding the above, the Board of Directors of the Resulting Company are authorized to account for any of these balances in any manner whatsoever, as may be deemed fit, in accordance with accounting principle generally accepted in India, including the Indian Accounting Standards (IND AS) specified under Section 133 of the Companies Act 2013 read with Companies (Indian Accounting Standards) (Amendment) Rules, 2016.

# PART VI

# **GENERAL TERMS & CONDITIONS**

## 9. RECLASSIFICATION OF AUTHORISED SHARE CAPITAL

- 9.1. Upon the Scheme being effective, the Authorised Share Capital of the Resulting Company existing on the Effective Date, without any further application, act, instrument or deed, shall be reclassified from equity shares of face value of Rs 10/- each into corresponding number of equity shares of face value of Rs. 2/- each.
- 9.2. Consequent upon the reclassification of Authorised Share Capital under Clause 9.1 above and upon the Scheme being effective, Clause V of the Memorandum of Association of the Company (relating to the Authorised Share Capital) shall, without any further act, instrument or deed, be and stand altered, modified and amended pursuant to Sections 13, 14, 61 and 230-232 and other applicable provisions of the Act.
- 9.3. It is hereby clarified that for the purposes of clause 9.2 above, the consent of the shareholders to the Scheme shall be deemed to be sufficient for the purposes of effecting the above reclassification in Authorised Share Capital of the Resulting Company, and no further resolution would be required to be separately passed. Upon the Scheme being effective, the Company shall file necessary form for the reclassification of the Authorised Share Capital with the Registrar of Companies, Mumbai. Further, there would be no requirement for any further payment of stamp duty and/or fee (including registration fee) by the Company for the reclassification to the Authorised Share Capital.

## 10. TAX ASPECTS

It is intended that this Scheme will be in compliance with the conditions relating to "Demerger" as specified under Section 2(19AA) and Section 72A(4) of the Income-tax Act, 1961 such that:

- 10.1. The transfer of the Domestic Business Undertaking will be on a going concern basis with effect from the Appointed Date.
- 10.2. Subject to clause 10.1 above, if any terms or provisions of the Scheme is/are inconsistent with the provisions of Section 2(19AA) and Section 72A(4) of the Income-tax Act, 1961, the provisions of Section 2(19AA) and Section 72A(4) of the Income-tax Act, 1961 shall prevail and the Scheme shall stand modified to the extent necessary to comply with Section 2(19AA) and Section 72A(4) of the Income-tax Act, 1961 as on the Appointed Date; such modification shall not affect other parts of the Scheme. Upon the Effective Date, the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company are expressly permitted to file / revise their income-tax, service tax, GST, value added tax, withholding tax and other statutory returns, notwithstanding that the period for filing / revising such returns may have lapsed. Each of the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company are expressly permitted to amend tax deduction at source and other statutory certificates and shall have the right to claim refunds, advance tax credits, set offs and adjustments relating to their respective incomes / transactions from the Appointed Date.

# 11. LISTING AGREEMENT AND SEBI COMPLIANCE

- 11.1. Since the Demerged Company is listed company, this scheme is subject to the compliances by the Demerged Company of all requirements under the Listing Regulations and all statutory directives of the Securities Exchange Board of India ('SEBI') through its circulars insofar as they relate to sanction and implementation of the scheme.
- 11.2. The Demerged Company in compliance with Listing Regulations shall apply for the "Observation Letter" to BSE and NSE where its shares are listed.
- 11.3. The Demerged Company shall also comply with the directives of SEBI contained in circular no CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/21 dated March 10, 2017 (as amended from time to time) issued by SEBI in terms of Regulations 37 of the Listing Regulations.

## 12. LISTING OF EQUITY SHARES OF RESULTING COMPANY

12.1. Scheme of Demerger is in conformity with the requirements as laid down in sub-rule 19(7) of Securities Contract (Regulation) Rules, 1957 and in terms of the said sub-rule after allotment of New Equity Shares in Resulting Company, Resulting Company shall comply with relevant provisions under SEBI Regulations, as may be applicable in relation to listing of shares allotted, simultaneously on all stock exchanges where the equity shares of Demerged Company are listed.

Resulting Company shall make application to the SEBI in terms of Rule 19(7) of Securities Contract (Regulation) Rules, 1957 for listing of equity shares at all the stock exchanges where the equity shares of Demerged Company are listed on the Appointed Date without complying with the requirements of Rule 19(2)(b) of Securities Contract (Regulation) Rules, 1957.

ARIL shall enter into such arrangements and give such confirmations and / or undertakings as may be necessary in accordance with the applicable laws or regulations for complying with the formalities of the aforesaid stock exchanges. On such formalities being fulfilled, the stock exchanges shall list and / or admit such New Equity Shares also for the purpose of trading. The New Equity Shares allotted by ARIL, pursuant to this Scheme, shall remain frozen in the depositories system till the listing / trading permission is given by the BSE.

#### 13. APPROVAL OF SCHEME BY PUBLIC SHAREHOLDERS

- 13.1. The Approval to this Scheme of Arrangement shall be obtained from the shareholders of the Demerged Company i.e. Arshiya in accordance with SEBI circular no CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/21 dated March 10, 2017 (as amended from time to time) issued by SEBI in terms of Regulations 37 of the Listing Regulations.
- 13.2. The Scheme shall be acted upon only if the votes cast by the public shareholders in favor of the proposal are more than the number of votes cast by the public shareholders against it.

## 14. SECURITY

- 14.1. The transfer and vesting of the Demerged Undertaking as aforesaid shall be subject to the existing securities, charges, mortgage and other encumbrances if any, subsisting over or in respect of the property and assets or any part thereof to the extent that such securities, charges, mortgages, encumbrances are created to secure the liabilities forming part of the Demerged Undertaking. It is agreed by and between the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company, that pursuant to the demerger, necessary steps shall be taken in order to effect the change/ modification of charges, if any, in the records of the Registrar of Companies.
- 14.2. It is clarified that unless otherwise determined by the Board of Directors of the Resulting Company, in so far as the assets comprising the Demerged Undertaking are concerned the security or charge relating to loans or borrowings of the Demerged Company, in relation to the Demerged Undertaking, shall without any further act or deed continue to relate to the said assets only after the Appointed Date and the said assets shall not relate to or be available as security in relation to any other borrowings of the Demerged Company;
  - 14.2.1. Similarly, the security or charge relating to loans or borrowings of the Demerged Company, in relation to the Demerged Undertaking, shall continue to relate to the said assets only after the Appointed Date and shall not relate to or be available as security in relation to any other borrowings of the Resulting Company and vice-versa;
- 14.3. The other assets of the Demerged Company shall not relate to or be available as security in relation to the said borrowings of the Demerged Company, in relation to the Demerged Undertaking; and
- 14.4. The Demerged Company may enter into such alternate arrangements with the lenders pursuant to the release of security as per the provisions mentioned herein.

#### 15. EMPLOYEES

- 15.1. On and from the Effective Date, all permanent employees relating to the Demerged Undertaking, as were employed by the Demerged Company, immediately before such date, shall become the employees of the Resulting Company with the benefit of continuity of service and without any break or interruption in service. It is clarified that the employees of the Demerged Undertaking, who become employees of the Resulting Company by virtue of this Scheme, shall continue to be governed by the same terms of employment as were applicable to them immediately before the demerger. The Resulting Company undertakes to abide by any agreement/settlement, if any, entered into by the Demerged Company with any of its respective employees thereof. The Resulting Company further agrees that for the purpose of payment of any retrenchment compensation, or any other benefits and incentives, if any, such past services with the Demerged Company shall be taken into account.
- 15.2. It is expressly provided that, on the Effective Date, the provident fund, gratuity fund, superannuation fund created or any other special fund existing for the benefit of the employees of the Demerged Company, in relation to the Demerged Undertaking shall become the funds of the Resulting Company, for all purposes whatsoever in relation to the administration or operation of such fund(s) or in relation to the obligation to make contributions to the said fund(s) in accordance with the provisions

thereof as per the terms provided in the respective trust deeds, if any, to the end and intent that all rights, duties, powers and obligations of the Demerged Company, in relation to the Demerged Undertaking in relation to such fund(s) shall become those of the Resulting Company. These funds shall, subject to the necessary approvals and permissions and at the discretion of the Resulting Company, either be continued as separate funds of the Resulting Company for the benefit of the employees of the Demerged Undertaking or be transferred to and merged with other similar funds of the Resulting Company. It is clarified that the services of the employees of the Demerged Company, in relation to the Demerged Undertaking shall be treated as having been continuous for the purpose of the said fund(s); and

15.3. With effect from the date of filing of this Scheme with the NCLT and up to and including the Effective Date, the Demerged Company shall not vary or modify the terms and conditions of employment of any of its employees, except with the prior written consent of the Resulting Company.

# 16. BUSINESS AND PROPERTY IN TRUST

- 16.1. During the period between the Appointed Date and up to and including the Effective Date:
- 16.2. The Demerged Company shall be deemed to have been carrying on all the business and activities relating to the Demerged Undertaking and shall be deemed to hold and stand possessed of the entire business and undertakings in relation to the Demerged Undertaking for and on account of and in trust, on behalf of the Resulting Company.
- 16.3. All the income or profits accruing or arising to the Demerged Company and all costs, charges, expenses or losses incurred by the Demerged Company, in relation to the Demerged Undertaking shall for all purposes of this demerger be treated as the income, profits, costs, charges, expenses and losses of the Resulting Company, as the case may be.
- 16.4. Any of the rights, powers, authorities, privileges, attached, related or pertaining to the Demerged Undertaking exercised by the Demerged Company shall be deemed to have been exercised by the Demerged Company for and on behalf of, and in trust for and as an agent of the Resulting Company; and
- 16.5. The Demerged Company shall carry on the business pertaining to the Domestic Business Undertaking with reasonable diligence and business prudence and shall not alter or diversify business within the Domestic Business Undertaking nor venture into any new business (except for Remaining Business), nor alienate, charge, mortgage, encumber or otherwise deal with the assets or any part thereof except in the ordinary course of business without the prior written consent of the Resulting Company or pursuant to any pre-existing obligation undertaken prior to the date of acceptance of this Scheme by the respective boards of directors of the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company.
- 16.6. The Demerged Company shall not utilize the profits or income in relation to the Demerged Undertaking for the purpose of declaring or paying any dividend in respect of the period falling on and after the Appointed Date, without the prior written consent of the Resulting Company.
- 16.7. The Resulting Company shall be entitled, pending the sanction of the Scheme, to apply to the Governmental Authorities or other appropriate forums as may be required under any applicable law, for such consents, approvals and sanctions which the Resulting Company may require.

# 17. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

17.1. All legal, administrative and other proceedings, of whatsoever nature pending in any court or before any authority, judicial, quasi-judicial or administrative or any adjudicating authority and/or arising after the Appointed Date and relating to the Demerged Undertaking, or its respective properties, assets, debts, liabilities, duties and obligations shall be continued and/ or enforced until the Effective date by or against the Demerged Company; and from the Effective Date, shall be continued and enforced by or against the Resulting Company in the same manner and to the same extent as would or might have been continued and enforced by or against the Demerged Company, had the Scheme not been made. On and from the Effective Date, the Resulting Company shall have the right to initiate, defend, compromise or otherwise deal with any legal proceedings relating to the Demerged Undertaking, in the same manner and to the same extent as would or might have been initiated by the Demerged Company as the case may be, had the Scheme not been made; and if any suit, appeal or other proceedings relating to the Demerged Undertaking, of whatever nature by or against the Demerged Company be pending, the same shall not abate or be discontinued or in any way be prejudicially affected by reason of the demerger of the Demerged Undertaking or by anything contained in this Scheme but the proceedings may be continued, prosecuted and enforced by or against the Resulting Company in the same manner and to the same extent as it would or might have been continued, prosecuted and enforced by or against the Resulting Company in the same manner and to the same the norted by or against the Demerged Company as if this Scheme had not been made.

# 18. SAVING OF CONCLUDED TRANSACTIONS

The transfer of properties and liabilities and the continuance of proceedings by or against the Resulting Company, as envisaged under this Scheme, shall not affect any transaction or proceedings already concluded by the Demerged Company, in relation to the Demerged Undertaking on or after the Appointed Date till the Effective Date, to the end and intent that the Resulting Company accepts and adopts all acts, deeds and things done and executed by the Demerged Company, in relation to the Demerged Undertaking, as done and executed on behalf of itself.

## 19. VALIDITY OF EXISTING RESOLUTIONS, ADJUSTMENTS ETC.

All resolutions passed by the Demerged Company so far as they relate to or to be done or caused to be done in relation to the Demerged Undertaking, shall be deemed to have authorized any Director of the Resulting Company or such other person(s) as authorized by any two Directors of the Resulting Company to do all acts, deeds, things as may be necessary to give effect to these Resolutions.

#### 20. DECLARATION OF DIVIDEND

For the avoidance of doubt, it is hereby declared that nothing in the Scheme shall prevent the Resulting Company from declaring and paying dividends, whether interim or final, to its equity shareholders.

## 21. APPLICATION TO THE TRIBUNAL

- 21.1. The Demerged Company shall and the Resulting Company, if required, shall make applications/ petitions to the NCLT for sanction of this Scheme, under Sections 230 to 232 read with Sections 66 and 52 and other applicable provisions of the Act; and
- 21.2. Any dispute arising out of this Scheme shall be subject to the jurisdiction of the NCLT, Mumbai Bench.

## 22. MODIFICATION OR AMENDMENTS TO THE SCHEME

The Demerged Company and the Resulting Company (acting through their Board of Directors, Committee thereof or any director or any other person authorized by the Board of Directors, Committee thereof to this effect) may assent to any modifications or amendments to this Scheme or to any conditions or limitations that the Tribunal may deem fit to direct or impose or which may otherwise be considered necessary, desirable or appropriate by the respective Demerged Company and Resulting Company, including pursuant to the orders of the NCLT and/or any other authorities as they may deem fit to direct or impose or which may otherwise be considered necessary or desirable for settling any question or doubt or difficulty that may arise for implementing and/or carrying out the Scheme. The Demerged Company and the Resulting Company (acting through their Board of Directors, Committee thereof or any director or any other person authorized by the Board of Directors, Committee thereof to this effect) shall be authorized to take such steps and do all acts, deeds and things as may be necessary, desirable or proper to give effect to this Scheme and to resolve any doubts, difficulties or questions whether by reason of any orders of the Tribunal or of any directions given by any other appropriate authorities or for any reason otherwise arising out of this Scheme and/or any matters concerning or connected herewith.

If any part of the Scheme is held invalid or is ruled illegal by the Tribunal or becomes unenforceable for any reason, whatsoever whether under present or future laws, then it is the intention of the Companies that such part in the opinion of the board of any companies, shall be severable from the remainder of the Scheme and the remaining part of this Scheme shall not be affected thereby, unless the deletion of such part, in the opinion of Board of either of the companies, shall cause this Scheme to become materially adverse to either of the companies in which case companies shall attempt to bring about a modification in this Scheme, which will best preserve the benefits and obligations of this Scheme for companies, including but not limited to such part.

## 23. EFFECT OF NON-RECEIPT OF APPROVALS

- 23.1. In case the Scheme is not approved by the Tribunal or any of the approvals or conditions enumerated in the Scheme have not been obtained or complied with, or for any other reason, if this Scheme cannot be implemented, then the board of directors of the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company shall mutually waive such conditions as they consider appropriate to give effect, as far as possible, to this Scheme and failing such mutual agreement, the Scheme shall become null and void and in such event no rights or liabilities whatsoever shall accrue to or be incurred by either the Resulting Company or the Demerged Company and each party shall bear their respective costs, charges and expenses in connection with this Scheme unless otherwise mutually agreed upon.
- 23.2. If any part of this Scheme hereof is invalid, held illegal by Tribunal, or unenforceable under any present or future laws, then it is the intention of the parties that such part shall be severable from the remainder of the Scheme, and the Scheme shall not be affected thereby, unless the deletion of such part shall cause this Scheme to become materially adverse to any party, in which case the parties shall attempt to bring about a modification in the Scheme, as will best preserve for the parties the benefits and obligations of the Scheme, including but not limited to such part.

#### 24. COSTS, CHARGES AND EXPENSES

Save and except as provided otherwise, all costs, charges, expenses, taxes including duties, levies in connection with the Scheme and its implementation thereof, and matters incidental thereto, shall be borne by the Demerged Company and the Resulting Company respectively.

# Annexure BI

SSE-INFERMAL



July 12, 2019

DCS/AMAL/JR/R37/1530/2019-20

The Company Secretary, Arshiya Limited 302, Level-3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worlf, Mumbai, Maharashira, 400018

Dear Sir,

#### Sub: Observation letter regarding the Draft Scheme of Arrangement by Arshiva Limited

We are in receipt of Draft Scheme of Arrangement by Arshiya Limited filed as required under SEBI Circular No. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/21 dated March 10, 2017; SEBI vide its letter dated July 12, 2019 has inter alia given the following comment(s) on the draft scheme of arrangement:

- "Company shall ensure that additional information, if any, submitted by the Company, after filing the scheme with the stock exchange, from the date of receipt of this letter is displayed on the websites of the listed company."
- "Company shall duly comply with various provisions of the Circulars."
- "Company is advised that the observations of SEBI/Stock Exchanges shall be incorporated in the petition to be filed before National Company Law Tribunal (NGLT) and the company is obliged to bring the observations to the notice of NCLT."
- "It is to be noted that the petitions are filed by the company before NCLT after
  processing and communication of comments/observations on draft scheme by
  SEBI/stock exchange, Hence, the company is not required to send notice for
  representation as mandated under section 230(5) of Companies Act, 2013 to SEBI
  again for its comments / observations / representations."

Accordingly, based on aloreasid comment offered by SEBI, the company is hereby advised:

- To provide additional information, if any, (as stated above) along with various documents to the Exchange for further dissemination on Exchange website.
- To ensure that additional information, if any, (as stated aforessed) along with various documents are disseminated on their (company) website.
- To duly comply with various provisions of the circulars.

In light of the above, we haraby advise that we have no adverse observations with limited reference to those matters having a bearing on listing/de-listing/continuous listing requirements within the provisions of Listing Agreement, so as to enable the company to file the acheme with Hon'ble NCLT. Further, where applicable in the explanatory statement of the notice to be sent by the company to the shareholders, while sesking approval of the scheme, it shall disclose Information about unlisted companies involved in the format prescribed for abridged prospectus as specified in the circular dated March 10, 2017.

However, the listing of equity shares of Arshiva Rail Infrastructure Limited shall be subject to SEBI granting relaxation under Rule 19(2)(b) of the Securities Contract (Regulation) Rules, 1957 and compliance with the requirements of SEBI circular. No. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/21 dated March 10, 2017. Further, Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited shall comply with SEBI Act, Rules, Regulations, directions of the SEBI and any other statutory authority and Rules, Byelawe, and Regulations of the Exchange.



Bill: Linvited (Farmerly Bonday Stock Exchange (101) Repotency Office: Flags, 25, 21, Tangers, Data Street, Manital 400.001 India T 491 72 7277 (239/5) F. Org. Completioner discore I www.stweit.dis.com Compared Maniley Provide: 1.1671 2019 (2007) LC115148 88E - THTERMAL



The Company shall fulfill the Exchange's criteria for listing the securities of such company and also comply with other applicable statutory requirements. However, the listing of shares of Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited is at the discretion of the Exchange. In addition to the above, the listing of Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited pursuant to the Scheme of Arrangement shall be subject to SEBI approval and the Company satisfying the following conditions:

- To submit the Information Memorandum containing all the information about Arshiya Rall Infrastructure Limited in line with the disclosure requirements applicable for public issues with BSE, for making the same available to the public through the website of the Exchange. Further, the company is also advised to make the same available to the public through its website.
- 2 To publish an advertisement in the newspapers containing all the information Arshiva Rail Infrastructure Limited in line with the details required as per the aforesaid SEBI circular no. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/21 dated March 10, 2017. The advertisement should draw a specific reference to the aforesaid Information Memorandum available on the website of the company as well as BSE.
- To disclose all the material information about Arshiya Rail infrastructure Limited on a continuous basis so as to make the same public, in addition to the requirements if any, specified in Listing Agreement for disclosures about the subsidiaries.
- 4. The following provisions shall be incorporated in the scheme:
  - The shares allotted pursuant to the Scheme shall remain frozen in the depository system till listing/trading permission is given by the designated stock exchange."
  - There shall be no change in the sharsholding pattern of Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited between the record date and the listing which may affect the status of this approval."

Further you are also advised to bring the contents of this letter to the notice of your shareholders, all relevant authorities as dearned fit, and also in your application for approval of the scheme of Arrangement.

Kindly note that as required under Regulation 37(3) of SEBI (Listing Obligations and Disclosure Regulations, 2016, the validity of this Observation Letter shall be Six Months from the date of this Letter, within which the scheme shall be submitted to the NCLT.

The Exchange reserves its right to withdraw its 'No adverse observation' at any stage if the information submitted to the Exchange is found to be incomplete / incorrect / misleading / false or for any contravention of Rules, Bye-laws and Regulations of the Exchange, Listing Agreement, Guidelines/Regulations issued by statutory authorities.

Please note that the aforesaid observations does not preclude the Company from complying with any other requirements.

Further, it may be noted that with reference to Section 230 (5) of the Companies Act, 2013 (Act), read with Rule 8 of Companies (Compromises, Arrangements and Amalgamations) Rules 2016 (Company Rules) and Section 66 of the Act read with Rule 3 of the Company Rules wherein pursuant to an Order passed by the Hon'ble National Company Law Tribunal, a Notice of the proposed scheme of compromise or arrangement filed under sections 230-232 or Section 66 of the Companies Act 2013 as the case may be is required to be served upon the Exchange seeking representations or objections if any.

In this regard, with a view to have a better transparency in processing the aloresaid notices served upon the Exchange, the Exchange has already introduced an online system of serving such Notice along with the relevant documents of the proposed schemes through the ESE Listing Centre.



DISE - INTERNAL

BSE - INTERNAL



Any service of notice under Section 230 (6) or Section 66 of the Comparies Act 2013 seeking Exchange's representations or objections if any, <u>would be accepted and processed through the Listing Centre only and no physical filings would be accepted.</u> You may please refer to circular dated February 26, 2019 issued to the company.

Yours faithfully,

Senior Manager







July 15, 2019

# National Stock Exchange Of India Limited

Ref: NSE/LIST/18881\_I

The Company Secretary Arshiya Limited 302, Level-3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai - 400018

Kind Attn.: Ms. Savita Dalal

Dear Madam,

# Sub: Observation Letter for Scheme of Arrangement between Arshiya Limited and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited

We are in receipt of Scheme of Arrangement between Arshiya Limited ("Demerged Company" or "Arshiya") and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ("Resulting Company" or "ARIL"). The Scheme of Arrangement provides for Demerger of Domestic Business Undertaking which includes Domestic Warehousing activities (Demerged Undertaking) from Arshiya Limited ("Demerged Company" or "Arshiya") into Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ("Resulting Company" or "ARIL").

Based on our letter reference no Ref: NSE/LIST/18881submitted to SEBI and pursuant to SEBI Circular No. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/21 dated March 10, 2017 ('Circular'), SEBI vide letter dated July 12, 2019, has given following comments:

- a. The Company shall ensure that additional information, if any submitted by the Company, after filing the Scheme with the Stock Exchange and from the date of the receipt of this letter is displayed on the website of the listed company.
- b. The Company shall duly comply with various provisions of the Circular.
- c. The Company is advised that the observations of SEBI/Stock Exchanges shall be incorporated in the petition to be filed before National Company Law Tribunal (NCLT) and the company is obliged to bring the observations to the notice of NCLT.
- d. It is to be noted that the petitions are filed by the company before NCLT after processing and communication of comments/observations on draft scheme by SEBI/ stock exchange. Hence, the company is not required to send notice for representation as mandated under section 230(5) of Companies Act, 2013 to SEBI again for its comments/observations/ representations.

It is to be noted that the petitions are filed by the company before NCLT after processing and communication of comments/observations on draft scheme by SEBI/ stock exchange. Hence, the company is not required to send notice for representation as mandated under section 230(5) of Companies Act, 2013 to National Stock Exchange of India Limited again for its comments/observations/ representations.

This Document is Digitally Signed

Signer: Rajendra P Bhosale Date: Mon, Jul 15, 2019 19:00:11 IST Location: NSE

National Stock Exchange of India Limited | Exchange Plaza, C-1, Block G, Bandra Kurla Complex, Bandra (E), Mumbai – 400 051, India +91 22 26598100 | www.nseindia.com | CIN U67120MH1992PLC069769



Continuation Sheet

Further, where applicable in the explanatory statement of the notice to be sent by the company to the shareholders, while seeking approval of the Scheme, it shall disclose information about unlisted companies involved in the format prescribed for abridged prospectus as specified in the circular dated March 10, 2017.

Based on the draft scheme and other documents submitted by the Company, including undertaking given in terms of Regulation 11 of SEBI (LODR) Regulations, 2015, we hereby convey our "No-objection" in terms of Regulation 94 of SEBI (LODR) Regulations, 2015, so as to enable the Company to file the draft scheme with NCLT.

However, the Exchange reserves its rights to raise objections at any stage if the information submitted to the Exchange is found to be incomplete/ incorrect/ misleading/ false or for any contravention of Rules, Bye-laws and Regulations of the Exchange, Listing Regulations, Guidelines / Regulations issued by statutory authorities.

The validity of this "Observation Letter" shall be six months from July 15, 2019, within which the scheme shall be submitted to NCLT.

Yours faithfully, For **National Stock Exchange of India Limited** 

Rajendra Bhosale Manager

P.S. Checklist for all the Further Issues is available on website of the exchange at the following URL http://www.nseindia.com/corporates/content/further\_issues.htm

This Document is Digitally Signed



Signer: Rajendra P Bhosale Date: Mon, Jul 15, 2019 19:00:11 IST Location: NSE



Date: 17th November, 2018

To, The General Manager, Department of Corporate Services, BSE Limited, P.J. Towers, Dalai Street, Mumbai – 400 001. Scrip Code: 506074

Ref: Case No. 85922

Sub: Application under Regulation 37 of the SEBI (Listing Obligations and Disclosure Requirements), Regulations, 2015 for the proposed scheme of Arrangement between Arshiya Limited (hereinafter referred to as "Demerged Company" or "Arshiya"), and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited (hereinafter referred to as "Resulting Company" or "ARIL").

This is in continuation to our application under Regulation 37 of the SEBI (Listing Obligations and Disclosure Requirements), Regulations, 2015, read with SEBI (Circular No. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/21 dated 10th March, 2017 (earlier SEBI Circular No. CIR/CFD/CMD/16/2015 dated 30th November, 2015) ("Circular) and subsequent information/documents sought by you from time to time.

In terms of the provision of the above said circular and as mentioned in our application dated 10<sup>th</sup> October, 2018 we hereby submit the Complaints Report for the period commencing from 26<sup>th</sup> October, 2018 to 16<sup>th</sup> November, 2018 stating details of complaints/comments on the Scheme of Arrangement (Annexed hereto as an Annexure – I).

The Complaints Report will also be uploaded on the website of the Company i.e. www.arshivalimited.com.

Request you to kindly take the same on your record.

For Arshiva Limited

Savita Dalal Company Secretary & Compliance Officer

Encl. as above

Lim Mumbai

# **Arshiya Limited**

Regd. Off.: 302. Lovel-3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai - 400018. India. T: +91 22 4230 5500/502 I F: +91 22 4230 5555 I Email: info@arshiyalimited.com I www.arshiyalimited.com CIN : L93000MH1981PLC024747



ANNEXURE - I

# **Complaints Report**

# Part A

Sr. No.	Particulars	Number
1.	Number of complaints received directly	0
2.	Number of complaints forwarded by Stock Exchange	0
3.	Total Number of complaints/comments received (1+2)	0
4.	Number of complaints resolved	Not Applicable
5.	Number of complaints pending	Not Applicable

# Part B

Sr. No.	Name of complainant	Date of complaint	Status (Resolved/Pending)
1.	Not Applicable	Not Applicable	Not Applicable

18 Lim

Mumbal

.

Fox Arshiva Limited

Savita Dalal Company Secretary & Compliance Officer

Date: 17th November, 2018

Free Trade Warehousing Zone I Rail & Rail Infrastructure I Inland Container Depot I Transport And Handling

Date: 14th May, 2019

To, Manager - Listing Compliance National Stock Exchange of India Limited, 'Exchange Plaza'. C-1, Block G, Bandra Kurla Complex, Bandra (E), Mumbai - 400 051 Scrip Code: ARSHIYA

Ref: Application No. 18881

Sub: Application under Regulation 37 of the SEBI (Listing Obligations and Disclosure Requirements), Regulations, 2015 for the proposed scheme of Arrangement between Arshiya Limited (hereinafter referred to as "Demerged Company" or "Arshiya"), and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited (hereinafter referred to as "Resulting Company" or "ARIL").

Arshiya

This is in continuation to our application under Regulation 37 of the SEBI (Listing Obligations and Disclosure Requirements), Regulations, 2015, read with SEBI (Circular No. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/21 dated 10<sup>th</sup> March, 2017 (earlier SEBI Circular No. CIR/CFD/CMD/16/2015 dated 30<sup>th</sup> November, 2015) ("Circular) and subsequent information/documents sought by you from time to time.

In terms of the provision of the above said circular and as mentioned in our application dated 10<sup>th</sup> October, 2018 we hereby submit the Complaints Report for the period commencing from 22<sup>nd</sup> April, 2019 to 14<sup>th</sup> May, 2019 stating details of complaints/comments on the Scheme of Arrangement (Annexed hereto as an Annexure – J).

The Complaints Report will also be uploaded on the website of the Company i.e. http://www.arshiyalimited.com/shareholding-information.html.

Request you to kindly take the same on your record.

AL For Arshiya Limited APACIA Savita Dalal **Company Secretary & Compliance Officer** 

# **Arshiya Limited**

Regd. Off.: 302, Level-3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai - 400016. India. T: +91 22 4230 5500/502 | F: +91 22 4230 5555 | Email: Info@arshiyalimited.com | www.arshiyalimited.com | CIN : L93000MHI98/PLC024747


#### ANNEXURE - J

#### **Complaints Report**

#### Part - A

Sr. No.	Particulars	Number
1.	Number of complaints received directly	0
Ζ,	Number of complaints forwarded by Stock Exchange	0
3.	Total Number of complaints/comments received (1+2)	0
4.	Number of complaints resolved	Not Applicable
5.	Number of complaints pending	Not Applicable

#### Part - B

Sr. No.	Name of complainant	Date of Complaint	Status (Resolved/Pending)
1.	Not Applicable	Not Applicable	Not Applicable

For Arshiya Limited



Savita Dalal Company Secretary & Compliance Officer

Date: 14th May, 2019

#### **Arshiya Limited**

Regd. Off.: 302, Level-3, Cesjay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai - 400018. India. T: +91 22 4230 5500/502 | F: +91 22 4230 5555 | Email: info@ershiyalimited.com | www.arshiyalimited.com CIN: L93000MHI98IPLC024747

Annexure D



Date: 08th October, 2018

To, The General Manager, Department of Corporate Services, BSE Limited, P.J. Towers, Dalal Street, Mumbai – 400 001.

#### COMPLIANCE REPORT

It is hereby certified that the draft scheme of arrangement involving Arshiya Limited and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited does not, in any way violate, override or limit the provisions of securities laws or requirements of the Stock Exchange(s) and the same is in compliance with the applicable provisions of SEBI (Listing Obligations and Disclosure Requirements) Regulations, 2015 and this circular, including the following:

SI.	Reference	Particulars
1	Regulations 17 to 27 of LODR Regulations	Corporate governance requirements
2	Regulation 11 of LODR Regulations	Compliance with securities laws
Requi	rements of this circular	
(a)	Para (I)(A)(2)	Submission of documents to Stock Exchanges
(b)	Para (I)(A)(2)	Conditions for schemes of arrangement involving unlisted entities
(c)	Para (I)(A)(4) (a)	Submission of Valuation Report*
(d)	Para (I)(A)(5)	Auditors certificate regarding compliance with Accounting Standards
(e)	Para (I)(A)(9)	Provision of approval of public shareholders through e-voting

\*Valuation Report is not required since there is no change in the shareholding pattern of the Demerged Company / resultant company.

Savia Dalal Company Secretary



Ajay S Mittal

Managing Director

Obstitled that the transactions / accounting treatment provided in the draft scheme of arrangement involving Arshiya Limited and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited are in compliance with all the Accounting Standards applicable to a listed entity.

Maheshwari S

Chief Financial Officer

Arshiya Limited

Ajay S Mittal **Managing Director** 

Regd. Off.: 302, Level-3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sager Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Roed, Worli, Mumbai - 400018, India. T: +91 22 4230 5500/502 I F: +91 22 4230 5555 I Email: into@arshiyalimited.com I waw.arshiyalimited.com CIN : L93000MH1981PLC024747 Date: 23rd April, 2019

To, Manager - Listing Compliance National Stock Exchange of India Limited 'Exchange Plaza'. C-1, Block G, Bandra Kurla Complex, Bandra (E), Mumbai - 400 051

#### COMPLIANCE REPORT

It is hereby certified that the draft scheme of arrangement involving Arshiya Limited and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited does not, in any way violate, override or limit the provisions of securities laws or requirements of the Stock Exchange(s) and the same is in compliance with the applicable provisions of SEBI (Listing Obligations and Disclosure Requirements) Regulations, 2015 and this circular, including the following:

SL	Reference	Particulars
1	Regulations 17 to 27 of LODR Regulations	Corporate governance requirements
2	Regulation 11 of LODR Regulations	Compliance with securities laws
Requi	rements of this circular	
(a)	Para (I)(A)(2)	Submission of documents to Stock Exchanges
(b)	Para (I)(A)(2)	Conditions for schemes of arrangement involving unlisted entities
(c)	Para (I)(A)(4) (a)	Submission of Valuation Report*
(d)	Para (I)(A)(5)	Auditors certificate regarding compliance with Accounting Standards
(e)	Para (I)(A)(9)	Provision of approval of public shareholders through e-voting

\*Valuation Report is not required since there is no change in the shareholding pattern of the Demerged Company / resultant company.

Savia Dalal Company Secretary



Arshiva

ANNEXURE IV

Ajay S Mittal Managing Director

Ortified that the transactions / accounting treatment provided in the draft scheme of arrangement involving Arshiya Limited and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited are in compliance with all the Accounting Standards applicable to a listed entity.

Maheshwa'i

Chief Financial Officer

Arshiya Limited

Ajay S Mittal Managing Director

Regd. Off.: 302. Level-3. Ceejay House. Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worll, Mumbai - 400018. India. T +91 22 4230 5600/502 I F: +91 22 4230 5655 I Email: info@ershiyalimited.com I www.arshiyalimited.com CIN : L93000MH1981PLC024747

39

# REPORT ADOPTED BY THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF ARSHIYA LIMITED AT ITS MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY THE 24th DAY OF MAY, 2018 EXPLAINING THE EFFECT OF SCHEME ON EQUITY SHAREHOLDERS, KEY MANAGERIAL PERSONNEL, PROMOTERS AND NON-PROMOTER SHAREHOLDER

#### Background:

- 1. The proposed Scheme of arrangement is between Arshiya Limited ("**Demerged company**") and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ("**Resulting company**") and their respective shareholders and creditors ("**Scheme**") had been approved by the board of directors of the Demerged Company ("**Board**") vide the resolution passed at its meeting on May 24, 2018.
- 2. The provision of Section 230(2)(c) of the Companies Act, 2013 requires the Board to adopt a report explaining effect of the Scheme on each class of Shareholders, Key Managerial Personnel, Promoters and Non-Promoter Shareholders, laying out in particular share exchange ratio and specifying and special valuation difficulties. The said report adopted by the Board is required to be circulated to the shareholders and creditors along with the notice convening the meeting of members/creditors.
- 3. This report of the Board is accordingly prepared in accordance with the requirements specified under Section 230(3) (c) of the Companies Act, 2013.
- 4. The following documents were considered by the Board for the purpose of issuing this report:
  - a. The draft of the Scheme
  - b. Report by ZADN & Associates, Chartered Accountants in respect of share entitlement ratio.
  - c. Fairness opinion dated May 28, 2018 provided by the Marchant Banker in respect of the fairness of the share entitlement ratio.
  - d. Report of the Audit Committee of the Demerged Company, recommending the draft scheme to the Board for approval.
  - e. Certificate dated 24<sup>th</sup> day of May, 2018 issued by Chaturvedi & Shah, Chartered Accountants the statutory auditors of the company as required under section 232(3) of the companies Act, 2013 certifying that the accounting treatment in the draft scheme is in accordance with the accounting standards and applicable law.

#### <u>Report:</u>

- 1. The Scheme provides for the transfer of the Demerged Undertaking (as defined in the scheme) to the Resulting Company. There will be no change in the shareholding pattern of the Demerged Company.
- 2. Upon the Scheme becoming effective and in consideration of the demerger including the transfer and vesting of the Demerged Undertaking in the Resulting Company, the Resulting Company shall, without any further application or deed, for every 2 (two) fully paid-up equity shares of the Demerged Company, issue and allot to each member of the Demerged Company whose name appears in the register of members of the Demerged Company as on the Record Date or to his/her heirs, executors, administrators or the successors-in-title, as the case may be, 1 (one) fully paid-up equity share of Rs 2 each, of the Resulting Company ('New Equity Shares').

## Effect of the Scheme on the Equity Shareholders (the only class of Shareholders) and promoters, and Non-Promoter Shareholders of the Demerged Company:

- 1. Basis the share exchange ration mentioned above, the Resulting Company shall issue shares to the shareholders of the Demerged Company in the ratio of 2:1 and the shares held by the Demerged Company in the Resulting Company shall be extinguished.
- 2. Upon the Scheme coming to effect, the shares to be allotted to the members of the Demerged Company by the Resulting Company shall be listed and / or admitted to trading on the relevant stock exchange/s in India where the equity shares of the Arshiya are listed and / or admitted to trading as on effective date. Accordingly, the Resulting Company shall take steps for listing simultaneously on all such stock exchange(s) within a reasonable period of the receipt of the final NCLT order sanctioning the Scheme.
- 3. Pursuant to the Scheme, all shareholders of the Demerged Company as on the Record Date (as defined in the scheme) will receive equity shares in the Resulting Company and subsequently, such shareholders of the Demerged Company will hold equity shares in both, the Demerged Company and Resulting Company, it will give such shareholders of the Demerged Company the ability to continue to remain invested in both or either of the Companies, giving them greater flexibility in managing and/or dealing with their investments.

4. The Scheme is beneficial to the respective shareholders, creditors, employees and all stakeholders of the Demerged Company and Resulting Company. The Scheme is expected to contribute in furthering and fulfilling the objectives of both the companies and in the growth and development of their respective businesses.

Basis the aforesaid, we understand that there will be no adverse effect of the scheme on the equity shareholders, directors, promoters and non-promoter shareholders of the Demerged Company.

#### Effect of the Scheme on the Directors and Key Managerial personnel of the Demerged Company:

5. None of the Directors and Key Managerial Personnel of the Demerged Company and their respective relatives have any interest in the scheme except to the extent the (i) equity shares held by them in the Demerged Company and the resulting Company directly or as nominee; and /or (ii) Director(s) are common director(s) in the two companies; and/or (iii) the Director(s), key managerial personnel and their respective relatives are the director(s), partner(s), members(s) and/or beneficiary(ies) of the companies, firms, association of persons, body corporates and/or trust, as the case may be, that hold shares into the Demerged Company/ Resulting Company. There will be no adverse effect of the scheme on the directors and key managerial personnel of the Demerged Company

#### For Arshiya Limited.

-/Sd Ajay S Mittal Chairman appointed for the meeting

Date: 26<sup>th</sup> February, 2021 Place: Mumbai

# REPORT ADOPTED BY THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF ARSHIYA RAIL INFRASTRUCTURE LIMITED AT ITS MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY THE 24th DAY OF MAY, 2018 EXPLAINING THE EFFECT OF SCHEME ON EQUITY SHAREHOLDERS, KEY MANAGERIAL PERSONNEL, PROMOTERS AND NON-PROMOTER SHAREHOLDER

#### **Background:**

- 1. The proposed Scheme of arrangement is between Arshiya Limited ("**Demerged company**") and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ("**Resulting company**") and their respective shareholders and creditors ("**Scheme**") had been approved by the board of directors of the Demerged Company ("**Board**") vide the resolution passed at its meeting on May 24, 2018.
- 2. The provision of Section 230(2)(c) of the Companies Act, 2013 requires the Board to adopt a report explaining effect of the Scheme on each class of Shareholders, Key Managerial Personnel, Promoters and Non-Promoter Shareholders, laying out in particular share exchange ratio and specifying and special valuation difficulties. The said report adopted by the Board is required to be circulated to the shareholders and creditors along with the notice convening the meeting of members/creditors.
- 3. This report of the Board is accordingly prepared in accordance with the requirements specified under Section 230(3) (c) of the Companies Act, 2013.
- 4. The following documents were considered by the Board for the purpose of issuing this report:
  - a. The draft of the Scheme
  - b. Report by ZADN & Associates, Chartered Accountants in respect of share entitlement ratio.
  - c. Fairness opinion dated May 28, 2018 provided by the Marchant Banker in respect of the fairness of the share entitlement ratio.
  - d. Report of the Audit Committee of the Resulting Company, recommending the draft scheme to the Board for approval.
  - e. Certificate dated 24th day of May, 2018 issued by Chaturvedi & Shah, Chartered Accountants the statutory auditors of the company as required under section 232(3) of the companies Act, 2013 certifying that the accounting treatment in the draft scheme is in accordance with the accounting standards and applicable law.

#### Report:

- 1. The Scheme provides for the transfer of the Demerged Undertaking (as defined in the scheme) to the Resulting Company. There will be no change in the shareholding pattern of the Demerged Company.
- 2. Upon the Scheme becoming effective and in consideration of the demerger including the transfer and vesting of the Demerged Undertaking in the Resulting Company, the Resulting Company shall, without any further application or deed, for every 2 (two) fully paid-up equity shares of the Demerged Company, issue and allot to each member of the Demerged Company whose name appears in the register of members of the Demerged Company as on the Record Date or to his/her heirs, executors, administrators or the successors-in-title, as the case may be, 1 (one) fully paid-up equity share of Rs 2 each, of the Resulting Company ('New Equity Shares').

## Effect of the Scheme on the Equity Shareholders (the only class of Shareholders) and promoters, and Non-Promoter Shareholders of the Resulting Company:

- 1. Basis the share exchange ration mentioned above, the Resulting Company shall issue shares to the shareholders of the Demerged Company in the ratio of 2:1 and the shares held by the Demerged Company in the Resulting Company shall be extinguished.
- 2. Upon the Scheme coming to effect, the shares to be allotted to the members of the Demerged Company by the Resulting Company shall be listed and / or admitted to trading on the relevant stock exchange/s in India where the equity shares of the Arshiya are listed and / or admitted to trading as on effective date. Accordingly, the Resulting Company shall take steps for listing simultaneously on all such stock exchange(s) within a reasonable period of the receipt of the final NCLT order sanctioning the Scheme.
- 3. Pursuant to the Scheme, all shareholders of the Demerged Company as on the Record Date (as defined in the scheme) will receive equity shares in the Resulting Company and subsequently, such shareholders of the Demerged Company will hold equity shares in both, the Demerged Company and Resulting Company, it will give such shareholders of the Demerged Company the ability to continue to remain invested in both or either of the Companies, giving them greater flexibility in managing and/or dealing with their investments.

4. The Scheme is beneficial to the respective shareholders, creditors, employees and all stakeholders of the Demerged Company and Resulting Company. The Scheme is expected to contribute in furthering and fulfilling the objectives of both the companies and in the growth and development of their respective businesses.

Basis the aforesaid, we understand that there will be no adverse effect of the scheme on the equity shareholders, directors, promoters and non-promoter shareholders of the Demerged Company.

#### Effect of the Scheme on the Directors and Key Managerial personnel of the Resulting Company:

5. None of the Directors and Key Managerial Personnel of the Resulting Company and their respective relatives have any interest in the scheme except to the extent the (i) equity shares held by them in the Demerged Company and the resulting Company directly or as nominee; and /or (ii) Director(s) are common director(s) in the two companies; and/or (iii) the Director(s), key managerial personnel and their respective relatives are the director(s), partner(s), members(s) and/or beneficiary(ies) of the companies, firms, association of persons, body corporates and/or trust, as the case may be, that hold shares into the Demerged Company/ Resulting Company. There will be no adverse effect of the scheme on the directors and key managerial personnel of the Resulting Company.

#### For Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited.

-/Sd Ajay S Mittal Chairman appointed for the meeting

Date: 26th February, 2021 Place: Mumbai

4<sup>th</sup> Floor, Shreeniwas House Hazarimal Somani Marg Next to MTNL Exchange Building Fort, Mumbai 400 001. India Tel: +91 22 4973 5451 / 52 / 53

May 24, 2018

#### To,

The Board of Directors Arshiya Limited (Demerged Company) 302, Ceejay House, Level - 3 Shiv Sagar Estate, F- Block Dr. Annie Besant Road Worli, Mumbai – 400018, India.

#### To,

The Board of Directors Arahiya Rail Infrastructure Limited (Resulting Company) 302, Ceejay House, Level - 3 Shiv Sagar Estate, F- Block Dr. Annie Besant Road Worli, Mumbai – 400018, India.

Dear Sirs.

Sub: Report on share entitlement ratio for the proposed demerger of Domestic Business Undertaking ('Demerged Undertaking') of Arshiya Limited ('Demerged Company') into Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ('Resulting Company').

We, ZADN & Associates, Chartered Accountants (We' or 'ZADN' or 'Our' or 'Us'), refer to the Engagement Letter dated May 8, 2018 and related discussions we had with you, wherein the management of Arshiya Limited ('Demerged Company' or 'Arshiya') and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ('Resulting Company' or 'ARIL') (collectively hereinafter referred to as the 'Companies') requested our report on the share entitlement ratio of equity shares of the Resulting Company to be issued to the equity shareholders of the Demerged Company in connection with the proposed demerger of Domestic Business Undertaking ('Demerged Undertaking') of Arshiya Limited on the Record Date as more elaborately defined in the proposed Scheme of Arrangement between Arshiya Limited and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited, under sections 230 to 232 read with section 66 and section 52 and other applicable provisions of the Companies Act, 2013 hereinafter referred to as **'the Proposed Scheme'** or 'the Scheme' or 'the Scheme of Arrangement'.



#### 1. Background:

#### 1.1 Arshiya Limited ('Arshiya' or the 'Demerged Company')

- 1.1.1 Arshiya Limited is a listed public limited company incorporated on July 3, 1981 under the Companies Act, 1956 bearing CIN L93000MH1981PLC024747 and its registered office is situated at 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai 400 018. Equity shares of Arshiya are listed on BSE Limited ('BSE') and National Stock Exchange of India Limited ('NSE') in India.
- 1.1.2 Arshiya, is a flagship company of Arshiya Group having interests in the business of developing Free Trade Warehousing Zones ('FTWZs') and Domestic Warehousing Areas ('DWAs') to improve logistics infrastructure in India.
- 1.1.3 Board of Directors of the Company as on May 12, 2018 are as under:

Name of the Director	Begin Date
Mr. Ashishkumar Bairagra	August 7, 2006
Mr. Ajay Shankadal Mittal	October 1, 2011
Mr. Shah Pankaj Rishabh	December 31, 2005
Ms, Archana Ajay Mittal	October 25, 2005
Mr. Mukesh Kacker	October 28, 2009
Mr. Savta Kodain	July 10, 2015
Mr. Santosh Mohanial Maheshwari	February 8, 2017

1.1.4 The Authorized, Issued, Subscribed and Paid-up Share Capital of Arshiya as on May 12, 2018 is as under:

Particulars	Amount in INR
Authorised Share Capital:	a second and a second
247.500,000 Equity Shares of Rs. 2/- each	495,000,000
11,000,000 Preference Shares of Rs. 10/- each	110,000,000
Total	605,000,000
Issued, Subscribed and Paid-up Share Capital	;
229,716,776 Equity Shares of Rs. 2/- each	459,433,552
5,764,619 Preference Shares of Rs. 10/- each	57,646,190
Total	517,079,742

We are informed that there are no subsequent changes in the capital structure and directors on board.

1.1.5 As stated in the audited financial statements of Arshiya for the year ended March 31, 2017, Arshiya is in financial stress and had exited its corporate debt restructuring during FY16 pursuant to which the lending banks have assigned their financial assets pertaining to Arshiya and its other wholly owned



subsidiaries companies including ARIL to Edelweiss Asset Reconstruction Company Limited ('EARC').

- 1.1.6 Accordingly, EARC has become the secured lender and all the rights, title and interest of lending banks have vested in EARC. Arshiva has entered into Restructuring Agreement with EARC on March 31, 2017 for restructuring its bank dues wherein the debt is segregated between Restructured Rupee Loan which will carry interest of 10% p.a. and the restructured loans are payable over 7 years tenure and balance loan is to be converted by issuance of equity shares and Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares ('OCRPS') which may be converted into equity shares at the option of the holder at any time within 18 months from the date of issue of OCRPS.
- 1.1.7 As represented by the management, below table describes the number of OCRPS issued by Arshiva to EARC and their as on date conversion status:

Particulars	No of OCRPS issued	Maximum No of Equity shares to be alloted upon conversion of OCRPS	Allotment of equity shares pursuant to converiose of OCRPS	No. of OCRPS outstanding as on date	Balance allotment of equity shares
Series 1- OCRPS	6,423,325	15,485,554	1,588,038	5.764.619	13.897,516
Series I - OCRPS	1,310,000	2,382 392	2,382,392	1	and the second second
Series II - OCRPS	870,000	4,764,785	4,764,785	2 (M)	
Series N - OCRPS	2,140,000	4,764,785	4,764,785	1 and	made
Total	10,743,329	27,397,516	13,500,000	5,764,619	13,897,516

As per clause 1.4.3 of the Proposed Scheme, it is clarified that the OCRPS issued by Arshiya does not relate to Domestic Business and accordingly, no additional / proportionate consideration shall be payable to its holders upon the Proposed Scheme becoming effective. However, any Corporate Action relating to the outstanding Series 1 – OCRPS shall be kept in abeyance till last date upto which the option for conversion is exercisable. Further, in case if there is change in any parameters or facts or any assumptions stated in this report, the report will undergo a change to the extent required.

In reference to above, management informed that if the said Series 1 - OCRPS is converted into equity shares on or before the Record Date, they will receive the equity shares of ARIL as per share entitlement report, otherwise, said Series 1 - OCRPS shall continue to be in the books of Arshiya not affecting the identical equity shareholding being created pursuant to Proposed Scheme. Further, we understand from the management that there are no on-going discussions with any other lender(s) for issuance of equity shares / convertible instrument and conversion of convertible instruments other than outstanding 5,764,619 Series 1 - OCRPS held by EARC.

#### 1.2 Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ('ARIL' or the 'Resulting Company')

1.2.1 ARIL is a unlisted public company incorporated on April 7, 2008 under the Companies Act, 1956 bearing CIN - U93000MH2008PLC180907 and its

registered office is situated at 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F- Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai – 400 018.

- 1.2.2 ARIL is currently engaged in the business of providing Private Freight Terminal (PFT) and Rail Transportation Services (Rail). ARIL is also engaged in container train business and holding Category – I license which allows ARIL to operate on Indian Rail network on pan India basis both domestic and exim traffic.
- 1.2.3 Board of Directors of the Company as on May 12, 2018 is as under:

Name of the Director	Begin Date
Mr. Ashishkumar Bairagra	January 16, 2010
Mr. Navnit Jugal Kishore Choudhary	January 15, 2013
Mr. Shah Pankaj Rishabh	March 27, 2015

1.2.4 The Authorized, Issued, Subscribed and Paid-up Share Capital of ARIL as on May 12, 2018 is as under:

Particulars	Amount in INR
Authorised Share Capital:	
45,000,000 Equity Shares of Re. 10/- each	450,000,000
Total	450,000,000
Issued, Subscribed and Paid-up Share Capit	tal:
42,384,417 Equity Shares of Re. 10/- each	423,844,170
Total	423,844,170

We are informed that there are no subsequent changes in the capital structure and directors on board. As per clause 9 of the Proposed Scheme, pursuant to and upon the Proposed Scheme becoming effective, it is proposed that Authorised Share Capital of ARIL, without any further application, act, instrument or deed, shall be reclassified to 22,50,00,000 Equity Shares of Rs. 2/- each.

- 1.2.5 As on date, ARIL is a wholly owned subsidiary of Arshiya Limited as the entire paid up equity share capital is held by Arshiya and its nominees.
- 1.2.6 Management of ARIL informed that currently there are no OCRPS holders in ARIL and there are no on-going discussions with any lenders for issuance of equity shares / convertible instruments.
- 1.2.7 The management of Arshiya Group has informed that as part of the overall group reorganization, the management has filed a Scheme of Amalgamation of Arshiya Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited ('AIDHL') and Arshiya Transport and Handling Limited ('ATHL') with Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ('ARIL' or 'Resulting Company') with National Company Law Tribunal at Mumbai and is



awaiting their approval. The appointed date for the proposed merger is October 1, 2015 as stated in the Scheme of Amalgamation.

- 1.2.8 AIDHL and ATHL are 100% subsidiaries of Arshiya and hence fellow subsidiaries of ARIL.
- 1.2.9 Further, based on the earlier Scheme of Amalgamation as adopted by the board of the companies, for every one equity share of AIDHL and ATHL, one equity share of ARIL is to be issued. Accordingly, ARIL would issue 14,992,995 equity shares to the shareholders of AIDHL (i.e. Arshiya) and 50,000 equity shares to the shareholders of ATHL (i.e. Arshiya).
- 1.2.10 Further AIDHL has issued 1.20,000 Zero percent Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares to Bank of Baroda (BOB) against conversion of loan amounting to INR 1,20,000,000 which was approved by Special Resolution passed on January 17, 2018. The management has informed us that as per the terms of the Issuance of OCRPS, Bank of Baroda shall be entitled to equity shares of AIDHL on conversion of the said OCRPS, if the Company fail to make the redemption before the end of sixth year. However, management has represented that the said OCRPS shall be converted into equity shares before the scheme of merger becoming effective. Also as represented to us. Arshiya (Holding Company) has taken a decision in consensus with BOB that Arshiya shall buy these OCRPS and convert the same into equity shares or AIDHL shall redeem the same before the scheme of merger becoming effective.
- 1.2.11 As per the Preamble paragraph of the Proposed Scheme, the Proposed Scheme is also conditional upon the aforesaid merger scheme being effective first and ARIL to continue to be wholly owned subsidiary company of Arshiya as on the Record Date.
- 1.2.12 Please note that if the above representation by the management of Arshiya and ARIL about purchase of OCRPS from BOB and conversion or redemption of the same before the Effective Date of the merger and the Proposed Scheme is not affected then in that scenario, our recommendation of the share entitlement ratio will need to be revisited and might undergo a change, which we are unable to comment upon and it is not part of our current engagement. Further, we understand from the management that there are no on-going discussions with any other lender(s) for issuance of equity or convertible instruments by AIDHL and ATHL.

#### 2. Objective of this Report:

2.1 As described hereinbefore in this report, the Board of Directors of Arshiva proposes to demerge its Domestic Business Undertaking and transfer into ARIL.



- 2.2 As defined in the Proposed Scheme, 'Domestic Business Undertaking' means domestic business activities pertaining to development of Domestic Warehousing Areas ('DWAs') including investments held in the Resulting Company.
- 2.3 As informed by the management, the aforesaid proposed demerger is in line with Arshiya Group's intentions to reorganize its corporate structure and businesses which is spread across various group companies (wholly owned subsidiaries) in order to Integrate / consolidate its operations by housing similar businesses into respective entities as stated below.
  - L FTWZs business in Arshiya or into an independent entity wholly owned by Arshiya.
  - ii DWAs, RAIL, PFT and Inland Container Deput business in ARIL.
- 2.4 In reference to above, management has informed that the integration / reorganization of corporate structure of the group is to be achieved by way of transfer of Domestic Business Undertaking through the Proposed Scheme with April 1, 2019 as the Appointed Date.
- 2.5 We understand that pursuant to the Proposed Scheme, all the equity shareholders of Arshiya as on the Record Date will be issued equity shares of ARIL as per share entitlement ratio as consideration for the proposed transfer and vesting of Domestic Business Undertaking into ARIL.
- 2.6 The equity shares of Arshiya are listed on BSE and NSE in India. Accordingly, upon the Proposed Scheme coming to effect, the equity shares to be allotted to all the equity shareholders of Arshiya on the Record Date by ARIL will also be listed and / or admitted to trading on BSE and NSE in India, subject to applicable compliances.
- 2.7 Upon the Proposed Scheme becoming effective, all the equity shares held by Arshiya or its nominee in ARIL shall stand cancelled, extinguished and annulled.
- 2.8 In connection with the Proposed Scheme, we have been requested to provide a report on the share entitlement ratio of equity shares of ARIL to the shareholders of Arshiya as proposed by the management.
  - 2.9 We understand that consequent to the Proposed Scheme and issuance of equity shares to all the equity shareholders of Arshiya as contemplated in the Proposed Scheme, there will be no impact on the economic and baneficial interest of the equity shareholders of Arshiya.
  - 2.10 We understand that this equity share entitlement ratio report will be used for the abovementioned purpose only and to the extent mandatorily required under applicable laws of India.
  - 2.11 For the purpose of our report, we have relied on the information, explanations and representations provided to us by the management of Arshiya and ARIL. We have not



carried out any independent tests to establish the accuracy of such information, explanations and representations. In addition, we have listed the scope of work in the course of our assignment, noting any limitations on our assignment. This report is subject to the attached limiting conditions and terms for this assignment, as may be described in this report or in our engagement letter.

#### 3. Sources of Information:

For the purpose of this share entitlement ratio exercise, we have relied on the following information provided to us by the management of the Demerged Company and Resulting Company and information available in the public domain:

- 3.1 Draft Scheme of Arrangement between Arshiya and ARIL proposed to be adopted at the Board meetings of both the companies;
- 3.2 Scheme of Amalgamation of Arshiya Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited ('AIDHL') and Arshiya Transport and Handling Limited ('ATHL') with Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ('ARIL'):
- 3.3 Audited financial statements of the Demerged and Resulting Company for the year ended March 31, 2017;
- 3.4 Current Shareholding pattern of the Demerged Companies and Resulting Company;
- 3.5 Desired capital structure and equity shares of ARIL proposed to be issued to the shareholders of Arshiya on demerger of the Domestic Business Undertaking into ARIL;
- 3.6 Representation with regards to dealing with OCRPS issued to Bank of Baroda by AIDHL as detailed in paragraph 1.2.10 of this report;
- 3.7 Other relevant data and information provided to us either in written or oral form or in form of soft copy and discussions with the representatives of management of Arshiya Group:
- 3.8 Representation letter dated May 23, 2018, and
- 3.9 Relevant information in public domain.



#### 4. Exclusions and Limitations:

- 4.1 This report is subject to the limitations detailed herein. As such the report is to be read in totality, and not in parts, in conjunction with the relevant documents and representations referred to herein.
- 4.2 Our work was not designed to verify the accuracy or reliability of the information provided to us and nothing in this report should be taken to imply that we have conducted procedures, audits or investigations in an attempt to verify or confirm any of the information supplied to us.
- 4.3 In addition, we do not take any obligation or responsibility for any changes in the information used by us to arrive at our conclusion as set out herein which may occur subsequent to the completion of scope of work and the date of the report.
- 4.4 We further assume that the managements of both all the Companies have brought to our attention any and all factors having an impact on the determination of the share entitlement ratio.
- 4.5 We have been given to understand by the managements of the Companies that they have not omitted any relevant and material factors. Accordingly, we do not express any opinion or offer any form of assurance regarding its accuracy and completeness. We assume no responsibility for any errors in the above information furnished by the Companies and their impact on the present exercise.
- 4.6 Whilst all reasonable care has been taken to ensure that the factual statements in the report are accurate, neither ourselves, nor any of our Partners. Officers or Employees shall, in any way be liable or responsible either directly or indirectly for the contents stated herein. Accordingly, we make no representation or warranty, express or implied, in respect of the completeness, authenticity or accuracy of such factual statements. We expressly disclaim all liabilities, which may arise based upon the information used in this report. We are not liable to any third party in relation to the issue of this report.
- 4.7 We have also relied on information available in public domain; however the accuracy and timelines of the same has not been independently verified by us.
- 4.8 Any person / party, intending to provide finance / invest in the shares / business of the company or for any other reason whatsoever, shall do so after seeking their own professional advice and after carrying out their own due diligence procedures to ensure that they are making an informed decision.
- 4.9 This exercise of commenting on the share entitlement ratio for the proposed demerger is not and must not be interpreted as our opinion or estimate of the absolute market value or independent fair value of the equity shares or any class or number of equity shares pre or post demerger.



- 4.10 Our scope of work is limited to expression of our view on the proposed share entitlement ratio and its impact on the economic interest of the shareholders of the Companies. Our report is not, nor should it be construed as, our opining or certifying the compliance of the proposed demarger of the Demarged Undertaking with the provisions of any law or any legal implications or issues arising from such Proposed Scheme.
- 4.11 Our recommendation should be considered to be in the nature of non-binding advice.
- 4.12 This report has been prepared exclusively for the use of Arshiya and ARIL and solely for the purpose of recommending a share entitlement ratio for the Proposed Scheme. Hence, this report should not be provided or used for any purpose, whether in whole or in part without our prior written consent, to any other person and for any other purpose except that as is mentioned earlier in this report. However, we understand that you may share this report with your advisors supporting the proposed transaction as well as statutory authorities. Please note that we do not accept any responsibility to your advisors or any third party with regard to this report.

We would like to draw attention to important representations by the management as detailed in paragraph 1.1.7 and paragraph 1.2.10 of this report. The share entitlement ratio mentioned in this report is on the basis of those representations. While we take no responsibility for implementing the actions or non-implementing the actions by the managements in the representations, we would want to bring to the attention that nonfulfillment of the representations could have an impact on the share entitlement ratio. We are unable to comment on the quantum (whether substantial or not) of impact due to non-fulfillment of the actions committed in those representations.

### 5. BASIS OF DETERMINATION OF SHARE ENTITLEMENT RATIO:

Our evaluation towards the share entitlement ratio considers the following aspects:

- 5.1 The estimate of net assets, working capital requirements and capital base required for the Domestic Business Undertaking / ARIL as independently assessed by the management of Arshiya and ARIL;
- 5.2 Based on the above assessment the management has proposed the number of equity shares to be issued such that ARIL is appropriately capitalized;
- 5.3 As on date, ARIL is a wholly owned subsidiary ('WOS') of Arshiya and shall continue to be WOS of Arshiya till the effective date / Record Date of the Proposed Scheme.
- 5.4 As detailed eadier, the management is also in the process of merging AIDHL and ATHL with ARIL, all WOS's of Arshiya.



- 5.5 Pursuant to clauses in the Proposed Scheme with regards to dealing with Series 1 -OCRPS as detailed in paragraph 1.1.7 of this report and representations by the management in paragraph 1.2.10 of this report would be implemented prior to the Record Date, the equity shares issued in ARIL to the shareholders of Arshiya would be in the same proportion in which they hold equity shares in Arshiya on the Record Date and such allotment would be value neutral to the equity shareholders of Arshiya.
- 5.6 As per Part V clause 7.8 of the Proposed Scheme, upon the scheme becoming effective, all the equity shares held by the Demerged Company or its nominee in the Resulting Company shall stand cancelled, extinguished and annulled. As such, the equity shareholding pattern of ARIL post implementation of the representations and the Proposed Scheme, would be identical to the equity shareholding pattern of Arshiya.
- 5.7 Accordingly as stated in clause 1.5 of the Proposed Scheme, all the equity shareholders of Arshiya as on the Record Date would be entitled to equity shares of ARIL in the same proportion in which they currently own directly in Arshiya resulting into identical shareholders to Arshiya and ARIL. Accordingly, even after the Proposed Scheme coming into effect, the economic and beneficial interest will remain within the existing shareholders of Arshiya in the same proportion as they hold in Arshiya as on the Record Date.
- 5.8 Thus, share entitlement ratio would not have any impact on the ultimate value of the equity shareholders of Arshiya and the proposed demerger of Domestic Business Undertaking of Arshiya into ARIL will be value-neutral to Arshiya's equity shareholders. The background and rationale for the scheme has been provided in the Proposed Scheme.
- 5.9 Accordingly, the determination of share entitlement ratio of the companies is at best an internal arrangement between the Demerged Company and Resulting Company and its shareholders and a detailed valuation of the Companies to determine the share entitlement ratio would not be relevant in the present case.
- 5.10 The share entitlement ratio and the number of equity shares to be allotted pursuant to demerger, is of no material relevance since there will be no loss of economic interest in the hands of equity shareholders of Arshiya. Accordingly, for the purpose of recommending a share entitlement ratio we are not attempting to arrive at the absolute values of equity shares of each company.
- 5.11 Accordingly, in our opinion based on the representations and information provided by the management, as there will be no change in the shareholding pattern of Arshiya pursuant to the Scheme, no valuation report is required as per Circular CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/21 dated March 10, 2017 issued by SEBI, as may be amended from time to time.



- 5.12 Further, we have been informed by the management of ARIL that upon the effective date, the Authorized Equity Share Capital of Arshiya would be increased by the requisite amount, if required, so that issued paid up share capital post the allotment pursuant to the Scheme is lower than the authorized capital.
- 5.13 Considering the above, the share entitlement ratio for demerger of Domestic Business Undertaking of Arshiya into ARIL, as suggested by the managements of both the Companies and as stated under we believe that the share entitlement ratio is fair and equitable considering that all the shareholders of Arshiya upon demerger will become the shareholders of ARIL and ultimate beneficial owners of Arshiya and ARIL will be held by the same shareholders in same proportion. Accordingly,

"1 (One) fully paid equity share of Face Value INR 2 (Rupees Two) each of ARIL is to be issued for every 2 (Two) fully paid equity shares of Face Value INR 2 (Rupees Two) each held in Arshiya."

For ZADN & Associates Chartered Accountants FRN, 112306W BAS Milla Zulfigar Shivji Partner

M. No.100666 Place: Mumbai

Annexure G

CHATURVEDI Chartered Accountan

To, The Board of Directors, Arshiya Limited 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F-Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai – 400 018

Independent Auditor's Certificate in respect of proposed accounting treatment as mentioned in Scheme of Amalgamation Between Arshiya Limited ('Demerged Company' or 'Arshiya') AND Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ('Resulting Company' or 'ARIL')AND their respective shareholders (hereinafter referred to as 'the Scheme').

- This Certificate is issued in accordance with the terms of our engagement with Arshiya Limited ('the Company').
- The accounting treatment proposed by the Company is specified in Clause 8 of the Scheme. For ease of reference, the said Clause 8 of the Scheme, duly authenticated on behalf of the Company, are reproduced in Annexure to this Certificate ('the Statement') and initialled by us only for the purposes of identification.

#### Management's Responsibility

3 The responsibility for preparation of the Scheme and its compliance with relevant laws and regulations, including the applicable Indian Accounting Standards read with the rules made thereunder and other Generally Accepted Accounting principles, is that of the Board of Directors of the Companies involved. This responsibility includes the design, implementation and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and presentation of the Scheme and applying an appropriate basis of preparation; and making estimates that are reasonable in the circumstances.

#### Auditor's Responsibility

4. Our responsibility is only to examine and report whether the accounting treatment proposed by the Company as specified in Clause 8 of the Scheme as reproduced in the Statement is in conformity with the Indian Accounting Standards specified in Section 133 or any other provisions of the Companies Act, 2013 and in line with the Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in India. Nothing contained in this Certificate, nor anything said or done in the course of, or in connection with the services that are subject to this Certificate, will extend any duty of care that we may have in our capacity of the statutory auditors of any financial statements of the Company.

Heed Office: 714-715, Tutsiani Chambers, 212, Nariman Point, Mumbur 400 021, India. Tel: +91 22 3021 8500 • Fax: +91 22 3021 8595 Other Offices: 44 - 46, 4th Floot, "C" Wing, Mittal Court, Nariman Point, Mumbal - 400 021, India. Tel: + 91 22 4510 9700 • Fex: + 91 22 45109722. URL : www.cas.ind.in

Branch : Bengaluru

CHATURVEDI 🔝 SHAH

Chartered Accountants

- 5. We conducted our examination in accordance with the Guidance Note on Reports or Certificates for Special Purposes (Revised 2016) (the 'Guidance Note') issued by the Institute of Chartered Accountants of India (ICAI) and Standards on Auditing specified under Section 143(10) of the Companies Act, 2013 in so far as applicable for the purpose of this Certificate. The Guidance Note requires that we comply with the ethical requirements of the Code of Ethics issued by the ICAI.
- 6. We have complied with the relevant applicable requirements of the Standard on Quality Control (SQC) 1, Quality Control for Firms that Perform Audits and Reviews of Historical Financial Information, and Other Assurance and Related Services Engagements. Further our examination did not extend to any other parts and aspects of a legal and proprietary nature in the aforesaid Scheme.

#### Opinion

7. Based on our examination and according to the information and explanations provided to us by the Management of the Company, we are of the opinion that the accounting treatment proposed by the Company as specified in Clause 8 of the Scheme and reproduced in the Statement, is in compliance with SEBI (Listing Obligations and Disclosure Requirements) Regulations, 2015 and circulars issued there under and all the applicable Indian Accounting Standards notified by the Central Government under the Companies Act 2013 and other Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in India.

#### Restriction on Use

8. The Certificate is provided to the Board of Directors of the Company in connection with the scheme and for the purpose of onward submission to the National Company Law Tribunal and other regulatory authorities including Securities and Exchange Board of India and Stock Exchange(s) and should not be used by any other person/ authority or for any other purpose. Accordingly, we do not accept or assume any liability or any duty of care for any other purpose or to any other person to whom this Certificate is shown or into whose hands it may come without our prior consent in writing.

For Chaturvedi & Shah Chartered Accountants Firm Registration No. 101720W

0.0011

Vijay Napawaliya Partner Membership No.: 109859

Place: Mumbai Date: May 24, 2018 Encl.: as above



# Chartered Capital And Investment Ltd.

418-C, "215 ATRIUM", Andhen Kurla Road, Andhen (East), Mumber-400 093. Tel.: 91-22-6692 4111 / 6222 • Website : www.charteredcapital.net

#### Date: May 24, 2018

To,

#### The Board of Directors Arshiya Limited

302, Ceejay House, Level - 3 Shiv Sagar Estate, F- Block Dr. Annie Besant Road Worli, Mumbai - 400018, India

#### To, The Board of Directors Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited 302, Ceejay House, Level - 3 Shiv Sagar Estate, F- Block Dr. Annie Besant Road Worll, Mumbal - 400018, India

Dear Sirs,

Subject: Fairness Opinion on Share Entitlement Ratio Report for the proposed demerger of Domestic Business Undertaking ('Demerged Undertaking') of Arshiya Limited ('Arshiya' or 'Demerged Company') into Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ('ARIL' or 'Resulting Company').

#### I. BACKGROUND

We M/s. Chartered Capital and Investment Limited ('Chartered Capital' or 'CCIL'), SEBI registered Merchant Banker, having SEBI Permanent Registration No. INM000004018 have been appointed by the Arshiya Limited ('Arshiya' or 'Demerged Company') and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ('ARIL' or 'Resulting Company') to provide a fairness opinion on the Share Entitlement Ratio Report by M/s. ZADN & Associates, Chartered Accountants having their office at 4th Floor, Shreeniwas House, Hazarimal Somani Marg, Next to MTNL Exchange Building, Fort, Mumbai-400001, who were the appointed for Issuing report on the Share Entitlement Ratio of equity shares of the Resulting Company to be issued to the shareholders of the Demerged Company in connection with the proposed demerger of Domestic Business Undertaking ('Demerged Undertaking') of Arshiva Limited in the proposed Scheme of Arrangement between Arshiya Limited and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited, under sections 230 to 232 read with section 66 and section 52 and other applicable provisions of the Companies Act, 2013 hereinafter referred to as 'the Proposed Scheme' or 'the Scheme' or 'the Scheme of Arrangement'.



Regd: Office : 711, Mahakani, Opp. V. S. Hospital, Ellisbridge, Anmedabad - 380.006. CIN NO: L45201GJ1988PLC008577



The fairness opinion has been issued for the proposed demerger of Domestic Business Undertaking of Arshiya Limited into Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited pursuant to the requirement and in compliance with SEBI (Listing Obligations and Disclosure Requirement) Regulation, 2015 read with SEBI Circular No. CIR/CFD/CMD/16/2015 dated November 30, 2015, SEBI Circular No. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/21 dated March 10, 2017, SEBI Circular No. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/26 dated March 23, 2017, SEBI Circular No. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/105 dated September 21, 2017 and SEBI Circular No. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2018/2 dated January 03, 2018.

#### 11. COMPANIES THAT ARE PARTY TO THE PROPOSED SCHEME

- 2.1 Arshiya Limited is a listed public limited company incorporated on July 3, 1981 under the Companies Act, 1956 bearing CIN -L93000MH1981PLC024747 and its registered office is situated at 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F - Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worll, Mumbai - 400 018. Equity shares of Arshiya are listed on BSE Limited ("BSE") and National Stock Exchange of India Limited ("NSE") in India.
  - 2.2 Arshiya, is a flagship company of Arshiya Group having interests in the business of developing Free Trade Warehousing Zones ('FTWZs') and Domestic Warehousing Areas ('DWAs') to improve logistics infrastructure in India.
- 2.3 Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ("ARIL") is a unlisted public company incorporated on April 7, 2008 under the Companies Act, 1956 bearing CIN – U93000MH2008PLC180907 and its registered office is situated at 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F- Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai – 400 018.
- 2.4 ARIL is currently engaged in the business of providing Private Freight Terminal (PFT) and Rail Transportation Services (Rail). ARIL is also engaged in container train business and holding Category – I license which allows ARIL to operate on Indian Rail network on pan India basis both domestic and exim traffic.
- 2.5 As on date, ARIL is a wholly owned subsidiary of Arshiya Limited as the entire paid up equity share capital is held by Arshiya and its nominees.
  - 2.6 The management of Arshiya Group has informed that as part of the overall group reorganization, the management has filed a Scheme of Amalgamation of Arshiya Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited ('AIDHL') and Arshiya Transport and Handling Limited ('ATHL') with Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ('ARIL' or 'Resulting Company') with National Company Law





Tribunal at Mumbal and is awaiting their approval. The appointed date for the proposed merger is October 1, 2015 as stated in the Scheme of Amalgamation

- 2.7 AIDHL and ATHL are 100% subsidiaries of Arshiya and hence fellow subsidiaries of ARIL.
- 2.8 As per the Preamble paragraph of the Proposed Scheme, the Proposed Scheme is also conditional upon the aforesaid merger scheme as mentioned in point 2.6 above being effective first. In case the scheme as mentioned in point 2.6 above is withdrawn or ARIL ceases to be a wholly owned subsidiary of Arshiya as on the Record date, the proposed scheme will also be withdrawn.

#### III. INFORMATION RECEIVED AND RELIED UPON BY US FOR THE FAIRNESS OPINION

- 3.1 We, CCIL, have prepared the Fairness Opinion on the basis of the following information received from the management of the Companies:
  - a) Draft Scheme of Arrangement between Arshiya and ARIL proposed to be adopted at the Board meetings of both the companies;
  - b) Perused the Report on Share Entitlement Ratio given by M/s. ZADN & Associates, Chartered Accountants dated May 24, 2018.
  - c) Scheme of Amaigamation of Arshiya Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited ('AIDHL') and Arshiya Transport and Handling Limited ('ATHL') with Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited ('ARIL');
  - d) Audited financial statements of the Demerged and Resulting Company for the year ended March 31, 2017;
  - e) Current Shareholding pattern of the Demerged Company and Resulting Company;
  - f) Desired capital structure and equity shares of ARIL proposed to be issued to the shareholders of Arshiya on demerger of the Domestic Business Undertaking into ARIL;
  - g) Such other information and explanations that have been provided to us by the management of Arshiya and ARIL;
  - h) Relevant Information in public domain.
- 3.2 This Report is issued on the understanding that Arshiya Limited and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited has drawn our attention to all the relevant





matters, of which they were aware of, concerning the respective company's financial position and businesses, which may have an impact on this Report.

3.3 Our work does not constitute an audit or certification of the historical financial statements of Arshiya Limited and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited, including their working results referred to in this Report. Accordingly, we are unable to and do not express any opinion on the accuracy of any financial information referred to in this Report. We assume no responsibility for any errors in the information submitted by the Managements and their impact on the present exercise.

#### IV. DISCLAIMER

- 4.1 We have not considered any finding made by other external agencies in carrying out this work.
- 4.2 This report's intended solely for the limited purpose mentioned earlier and should not be regarded as a recommendation to the investors to invest in Arshiya Limited and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited or deal in any form in the securities of the Companies and should also not be considered as a final equity value of the Companies.
- 4.3 Our report does not, in any way, guarantee that the equity shares of Companies will continue to remain at the price on which the valuation of the shares takes place.
- 4.4 Our report is for the benefit of and confidential use by the Companies. This report is not meant for save and except as specified above, under any Indian or foreign law, statute, act guideline or similar instruction. The Companies are prohibited from using this report other than for its sole limited purpose and not to make a copy of this report available to any party other than those required by statute for carrying out the limited purpose of this report.
- 4.5 We have not made an appraisal or independent valuation of any of the assets or liabilities of any of the Companies and have not conducted an audit or due diligence or reviewed/ validated the financial data except what is provided for in the Valuation Report and financial data provided to us by the Company or Valuer.
- 4.6 This Certificate may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same.
- 4.7 During the course of our work, we have relied upon assumptions made by management of the companies. These assumptions require the exercise of judgement and are subject to uncertainties.





4.8 In no circumstances whatsoever, will Chartered Capital and Investment Limited, its Directors and employees, accept any responsibility of liability towards any third party for consequences arising out of the use of this report.

#### V. OPINION ON SHARE ENTITLEMENT RATIO REPORT

The proposed demerger of Domestic Business Undertaking of Arshiya into ARIL will be value neutral to the equity shareholders of Arshiya, there will be no impact on the economic and beneficial interest of the equity shareholders of Arshiya and it would not have any impact on the ultimate value of the equity shareholders of Arshiya. Based on the information, material, data made available to us, including the Share Entitlement Ratio Report, to best of our knowledge and belief, Share Entitlement Ratio suggested by M/s. ZADN & Associates, Chartered Accountants under the Scheme, i.e.

"1 (One) fully paid equity share of Face Value INR 2 (Rupees Two) each of ARIL is to be issued for every 2 (Two) fully paid equity shares of Face Value INR 2 (Rupees Two) each held in Arshiya is Fair."

Thanking you,

Yours faithfully,

For and on behalf of. For Chartered Capital and Investment Limited

the

Amitkumar Gattani Assistant Vice President

## Arshiya Limited Balance Sheet as at 31st March, 2019

	1 1		(Ra. in Lakh
Particulars	Notes	As at 31st March, 2019	As at 31st March, 2018
ASSETS			
Non-Current Assets			
(a) Property, Plant and Equipment	5	73,858,36	A. 198 8
(b) Capital Work-in-Progress		76.02	94,138.6
(c) Intangible Assets	6	545.86	1,235.0
(d) Intangible Assets Under Development		60.00	1,235.0
(e) Financial Assets		60,00	
(6 kryestmantz	7	1,34,680.02	1,32,018.0
(ii) Loons	8	1,732.14	1,32,010,0
(iii) Trade Receivables		6,061,50	3,143.4
(f) Other Non-Current Assets	10	3,320.34	2,273.8
A) on or requirement vessels		2,20,634.24	2,31,397,9
Current assots		8,811,504,64	2,01,001.01
(a) Inventories	11	40 000 00	
(c) Financial Assets	1 10 1	16,505.97	
ji) Trade Receivables	1 10	814.64	70.4 2
II) Cash and Cash Equivalents	12	5.55	704.6
	14	15,17	135.6
(iii) Bank Balances Other than (ii) above (iv) Loans.	15	30,327,14	0.0 33.279.90
(v) Other Financial Assete	16	4,082,96	1.849.7
(c) Other Current Assets	17	2,134.00	2,319.6
tel consi consistenza	1 11	53,885,73	38,348,6
		53,555.70	30,340.5
Total Assets		2,74,519.97	2,69,746.5
EQUITY AND LIABILITIES			
Equity	1		2 4 4 7 4
(a) Equity Share copital	18	4,872.28	4,554.3
(b) Other Equity	1 18	1,66,643.28	1,60,350,30
Chatellities		1,71,515.57	1,64,914.64
		100 million (100 m	
Non Current Liabilities	1 - 1		
(a) Financial Liabitties		To see all	
(i) Borrowinge	29	60,267,20	88,839.87
(I) Other Financial Liabilities	21	1,612.72	2,101,80
(o) Provisions	22	118.03	151.0
		61,998,85	71,182.4
Current Liabilities			
(a) Financial Labilities		10000	
(i) Borrowings	23	0,261.16	10,488.8
die Trade Payables	24		(at any
Micro and Small Enterprises	1 20	37.88	0.8
Others		584.91	581.6
(iii) Other Financial Liabilities	25	29,679,14	21.505.0
(b) Other Current Liabilities	28	1.434.11	1.062.4
(c) Provisions	27	8.36	9.5
TA LIGHTAN		61,005.55	33,449.4
Total Equity and Liabilities		2,74,519.97	2,83,745.5

Notes to the financial statements As per our report of even dato

Janeveline

Chartered Accountants Firm Registration Number 101720W/W100355

For Chaturyedi & Shah LLP

For and on behalf of the Board of Directors of Archiya Limited

Vijay Napawaliya Partner

Membership Number: 109859

MUMBAI -MED NEW Place: Mumbai Date: 27th May, 2019

ENEDI & SA

H Ajay S Mittai Chairman and Managing Director DrN: 00220355

1 to 67

Ashishkumar Bairagra Independent Director DIN: 00049591

1A Savita Datal Opricary Secretary

chana

Archens A Mittel Joint Managing Director DIN- 00703208

1) Sadaw Dinesh Kumer Bodani

VP: Accounts & Finance

S. Maheshwari Chief Financial Officer

#### Arshiya Limited Statement of Profit and Loss for the year ended 31st March, 2019

	_		(Ra, in Lakh)
Particulars	Notes	Year Ended 31st March, 2019	Year Ended 31st March, 2018
INCOME	1.4	1	
Revenue from operations	28	13,139.98	8,542.02
Other income	29	2,192,48	1,020.09
Total Income (I)		15,332.46	9,562.11
EXPENSES	100.0	- 221	
Cost of Inventories (Lease Land)	30	2,583.34	
Material handling and other charges	31	87.63	320.61
Employee benefits expenses	32	1.720.28	1,458.61
Finance costs	33	11,236,55	13,761.94
Depreciation and amortization expenses	34	1.482.22	2,091.67
Other expenses	36	1,038.20	1,332.46
Total Expenses (II)		18,148.20	18,963.29
Profiti(loss) before exceptional items and tax (i-II)		(2.815.74)	(9,401.18)
Exceptional items (net)	36	700.75	(10,290.84)
Profiti(loss) before tax		(3,516.49)	3,895.66
Tax expense:	59		
Current tax	332		
Deferred tax	(		
Profit/loss) for the year	1.116	(3,516.49)	3,895.66
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME			
Item not to be reclassified to profit and loss in subsequent periods;	2 N N		
Remeasurement of gains/(josses) on defined benefit plans	1.12	8.11	(2.69
Other Comprehensive income/(loss) for the year		8.11	(2.69
Total Comprehensive (Loss)/Income for the year		(3,508.38)	3,892.97
Earning per share (face value of Rs. 2 each) Basic and Diluted	58	(1.48)	2.13

Notes to the financial statements

As per our report of even date

For Chaturvedi & Shah LLP Chartered Accountants

1 to 67

For and on behalf of the Board of Directors of Arshiya Limited

341 Ajay S Mittal

Chairman and Managing Director DIN: 00226355

Ashishkumar Bairagra Independent Director DIN: 00049591

Savita Dalai Company Secretary

nhana Archana A Miltal Joint Managing Director

DIN: 00703208

S. Maheshwari **Chief Financial Officer** 

Sodaw

Dinesh Kumar Sodani VP: Accounts & Finance

Jarqueline

Firm Registration Number 101720W/W100355

MURGEA

Dr. H.C

Vijay Napawaliya Pariner Membership Number: 109859

Place: Mumbal Date: 27th May, 2019

Arshiya Limited Statoment of changes in Equily for the year ended 31st Merch, 2019

# A. Equity Share Capital (Defer Node No. 16)

Perfoculars	PIS. IN 1.24P
Equity Shares of Ris. 2 open waved, subartised and paid up As at Shell March, 2017 Issue of Enably Sheers	a,123.50 1,440.75
An all 31st March, 2018	4.984.34
leaue of Equity Steeres	307.95
As at 21st March, 2019	4872.29

# B. Other Equity (Reter Note No. 19)

	の一時になるのであるの	Other Reserves	TANT'NEL	の時間のない	Teach	nerve and Surplus	La L	CARDINAL STORY
Martin Contraction of	Shere application money pending allotreest	Money received against annue sameta	Equity Component of PN, Optionally Carrentition Preformer alones (ICCRPS)	Amalgamation Reserve	Among	-	Received	Iau
Balances as on 31st March, 2917	10,756.71		88,620.54	124.60	DV119761	\$40.18	14.222,85	977112
Profet(base) for the year Other competencies income			240.6	utos		+(+	3,895.96	3094596
Total comprehensive incose for the year			*				167687	3,892.67
On itsue of equity strates	(18,768.71)	1	(41,068.517)		55, ZTB. 66			25,443,516
Money received ageinal share warrants		80.25	1		Thursday	+	*	62.000
Transaction costs on source of equity shares Fair value of financial habilitios		1.1	1. s	4.9	(57.62)	• •	64.05	(37.62)
Conditional Issue tent					*	+	390,41	16.041
Balances as at 31st March, 2016		040,25	47,551,87	124.00	1,74,656,67	940.48	N3.955.451	1,60,060.30
ProtifyDate) for the year Other componing in hootre		2.4		3.9	¥.1	+ 1	(17.5 FELS	(5,516,44) 8.11
Total comprehensive income for the year		*	2	14		4	(37:808'28)	(3,508.58)
Money received against store wancetts On taske of equity startes		15.00	147,551,677		58,213,49		+ *	15.00
Bulances as at 31st March, 2019				124.90	2,33,672.16	\$40,15	1847 0857 190	1,46,643.28
Notices for the American subscreently. An periodic region of even date	1041							
For Chaturedi & Shah LLP	For and on behalf of the Board of Directors of	he Board of Direct	ors of					

ŝ Firm Regelenden Number 101/20M/W100555 601 A Su.

1410 ASU45

\$

Alay & Mittal Charman and Managing Director DMI 00225355 ÷ 8. Waheshwan Chiel Francel Officer

\* 5107/4

Place: Munibal Date: 27th May, 2015

MUMBAI

ALINIO \*

1006512

Partner Memberuhp Number Vijay Napawaliya

Archana A Mittal Jorn Managing Director DIN: 00745208

Company Secretury Savits Dalat

Ashishkunar Balagra Independent Drecter Div occapion

Anteralute

2 nadaw

Dinesh Kumar Sodari VP; Assauth & Finance

Arshiya Limited Cash Flow Statement for the year ended 31st March, 2019

Participants and the second	A THE		(Rs. in Lakh Year Ended
Party Research and Party and Party			1
Cash flow from operating activities		10000	2.4.1.1
Profit/Loss) before tax		(3,516,49)	3,895.6
Adjustments for			
Sundry belances written back (net)		(206.27)	(175.8
Driscerding/written off of Property, plant and equipment and Intangible assets		166,34	
Gain on monetization of Property, Plant and Equipment (Refer Note No. 55)			(15,633.2
Profit on disposal of Property, plant and equipment (net)		(0.33)	
Bed debts		3.16	
Alewance for doubtful debts		8.68	7.3
Settlement of claims		700.75	12,001 7
Loss on sale of investment in subsidiary (Refer Note No. 54.2)			4,338.1
Depreciation and amortization expense		1,482.22	2,091.6
Finance costs		11,236.53	15,761.9
Unwinding interest income on loan to subsidiaries		(420.02) (0.19)	(185.5
Interest income on fixed deposits		(653.17)	
Liability Component of Compound Financial Instruments (OCRPS)		(896.96)	(939.3
Financial guarantees income		12.81	(15.2)
Foreign exchange difference (nel) Operating profit before working capital changes	-	7,915.06	5,443.8
		1,610.00	0/042.0
Adjustments for		2,563.34	
Change in Inventories		(9.356.47)	(2,183.1)
(Increase) in financial and other assets		(8,356.47)	(11,630.3
(Decrease) in financial and other liabilities	-	297.25	(8,369.6
Cash generated from operations		Cobulcad.	(705.1
Direct taxes paid (net of refunds)	(A)	(118.27)	(9,074.7)
Net cash flow from operating activities	140	1/0.90	Tatereru
Cash flow from investing activities			
Purchase of property, plant and equipments		(49.76)	(89.7)
Purchase of intendible assets			(1,120.0
Purchase of Cepital work in progress and intangible assets under development		(45.37)	1.646.63
Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment		2.38	60.0
Proceeds from monetization of property, plant and equipments			43,400.0
Capital advance		(1.020.41)	(88.2
Investment made in equity shares		123 001	(155.5
Sale of investment in autoritiaries		120.001	330.8
		1.892.10	133,278,2
Loans given to subsidiaries (net)		0.19	leaverage
Interest income on fixed deposits	(D)	756.11	9.059.1
Net cash flow from investing activities	(8)	/55.11	3,053.1
Cash flow from financing activities			
Issue of Equity shares (including Security Premium)			15 268 3
		15.00	860.2
Money received against share warrants		2,611.82	3,200.0
Proceeds from non-current borrowings		(1.248.03)	116,071.0
Repayment of non-ourient borrowings			5.543.6
Shart-lerm borrowings (Nel)		(1.227.65)	0.043.0
Unpaid Dividend transfer to IEPF A/c		(0.04)	OF TAXES
Interest paid	-	(1,200.69)	(8,727.1
Net cash flow from financing activities	(C)	(1,049.79)	74.1
Net increase/(Decrease) in cash and cash equivalents (A+B+C)	1	(114,70)	58.5
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the year	1	135.73	77.2
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year (Refer Note No. 13 and 14)		21.03	135.7





#### Arshiya Limited Cash Flow Statement for the year ended 31st March, 2019

Change in liabilities arises from financing activities		(Rs. in Lakh)	
Particulars	Long term Borrowings	Short term Borrowings	
As at 1st April, 2018	84,007 14	10,488.81	
Add. Transaction cost	305.77		
Less: Conversion of Liability Component of Compound Financial Instruments (OCRPS) into Equity	(10.342.61)	10	
Add: Non cash items	845.00	and the second s	
Add/Less: Cash flow (net)	1,363.79	(1.227.65)	
As at 31st Merch, 2019	76,179.00	0.261.18	

Notes:

1. Brackat indicates cash outflow.

2. The above cash flow statement has been prepared under the 'Indirect Method' as set out in IND AS 7 on Statement of Cash Flow

3. Classification of Land from Property, plant and equipment to invetories has been considered as non cash items (Refer note no 44)

Notes to the financial statements 1 to 67

As par our report of even date

#### For Chaturvedi & Shah LLP

Charlened Accountants Firm Registration Number 101720W/W100355 I Die Die Hier March Internet

Vijey Napewaliye Partner Membership Number, 109859

Place: Mumbel Date: 27th May, 2019 MUMBAI + CONT

For and on behalf of the Board of Directors of Arshiya Limited

Ajay S Mittal Chairman and Managing Director DIN 00226355

-0 Schishkumar Bairagra Independent Director DIN\_0004565

Savits Ogial Company Secretary

Archana A Mittel Joint Managing Director DIN: 00703205

S. Moheshwari Chief Financial Officer

Dinesh Kumar Sodani VP: Accounts & Finance

#### Arshiya Limited Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

#### Corporate information

Arshiya Limited (the Company) is a unified supply chain and integrated logistics intrastructure solution provider and is engaged in the business of Free Trade and Warehousing Zone (FTWZ). Domestic Warehousing Zone and value added services along with development, operations and maintenance of FTWZ.

These statements comprises of financial statements of Arshiya limited (CIN 1 199000/H1981PLC024747) for the year ended 31st March, 2019. The Company is a public company domicated in India and is incorporated on 3rd July, 1981 under the provisions of the Companies Art applicable in India. The registered office of the company is located at 302. Level 3, Ceejay House. Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worl, Mumbai- 400.018.

FTWZ's are developed under the provisions of Special Economic Zone Act, 2005 and the Special Economic Zone Rules, 2006.

The Company's equity shares are listed on the Bombay Stock Exchange (BSE) and National Stock Exchange (NSE) of India.

The Financial statements of the Company for the year ended 31st March, 2019 were approved and adopted by the Board of Directors in their meeting held on 27th May, 2019.

#### 2 Basis of preparation of financial statements

The financial statements are prepared in accordance with Indian Accounting Standards ("Ind AS") notified by the Ministry of Corporate Affairs ("MCA") pursuant to the Section 133 of the Companies Act. 2013 ("the Act") read with of the Companies (Indian Accounting Standards) Rules 2015, (as amended) and other relevant provisions of the Act.

The financial statements are prepared on a historical cost convention basis, except for certain financial assets and tabilities measured at fair value

The financial statements are presented in Indian Rupees (Rs.), which is the Company's functional and presentation currency and all values are rounded to the nearest takk as per the requirement of schedule III, unless when otherwise indicated.

**3** Significant Accounting Policies

#### 3.1 Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment are carried at cost less accumulated depreciation and accumulated impairment losses, if any. Cost includes purchase price, benowing cost and any cost directly attributable to the bringing the assets to its working condition for its intended use.

Depreciation on the property, plant and equipment is provided using straight line method over the useful life of assets as specified in schedule II to the Companies Act, 2013. Lessehold improvements are amortised over the period of isase. Depreciation on property, plant and equipment which are added / disposed off during the year, is provided on pro-rate basis with reference to the date of addition / deletion. Freehold land is not depreciated and under the previous DAAP land was revolved.

The assets' residual values, useful lives and method of depreciation are reviewed at each financial year and are adjusted prospectively, if appropriate.

Capital work-in-progress includes cost of property, plant and equipment under installation / under development as at the balance sheet date.

Property, plant and equipment are eliminated from financial statement, either on disposal or when retired from active use. Profile / losses arising in the case of retirement / disposal of property, plant and equipment are recognised in the statement of profil and loss in the vehicle occurrence

The Company has opted to continue with the carrying values of all of its property. Plant and Equipment as neognised in the previous GAAP financial statements as dearned cost at the transition date (or 1st April, 2016).

#### 3.2 Intangible Assets

AFD &

Intangible assets are carried at cast less accumulated amonteation and accumulated impairment losses, if any. Cost includes expenditure that is directly attributable to the acquisition of the intangible assets.

identifiable intangible assets are recognised when it is probable that future economic benefits attributed to the asset will flow to the Company and the cost of the asset can be reliably measured.

Cost of Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) software including expenditure on implementation is to be amonited over a period of ten years based on management's estimate of useful ite over which economic sensities will be derived from its use.

Computer softwares are expitalised at the amounts paid to acquire the respective license for use and are amorfied over the period of [1.8.8]/(prec to seven years. The assets' useful lives are reviewed at each financial year and

#### Arshiya Limited

#### Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

Trademark are emortased over the period of ten (10) years.

Gains or losses arising from derecognition of an intangible asset are measured as the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset and are recognised in the statement of profit and loss when the asset is derecognised.

intangible assets under development includes cost of computer software under installation / under development as at the balance sheet date.

The Company has opted to continue with the conving values of all of its intangible assets as recognised in the previous GAAP financial statements as deemed cost at the transaction date i.e. 1st April, 2016.

#### 3.3 Leasos

A lease is classified at the inception date as a finance lease or an operating lease. A lease that transfers substantially all the risks and rewords incidental to ownership to the Company is classified as a finance lease.

#### The Company as a lessoe

#### (a) Finance lease

Assets acquired under finance lease are capitalized and the corresponding lease liability is recognised at lower of the fair value of the leased assets and the present value of minimum lease payments at the inception of the lease. Initial costs directly attributable to lease are recognised with the asset under lease.

#### (b) Operating lease

Lease of assets under which all risks and rewards of ownership are effectively retained by the lessor are classified as operating lease. Lease payments under operating lease are recognised as expenses on accrual basis in accordance with the respective lease agreements.

#### The Company as a lessor

#### (a) Finance lease

When assets are leased out under a finance lease, the present value of the minimum lease payments is recognised as a receivable. The difference between the gross receivable and the present value of the receivable is recognised as unearned finance income. Lease income is recognised over the term of the lease using the net investment method before tax, which reflects a constant periodic rate of return.

The lessor derecognises the lessed assets and recognises the difference between the carrying amount of the lessed assets and the finance lease receivable in the statement of Profit and Loss when recognising the finance lesse receivable. This gan or loss is presented in the statement of Profit and Loss in the same line item as that in which the lessor presents gains or losses from sale of similar assets.

#### (b) Operating lease

Renial income from operating leases is recognised in the statement of profit and loss on a straight line basis over the term of the relevant lease unless another systematic basis is more representative of the time pattern in which economic bandits from the leased assets is diminished.

Initial indirect costs incurred in negotiating and amanging as openning loase are added to carrying value of the loased asset and mosprised on a straight line basis over the loase term.

#### 3.4 Inventories.

Inventories are measured at lower of cost and net reaksable value. Inventory comprises of cost of land and incidental cost thereto,

#### 3.5 Cash and cash equivalents.

Cash and cash equivalent in the balance sheet comprise cash at banks, cash on hand and short-term deposits with an original maturity of three months or less, which are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value.

For the purpose of the statement of cash Tows, cash and cash equivalents consist of cash on hand and short-term deposits, as defined above, net of purstanding bank overdrafts as which are considered an integral part of the Company's cash management.

#### 3.6 Impairment of assets

An assist is considered as impaired when at the date of Balance Sheet, there are indications of impairment and the camping amount of the assist, or where opplicable, the tash generating unit to which the assist belongs, exceeds its recoverable amount (i.e. the higher of the net asset selling price and value in use) The camping amount is indicated to the recoverable amount and the reduction is incognized as an impairment loss in the statement of profit and loss. The impairment loss recognized in the prior accounting partial is impressed of their net asset as being price and value in the statement of profit and loss. The impairment loss recognized in the prior accounting partial is impressed if there has been a change in the estimate of recoverable amount. Post impairment, depreciation is provided on the reveal being subs of the impairment asset over its remaining useful We.

#### Arshiya Limited Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

#### 3.7 Financial instruments - initial recognition, subsequent measurement and impairment

A financial instrument is any contract that gives rise to a financial asset of one entity and a financial fability or equity instrument of another entity.

#### Financial assets -Initial recognition and measurement

All financial assets are initially recognized at fair value. Transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition or issue of financial assets, which are not at fair value through profit or loss, are adjusted to the fair value on initial recognition. Financial assets are classified, at initial recognition, as financial assets measured at fair value or as financial assets measured at amortisod cost.

#### Financial assets - Subsequent measurement:

For the purpose of subsequent measurement, financial assets are classified in two broad categories:-

a) Financial assets at fair value
b) Financial assets at amortised cost

Where assets are measured at fair value, gains and losses are either recognised entirely in the statement of profit and loss (i.e. fair value through profit or loss), or recognised in other comprehensive income (i.e. fair value through other comprehensive income).

A financial asset that means the following two conditions is measured at amortised cost (not of any write down for impairment) unless the asset is designated at fair value through profit or loss under the fair value option.

- (a) Business model test: The objective of the Company's business model is to hold the financial asset to collect the contractual cash flow.
- (b) Cash flow characteristics test: The contractual terms of the financial asset give rise on specified dates to cash flow that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

A Enancial asset that meets the following two conditions is measured at fair value through other comprehensive income unless the asset is designated at fair value through profit or loss under the fair value option.

- (a) Business model test: The financial asset is held within a business model whose objective is achieved by both collecting contractual cash flow and setting financial assets.
- (b) Cash flow characteristics test: The contractual terms of the financial asset give rise on specified dates to cash flow that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

#### Financial assets - Equity Investment in subsidiaries

trwastments in subsidiaries are recognised at cost as per Ind AS 27 separate financial statements.

#### Transition to Ind AS

Upon first-time adoption of hid AS, the Company has elected to continue with the panying value of all of its investments in subsidiaries as at April 1, 2015 measured as per the previous GAAP and use that carrying value as the deemed cost of investmenta in subsidiaries.

In respect of interest free loans given to subsidiaries, the difference between the loan amount and its fair value is treated as further investment by the Company in the respective subsidiaries. Where financial guarantees in relation to loans of subsidiaries are provided for no companisation, the fair values are added to investment by the Company in respective subsidiaries.

The Company has accounted for its equity investment in subsidiaries at cast.

#### Financial assets - Derecognition

A financial assets (or, where applicable, a part of a financial asset or part of a group of similar financial assets) is primarily derecognised (i.e. nomoved form the Company's statement of financial position) when

- (a) The rights to receive cash flows from the asset have appred, or
- (b) The Company has transferred its rights to receive cash flow from the asset.

#### Financial liabilities - Initial recognition and measurement:

The financial listelities are recognised initially at fair value and, in the case of loans and borrowings and payables, net of directly attributable transaction costs.

#### Effective interest method

CONTA

The effective interest method is a method of calculating the amortised cost of a Snancial instrument and of allocating interest income on the another provide the relevant period. The effective interest rate is the rate that exactly discounts future cash receipts or payments in this provide the of Snancial instruments, or where appropriate, a shorter period.



#### Arshiya Limited Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

#### Financial liabilities - Subsequent measurement

Financial liabilities are subsequently carried at amortized cost using the effective interest method. For trade and other payables maturing within one year from the balance sheet date, the carrying amounts are approximate at their fair value due to the short maturity of these instruments.

#### Financial Liabilities - Financial guarantee contracts

Financial guarantee contracts issued by the Company are those contracts that require a payment to be made to reimburse the holder for a loss it incurs because the specified dobtor fails to make a payment when due in accordance with the terms of a dobt instrument. Financial guarantee contracts are recognised initially as a liability at fair value, adjusted for transaction costs that are directly attributable to the issuance of the guarantee. Subsequently, the liability is measured at the higher of the amount of loss allowance determined and the amount recognised less cumulative amortisation.

#### **Financial Liabilities - Derecognition**

A financial liability is derecognised when the obligation under the tability is discharged or cancelled or expires. When an existing financial liability is replaced by another, from the same lender on substantially different terms, or the terms of an existing liability are substantially modified, such an exchange or modification is treated as the derecognition of the original liability and the recognition of a new liability. The difference in the respective carrying amounts is recognised in the statement of profit and loss.

#### **Compound Instruments**

An issued financial instrument that comprises of both the liability and equity components are accounted as compound financial instruments. The fair value of the liability component is separated from the compound instrument and the residual value is recognised as equity component of other financial instrument. The liability component is subsequently measured at amontised cost, whereas the equity component is not remeasured after initial recognition. The transaction costs related to compound instruments are allocated to the liability and equity components in the proportion to the allocation of gross proceeds. Transaction costs related to equity component is recognised directly in equity and the cost related to liability component is included in the carrying amount of the stability component and amontsed using effective interest method.

#### 3.8 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities, Contingent Assets and Commitments:

Provisions are recognised when the Company has a present obligation (legal or constructive) its a result of a past event. It is probable that an outflow of resources embedying economic benefits will be required to settle the obligation and a reliable estimate can be made of the precurt of the obligation. If the effect of the time value of money is material, provisions are discounted using equivalent portiod government securities interest rate. Unwinding of the discount is recognised in the statement of profit and loss as a finance cost. Provisions are reviewed at each balance sheet date and are adjusted to reflect the current best estimate.

Contingent liabilities are disclosed when there is a possible obligation ansing from past events, the existence of which will be confirmed only by the occurrence or non-occurrence of one or more uncertain future events not wholly within the control of the Company or a present obligation that arises from peet events where it is either not probable that an outflow of resources will be required to settle or a reliable estimate of the amount control to made, information on contingent liability is disclosed in the Notes to the Financial Statements. Confingent assets are not recognized as an asset.

#### **3.9 Dividend Distribution**

Annual dividend distribution to the shareholders is recognised as a labelity in the period in which the dividends are approved by the shareholders. Any interim dividend paid is recognised on approval by Board of Directors. Dividend payable and corresponding tax on dividend distribution is recognised directly in other equity.

#### 3.10 Revenue recognition

Revenue is recognized upon transfer of control of goods or randoms of services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration which the Company expects to receive in exchange for those goods or services.

Generally, control is transfer upon shipment of goods to the customer or when the goods is made available to the customer, provided transfer of title to the customer occurs and the Company has not retained any significant risks of ownership or future obligations with respect to the goods shipped.

Revenue is measured at the amount of consideration which the company expects to be entitled to in exchange for transforming distinct goods to services to a customer as specified in the contract, excluding amounts collected on behalf of third parties (for example taxes and duties collected on behalf of the government). Consideration is generally due upon satisfaction of partormance obligations and a receivable is recognized when the it becomes unconditional.





#### Arshiya Limited

#### Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

Revenue are recognized as the related services are performed and revenue from the end of the last invoicing to the recenting date in recognized as unbited revenue.

Revenues in excess of involcing are classified as contract assets (which we refer as unbilled revenue) while involcing in excess of revenues are classified as contract liabilities (which we refer to as unsamed revenues).

#### **Trade Receivables**

A receivable represents the Company's right to an amount of consideration that is unconditional.

#### **Contract liabilities**

A contract liability is the obligation to transfer of services to a customer for which the Company has received consideration (or an amount of consideration is due) from the customer. If a customer pays consideration before the Company transfers services to the customer, a contract liability is recognised when the payment is made Contract liabilities are recognised as revenue when the Company performs under the contract.

- (0 income from allotment of warehousing spaces and open yard area for use are recognised for the period the material is lying in area as per agreed terms.
- (ii) Revenue from valued services and other activities is recognised when related services are performed as per the contractual terms.
- (ii) Income from Business Conducting Fees shall be recognised as per contractual terms
- (v) Revenue from lease of land is recognized as per contract turns agreed between the parties.
- (v) Interest income from a financial asset is recognised when it is probable that the economic benefits will flow to the Company and the amount of income can be measured reliably. Interest income is accrued on a time basis, by reference to the principal outstanding and at the effective interest rate applicable, which is the rate that exactly discounts estimated future cash receipts through the expected life of the financial asset to that assets not carrying amount on initial recognition.
- (vi) Export benefits under Foreign Trade Policy are recognised when utilized.
- (vii) Dividend income is recognised when the Company's right to receive the payment is established, which is generally when shareholders approve the payment of dividend.

#### 3.11 Foreign currency reinstatement and translation:

Transactions in foreign currencies are initially recorded by the Company at rates prevailing at the date of the transaction. Subsequently increasing items are translated at closing exchange rates as on balance sheet date and the resulting exchange difference recognised in statement of profit and loss. Differences arising on settlement of monetary terms are also recognised in statement of profit and loss.

Non-monotary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates at the dates of the transaction. Non-monetary items carried at fair value that are denominated in foreign currencies are translated at the sechange rates prevaling at the date when the fair value was determined. The gain or tots arising on translation of icon-monetary terms measured at fair value is treated in line with the recognition of the gain or loss on the change in fair value of the term 6.6. translation differences on items where fair value gain or loss is recognised in OCI or profit or loss are also recognised in OCI or profit or loss, respectively).

Foreign exchange differences regarded as an adjustment to borrowing costs are presented in the statement of profit and loss, within finance costs. All other finance gains / losses are presented in the statement of profit and loss on a net basis.

#### 3.12 Employee benefits

Short term amployee banefits are recognized as an expense in the statement of profit and loss of the year in which the related services are rendered.

#### (a) Defined Contribution Plan

Contribution to Provident Fund etc. a defined contribution plan, is made in accordance with the statute, and is recognised as an expanse in the year in which employees have rendered services.

#### (b) Defined Benefit Plan

Leave encadment being a defined benefit plan is accounted for using the projected unit credit method, on the basis of actualial valuations carried out by third party actualies at each Balance Sheet date. Actuallal gains and losses arising from experience adjustments and changes in actualial assumptions are charged or credited to other comprehensive income in the year in which they arise. Other costs are accounted in elatement of profit and loss.



J 25 V

#### Arshiya Limited Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

The cost of providing gratuity, a defined benefit plane, is determined using the Projected Unit Credit Method, on the basis of actuarial valuations carried out by third party actuaries at each Balance Sheet date. Actuarial gains and bases arising from expenence adjustments and changes in actuarial assumptions are charged or credited to other comprehensive income in the period in which they arise. Other costs are accounted in statement of profit and loss.

Remeasurements of defined benefit plan in respect of post employment and other long term benefits are charged to the other comprehensive income in the year in which they occur. Remeasurements are not reclassified to alatement of profit and loss in subsequent periods.

#### 3.13 Taxes on Income

Income tax expense represents the sum of oursent tax (including MAT and income tax for earlier years) and deferred tax. Tax is recognised in the statement of profit and loss, except to the ordent that 8 relates to (iems recognised directly in equity or other comprehensive income, in such cases the tax is also recognised directly in equity or in other comprehensive income. Any subsequent change in direct tax on items initially recognised in equity or other comprehensive income is also recognised in equity or other comprehensive income.

Current tax provision is computed for income calculated after considering allowances and exemptions under the provisions of the applicable income Tax Laws. Current tax assets and current tax liabilities are off set, and presented as net.

Deterred tax is recognised on differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities in the Balance sheet and the corresponding tax bases used in the computation of taxable profit. Deferred tax tabilities are generally recognised for all taxable temporary differences, and deferred tax essets are generally recognised for all deductible temporary differences. Carry forward tax tosses and allowances to the extent that it is prototile that future taxable profits will be available against which those deductible temporary differences, carry forward tax losses and allowances can be utilized. Deferred tax assets and tabilities are measured at the applicable tax rates. The carrying amount of defauled tax assets is reviewed at each balance sheet date and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available against which the temporary differences can be utilized.

Credit of MAT is recognised as an asset only when and to the extent there is convincing evidence that the Company will pay normal income tax during the specified period, i.e., the period for which MAT credit is officient to be carried forward. In the year in which the MAT credit becomes eligible to be recognised as an asset, the said asset is precified by way of a credit to the statement of profit and loss and shown as MAT credit entitlement. The Company reviews the same at each betance sheet date and writes down the carrying amount of MAT credit entitlement to the extent there is no longer convincing evidence to the effect that the Company will pay normal income tex during the specified particle.

#### 3.14 Borrowing costs

Borrowing costs specifically relating to the acquisition or construction of qualifying assets that necessarily takes a substitutial period of time to get ready for its intended use are capitalized unit of income on temporarily deployment of funds) as part of the cost of such assets. Borrowing costs consist of interest and other costs that the Company incurs in connection with the borrowing of funds. For general borrowing used for the purpose of obtaining a qualifying asset, the amount of borrowing costs eligible for capitalization is determined by applying a capitalization rate to the expenditures on that asset.

The capitalization rate is the weighted average of the horrowing costs applicable to the borrowings of the Company that are outstanding during the period, other than borrowings made specifically for the purpose of obtaining a qualifying asset. The amount of borrowing costs capitalized during a parlod does not exceed the amount of borrowing cost incurred during that period. All other borrowing costs are expansed in the period in which they occur.

#### 3.15 Earnings per Share

MUMBAI

EU ACCIUS

Basic earnings per share is computed using the net profit/loss) for the year attributable to the shareholders' and weighted average number of equity shares outstanding during the year.

Citated earnings per share is computed using the net profitions) for the year altributable to the shareholders' and weighted average number of equity and potential equity shares outstanding their year including share uptions, convertible preference shares and detertures, except where the result would be anti-dilution. Potential equity shares that are converted during the year are included in the calculation of dilutes services per share, from the beginning of the year or date of issuance of such potential equity shares to the date of conversion.

#### 3.16 Current and non-current classification

The Company presents assets and labilities in statement of Enancial position based on current inan-ourrent classification. The Company has presented non-current assets and current assets, non-culrent labilities and current labilities in accordance with Schedule III. Division II of Companies Act, 2013 notifies by MCA.

#### An asset is classified as current when it is:

(a) Expected to be realised or intended to be sold or consumed in normal operating cycla.

(b) Held primarily for the purpose of trading.

(c) Experpiet to be realised within twelve months after the reporting period, or
# Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

(d) Cash or cash equivalent unless restricted from being exchanged or used to settle a liability for at least twelve months after the reporting period.

All other assets are classified as non-current.

# A liability is classified as current when it is:

- (a) Expected to be settled in normal operating cycle,
- (b) Held primarily for the purpose of trading.
- (c) Due to be settled within twelve months after the reporting period, or
- (d) There is no unconditional right to defer the settlement of the liability for at least twelve months after the reporting period.

All other liabilities are classified as non-current.

The operating cycle is the time between the acquisition of assets for proclassing and their realisation in cash or cash equivalents. Deferred tax assets and labilities are classified as non-current assets and labilities. The Company has identified twolve months as its normal operating cycle.

#### 3.17 Fair value measurement

The Company measures financial instruments at fair value at each balance sheat date.

Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The fair value measurement is based on the presumption that the transaction to sell the asset or transfer the liability takes place either.

- (a) In the principal market for the asset or Tobility, or
- (b) In the absence of a principal market, in the most advantageous market for the asset or kithliky.

A fair value measurement of a non-financial asset takes into account a market participant's ability to generate economic benefits by using the asset in its highest and best use or by selling it to another market participant that would use the asset in its highest and best use

The Company uses valuation techniques that are appropriate in the circumstances and for which sufficient data are available to measure fair value, maximizing the use of relevant observable inputs and minimizing the use of unobservable inputs.

All assets and liabilities for which fair value is measured or disclosed in the financial alatements are categorized within the fair value hierarchy.

# 3.18 Off-setting financial Instrument.

Financial assets and liabilities are offset and the net amount is reported in the balance sheet where them is a legally enforceable rights to offset the recognised amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis or realize the asset and settle the liability aimutaneously. The legally enforceable rights must not be consingent on future events and must be enforceable in the normal course of business and in the event of default, insolvency or bankingtoy of the Company or counterparty.

# 3.19 Segment Reporting - Identification of Segments

An operating segment is a component of the Company that engages in business activities from which it may earn revenues and incurexpenses, whose operating results are regularly reveived by the company's chief operating duction maker to make decisions for which discrete financial information is available. Based on the management approach as defined in Ind AS 108, the chief operating decision maker evaluates the Company's performance and allocates resources based on on analytic of various performance initiations by business segments and prographic segments.

#### 3.20 Contributed Equity

Equity Shares are desaifed as equity, incremental costs directly attributable to the issue of new shares or options are shown in equity as deduction, net of tax from the proceeds.

#### 3.21 Gash flow statement

Cash flows are reported using the indirect method, whereby profit balow lax is adjusted for the effects of transactions of non-cash nature and any deternals or accruats of past or future cash newspts or payments. The cash flows from operating, investing and financing activities of the Company are segregated based on the available information.

#### 3.22 Business combinationa

Business combinations involving entries that are controlled by the Company are accounted for using the pooling of interests method as follows:



Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019.

- (i) The assets and labilities of the combining enlities are reflected at their carrying amounts.
- (ii) No adjustments are made to reflect fair values, or recognise any new assets or liabilities.
- (iii) Adjustments are only made to harmoniae accounting policies.
- (iv) The financial information in the financial statements in respect of prior periods is restated as if the business combination had occurred from the beginning of the preceding period in the financial statements, irrespective of the actual date of the combination. However, where the business combination had occurred after that date, the prior period information is restated any from that date.
- (v) The balance of the Retained Earnings appearing in the financial statements of the transferor is aggregated with the corresponding balance appearing in the financial statements of the transferee or is adjusted against General Reserve.
- (vi) The identifies of the reserves are preserved and the reserves of the transferor become the reserves of the instellence.
- (vii) The difference, if any, between the amounts recorded as share capital issued plus any additional consideration in the form of cash or other assets and the amount of share capital of the transferor is transferred to Capital Reserve and is presented separately from Other Capital Reserves.

#### 4 Significant accounting judgements, estimates and assumptions

The preparation of the financial statements requires management to make judgements, estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of revenues, expenses, assets and liabilities, and the accompanying disclosures, and the disclosure of contingent selbities. Uncertainty about these assumptions and estimates could result in outcomes that require a material adjustment to the carrying amount of assets or liabilities affected in future periods. The key assumptions concerning the future and other key assures of estimater uncertainty at the reporting date, that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities, are described below.

The Company based on its assumptions and estimates on parameters evaluable when the financial statements were prepared. However, existing circumstances and assumptions about future developments may change due to market changes or circumstances arising that are beyond the control of the Company. Such changes are reflected in the assumptions when they occur.

# 4.1 Property, plant and equipment and Intangible Assets

Management reviews the estimated useful lives and residual values of the assets annually in order to datarmine the amount of depreciation to be recorded during any reporting particl. The useful lives and residual values as per achedule II of the Companies Act. 2013 or are based on the Company's historical experience with similar assets and taking into account anticipated technological changes, whichever is more appropriate

#### 4.2 Income Tax

The Company reviews at each balance sheet date the conving amount of defended tax assats. The factors used in estimates may differ from actual outcome which could lead to an adjustment to the amounts reported in the financial statements.

#### 4.3 Contingencies

Management has detimated the possible outflow of resources at the end of each annual reporting financial year, if any, in respect of contingencies dramitigations against the Company as it is not possible to predict the outcome of pending matters with accuracy.

# 4.4 Impairment of financial assets

The impairment provisions for fibancial assets are based on assumptions about risk of default and expected cash loss. The Company uses judgement in making these assumptions and selecting the inputs to the impairment calculation, based on Company's past history, existing market conditions as well as forward looking estimates at the and of each reporting period.

# 4.5 Impairment of non-financial assots

The Company assesses at each reporting date whether there is an indication that an asset may be impaired. If any indication exists, or when annual impairment busing for an asset is required, the Company estimates the asset's recoverable amount. An asset's recoverable amount is the higher of an asset's or Cesh Generating Units (CGU) for value less costs of disposal and its value in use. It is determined for an individual asset, unless the asset does not generate cash inflows that are largely independent to those from other assets or groups of assets. Where the carrying amount of an asset or CGU exceeds its recoverable amount, the unset is considered impaired and is written down to its recoverable amount.

In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to five present value using a pre-fax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset. In determining fair value less cost of disposal, most market transactions are taken into account. If no such transactions can be identified, an appropriate valuation model is used. These calculations are combonated by valuation multiples or other available fair value indicators.



# 4.6 Defined benefits plans

The Gost of the defined barrelit plan and the present value of such obligation are determined using actuarial valuations. An actuarial valuation involves making various assumptions that may differ from actual developments in the future. These include the determination of the discount rate, future salary increases, mortality rates and attrition rate. Due to the complexities involved in the valuation and its long-term nature, a defined benefit obligation is highly sensitive to changes in these assumptions. All assumptions are reviewed at each reporting date.

# 4.7 Recoverability of trade receivable

Judgements ani required in assessing the recoverability of overclas trade receivables and determining whether a provision against those receivables is required. Factors considered include the credit rating of the counterparty, the amount and timing of anticipated future payments and any possible actions that can be taken to mitigate the risk of non-payment.

# 4.8 Provisions

Provisions and liabilities are recognized in the period when it becomes probable that there will be a future outflow of funds resulting from past operations or events and the amount of cash outflow can be reliably estimated. The timing of recognition and quantification of the liability require the application of judgement to existing facts and circumstances, which can be subject to change. Since the cash outflows can take place many years in the future, the carrying amounts of provisions and liabilities are reviewed regularly and adjusted to take account of changing facts and circumstances.

# 4.9 Fair value measurement of financial instruments

When the fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities recorded in the balance sheet cannot be measured based on quoted prices in active markets, their fair value is measured using valuation techniques including the Discounted Cash Flow (DCF) model. The inputs to these models are taken from observable markets where possible, but where this is not feasible, a degree of judgement is required in establishing fair values. Judgements include considerations of inputs such as liquidity risk, credit risk and valuatility. Changes in assumptions about these factors could affect the reported fair value of financial instruments.

# 4.10 Recent accounting pronouncements:

Standards Issued But Not Effective

On 30th March, 2019, the Ministry of Corporate Affairs (MCA) has notified IND AS 116 - Leases and certain amendment to existing IND AS. These amendments shall be applicable to the Company from 1st April, 2019.

# (a) issue of IND AS 116 - Lease

Ind AS 116 will supersede the current standard on leases i.e. IND AS 17- Leases. As per IND AS 116, the lessor will have to bring to books all the non-cancellable portion of leasing arrangement.

# (b) Amendment to existing standards

The MCA has also carried out amendments of the following accounting standards

- (i) IND AS 101- First time adoption of Indian Accounting Standards
- (ii) IND AS 103 Business Combinations
- (iii) IND AS 109 Financial Instruments
- (iv) IND AS 111 Joint Arrangements
- (v) IND AS 12 Income Taxes
- (vi) IND AS 19 Employee Benefits
- (vii) IND AS 23 Barrowing Costs.
- (viii) Ind AS 28 Investment in Associates and Joint Ventures.

Application of storye standards are not expected to have any significant impact on the Company's financial statements.





Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019 Arshiya Limited

5. Property, Plant and Equipment									(Rs. in Lakh)
Particulars	Freehold Land	Buildings	Plant and Equipments	Furniture and Fixtures	Vehicles	Equipments	Computers	Leasehold Improvements	Total
Gross Carrying Value (at deemed cost) As at 31st March, 2017 Additions	77,439,24 59,02 (9,337,96)	42,039,06	3,411,84	736.59 (532.44)	48.55	1,091,47 30,76 (704,65)	10.01	- - -	1,25,530 54 69.78 (29,009.13)
As at 31st March, 2018 Addisons Disposals/Discartied Transfer to inventiones	68,160.30 (19,089,31)	24,896.12	2,180.70 21.00 (1.36)	204.15 8.48 (118.17)	48.96 13.96 (15.28)	1,017,58 8,01 (38,17)	70.01 17.12 (43.00)	33.57 (133.37	96,611.19 08.55 (247.34) (15,059.31)
As at 31st March, 2019	49,070.99	24,896.12	2,200.35	B6.44	47.64	908.42	44.13		77,344.09
Accumulated Depreciation As at 31st March, 2017 Depreciation for the year Disposals	144	1,045,60 999.65 (539.43)	321.52 304.05 (207.43)	140.37 124.84 (180.24)	16.40 13.09	452,08 320,41 (394,02)	23.27 8.67	16.23 4.90	2.018.07 1,775.61 (1,321.12)
As at 31st March, 2018	*	1,505.82	418,14	85,57	29,49	378.47	31.94	23.13	2,472.56

Notes:

1) Freehold: Land includes Rs. 9.735.11 Larkt situated at Nagpur, which is under possession of a lander as per the Order of Non'ble High Court of Borthey cated Sth May, 2013.

1,149,49

. ٠

1.18 (21.93)

153,60 (19.18) 512.89

7.87 (11.70)

24.38 (50.07) **49.88** 

209.88 (0.31) 627.71

752,48 2,258.30 22,637.82 23,390.30

4.

Depreciation for the year As at 31st March, 2019

Disposals/Disparded

11.19

3,485.73

23 13)

73,858.36 94,138.63

10.24

32.94

475.53 639.11

21.88 25.76

> 46.66 118,58

1,572.84 1,762.56

68,160.30

Not Carrying value as at 31st March, 2019 Not Carrying value as at 31st March, 2018

49,070,99

19.47

2) Freehold Land measuring 42,59 Acres amounting to Rs. 7,459,35 Lawh is used for Dumestic warehousing purposs located at Khurja, Bulandshahr, Uttar Pradesh,

3) During the year. Freehold Land measuring 45.52 Acres amounting to Rs. 19,069.31 Lakh are converted into invertories.

4) Gross camping value includes cost of vehicles taken un finamo laase Rs 13.95 Latin

5) In accordance with the indum Accounting Standard (IND AS -38) on "Imperment of Assets", the management during the year camed out an eventies of identifying the search and an accordance with the sale (IND AS - On the basis of this review camed out by the management, there was no impairment tass on property, plant and equipment. A duiting the year ended 31st March, 2019. Connien.

D



6. Intangible Assets			(Rs. in Lakh)
Particulars	Trade Mark	Software	Total
Gross Carrying Value (at deemed cost)			
As at 31st March, 2017	0.49	588.14	588.63
Additions/other adjustments		1,120.00	1,120.00
As at 31st March, 2018	0.49	1,708.14	1,708.63
Additions	- (Q)		
Disposals/Discarded		(116.94)	(116.94
As at 31st March, 2019	0.49	1,591.20	1,591.69
Accumulated Amortisation			
As at 31st March, 2017	0,20	158.41	156.61
Amortisation for the year	0.17	315.89	316.06
Deductions			
As at 31st March, 2018	0.37	472.30	472.67
Amortisation for the year		332.73	332.73
Deductions		(59.57)	(59.57
As at 31st March, 2019	0.37	745.46	745.83
Net Carrying value as at 31st March, 2019	0.12	845.74	845.86
Net Carrying value as at 31st March, 2018	0.12	1,235.84	1,235.96





Particulars	As Stat Mu		As 31st No	
	No. of Shares	Rs. in Lash	No. of Shares	Rs. in Lakit
Non-Current Financial Assets	122		1.1.1.1	
(Unquoted Investments carried at Cost)				
(i) Investments in Equity Instruments of Subsidiaries				
Analyse Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited (the face value of Rs. 10 each) ()	1,72,37,152	44,409 72	1,72,37,152	44 499.72
Anshiya Northern FTWZ Limited (the face value of Rs 10 each) @	1.08.68,877	44,625,29	1.08.68.677	44,625.20
Arsniya Rait Inhastructure Lineted (the face value of Rs. 10 each) @	4,23,84,417	38,369,21	4.23.84.417	38 369 21
Arshiya Transport and Handling Limited (the face value of Rs 10 each)	50,000	5.00	50,000	5.00
Arshiya Technologies (India) Private Limited (the face value of Rs. 10 each).	1.01.155	2,00	1,01,158	2.00
Arahiya Lifusiyle Limited (the face value of Rs. 10 each)	14.85,000	14.85	14,85.000	14.86
Annitya Logistica Services Limited (Formally known as Lawrepat: Balay Exm. Trading Ltd.) (the lace value Rs. 10 each)	16.00.000	156.60	16,00,000	155.50
Lowrepati Batay Supply Chain Management Private Limited (the face value of Rs. 10 each)	50.000	5.00		12
Anomalaus Infra Private Limited (the face value of Rs. 10 each)	1,10,000	15,00		9
Anshiya Northam Projects Private Limited (the face value Rs. 10 each)	60.000	5.90	-	10
Austrija Infrastructure Developera Private Limited (the face value Re. 10 evel-)	10,000	1,00	-	27
Universitied Intrastructure Private Lamited (the face value Rs. 10 each)	10,000	1.00		
Total (II)		1,27,694.57	-	1.27,671.5
(All the above equity strates are fully paid up)				
(ii) Deemad Equity Investments Investments at emortiand cost			1	
Anihyse Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited		1.116.48		1,112,7
Arahiya Northam FTW2 Limited		090,96		-596.00 1.735.00
Anstrya fiai Intrastructure Limited Anstrya Transport and Handling Limited		302.40		1,730.00
Anahiya Lifestyle Landod		1.981.96		495.0
Anomalous Intra Private Limited		1,091,68		1000
Total #0		6,985.45		4,345,4
Total (I+II)		1,34,680.02		1,32,018.0

As par debt coverients of the following Subsidiaries is required to pledge 100% of the shareholding in favor lenders however the Conversy has
pledged following number equity shares only

4 Stat March, 2018 - 70,59,006 (31st March 2010 - 70,46,624 ) equily shares in Arabya Northern FTWZ Limited. () Stat March, 2019 - 51,05,769 (31st March, 2018 - 1,35,65,659) equily shares in Arabiya industrial & Datribution Hub Limited and

a) 31st March. 2019 - 1.54.78.506 (21st March. 2018 - 3.87.32.491) errury shares in Andriya Rai Ishastructure Limited





	1	(Ra. in Labh)
Pertxulars	A6 at 31st Mat, 2019	A6 at 316t War 2018
Non-Current Financial Assets		
8. Loans		
Ensecured, considered good unless otherwise stated	in the second second	
Loans to Subsidiance (Rafer Note No. 55)	1,732.14	1,731.4
Tota	1,722.14	1,731.4
9. Trada Receivebles		1.00
Unsecured Considered good - Unsecured (Receivables from Related party (Refer Note No. 56))	6,061:50	August Street
Comparing State - Strandbard Comparing and Longing build (Long Long A. 1995)	100 CAR	-
Teta	6,061.50	1
10. Other Non- Current Assets		
Capital Advances	Call Call	in the second
Considered good	1,020,41	99.6
Considered acubitut	1,395.00	1,005.0
Lass Provision for explaiment	(1,396.00	
	1,020,41	90.6
Security Deposits	50.30	60.8
TDS Receivables/Taxwa paid	2.240.54	
Tota	8 3 20 34	2,273.8
100	1000.00	-
Corrent Assets		
51. Inventories		
Land	19,509.97	
		-
Tota	56,835.97	-
Gument Pinancial Assets		
12 Trado Recovables		
Considered good - Unsecured (Receivables from Related party (Refer Nete No. 50)	\$14.64	784.6
Trade Receivables which have significant increase in credit rak	25.32	16.6
	\$40.01	789.2
Less Provision for expected credit losses	(25.37	1 195.0
Tata	1 814.64	754.8
100	1	
13. Cash and Cash Equivalents		
Balances with banks:		
<ul> <li>in current accounts</li> </ul>	877	130.7
-Cash on hand	0.06	61
Total	5.04	135.4
		1
14. Other Gank Balances		
Deposits with bank to the autorit revid as margin money	-16.57	
Balance with seek in Ungest dwitking account		00
Tool	15.17	0.0
15. Lowis		
Unserviced, considered good unless otherwise stated Loans to Subsciences (Role: Note: No. 59)	30,327 14	33,279.0
Tot	30,327.14	13,279.5







(Ris. in Lakh) As at As at Particulars Ditet Mar 2010 Stat Nar 2010 10. Other Financial Assets Linbilled Revenue 2,500.00 350.41 Nargin money with Lender" Other recoverables 179.00 170.00 1,268.30 4,087.95 1,845.71 Total \*To be adjusted at time of final settlement 17. Other Current Assets Advances to Septiens Other Advances 44.42 115.28 43.26 54.75 63.26 Prepaid accesses 60.36 Balances with Statutory, Geveniment Automates (Rote: Note No.51) Crain second by Income Tax (Poter Note No.48) 1,956.17 1.805.96 100.001 Total 2.134.00 2,318.64

	and the second s	(Rs. in Lakt)
Particulars	As at 31st Mar. 2019	As at Stat Mar 2018
18 Equity Share Capital		
Asthorized (): 24.75.09.000 (2111 Morth, 2019 - 24.75.00.000) Equity Shares of Rs. 2 each (ii): 1.10.00.000 (2111 Morth, 2018 - 1.10,40.000) IVA Optionally Convertible Redeemable Profes Search (02.4756) of Rs. 10 each	a 950.00 1 00.001 f	4,960.00 1,100.00
Total	6,050.00	5,560.00
Equity Share-Capital - haused, subscribed and fully paid 24.36,14.292 (Stot Marin, 2016 - 22.82,16,776) Equity shares of Rs. 2 such	4,872.29	4584.54
Total	4.872.29	4,964.54

# (a) Terms and rights

Of Terms and rights attached to equity shares

On some and name name watches is some as white a part value of Rs. 2 per share. Each notice of equity share is entitled to one vote per share. The watches we had share is entitled to one vote per share. The watches we had share on the record date are entitled to declared as may be proposed by the Board of Directory and is subject to deprove of the declared as the period. the Graneholders at the ensuing General Voeting.

In the event of liquidation of the Company, the holders of Equity Shares will be evalued to receive revisioning assets of the Company, after distribution of all preferential amounts. The distribution will be in the proportion to the number of equity shares held by the shareholders.

Ini Terms and rights stathes to the Queurelly Convertision Redeemable Preference Shares (OCRES) The Company has DN optionally convertisie recommise preference shares howing 5 par volue of Rs. 10 per share. Each holder of OCRES has right / end as consert into equity shares within 18 months from the (gro of locke or rodemation on or after 20 years as per lemme.

its Reconciliation of equity shares and optionally convertible preference whereas

	AS AT 21st Ma	rich 3019	As at 5 tet Man	ch 3010
Particulars	Number of Shares	Rs. in Lakh	Number of Shares	Hs. in Lakh
Belance as at the beginning of the year	22,82,16,775	4,554.34	15,63,79,472	3,123.59
Add tagged during the year	1.63,97,916	307.95	7,20,37,304	9,440,79
Dalarice as at the and of the year	24,36,14,292	6,872.28	22,82,16,776	4,964.84

# is welevance shares outstanding as at the bestering and and of the ve

	As at Stst Ma	rch 2019	As at 31st Mare	sh 2018
Particulars	Number of Shares	Ra, in Lakh	Number of Shares	Rs. in Lakh
Balance as at the beganning of this year	57,64,619	574.4L		+
Add insued during the year		4.000	7,19,13,329	1.191.33
Loss Converted into equity shares during the year	(57,54,819)	(\$78.48)	(017.84-10)	(014.67)
Balance as at the end of the year		10.00	57,64,613	675.45



# Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

	As at 31st M	arch 2019	As at 31pt Me	rsh 2018
Name of the shareholder	Number of equity shares	Percentage (%) shareholding	Number of equity shares	Percentage (%) shareholding
Anchana A Mital Ajay S Mital Edelweise Asset Reconstruction Company Limited Hysologi variala dusta)	8.86,56,788 3.86,61,437 5.99,58,820	36,35% 15,87% 24,45%	8,85,59,268 3,70,60,957 4,59,62,304	38.80% 16.24% 20.01%

(1) In the Previous year ended 31st March, 2018 the Company had allotted to the Promoter Directors 1.00.00.000 equity alleres and 1.00.00.000 share waynes of Ro. 21- soch at a promium of Rs (6.35 per share on preferential basis parsuant to the Restsuburg Agreement based 31st March, 2017 per uniterest of special resolution passed on 29th April, 2017 as per applicable provisions of Companies Act, 1959/Companies Act, 2013 and SEGB (Saus) of Capital and Disclosment Requirements (Rogalities, 20.00,000 share warrants out of 1.00,00,000 share warrants) have been converted into Equily shares on 8th November, 2017.

During the year, the Company has adopted 15,00,000 Equily Shares of tick value of Rs.2 such to the Proposer upon conversion of equal himber of womants.

		(Re. in Lokh)
Particulars	An at Stat Mar, 2019	As at 31xt Mar 2018
19. Other Equity	1	1.000
0) Share Application money pending allowerst		1. marine
Coloroes as at the beginning of the year		10,786.71
Loss: On issue of Educty Shares	1.8	(18,366,71)
Raisecos as at the end of the year	1.2	
50 Noney Received against share warrants	1000	
Balances as at the beginning of the year	392.25	10.772
Add: leadined during the year	15.00	869.25
Less; On Issue of Equity Shares	(25.25)	860.25
Balances as at the end of the year		880.23
(a) Equity Component of 9% Optionally Convertible Preference shares (CCRPG)		1
Babercan as at the beginning of the year	47,551.87	85,620,84
Less On balle of Equity Sherca	[47,551.87]	
Balances as at the end of the year		47,551.87
(Iv) Amalgamation Reserve		100.00
Balances as at the beginning and end of the year	124.80	124.80
Reserve and Surplus		
(v) Securities Premium Account		
Calances so at the beginning of the year	1 74,058.07	79,617.43
Add: On issue of Expery Sheres	58,213.49	\$5,275.86
Lass: Share several women and Transaction cost	1	(37.62
Gauercae as all the end of the year	2,23,072.16	1,74,853,57
(vi) General Reserve	a second	and all a
Balances as at the beginning and end of the year	940,19	1MG 13
(will Defined in the Statement of Profit and Loos.		1.0.0
Debrook is at the begaving of the year	(63,985.47)	
Add. Midnol_Look) for the year	(3,516,49	
ABE (Dthar comprehensive income/loss)	8.91	12.69
Add: Eak Value of Financial Instruments		84.05
Alts. Conditional Lease ont	(67,463,85)	390.41
Balances as at the end of the year	(67,416).88	les'and de
Total () to vib	1.65.543.28	1,80.350.38

Nature and purpose of Reserve and Surplus:

# (a) SociariEas Premium Account:

Socuritos premum account is precised to record premum received on taxue of equity shares. The reserve is utilized in accordance with the provision of the Companies Act, 2018.

# (b) General Reserve:

General Reserve is used for time to time to time to insister of prefix from Relaried Barrings for appropriation perposes. As the general teacher is criteted by a tractile form one component of equity to another use is not as time of other comprehensive scores, items insisted in the General Reserve will not he rectine field autoescurity to determent of profit and total.

URVEDI MUMB ACCOUNT

81

Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019.

#### (c) Arealgamation Reserve:

Assagantation onserve is assauld an account of acteme of antalganullon of etsteries 800° (India) Private Levited with the Camping approxitility the Non-bio High Court of audiostans all Bombay in earlier years.

#### (d) Retained Earning:

Received Earnings are the profit/local of the Company earned Bildate net of appropriations.

			IRS in Lake
Persolan	-	As st 31st Nar, 2019	As at Stat Mar 2018
Non-Gurrent Liabilities	-	2010/01/2020/01	Service and
20. Sorrowings Secured			
(so Teimi Loaive		3,575 43	1 month
From Banks Foon Other Parkes		56,689,25	18,497,26
(b) Wehricks Loan from bank		9.52	and the second
Lastility Component of Compound Financial Instruments (SCRPS)			10.542.61
Service and the service se	Total	40.267.20	

The details of security, terms of repayment and interest on non-correct borrowings (which includes current maturities) obtained by the Company are given below:

# 20.5 Super Term loan from Banks

11 Rupee loan of Ro. 3,193.29 Lakh (31st March, 2018 - Ro. 3,189.79 LAW).

# (a) Securities provided

(6 Becord charge on monable and immovable Parivel assets of the Company except for the excluded properties under Leate Agreettent dated 2rd Patraary 2018

(i) Second charge on present and future reservables including the amount deposited to the EARC TRA account of the Company.

(1) The above keens are secured by personal guarantees of two Promoter Directors of the Company.

#### (b) Torms of Interest rate

(1) Rate of interest is (§ 14 50% p.e.

#### (a) Terms of Repayment:-

Reporteme to an impossible in Build payment at the end of the tenum of loan Lie. 26 months

(a) The unrefused cost disclosed above is set off incidental cost of comovings appropring of Rs 6.71 Linen (31st March, 2018 - Rs 10.21 Linen)

#### (2) Ruppe lost of Ro. 474.33 Lakh:

#### (a) Securities provided

10 Second charge on measure and immerable Parkel assets of the Contemp except to the excluded properties under Losse Agreement field and Tra February, 2018

(a) Second charge on prevent and Music recovables including the amount deposited to the CARG TRA account of the Company. (a) The above come are secured by personal guarantees of the Promotiv Directors of the Company.

#### (b) Terms of Interest rate

Rate of Interest & @ 14.50% p.s.

#### 00 Terms of Repayments

Physical fermions in impayable in TB equal monthly indultment communiting from the late of first discursement Le. (11): August, 2010

(d) The Company run peer in default for the repayment of principal amount of Rs. 19:17 Lakin.

#### 28.2 Ruppe Term toars from Other Parties

(1) Rupee term loan of Rs. 50,513,25 Lash (315) March, 2018 - Ro. 59,058,23 Lakto:

#### (a) Security provided:

If First sharps on all the present and future records and intercomble property plant and operative to clearing intergible stated, assignment of right and benafits but executing project satedu for Khurja FTV(2 project, Khurja Distingurk Project, Negate project and that project on two present them.

(ii) Second charge on surrows assess of the Company but excluding cantent assets for Mitarja FTWZ project, Kharja Description Project, Negpur project as poly description per peaks interest.

(iii) Sist pell passu drarge by way of hypothecation on the Particl Robewalks both existing and future of whatevever nature.

(iv) The showe loans new secured by personal guarantees of two Premoter Deputies of the Company.

(a) The loans are vecured by pledged of shares hald by the two Promoter Directors of the Company

#### (b) Terms of interest rate

Rate of Interest to @ 10% p.e. compounded averterly

#### (c) Terms of Repayment-

NEDI 4 SA

ARMEN

ED AC.

Pro. IPLE	
Loan tiers Others	Year
5,671.0	FY 2017-18
14,001	FY 3021-22
60.404	PY 3622-23
60.0TT	Total

# Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

(d) The Company has been in obtaul, for the repayment of principal amount of Ris 5.671.09 Lakin (directional), 2018 - Ris 5.671.09 Lakin).

(e) The amorized cost disclosed above is not of incidental cost of borrowings appreciating of Rs. 563.80 Lakh (3 ter Macch, 2018 - Rs. 717.82

#### (2) Rupple term loom of Ra. 2,405.44 Luetr (31st March. 2018 - Rs. 2,672,34 Lastic

(a) Securities provided (if Second charge by way of oputation mongogen/goothecation on the entire immovable and movable property, plant and equipment of the Company

IN OUR BASE DOWN

(ii) The above loans are secured by personal guarantees of two Promotor Directors of the Company

#### (b) Terres of Repayment>

Rapez form tion is replayable in 13 structured auditor's instalments commencing from 31st January 2016

(c) The Company has been in default for the repayment of principal amount of Ris 670.001.skh. (31st March, 2018 - Yes, 428 Lawn)

(c) The amoritant cost disclosed above is net off incidental cost of borrowings appreprint of No. 199.56 Lake (31a) March. 2018 - Rs. 405.66

# [3] Rupes term loan of Rs. 2.018.65 Lakh:

(a) Securities provided

(i) The above loan are secured by charge on vesticual cashflow of the Company.

(i) The above loans are secured by the invitovable property hold by one Promoter Director of the Company on particlasus basis (iii) The above learer are senared by personal guarantees of two Promoter Develors of the Company.

(v) The above loans are secured by pledged of sharen held by the one Promoter Director of the Company.

#### (b) Terres of Interest rate

Rate of interest is @ 18% p.a compounded half yearly.

#### (c) Terres of Repayment-

Rupes term isen is repayable in build payment at the end of the forum of sen i.e. 18 months.

(a) The amortialist cost disclosed above is her off incidential cost of behowings aggregating of Fix #1.35 Latit.

#### 20.3 Vehicle Joans from Barris

Vehicle cans are secured by way of hypothecelion of vehicles. Rate of interest is @ 8.55% p.s. and repayment tenue in moniting installment up to October 2023 and January 2004 respectively.

			(Rs. in Lakto
Particulars		As at 31st Mar. 2019	As st 31st Mar 2018
21. Other Prinarcial Listelities Mensil accuration into due on borrowings		231 90	
Pinancial Liabilities at american cost Financial guarantees obligations		1.390.76	2,191,65
	Total	1,612.72	2,791.03
22. Provisions			
Provision for implayed bundits (Poter Note No.41) Gestally Lages decadement		80.00 38.33	101 32 49.70
	Total	118.90	191.02

		10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 1	(HS. III LARTI)
Particulars		As at 31st Mar. 2419	An at 31st Mar 2018
Current Financial Liabilities		States -	1
23. Borrowings			
Secured tel:Lose from Other Parties		0,024.05	8,474.05
Unsecured (a) Loans from Promotin Cescilins (b) Inter Corporate Deposits		160 11 77 20	1.957.76
	Total	9,261.16	10,488.81



-

Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2015

# (23.1) Loan Iron Other Parties

[1] Loan of Rs. 5,474.04 Lakh [31st March, 2018 - Rs. 5,474.04 Lakh]

- (§ Securites provide
  - -First Ranking charges on all present and future cash flows, all assets and received institutional available to the outsing tenders of the Company as per the Geed of Hypothecation
  - . The above loans are secured by personal guarantees of two Promoter Directors of the Company.

(ii) Terres of interest: @ 18% p.a.

(ii) The Company has been in debuil for the repayment of principal amount of Rs. 8,474.04 Lists (31st Wards, 2018 - Rs. N/).

(25 Loan of Rs. 550.00 Lash (i) Securities provided

- Exclaime charges on cash lows of Domestic warehousing building.
- The plane tosts are secured by morpage over lands admeasuring 7,130 Sq. mt. of the Company and enoty owned suberblanks sompany
- This above loans are secured by personal guarantees of one Premoter Director of the Company
- The above loans are secured by corporate guarantees of the two subsidiary Companies.

Bill Terms of interest @ 11% p.u.

(23.2) Loans from promoter directors are interest free and repayable on demand.

#### (23.3) Unancured Loan from Inter Corporate Deposits:

whereosponde Deposit of Re. 77 Lash (31st March, 3018 - 77 Lakh) is interest free and repayable or demand.

		il and the second s	(Ro. to Lakto
Particulars		As at 31st Mer, 2218	Az at 31et Mar 2018
24. Trade Payables			
Micro and Small Enterprises (Refer Nete No. 40) Officia		07.88 684.91	0.69 581.66
and the second se	Total	622.79	\$82.55

	Manager and Street of Stre	(Rs. in Lokh)
Particulars	As at Stat Mar, 2019	As at 31st Mar 2018
25. Other Financial Liabilities Financial Liabilities at an onlined cost Current maturities of long term dobs from banks. Current maturities of long term dobs from other parties Current maturities of vehicle totin Innext accrued and face on bostowings Interest accrued but not acc on bostowings Interest accrued but not acce on bostowings Interest accrued but not acce on bostowings Interest accrued but not bostowings Interest accrued but not bostowings Decision (Refer Interest on Bostowings) Decision (Refer Interest on Bostowings)	1,569,00 14,341,09 1,80 6,686,45 4,674,59 2,555 4,074,59 2,555 4,01,30	1,491 67 13,675 60 1,407 45 1,802 36 0,22 0,04 369 55
Financial Querantes Celigasions Payable foi capayees Ques to employees Payable foi expensions Total	975.00 205.92 201.01 980.21 29,479,14	606 11 (1,137,29 267 81 641 50 21,596,43

25.1 Term loans from Gank - Rs. 1.472.84 Lakit (21st March, 2018 - Rs. 1.491.67 Logit);

Becurities provided - Second disarge on movible and invnevable property, plant and equipments of the Cempuny, present and future on pail passu - Second disarge on movible and invnevable property, plant and equipments of the Cempuny, present and future on pail passu

(ii) The spoke lass is secured by paraonal guarantees of two Promoter Directors of the Company.

Bill Tarme of interest cate; Flato of interest is 30,12% p.a.

# (v) Terms of Repayment & Default:

The bark has been received to an of the 1.472.84 (gas (31s) March, 2016 - Rs 1.481.67 (akt) and unlevel (including pend inferent) of St 115.55 Lash (31at March, 2018 - He 32 18 Law)).



Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 21at March, 2015

25.2 Term Joans from Other Parties; (1) Loan of Re. 5.050.00 Lach (2) of Merch, 2018 - Re. 5.000.00 Lakh) (Refer Note Inc. 38) Secured by first and exclamine charge on level aduated at Wiege Busberr et Nageur, Mehanisettre. The and inan carries interest (\$ 20% p.a.

(2) Loan of Rs. 2,000.00 Lake (31st March, 2018 - Rs. 1,951.52 Lake) (Rater Note No. 39)

a) Secured by Not and exclusive charge on and exceed of Phurps, Businetitany, Utter Procesh of The Company has been in default for the legarment of procipit amount of Re. 2 (2010) Lake, (314) March, 2018 - Ph. 975-00 (2019).

The american cost disclosed above is net of incidental cost of boncovings apprepring of Rs. NJ (Stat March, 2018 - Rs. 2) AB Lakro.

25.5 Desiris of default in payment of interest on secured leaves as on 31st March, 2019 are as follows:

			(Ra. in Labit)
Year	Banks	Others	Total
FY 2017-18	32.15	1,303.42	1,335.57
FY 2818-19	239.77	5,291.11	5,530.88
Yotal	271.62	8.584.53	6,065.45

			(Ra in Lakh)
Particulars		As al 21st Nov, 2018	As at \$161 Mar 2018
26. Other Current Lizbällise Trade advances received Other Payables		1.36	94.37
Statutory Liabilities Etablish dues (Roler #04e below) Interation delayed payment of statutory dues		774.85 857.87	356.34 671.27
	Total	1,424.11	1,062.48

Notes:

(1) Statutory daws included Tax deducted at sources (TDS). Goods and Service tex (DST), Provident Fund (PF), Profession Tax (PT) and Entployee State insurance Dorporation (ESIC).

2) Based on recent Supreme coult judgement on structure of component for calculation of Provident Fund dated Petrushy 28, 2019 there are various interpretive insues including its applicability thus prospective provident w.e.f. March 01, 2019 teen considered of Re. 0.40 texts.

	and the second second	(Ro. In Lakit)
Particulars	As at 31st Mar, 2218	As at 31st Mar 2018
37. Provision Provision for employee benefits (Reliet Note No. 41) Loave encodament	8.35	9.57
Total	8.15	9.57





7,167,87 2,500,00 3,301,11 121,00 13,138,98 0,18 7,40 420,02 898,95 206,27 6,16 653,17 0,33 2,192,48 2,583,34 2,583,34	0,856.36 0.49 972.91 646.25 20.05 6,542.02 1.38 145.51 039.31 15.32 175.95 2.82 175.95 2.82 175.95 2.83 1,029.69
2,500,00 3,301,11 121,00 13,139,98 0,13 7,40 420,02 898,96 206,27 8,16 953,17 0,33 2,192,48 2,583,34	0.48 972.91 645.25 20.05 6,542.02 1.38 145.51 15.22 175.95 2.82 175.95 2.82
2,500,00 3,301,11 121,00 13,139,98 0,13 7,40 420,02 898,96 206,27 8,16 953,17 0,33 2,192,48 2,583,34	0.48 972.91 645.25 20.05 6,542.02 1.38 145.51 15.22 175.95 2.82 175.95 2.82
2,500,00 3,301,11 121,00 13,139,98 0,13 7,40 420,02 898,96 206,27 8,16 953,17 0,33 2,192,48 2,583,34	0.48 972.91 645.25 20.05 6,542.02 1.38 145.51 15.22 175.95 2.82 175.95 2.82
2,500,00 3,301,11 121,00 13,139,98 0,13 7,40 420,02 898,96 206,27 8,16 953,17 0,33 2,192,48 2,583,34	972.91 648.29 20.05 6,542.02 1.38 145.51 15.22 175.95 2.82 175.95 2.82
3.301 11 121 00 13,138.98 0.18 7.40 410 02 898.95 209.27 6.16 853.17 0.33 2,192.48 2.083.34	649.29 20.05 8,542.02 1.38 145.51 15.22 175.95 2.82 175.95 2.82
121 00. 13,139.98 0,18 7,40 420 02 894 95 206.27 6,16 653,17 0,33 2,192,48 2,583,34	649.29 20.05 8,542.02 1.38 145.51 15.22 175.95 2.82 175.95 2.82
13,138.58 0,18 7,40 420.02 898.95 209.27 6,16 853.17 0,33 2,192.48 2,583.34	8,542.02 1.30 145.51 15.22 175.95 2.82 175.95 2.82
13,138.58 0,18 7,40 420.02 898.95 209.27 6,16 853.17 0,33 2,192.48 2,583.34	8,542.02 1.30 145.51 15.22 175.95 2.82 175.95 2.82
0, 13 7, 40 420, 02 898, 96 209, 27 8, 14 653, 17 0, 33 2, 192, 48 2, 583, 34	1.38 145.51 15.32 175.95 2.82 1
7.40 420.02 898.95 206.27 6.16 853.17 0.33 2.192.48 2.583.34	145.51 039.31 15.32 175.95 2.82
7.40 420.02 898.95 206.27 6.16 853.17 0.33 2.192.48 2.583.34	145.51 039.31 15.32 175.95 2.82
7.40 420.02 898.95 206.27 6.16 853.17 0.33 2.192.48 2.583.34	145.51 039.31 15.32 175.95 2.82
808.95 2006.27 5.16 853.17 0.33 2.192.48 2.583.34	039.31 16.22 175.85 2.82 1
808.95 2006.27 5.16 853.17 0.33 2.192.48 2.583.34	039.31 16.22 175.85 2.82 1
206.27 6.16 653.17 0.33 2.192.48 2.553.34	16.22 175.95 2.82
206.27 6.16 653.17 0.33 2.192.48 2.553.34	16.22 175.95 2.82
5.16 853.17 0.33 2.192.48 2.553.34	175.95 2.82
5.16 853.17 0.33 2.192.48 2.553.34	2.82
0,33 2,192,48 2,583,34	1,025.69
2,192,48 2,583,34	1,029.09
2.083.34	4,025,05
	-
2,583,34	
	-
1000	1000
87.53	323 81
87.63	320.61
1	
1.025.32	1 394,29
50.04	30.00
44.92	-31.42
1,720.28	1,436.61
15,810.02	13 259 46 228 34
2.55	0.22
88.09	
-	
11,226 63	12,781.94
1,140.40	100000000000000000000000000000000000000
	A CONTRACTOR
1,482.22	2,091,6
	1,825,32 50,04 44,92 1,720,28 10,810,67 2,58 88,08 535,21 11,225,53 1,149,49 332,73



		(FGa, in Lakis)
Particulars	Year Ended 31st Mar 2019	Year Ended 31st Mar 2018
36. Other Expenses		
Electricity charges	111.89	230.71
Rent	29.06	13.58
Repairs and maintanance:		
- Building	85.13	104.28
- Flort and Machinery	63.36	84.53
- Others	35.42	53.65
bisurarce	11.30	8.06
Rates and saves	12.65	4.94
Communication expetities	20.75	22.72
Traveling and conveyance expenses	53.17	\$5.37
Vehicle exactses	36.41	42.28
Printing and addonery	27.77	24.24
Legal and professional fees	130.90	148.45
Security charges	52.27	246.90
Audior's remonstion.	50.00	2000
Audit Fees	54-00	64.00
- Limited Review Fors	15.00	58.25
Certification frees	2 20	1.75
Advertisement and Sales Business Promotion expenses	28.65	78.23
Allowance for doubtkil cebts	8.69	7 33
Bad debts	3.16	
Foreign excitance differences (rwt)	12.81	
Director arting tess	2.65	575
Mage breque expenses	78.82	80.53
	168 34	
Briscalding/written off of Property, plant and equipment and Inlang ble assets	100.34	
Tetal	1.038.20	1,332.46
36. Exceptional Items		
	1	
Settlement of claims Gain on monetization of property, plant and equipment (Refer Note No.	790.75	(2.001.74 (15.633.25
55) Loss on sale of subsidiary (Refer Note No 54.2)	1 4	4.338.15
Total	700.75	(13,286.B4



tam

# Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

# 37 Contingent Liabilities and Commitments

37.1 Contingent Liabilities (to the extent not provided for in respect of):

2.242.01	2 merelani suco kurda seconda da manda da mana seconda ana seconda.	and the second statement of th	(Rs. in Lakh)
S. No,	Particulars	As at 31st March, 2019	As at 21st March, 2018
-01	Disputed Income Tax demands.	18,515,52	11,007,78
01	Disputed Sales Tax demands		20.51
180	Disputed Service Tax demands	62.68	
.(10)	Disputed Local Bioty Tax demands	160.33	160.33
(94)	Claims against the Company not acknowledged as debts	2,268.50	2,321.70
0.0	Import Continuity / Transshipnient Bond	16,000.00	10,000,00
Eviò	Bond own legal under texing	5,198.00	5,198.00
(11)	Bank Guarantees for Maharashira Pollution Control Board	15.00	
(00)	Corporate Guarantees given	18,500.00	+0

#### 37.2 Capital commitments

Estimated amount of contracts remaining to be executed on capital and other occounts and not provided for lifet of advances paid; are Re. 5,782.08 Lakes (Stat March, 2015 - Re. Ni)

38 A Public Pinancial Institution (PFI) agreed to settle their outstanding loan constituting principle and interest of Rs. 16,700 Lakh. Settlement terms laid contributions involves payment of Rs. 5.000 Lakh, which is secured by land at Nagour and for belience amount of Rs. 11,200 Lakh, elabered of Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares - V (CCRPS - V) convertible upto 15,50,000 equity ahares at the option of the PFI. Considering the same, necessary effect has been given in the books of accounts dering the previous year. As per shareholder approval in the EOGM dated 29th January 2018, the company has approved element of 11,70,000 CCRPS - V and the same was converted into 15,50,000 Equity shares on 22nd February, 2018 as per settlement terms agreed. Subsequently in the Honorable High Count of Bantay, the Company has made the representation that post allotment of the equity shares as severated by the PFI. The total instanding debi remains at Rs. 5,000 lakits.

During the year ended 31st March, 2019, the PFI has assigned its debt to the Edelweiss Asset Reconstruction Company (EARC). The Company has provided interest in line with major terms negotiated with EARC, 31 the finalization of the restructioning agreement.

29 During the year, the Company has defaulted in payment as per consent terms signed with one of the Non-Banking Financial Company (NDFC). Subsequent to the year and 31st Merch, 2019, the said NBFC has assigned its dettill to Edelwiss Asset Reconditizion Company (EARC). Pursuant to said assignment, EARC has become the lander and embed to recover total dues along with interest at contractual takes and other charges. The company down't expect any additional liabilities ( charges and liabilities accounted in the books of account an adequate.

#### 40 Disclosures under Nicro, Small And Medium Enterprises Development ("MSMED") Act, 2006

Sr. No.	Description	As at 31st March 2019	As at 31st March 2018
20	Principal abount due and ramaining Leipaid	58.18	0.89
b)	interest due thereon remaining unpaid	2.55	0.22
(i)	interest paid by the Company in terms of Section 16 of the MSMED Act. 2010, along with the amount of the payment made to the suppliers beyond the appointed day during the year.		
g)	Internet due and payable for the period of delay in making payment hetroft have been paid but beyond the appointed day during the year) but without adding the interest specified upder the MSMED Act, 2005	1	
141	Recease accrued and remaining unpaid	2.91	0.22
n	Interest ternaming due and payable even in the succeeding years writi such data when the interest dues as above as actually paid to the micro and uncill one-prices.		

Note: Dues to Micro, Small and Medium enterprises have been determined to the extent such parties have been identified on the basis of information obliqued by the Company and relied upon by the Avidions.

#### 41 Employee Benefits

41.1 Disclosure pursuant to Indian Accounting Standard (IND AS) 19 - Employee Benefits

#### (a) Defined Contribution Plan:

Contribution to Defined Contribution Plan, recognised as expenses for the years are as under:

	(Rs. in Lakh)		
Particulars	Year ended Stat March, 2010	Year ended 31st March, 2018	
Employer's Contribution to Provident Fund-	7.91	690	
Employer's Contribution to Pension Scheme	17.97	15.50	
Employer's Contribution to ESIC	0.47	1.02	





Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

# (b) Brief descriptions of the plans

The Company's defined contribution plans are Provident Fund and Employees State Insurance where the Company has no further beigation beyond making the contributions. The Company's defined benefit plans include gratuity. The employees are also entitled to wave encastment as per the Company's policy.

#### (c) Leave Encashman

Leave Encashment:		Pes. In Lavin
Particulars	As at 31st March 2019	As at 31st March 2018
Provision recognised in the Balance Sheet		Contraction of the second s
Current Provision as at the end of the year	8 35	9.67
Non Current Provision as at the end of the year	38.33	49.70
Provision recognised in the Balance Sheet	45.68	59.27

# (d) Defined benefit plan - Gratuity:

The employee's Gratuity hand is managed by the Life insurance Corporation of India. The present value of obligation is constrained based on actuarial valuation using the Projected Unit Credit Method, which recognised each period of services as giving rise to additional unit of employee benefit entitiement and measures each unit separately to build up to final obligation.

Particulars	Year ended 31st March 2019	Year ended 31st March 2018
Actuarial assumptions		sale to reduce publication
Monesily Table	Indian Assured Twes Mortality (2006-06) Ult	Indian Assured lives Mortality (2005-00) UI
Discourt rate	6.95%	7.409
Expected return on plan assets	10.3336	1.121
Salary Escalation Rate	9.00%	U.G. 05 1
Witherawal Rate	17.00%	1.0000000
Retirement Age	51 Years	55 Year
II. Change in Present value of defined benefit obligations	021078	1
Provision as at the beginning of the year	116.24	99.67
Interest cost	8.59	6.45
Current service cost	16.17	26.73
Benefits paid	(4.73)	(8.15
Acquisition adjustmenta	[31.54]	
Actuarial (gain)/loss on chiligations	(8.51)	17.37
Provision as at the end of the year	96.62	118.24
III. Change in Fair value of plan assets		
Fair value of plan ansats as at the beginning of the year	16.02	14.02
Expected veturn on plan assets	1.10	1.03
Actual Enterprise's Contributions	7.2	8.15
Benefits pad		18.15
Actuarial gain/lices) on plan assets	1	(1.03
Fair value of plan assets as at the end of the year	18.02	14.92
IV. Actual return on plan assets		
Expected inium on plan assets	110	1.03
Actuanal gain/Bosto on plan assets	1 13	(1.03
Actual return on plan assets	1.10	1
V. Provision recognized in the Balance Sheet		
<ul> <li>Provision recognised in the assance sheet.</li> <li>Provision as at the end of the year.</li> </ul>	46.62	118.24
Fair value of plan assats as at the end of the year	16-02	14.90
Provision recognised in the Balance Sheet	80.60	101 32
Provision recognized in the salance sheet	49.00	101.37
VI. Percentage of each category of plan assets to total feir value of plan assets	4487	1.90
Insurer managed funds	1009	100
VII. Amount recognised in the Statement of Profit and Loss		
Current service cost	16.17	25.74
Interest cost	06.6	5.4
Expected return on plan assets	(1.10)	1 (1.0)
Not actuarial igan/Ploss to be on obligation		
Expense recognised in Statement of Profit and Loss	23.68	31.17





Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

VIII. Amount receiptised in the Other Comprehensive locome (CCI) Due to Change in Anoncial assumptions Due to Change in demographic assumption Due to Change in experience assumption Expected return on plan inwerts Total remosurement recognited in CCI	(11.72) (15.4) (18.30) - (18.30)	(2.81) (4.55) 1.03 (8.34)
IX. Balance Sheet reconciliation Opening net provision Expenses nicognised in Profit & Loise Actual Employer Contribution Acquisition adjustments Total Remeasurement recognised in OCI Closing net provision	101.32 23.98 (4.73) (31.54) (5.11) 80.100	84.54 31.17 (8.15) (6.34) 101.32

Salary esculation assumption has been set in discussions with the enterprise based on their estimates of overall long-term setary growth 101 rates after taking into consideration expected earnings inflation as well as performance and semiority related increases.

#### 41.2

Sensitivity analysis:		(Ra. in Lakh)
Particulars.	Changes in assumptions	Effect on Gratuity obligation
For the year ended 31st March, 2018 Salary growth rate Discount rate	+0.50% -0.50% +0.50% -0.50%	204.00 194.55 194.59 204.09
For the year ended 31st March, 2019 Solary growth rate Discount nate	40,10% -0,10% -0,10% -0,10%	50.08 94.27 94.27 99.05

The above sensitivity analysis is based on a change in an assumption while holding all other assumptions constant. In practice, this is unitively to occur, and changes in some of the assumptions may be concluded. In presenting the above sensitivity analysis, the present value of defined benefic obligation has been calculated using the projected unit credit method at the end of reporting period, which is the same as that applied in calculating the defined obligation liability recognised in the balance sheet.

These plans typically impose the Company to actuantal risks such us. to govity risk and satary risk.

- Interest risk A decrease in the discount rate will increase the plan provision. 100
- Longavity risk The present value of the defined benefit plan provision is calculated by reference to the best estimate of the monthity of (b) plan participants both during and after their employment. An increase in the Ma expectancy of the plan participants. As such, an increase the plan's provision.
- Splay risk The present value of the defined plan provision is avoided by reference to the future submes of plan perticipants. As such, úċi. as increase in the salary of the plan participents will increase the plan's provision.
- 41.3 The weighted average duration of the defined benefit obligation at the end of the reporting period is 5 years (31at March 2018 6 years)

Preparation of financial statements on " Going Concern" basis 42

In view of the focused emphasis of the Government on logistics intrastructure sector, the proposed restructuring (Refer note no. 50) and considering the fact that the facilities are yet to achieve operational potential basides the strategic locations of the facilities, the management's future outlook of its business is very promising. Accordingly, the financials have been preceived on going concern tunue www.though the Company continues to incur losses.

- Certain credition have initiated legal proceedings against the Company and its Directors, and the Company has defaulted in payment of 45 instalments of consent terms for which the Company is in process of registrating and tradieing the revised consent terms and/or making representations to the respective forum. Majority of the creditors have been settled over the pair law years and some of the creditors have also shown interest and faith in the logation intrastructure sector and am being allotted equity shares of the Company
- The Company is singaged in the business of development, operations and maintenance of Free Trade and Waintrouwing Zone (FTWZ) 44 and Comestic Warshousing Zone. During the year, certain portion of land which was classified under Property. Plant and Equipment (PPE) is now transferred to inventories at their carrying amounts for future developments.





# Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

Out of the above land parcels, during the year, the Concerty has entered into 2 lease agreements aggregating to 5.50 Acres of land with a wholly owned subadiary company for development of warehouses at FTW2. Panvel and recognised the revenue from such long-term lates during the year.

45 Loans from various lenders have been seargned by banks to Edelweiss Assets Reconstruction Company Lented (EARC) EARC has restructured the loan and executed the Restructuring Agreement (RA) dated 31st March, 2017. In econdence with RA, EARC has converted part date into restructured date, balance assigned loan is to be converted into 321.62,304 equity shares and 84.23,329 are percent optionally convertible reteremable proteined assigned loan is to be converted into 321.62,304 equity shares and 84.23,329 are percent optionally convertible reteremable proteined assigned loan is to be converted into 321.62,304 equity shares and 84.23,329 are percent optionally convertible reteremable proteined assigned loan is to be converted into 321.62,304 equity shares of Ra 1,000 each (including premium of Rs 980) of the Company, as per extent SEBI rules and regulations. The EARC has availed the right of conversion of OCRIPPS into equity.

## During the year ended 31st March, 2018>-

- (i) In aggregate 1.38 57 516 equity shares of 2 mach on conversion of CORPS Series I have been alloted to EARC.
- (ii) Pursuant to RA, the Company has allofted 15,00,000 Equity Shares of face value of Rs.2 each to the Promoter upon conversion of equal number of variants.
- 46 The Company has defaulted in agreed repayment echeduse of Restructuring Agreement (RA). As per detricoverant, the Company is required to adhere to repayment achedule and any short payment gives Eddinesis Asset Reconstruction Company (EARC) the right to convert whole of the outstanding amount of restructured rupper low and/or part of the default amount into fully pad up routly shares of the Company. No auch restructured in writing has been gives by EARC and the Company continues to disclose the amount and numeric of conversion in writing has been gives by EARC and the Company continues to disclose the amount an introduction of conversion in writing has been gives by EARC and the Company continues to disclose the amount an introduction.

#### 17 Corporate Guarantees

The Company has assist a corporate guarantee of Rs. 27.724.43 Lakit to the lenders of Arships Nuthern PTWZ limited (ANPTWZ), a subsidiary Company. This guarantee has been invoked by the lenders since ANPTWZ had defaulted in servicing to borrowing towards principal and interest. The Company carried out fair valuation of this corporate guarantee through an independent channel accountant, from and as per their report the value of security created in tavour of the lender is higher than the total lability towards borrowing. Accordingly, co provision is sequent towards the guaranties so modest.

# 48 Cash Solzed by Income Tax

The amount of Rs. 100 Lakh cash sezed by the income Tax department at the time of search on 13th June, 2014 has adjusted the said cash seved against demand of the Company and to be specific against Assessment Year 2014-2015. While there is a demand in Assessment Year 2014-2015, the same a contested and the said demand is reflected in Contingent Listelity (Refer note no. 37)

- 8 Scheme of anargement and analgemation us 230 to 232 and other applicable provisions of the Companies Act, 2013 has been float before the National Company Law Tribunal (NCLT) between Arshiya Rail Intrastructure Limited, Archiya Industral & Distribution Hub Limited and Arshiya Transport & Honding United and their respective shareholders. The scheme is conditional on various approval / sendicion and is effective thereafter, accordingly no effect of the said Scheme is given in the financial advantation. The meeting of the crictions was not on the May, 2019. The Scheme(s) shall be given effect if the receipt of receipting approval.
- 50 The Board of Directors of the Company in their meeting hald on 24th May, 2018, his approved a scheme to further reorganize its corporate structure spread across various group companies, in order to integrate/consolidate it's operations by reorganizing different businesses into two entities.

This Scheme is presented under Sections 250 to 252 read with Sections bit and 52 and other applicable provisions of the Companies Act. 2013 for demanger of "Destection vacanousing business" of the company into Arshive Rail Infrastructure Limited. This proposed externe of anongenent is conditional upon approval of an ongoing activities of group conceives Lei mitted analysis Rail Infrastructure Limited. Analysis industruit and Destection Hub Limited and Analysis Theraport & Interget of White which is pending with NCLT. No accounting impact and disclosures are considered necessary at this stage panding requiring regulator septements.

#### 51 Maharashtra VAT Refund Receivable

As per the Notification detect 10th May 2013 issued by Government of Maharastwa, MWAT exemption instand is evaluate to SEZ Developer after 15th October, 2011 (record date), However, the Company has claimed refund of Re 1 (85) 35 Laks in respect id transactions prior to record date, as the Company so if the vew that the State Government has exempted if from Local base, levels and during one points required for authorized operations by a Developer vide GR dated 12th October, 2001 passed by Industries, Energy and Labour Department, Government of Maitarastria. The Company has filed an appear before High Court of Bontoy challenging the Constitutional validity of MWAT on various grounds and has claimed return of Rs 1,108,80 Lakins. The Appeal has been admitted, induse are formed and final hearing is pending. Further MVAT return down of RS 1,108,80 Lakins are flag and fast bearding with Sales Tax Department as the matter is of similar case. Accordingly, there financial statements reflect a sum of Rs 1,584,55 Lakins as refered receivable on addition of MVAT. In case the refund a not granted, the reaccessery adjustment priors and its recorded in the year in which finally is reached.

52 As per Ind-AB 105 "Operating Begment" information has been provided along with the consolidated linenatel statements of the Group.



. .

# Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 11st March, 2019

The Company has Business Conducting and Services Agreement with Anatya Lifestyle Limited (ALL) (wholly owned subsidiary) in Nilabon to operation of Six Warehouses taken on sub-Hease from Automate FTW2 Limited (formerly known as Austrya Rail Sixting and Inhotocolure Limited) (APPLT) and operation of Conterper Yand and Open Yand carried (formerly known as Austrya Rail Sixting and Inhotocolure Limited) (APPLT) and operation of Conterper Yand and Open Yand carried by the Company. The elonease Business Conducting and Services Agreements and documents entered into in contection with lease of Six Warehouses by the Company, being owner, to APPL and Sub-Lease of the and Six Warehouses by APPL to ALL and Inhotocol and rights and object adaed of the based of the said Six Warehouses by APPL to ALL and Inhotocol and rights and objectated into the order agreements and documents entered into in contection with lease of Six Warehouses by the Company, being owner, to APPL and Sub-Lease of the and Six Warehouses by APPL to ALL and Inhotocol and rights and objectare under the Evicing Urit Hotor Agreements entered into by the Company to and in the open yard and the container yard and warehouses whereby ALL agread to undertake and conduct the bioliness of operating and transping the open yard and the container yard and warehouses whereby ALL agread to undertake and conduct the bioliness of operating and transping the open yard and the container yard and warehouses detected from the warehouses and storage yard, Busing the wheethouses (Southerly The All and Inhotor of ALL. The Company for the administration and operating and transping the open yard and the container yard and warehouses whereby ALL agread to undertake and conduct the bioliness of operating and transping the open yard and the container yard and warehouses greetated from the warehouses and storage yard, Busing the wheethouses (Southerly The All Inhotocolure) the undertake and conduct the toping and and expresses to operating and mantarithe the vehicus and storage yard.

#### 54 Investments

- 54.1 The Conterny's non-current investment in subsidiaries and its non-current i current loans dues from subsidiaries aggregating to Re. 156,510.60 Lash. The not worth of alloresial subsidiaries has after been Tally enclad or most of the antities have incurrent losses and have accurrulated losses. The operations of these subsidiaries are dependent on business plans and volcus stops taken by the management. The management of Antitys Coups also taken was stops to recognitive its composite sincurrent enclass, solutions of these subsidiaries are dependent on business plans and volcus stops taken by the management. The management of Antitys Coups also taken was stops to recognitive its composite sincurrent enclass work work of group companies in order to integrable consolidate its operations by housing different businesses into two different enclass' scenarios worked on this and other factors stated, management has considered that no adjustment are required to be made to the carrying value of investment and loans as at 31st March 2019.
- 54.2 The Company has divested its entire investment in a subsidiary company namely. Mina Supply Chain Management Private Limited (formarly answn as Anshiga Supply Chain Management Private Limited). As a result, the Company has accounted net loss of Ps. 4,338.19 lakhs for the year ended 31st March. 2018 and this loss a grouped under exceptional from.
- 55 The Company, Interalia, it is subsidiaries and promoters has executed Lease Deed on Srd February 2018, in horour of a SPV of Ascandes Properly Fund (india) Fits. Limited ("Ascendes") part of the Ascendes Singbridge Orous. Singapore: for grant of resolution spits of two warehouses of FTWZ Panies, along with underwise fund of more warehouses, intertified assets and infrastructure facilities on an initial tense transaction is for a total consideration of Rs. 53,400 Lakh for Ruppes Frue fundied and think four order). The tasket of the section of Rs. 53,400 Lakh for Ruppes Four hundred and think four order). The tasket of Rs. 10,000 Lakh for Ruppes Four hundred and think four order). The tasket of Rs. 10,000 Lakh for Ruppes Dire hundred body will be received over hundred and think four order). The tasket of Rs. 10,000 Lakh for Ruppes Dire hundred body will be received dow hundred by Ascendas for Leave growth of the company's business. The Company aready possesties the requisite land for the Nutre development.

On transaction closing date of the February 2018, the SPV has acquired long-term transaction drawts from the Company and the same are leased back under an operating lease arrangement pursuant to execution of sub-lease deed dated and February 2018 to Anthras Linestyle Line(ed CALL), a whole carried subsidiary of the Company, for a sub-lease term of 6 (std) years, rememble as per mutually agreed terms, is consideration of pre-agreed rentals.

Accordingly during the year ended Stat March, 2018 the Company has reduced the value of assets, gronted on leasehold rights to Accordingly during the year ended Stat March, 2018 the Company has reduced the value of assets, gronted on leasehold rights to Accordingly during the year ended Stat March, 2018 the Company has reduced the value of assets, gronted on leasehold rights to Accordingly during the year ended state the second state of the second state of the second state of the Company and is disclosed as an exceptional tem.

Based on the above. ALL would operate and manage these six worefouses and pay the lease rendes to APFL as defined in the sub-lease agreement. Hence from 3nd Petruary, 2018 created, all revenue from these assats will be accounted by ALL. However, the company will necessarily the memory and accuracy, and accuracy agreement amend into between the Company and ALL.



## Related party disclosures, as required by Indian Accounting Standard 24 "Related Party Disclosures" (ND A5-24) as given below:

8, No.	Name of the entity	Country of Incorporation	Proportion of Internet (including beneficial interest)/roting power (eithe clinetly/indirectly or through subsidiaries)	
1			31st March, 2019	S1st March, 2018
	Direct Subsidiaries:			
10	Anabiye Railinhaatuctare Lented	Inche	100%	100%
768	Arshiya Northern FTWZ Limited	India	100%	100%
180	Arshiya industrial & Distribution Hab Limited	Freike	100%	100%
18/5	Arshiya Transport and Handing Limited	india	700%	100%
(V)	Anshiya Technologies (India) Provide Umited	India	100%	100%
110	Archiva Lifesty'e Limited	india	100%	100%
(58)	Arshiya Logistics Services Limbed (Farmerly known ac Laxmouth Balae Exim Troding Limited) (w.e.t. 19th Jun. 2017)	Irda	100%	100%
Dept.	Anomalicus Intra Private Limited (w.e.1. 15th October, 2018)	and as	100%	86
0.0	Anskya Northern Projects Private Listited (w.e.f. 20th) October 2016)	India	100%	141
00	Acelity a infrastructure Developers Private Limited (w.e.f. 3th January, 2018)	ând iai	107%	641
(m)	Laxmiparii Bata'i Supply Chain Management Limited (e.e.f. 7th May, 2018)	lida	100%	NI
(10)	Universitied Minastructure Private Limited (A.e.f. 7th January, 2019)	inclu	100%	10
\$40	Mite Supply Chein Management Private Limited, Normety Ances as Anshiya Supply Chain Menagement Private Limited) (up to 22nd March, 2018)	inda	NI	N
-	Indirect Subsidiaries:			1
	Held through Arshiya Logistics Services Limited			
QRV)	Arshiya 3PI, Services Private Limited (w.e.f. 27th August 2016)	nda	100%	1411
-	Held through Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited			-
(XAV)	Ascendas Packel FTW2 Lanced (formerly known as Arkhyw Rail Siding and Inhestructure (Inded) (up to 3rd Petruary, 2018)	inda	NE	90

m Parson having sign Reart influence over the Company Mr. Ajay 5 Mittal - Channas and Managing Director Mis. Archana A Mital - Joint Managing Director

(II) Key Managament Personnel Mr. Ashish Baragra - Independent Director

Mr. Matesh Kacear - Independent Dirocke

Mr. Rithight Shah - Independent Director

Prof. B. Raghuram - Independent Director (NI 15th Way, 2917)

Nr. Taria Savkar Bhutacheya - Independenti Drechir (w.e.), 24th Way, 2018) Nrs. Savka Dalaf – Company Secretary and Compliance Officer

Mr. S. Mahlestvaari - Chief Pinascal Officiar

(8) Relative of Person having significant influence over the Company Mr. Anarya Metal -- Cosporate Strategy Officer (Arshiya Group)

The radiant and account of transactions with the above related parties are as follows

Nature of transactions	Name of the Party	31st Murch, 2019	21st March, 2018
Reverve from operations	Mits Supply Chain Management Private Limited	-	1.216.07
	Archiga Logistics, Services Limited		2,694,77
	Anahiya Creatyle Limited	3,351.11	972.91
	Anonalous intra Private Limbed	1.001-49	
income billed to sustainer on behalf of the Subsclimy Compary	Anthiya Lifestyle Limited	1,777.01	257 05
Advances Rent Income	Mara Buecky Chain Management Private		
	Limbed	7	115.71





to Links

Novance Finance Lesse Income	Anontativas intro Private Limited	2,335.62	
	Laure of Participation of the Longer	63.76	55.86
Jawinded Interest Income on Loan to subolitienes	Arshieb Rollinfrastrecture Lentest Arshieb Northern #TWZ Lentest	20.05	17.9
	Arstring Industrial & Distribution Hult	1190	10.34
	Limited	10.000	-788
	Arabiya Transport and Handing Limited	112.42	100.37
	Anthia Liferiale Literae	212.34	
fisancial Guarantees Income	Arabiye Rei Infrestructure Limited	246.46	240.54
	Arshiva Northern FTWZ Limited	126.80	126.5
	Arshiya (Industria) & Distribution Hub	133,53	178.9
	Linkd	122.14	0.4
	Archiva Lifectvie Lanzed Weg Supply Chain Management Private	104.14	
	Urnted		89.9
Understand Interiord community for Property Connect	Mina Supply Chain Management Private		
Unwinded intelest expenses on Security Deposit	Limited	-	104.7
ReinburgementiAl ocasium of common costs and expen		419.55	818.2
(Refer Note No. 60)	Arshiga Northern FTMZ Canded Prohype Industrian & Distribution Hefe		506.7
	Limited	101.95	418.2
	Arshiya Lifestyle Limited	615.05	
	Arahiya Logatica Services Limited	-	(28.71
Lease Rent Expenses	Annya Northern FTW2 Larrised	\$3.76	14
Remutembon paid to Kay Masepetal Person	Mr. 5. Noheshwari	203.68	165.1
	Ma. Sevine Datel	10.01	
Director witing fees	Mr. Ashistikumar Bairagra	115	2.6
	Mr. Mukeet Kasker	0.40	1.4
	Prot. G. Ragtwisen	-	0.5
	Mr. Rishabh Shah	0.40	1.3
	Mh. 7 S Bhattachanja	A1.4	
Loons and advances given	Animpa Rail Ministructure Limited	789,31	4,831.7
	Anshiva Northern FTINZ Limited	2 533.34	7,188.4
	Arahwa Incustruit & Distribution Hoti Limited	715.57	14,479.7
	Anthya Technologue (India) Private		
	Lonited	0.70	11
	Arshive Transport and Handling Limited	5.52	4
	Arstèva Lifestyle Limited		10,709.0
	Arshiya Logarics Services Limited Avenuations Infla Prinzte Limited	0.39	2,440.1
	Ornvalled Intrastructure Private Limited	0.05	
	Anshiya infrastructure Developers Private	0.05	
	Linited		
	Andrya Northern Projects Private Conited	0.28	
	Lasmipas Balas Suppy Chain Management Lamited	16.40	
	Arabia JPL Services Private Limited	4.01	
Mellinger and a second second second			-
nosue muq aquaupee divou usterplastineury	Alshiya Rail infractucture Limited	2 995 44	3,751
the second second second	Arabiyo Northern FTWZ Limited Arabiyo Indostral & Divitibation PNII		
A CONTRACTOR OF	Linited	922.17	514
	Arshiya Tochnologies (India) Private	1.00	
	Amhya Transport and Handling Limited	\$15	2.002
	Arabiya Utestyle Linited	3,128.56	725.
	Arshiya Logistice Services Limited	-	2,365.
1	Laxmoot Batali Supply Chain Management Limited	6.24	
Contraction of the second s	Long Marine Consul	1.5.0	
Loans and advances taken	Ve. Apry S.Mitta	758.49	3.084
Contract (Contraction (Contract	Wrs. Archana A Mital	1,110,14	4,200
Loans and advances taken repekt/adjusted*	The Area Sallers	7.103.02	2.694
IL CONTRE DOLL DESCRIPTION & TRAVET IN DURAL ACTUATIONS	W. Ajoy S Mitta	2.628.94	1,010



Y X Am

Convenient of Loan into Equity	Anhiya Logatica Services Limited		E0.00
reventment in Subscharen	Anomalous Intre Private Limited	11.00	
	Laxmiperi Bataji Supply Chain Managementi Limited	5.00	
	Amhiya Infrastructure Developers Private Limited	1.00	
	Arshiya Northern Projects Private Limited	5.00	
	Unrivelled Infrastructure Private Londed	1.09	-
issue of Equity Shares and Werkerts	Mr. Assy 5 Mittal		
the second state of the second second second	Equity Share		5,835,00
	Strate Warrants		1.820.00
	Mr. S. Maheshwari		
	Equity Stare	-	383.50
	Internet and a second	800 25	
Share Warrants converted into Equity	Mr. Apy S Matsi	910.25	4,050.75
investments purchased from	[Wrs. Archana & Mittel	4	0.45
Investments sold to	Anonya industrial & Distribution Hub Linking	-	130.63
Security Deposit received	Mits Bupply Chain Matagement Private Landed	-	11,603,00
Security Deposit repaid/adjusted	Mice Supply Chain Management Private Landed	-	17,226.9
Corporate gancentees given	Arshiya Liteatyle Linead	241.87	31,318.0
Corporate gastramees reduced	Arabiya Lifestyle Limited	4659.01	
C	Anniva Rail Infrastructure Limited		
Corporate guarantees received	Archiva Northern FTW2 Limited	550.00	

Related Party	As at 31st March, 2019	As at 31st March, 2018
Anaraya Rail Mrastructure Limited	304.38	2,829,2
Arshiya Northers FTW2 Dimited	9,900.62	7,585.4
Arships Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited	15,292,12	14,471.1
Arahipa Transport and Harding Limited	1.054.68	941.6
Aushiya Technologies (India) Private Limitod	2.40	2.7
Ananiya Liteatyte Lineted	5,584,17	9,901.9
	0.38	
	9,01	
Arshiya Infrastructure Deselopers Private United	a.a+	_
Arstiga Northam Projects Private Unrited	5.28	
Laseraget Balley Supply Chain Management Lasted	10.21	
Archive 3Pt, Services Pricate Limited	0.01	
Anthur Logation Services Limited	1	288.0
	\$63,40	104.1
Anomalous Infra Private Limited	5,052.99	
Avstriya Northern FTW2 Limited	-	
Mr. Awy S Mith	104.60	469
Mrs. Archiera A Mittel	55.22	1.4621
Mr. Ajsy S Mitul	1 -	893.
M- Aite S Mittel	1 06.020 00	1,96,378.5
Mrs. Acchana A Mittal	1,99,375.05	1,99,378.
Nr 5 Mahashwatt	20.00	20
	Arshiya Industrial & Olatribution Hub Limited Analyse Transport and Handling Limited Analyse Transport and Handling Limited Analyse Technologies (India) Private Limited Analyse Description Internation University International Content Analyse Infrastructure Developer's Private Limited Analyse Northern Projects Private Limited Lamited Many Supply Chain Management Limited Analyse Deptiles Services Limited Analyse Lifestyle Limited Analyse Lifestyle Limited Analyse Marthern PTW2 Limited Analyse Marthern PTW2 Limited Min. Analyse Materia Min. Analyse Materia Min. Analyse Materia Min. Analyse Materia	Arships Industrial & Olstribution Hub         15,202,12           Arships Transport and Planding Limited         1,654,68           Arships Transport and Planding Limited         1,654,68           Arships Technologies (Incita) Private         2,401           Arships Technologies (Incita) Private         2,401           Arships Technologies (Incita) Private         2,401           Arships Limited Limited         8,594,17           Arships Interprivate Limited         0,315           Universited Infrastructure Private Limited         2,311           Universited Infrastructure Private Limited         3,011           Arships Northarm Projects Private Limited         3,011           Arships Northarm Projects Private Limited         5,228           Limited Starg Supply Chain         10,211           Management Limited         0,011           Arships Northarm Projects United         5,622,400           Arships Northarm Private Limited         5,622,400           Arships Northarm FTW2 Limited         4           Management Limited         5,622,400           Arships Northarm FTW2 Limited         4           Mr. App S Mittel         5,622,400           Mr. App S Mittel         5,622,900           Mr. App S Mittel         104,800           Mr

20.00

the lot able

Arshiya Limited	
Notes to the financial statements	for the year ended 31st March, 2019

	Anabiya Riel Infrastructure Limited	854,05	1.041.15
Francial Gaarwrise Obligatoria	Anshiya Instantrial & Districtution Hub Lonited	536.06	055.90
	Andrys Normers FTW2 Limited	241.01	306.00
	Arships Utestyle Limited	333.25	418.03
	Anatorya Industrial & Distribution Hult	44,450.72	44,495.72
	Arshiya Northern FTWZ Umited	44.825 29	44,925,29
	Arahiya Rail Intrastructure Landest	38,360.21	38,369,21
	Archive Transport and Handling Limited	6.00	6.00
	Anihiyo Technologies (India) Privata Usrified	2.00	2 00
	Anshiya Lifesone Limited	14 05	14.00
riveszment in subsidiariek (Refer Note No.7)	Arabiya Logatica Services Lended	165.52	155.50
	Lawrrippt Balay Supply Chain Management Private Limbed	5.02	
	Anomalous Inha Privata Limited	11,00	
	Arshiya Northern Projects Privite Umlad	5.00	
	Anthiya Infrastructura Developers Private Lincked	1.00	
	Unrivated intrastructure Private Lonited	1.00	
	Arshiya Industriel & Distribution Plub	1,115.44	1.112.78
	Aishaa Nottern FTWZ Limited	696.96	-696.04
Deemed Equity (Refer Noto No. 7)	Anshiya Rai Infrastructure Limited	1.795.82	1,795.85
and the second	Arahiya Transport and Handling Limited	302,40	302.40
	Arshiya Lifestyle Limited	1,981.95	A98.45
	Anamalicus Mina Private Landed	1,091.83	1022
	Arshiva Northern FTWZ Limited	28,490,000	28,499.01
	Analitya Rail Infrastructure Limited	51,280,19	48,200 11
Corporate guarantees tenourities issued to	Analysis industral & Distribution Hub Control	28,600,00	29,900.0
	Aran pa 1.425 Me U wided	26,130.54	10,548.65
Corporate guarantees/securities received from	Arabaga Rai Nifrastructure Limited Arabage Northern FTW2 Limited	550.00	

57 Loans and Advances in the nature of Loans to Subsidiaries (Pursuant to the GEB (Listing Obligation and Disclosure Requirement) Regulations, 2015)

Name of the Subaldiary	Yoar	Amount outstanding as on March 31,	Maximum amount outstanding during the year
Anthriya Rall Infrastructure Limited	2219	304.38	2,120,40
	2016	2,029,26	5.434.21
Arahiva Transport and Handling Limped	2019	1 054 68	1,055,58
	5101	941.09	1,054.20
Arabieg industrial & Distribution Hat Linsted	2019	10.20212	15,202.13
	2018	14,471,17	14,412.75
Arabica Sorthern FDN2 Londed	2019	59 000.62	9,900.62
	2018	7 585 45	7 553 69
Auchyva Technologies (India: Private Limited.	2019	240	3.40
	2078	2.73	2.66
Analysia Logandas Services Limited	2019		
Service and the service of the servi	2018		852.31
Acshipa Lifestale Limited	2216	5,584-17	2,960.95
and the second second	2016	9.960.99	10,945.51
Anomatous intro Private Limited	2018	0.30	\$39
	2018		
Univelled Infrastructure Private Limited	9019	0.01	.0.01
and a subscreen subs	2016		
Avanua Infrantiscure Developers Private Limited	9019	0.01	0.01
Contract of the second s	2018	1.2	2.4
Anthiun Northern Projects Private Limited	2019	0.26	0.22
PERIOD REPORT FOR STORE	2018		in the second second
Learnight II she Supply Chain Management Limited	2019	10.21	10.21
Considers mand, stabled resume size whether an early	2018	1321	
Arshive 2PL Services Private Limited	2019	0.01	0.0
The state of the second s	2018		
	2019	32,059,28	
Tutal	2018	35.011.46	

0

Loans and Advances to Subsidiaries

ALTER

Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

#### 51 Earnings per share:

and a later of the second second	Year ended	Year ended
Particulars	31et March 2019	31st March 2018
Profit/Loss) for the year (Rs. in Lake)	(3,510.49)	3,895.06
Ass: Interest adjustment on account of 0% Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares (OCRPS)		940 32
Total Prof.WLose) for the year for diluted EPS (Re. in Lakh)	(3.516,49)	4,841,98
Number of equity shares		1 Contraction
Weighted average number of equity shares (Number)	23.90,15.279	18,31,25,902
Add: Adjustment on account of Share Warrants	1.0	5,91,781
Add Adjustment on account of 0% Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares (OCIOPS)		54,82,658
Total Waighted average number of equity shares/shares warrants/DCRPS	23,80,15,279	18,91,95,531
Nominal value per share (Amount in Rs.)	2.00	230
Earnings per share – Basic and Diluted (Amount in Rs.)	(1.48)	2.13

OT: OCREPS and share warrants faid an anti draining affect on earning par share hence have not been consider for the purpose of computing dirulive carring per share during the previous year.

# 59 Taxation

- 59.1 In view of loss for the year, no provision for current tax has been made.
- 55.2 The Company has not recognised any deferred tax assets on deductible temporary differences, unused tax losses as it is not probable that the Company will have sufficient future taxatile profit which can be available against the evailable tax losses.

# 59.3 Unused tax losses for which no deferred tax assets has been recognised

Assessment Year	Besiness Loss	Unabsorbed Depreciation	Available for utilization till
2014-2015		1,201,54	A.Y. 2022-2023
2015-2016	1.000	4,322.75	A.Y. 2023-2024
2018-2017	084.75	4,011.34	A Y 2024-2025
2017-2018	45,532,01	3,826,58	A.Y. 2025-2028
2018-2019	13,483.44	559 56	A Y . 2026-2027
Total	90,008,10	13,921.77	a contraction of the second

Assessment Year	Long term Capital Loss	Available for utilization till
2016-2017	1.650.88	A.Y. 2024-2025
Total	1,658.86	-

Determed tax insects as at 31st March, 2019 Re. 1,293,30 Lakin (31st March, 2018 - Ro. 19,584.87 Lakin) has not been recognised, as there is no convincing evidence that sufficient brackle profile will be available against which the uneducted tax losses will be obliged by the Company. Datales of celanical tax assets are mentioned below.

		(Rs. in Last)
Particulare	As at 31st March, 2019	As at 31st March, 2018
Property, grant and equipment	5,019,01	6,460.79
Unabsorbed deprediation	3.619.66	(5,557,17)
Expenses alcoable on payments under section 438 and 40 (a) (a)	(3,471,31)	(606.83)
Unabsorbed losses	(16,033.42)	(17,805,69)
Financial Instruments	15.922.08	(3,173,97)
Total Deferred tax assets	(1,283.30)	(18,684.87)

50 During the year, the Company has allocated certain common costs and expenses incurred by 8, being the Holding Company, to its subsidiaries aggregating to Rs.563.45 Lash (31st Narch, 2018 - Ns. 1,403, 22 Lash) based on management's estimates of such costs and repenses attributable to them, therce, Employee benefit expenses (Roter Note No. 32) and certain expenses attributable to them, therce, Employee benefit expenses (Roter Note No. 32) and certain expenses attributable to them, therce, Employee benefit expenses (Roter Note No. 32) and certain expenses attributable to them, therce, Employee benefit expenses (Roter Note No. 32) and certain expenses attributable to them, therce, Employee benefit expenses (Roter Note No. 32) and certain expenses attributable to the passence) as not of allocation (if default common costs and expenses.





Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

#### 61 Financial Risk Management

The Company's principal francial tabilities interprises of benewings, trade and other payables and thankait guarantees contracts. The main purpose of these financial labilities is to manage for the Company's and subscheres's operations. The Company's hierobal assets compliants of investment, loans, trade and other receivables, cash and deposits that arises directly from its operations.

The Company's activities excess it to variety of financial roles including credit risk, leakibly, risk and methat risk. The Company's rake management assessment, management and processes are escalarished to identify and analyze the risks faced by the Company to set upappropriate take limits and controls, and is mainter auch rules and compliances with the same. Risks assessment and management policies and processes are reviewed regulative to reflect changes in market containing and the Company's asteriate.

Risk	Exposure artising from	Measuromant	Management
Credit risk	Cost and cash equivalents, trade receivables, financial assets measured at amorniaid cost.		Regular naviow at credit ando
Liqued ity main	Borowings and other labilities	Contraction of the second s	Availabēty of tomowing tacātes
Market rek – kreign exchange	Recognised Transial assets and fabilities not denominated in Indian rupper (NR)	the second se	Universidand
Market risk ~ reinnast, ratio	Long-term Borrowings an Variable rates	Sons livity analysis	Unhedged

The Company's risk management is carried out by a corporate linence learn under the policies approved by the Board of Directors. The Board provides written principles for overall risk management as well as policies covering specific areas, such as credit risk, internet reletok.

#### (a) Credit Ruk

The Company is exposed to creat now, which is reak that opurtarparty will adduut on its contractual obligation resulting in a financial less to the Company. Cledit new arises from cash and cosh equivalents as well as credit exposures to trade subtervers including outstanding receivables.

Track receivables are typically unsecond and are derived from revenue extract from clastomers located in Index and outside Index Entroll, risk has always been managed by the Company through continuously monitoring the creditworth test of customers to which the Company gents credit terms in the normal course of business. Cubitanding customer receivables are regularly monitored. Credit test is high as only leve outcomers' account for wajority of the revenue in the year presented. On account of adoption of ind AS 100. The Company uses expected credit loss model to assess the impermittions or gain.

#### (b) Liquidity Risk

Liasibly risk to the field that the Company may not be able to meet its financial obligations without incurring undocedable tasses. The Company's objective is to, at all times, maintain optimum levels of legislative to next the contrained requiriments. The Company lands to legislate next by ensuing regular monitoring of twose from trade and other receivables. The Company roles on another legitication is a legislate next by ensuing regular monitoring of twose from trade and other receivables. The Company roles on another legibourness model through monitorial on all assess and taking of construction funding and operating cosh flows to meet the needs for funds.

The table below provides undecounted cosh flows towards financial tabilities into relevant maturity based on the runnarising ported of the totarce sheet to the contractual maturity date.

Particulars		less than 5 year.	1 to 5 years	More than 5 year
Stat Morch, 2019 Pinancial (Jabilitine Borrowings Trade payables Creature for Capital Opedia Financial guarantee obligations Other Sciencial Wolfsen	Total	25 173.05 622.79 365.92 573.05 12.926 28 39.553.69	61.118.60 1.360.76 221.90 82.731.34	
35st March, 2010 Financial Habilities Bonowings DCRP5 (Equity and Liability Component) Trade pasables Decisions for Capital Scotts Financial quaternies obligitions Dthar Financial Individual	Total	25.679.56 562.95 7.137.29 605.11 4.122.35 12.800.87	19.030 96 2.101 60 91.822.06	57.846.19
(Long)	( otal	12.609.87	41,822.59	37,940.19

I x y som

98

Notes to the financial statements for the year onded 31st March. 2019

## (c) Market Risk

Market Risk is the max that the fair value of future cash flow of a financial instruments will fluctuate because of volatinity of prices in the financial markets. Market risk can be further segregated as: 1) Poreign currency risk and 2) Internal risk mark.

#### 1 Foreign currency risk

Foreign conency raik is the risk that the fair value or hours cash flow or an exposure will fluctuate because of changes in foreign exchange rates. The Company's exposure to the risk of changes in foreign exchange rates means primarily to the Company's operating activities.

#### 1.1 Foreign currency risk exposure

(i) Densis of foreign currency transactional balances not hedged by derivative instruments or offerwise are as under

Particulars	Financial Year Ended	Foreign currency amount	Equivalent amount in INR (Rs. in Lakh)	
		(Amount in Lakh)		
Trade Receivables	and the second second second	The second s		
	31st March, 2019	3.35	218.17	
uso	31st March, 2018	5.32	341.98	
1000	31st March, 2019	0.02	1.48	
EUR	31st March, 2218	0.05	3.09	
Security Deposit fram ruistomers		1	4	
uso	31st March, 2019	5.47	376,19	
	31st March, 2018	5.47	351.42	

## 1.2 Sensitivity

The Sensitivity of protition loss to changes in the exchange rate arises mainly from foreign currency denominated financial instruments

	increase/(decrease) in profit before tax		
Particulars	As at 31st March, 2019	As at 31st March, 2018	
FX rate - increase by 1% on classing rate of reporting date	(1.59)	(0.05)	
PX take - (decrease) by 1% on closing rate of reporting take	1.68	30 Q	

The above amounts have been disclosed based on the accounting policy for exchange differences.

#### 2 Interest rate risk

Interestington rook is the max that the teri value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in market interestington rooks. Majority of the Company's borrowings is fixed rate borrowings comed at amortseed cost, therefore not subject to interest take risk as defined in IND AS - 507, since notifier carrying atmost nor the future cash flows will fluctuate because of a change in market interest rates. The Company's interest rate risk analysis from form formovings with variable rates, which expose the Company to clash flow interest rate rate. The Company's borrowings at the ratiobal rate were mainly demonstrated in Regime.

#### 2.1 Interest rate risk exposure

The expranse of the Company's borrowings to interest rate changes at the end of the reserting period are as follows.

		(PS. in Link)
Particulars	As at 31st Warth, 2019	As al 31st March, 2018
Variable tate berrowing	1,472.94	1,493,67

# 2.2 Sensitivity of Interest

Profit or toss is terretrive to higher/lawer interest expenses from borrowings as a result of changes in meret relevant (Rs. In Lakh)

10.0

	11.00	and search
 the state of the	and the second s	2.61

	Incluisel decrease) in prote delota tax			
Particulars	31st March, 2018			
50 bps increase the profit before say by	(7.38)	(7.46)		
50 bps decrease the profit before tax by	7.36	7.46		

Ft

In Contra

Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

- 62 Fair Value Measurements
- 60

Financial Instruments by Category			-	[Rs. in Lakh]
	Carrying A	mount	Fair	Value
Particulars	As at 31st March, 2019	As at 31st March, 2018	As at 31st March, 2019	As at 31st March, 2018
Financial Assets				10.00
Amortised cost			1	1
Trade Receivables	0,876.14	764.60	5,875.14	764.60
Luena	32 859 28	36,011,46	32,059,25	35,011.46
Cash and Cash Equivalents	5.00	135.69	5.86	135.69
Other Bank Balarices	15.17	0.04	15.17	0.04
Other Financial Assets	4,082,95	1,648,71	4,082.95	1,848.71
Total	43,039.40	37,760.50	43.039.40	37,760.50
Financial Liabilities	-		-	
Amortised cost	a showed	LOW AND SALES		Augente alle and and a
Borrowings	85,440.25	94,495.95	85,440.25	94,495.95
Trade Payables	(22.79	582.55	622.79	582.55
Creditors for Capital Goods	265.92	1,137.29	255.92	1,137.29
Security Deposits	401.30	305.68	401,30	385.68
Financial guarantee obligations	1.965.81	2,797.71	1,955.81	2,797.71
Other Enancial Tabilities	12,748.94	4,209.68	12.746.94	4,209.68
Total	3,01,443.01	1,03,608.86	1,01,443.01	1,03,608.86

# (ii) Ealr Valuation techniques used to determine fair value

The Company maintains procedures to value financial assets or financial liabilities using the best and most relevant data available. The fair values of the financial assets and liabilities are included at the amount that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfor a liability in an orderly transaction bobagen market participants at the measurement date

The following methods and assumptions were used to estimate the fair values:

- (a) The Company assessed that the fair value of cash and cash equivalent, trade receivables, trade payables, and other current financial assets and tabilities approximate their carrying amounts largely due to the short iorm maturities of these instruments.
- (b) The fair values for loans to subsidiaries, security depeats and other financial liabilities were calculated based on cash flows discounted using a current lending rate. They are classified as level 3 fair values in the Fair value hierarchy due to the inclusion of unobservable inputs including counterparty credit risk.
- (c) The fair values of non-current honowings are based on discounted cash flows using a current borrowing rate. They are classified as level 3 fair values in the fair value hierarchy due to the use of unobservable. inputs, including own credit risk.
- (6) Equity investments in subsidiaries are stated at cost.
- (III) Fair value hierarchy

This section explains the judgements and estimates made in determining the fair values of the Snuncial instruments that are recognised and insuasure at fair value. To provide an indication about the reliability of the inputs used in determing for value, the Company has classified its financial instruments into three tavais prescribed under the accounting standard.

- (a) Level 1 Level 1 hierarchy includes financial instruments measured using quoted prices.
- (b) Level 2 The fair value of financial instruments that are not traded in an active market (for example, traded bonds, over the counter derivatives) is determined using valuation techniques which maximize the use of observable market data and may as little as possible on entity-specific estimates. If all significant inputs required to fair value an instrument are observable, the instrument is inducted in level 2.
- (c) Level 3 If one or more of the significant inputs are not based on observable market data, the instrument is included in lavel 3. This is the case for unlisted equity shares, costingent consideration and indemnification assots included in level 3

DATI

Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

#### E3 Capital Management

For the Company's objective when managing capital is to safeguard the Company's ability to continue going concern in order to provide the nature to shareholders and banefit to other stellaholders and to maintain an optional capital abucture to tabuta the cost of capital, papital includes issued equity capital, share premium and all other equity revenues attributable to the equity holders of the Company.

The Company manages its capital structure and makes adjustments in light of changes in sconomic conditions and the requirements of the financial coversoris. To maintain or adjust the capital structure, the Company may adjust the dwoend payment to ehannholders, return capital to structholders or issue new shares (if permitted). The Company monitors capital using a grating ratio, which is total debts dwided by total equity.

As stated in Notes to accounts, the Company is also having echeme of avergements to reorganize the capital shuching

Particulars	As at 31st March, 2019	As at 31st March, 2018
Total Debts Total Equity	97.203.35 1,71,515.57	97,796,06 1,64,914,54
Total debt to equity ratio (Gearing ratio)	9.57	0.50

Notes

60

- Debt is defined as long term and short term borrowings including current maturides of formwings and interest accused.
  - Total equity (as shown in balance sheet) includes issued capital and all other equity.

#### Debt Covenants

Under the terms of Restructuring Agreement (RA), the Company is required to comply with following financial covariants.

Without prior approval of lender, the Company shall not

- (a) Loans, dependence & charge issue or subscribe to any dependence, shores, have any toans, deposit from sublic, issue equity or prelevence capital, charge its capital structure or oneate any charge on its essets including. Its cash flow or give any guarantees.
- (b) Dividend on equity shares declarations dividend on equity shares unless otherwise approved by the Lander/Business Monitoring Committee in accordance with the provisions of RA.

in order to achieve this overall objective, the capital managament, amongst other thing, arms to ensure that it meets financial covariants attached to the interest bearing Loans and borrowings that doline capital structure recurrements, there have been breaches in the truncial covariants of Interest bearing loans and borrowing in the current period and previous particle.

The Company has not propised any dividend in last three year in view of lesses incurred.

- 64 Revenue from contracts with customers (IND AS 115)
- (a) The Company disaggregates revenue from contracts with sustainers by type of services, geography and timing of revenue recognition

Revenue disaggregation by type of services is given note no. 28

Revenue disaggregation by geography is as follows

Geography	Year Ended 31st March, 2019	Year Ended Stat March, 2018
Incha.	15.139.69	8,542,02
Outside Indea	1	-
Total	13,139,98	8,542,02

Hevenue disaggrigation by aming of revenue recognition to as follows:

Ceography	Year Ended Stat March, 2019	Year Ended 31st March, 2018	
Services transferred over title	5,972.11	8,541,58	
Consideration on Lease of Land	7,167.87	0.45	
Total	13,139.98	8.542.02	



Notes to the financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

Reconcliation of Revenue from Operation with contract price.

		(Rs. in Lakh)
Particulare	Year Ended 31st North, 2019	Year Ended 31st March, 2018
Contract Price	14,916,99	8,799.67
Reduction lowards credit note issued to subsidiary	1.777.04	297.63
Revenue from Operationa	13,139.98	8,542.02

# Transaction Price allocated to remaining performance obligations:

The aggregate emount of the transaction prior allocated to the performance obligations that are to be satisfied as of 31st March, 3019 amounts to Rs. 7 109.59 Lake as per Lease deed. The remaining performance obligation are affected by several factors including Parval storage revenue, cosh flow cover, editections within 90 days of mutually agreed. The management of the Company expects that 36% of the unsatisfied performance obligation will be recognised as revenue during the next reporting period amounting to Rs. 2,500.00 Lake with balance in Ature two reporting periods thereafter.

## (b) Transitional Provision - IND A5 115 - Revenue from Contracts with Customer

The Ministry of Corporate Affairs (MCA) on 28th March, 2018 hotfied ind AS 115 "Revenue from contracts with customers" as part of the Companies (Indian Accounting Standards) Amendment Rules, 2018 and the same is attactive for accounting period beginning on or after 1st April, 2018. The Company has applied modified retinepedive approach is adopting the new standard and accordingly, the sevenue som operations for the year anded 31st March, 2019 is not comparable with the previous year. As a results of change in accounting policies, adjustments to the transation provision has been made in respective form as at 1st April, 2018 with corresponding Impedition equity, Databand sharpes made in item along with equity have given in below table.

Particulars	Rs. in Lakh
Other Financials assets	
Uniblied Revenue	390.41
Not Impact on other equity (Increase)	390.41

65 The Company's borrowings have been assigned by barriers to an ARC under CDR package and restructured with NBFC. The ARC and NBFC have charged panel interest interest amounting to Rs. 1, 918, 42 task upto the year anded March 31, 2019, which was not accepted by the Company and hence is under negotiation. In light of audit qualifications in previous year as a matter of produce. The Company has recognized the said interest panel wherest and has accordingly resteled the there cost and other consecutivities in the year encod March 31, 2019.

Further, during the year ended March 31, 2018 reported figure of finance cost, other Equity and Internet accrued and due on borrowings was Rs. 12,455.52 lakh, Rs. 1.51,253.30 lakh and Rs. 104,43 lakh respectively. Restand figures of finance cost, other equity and Internet accrued and due on Borrowings are Rs. 13,791.54 lakh, Rs. 1,59,955.88 lakh and Rs. 1,457.85 lakh respectively. Earning Per Share (EPS) also resultatived based on the restated figures.

99 The Company has sent network latteral emails to various Parties for confirmations of balances under borrowings, trade receivables and capital advances given to vendors and rade psychies etc. to which only few parties have responded. Accordingly, impact of adjustment, if any, will be accounted as and when the same is determinable or accounts are reconcludioutised.

67 Previous year's figures have bain regrouped / testated / reamanged sharewer recessary.

Bignatures to Notes forming part of Pitrancial Statements For Chaturvedi & Shah LLP For and on behalf of the Board of Directors of Arabiya Limitod Chartened Accountants First Registration Number 101720WW100355 CARLICITY Archanis A Mittal Ajay S Mittal Vijay Napawaliya Joint Managing Director Charman and Masaging Director Paritier DIN: 00703208 THE 00220355 Membership Number: 109869 VED S. Maheshwari Ashishkumur Bairagra **Ciriel Financial Officer** Independent Director DIN 00049691 <u>ل</u>فکر 15 odaw **Dinesh Kumar Bodani** Place: Mumbal Savita Datal VP Accounts & Finance **Concerni Secretary** Date: 27th May, 2019

# Arshiya Limited Consolidated Balance Sheet as at 31st March, 2019

Particulars	Notes	As at	Rs. in Lakh
	10000	Stat March, 2019	31st March, 2018
ASSETS			
Non-Current Assets			
(a) Property, Plant and Equipment	7	2,58,156.00	2.82.377.19
(b) Cepital Work-in-Programs	1.01	79.62	
(c) Goodwill	1 1	19.17	19.17
(d) Intengible Assets	8	4,124.96	5,036,75
(e) Intang ble Aasete Under Development		82.21	
(f) Financial Assets		99.41	
6) Other Financial Assets	9	1,790.02	1.732.58
ig) Other Non-Current Assets	10	6,212.59	4,822,26
IN CORL HOL-CELER HERE	1 1 1	2,70,464.67	2,93,967,96
Current assets		8,19,464.B1	2,53,367.86
	1.44		
(a) inventories	20	16,505.97	15.66
(b) Financial Assets	10420		
()) Trade Receivables	12	4,266,17	2,742.67
(ii) Cash and Cash Equivalents	13	990.66	1.285.84
(iii) Bank Balances Other than (ii) above	14	401.28	498.54
(%) Lean	15	325.12	
(V) Other Financial Assets	18	8,876.66	12,804.30
(c) Other Current Assess	17	3,950.30	4,268,67
	1.000	35,316.14	21,636.68
Total Assets		3,05,780.71	3,15,624,83
Contract of the second se	1 1		
EQUITY AND LIABILITIES			
Equity			
(a) Equity Share capital		4,872,29	4,564,54
(b) Other Equity	18	48,583,48	69,937,58
the manual second		\$3,466.75	71,501.92
Equity Component of 0% Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference shares (OCRPS) issued by subsidiarly held outside Group		510.09	519.09
Lindsittee			
Non Current Liabilities	1 1		
(a) Financial Liabilities	1.24	00000000	
(i) Borrowings	20	1,26,152.69	1,40,059,93
(ii) Other Financial Liabétes	21	612.11	2 300 70
(b) Provisions	22	273.73	203.62
(c) Other Non-Current Liabilities	23	2,315.67	1,862,69
The second		1,29,374.29	1,44,417.40
Corrent Liabilities	1 1		Cherry State
(a) Financial Liabilities		1000	
0) Borrowings	24	12,524.48	13,753,15
(II) Trade Payables	25	and the second	101.000.00
Wicro and small enterprises	1.44	84.93	18.11
Others		2,494,36	1779.68
(iii) Other Financial Liabilities	26	1,02,861.88	78,930,84
(b) Other Current Labities	20	4.430.03	3 582 01
(c) Provisiona	-20	25.85	22.43
Total Equity and Liabilities	1	3,66,780.71	3,15,624.63

Notes to the financial statements

1.10.71

As per our report of even date

For Chaturvedi & Shah LLP Charlered Appointants Firm Registration Number 101720WW100365

Visty Napawaliya Partner

Membership Number 103559

Face: Numbel

Date: 27th May, 2019

For and on behalf of the Board of Directors of Arshiya Limited

粃 -

Ajay S Mittal Chairman and Managing Director DIN: 00226355 airoan

Astistikumar Bakagra Independent Director DN: 00049591

Sevits Delai Company Secretary

4 han

100.000

Archano A Mittal Joint Nanaging Director Disk. 00703208

8. Mahashwari Chief Financial Officer and Group President

Dinesh Kumar Sodani VP - Accounts & Finance

Particulars	Notes	Year Ended Stist March, 2019	(Re. In Laich) Year Ended Stist March, 2018
11/1 W.A		a rest march, 2019	anat realist, carte
INCOME	1.1	1.000 200.00	
Revenue from operations	28	28.937.38	25 905 63
Other income	30	2,400.09	1.665.19
Total Income ()		31,397.47	27,571.88
EXPENSES		and planter	
Material handling, value optimisation services and other charges		1.047.75	1,211,35
Freight expenses	21	10,954.30	11,668,31
Terrahai expenses	1.00	367.66	304 29
Other operating expenses		756.02	374.00
Warehouse storage charges	1.1111	5,464.67	502.54
Employee benefits expense	32	3,806.85	3,634,54
Finance costs	30	27,559.39	31,508 39
Depreciation and amortization expense	34	9,419.56	10,171,75
Officer expensions	35	3,939.29	4,047 50
Total Espanses (II)	1	83,316.38	63,913,85
Profit/(ces) before exceptional items and tax (i-it)	1	(31,917,91)	(38,341.67
Exceptional terms (vet)	38	(5,767.54)	(35,473.20
ProffWiese) before tax	20.00	(25,750.67)	3,131.63
	NEW	Pre- Pre-	2000
Tax expense:	- 63		
Current fax		6,48	2.
Adjustment of tits reliating to earlier periods	112	0.10	27.42
Profit/Joss) for the year		[26,757.85]	3,104.11
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME	100		
name not to be reclassified to profit and loss in subsequent			
parkeds:			
Nameasurement of gains (losses) on defined benefit plans		(28.67)	(9.67
Other Comprehensive income for the year		(28.57)	(9.67
Total Comprehensive Income for the year		[26,786.42]	3,094.44
Profit for the year attributable to:	1.4	1	
Equity holders of the perent.		(26,757.85)	3,104.11
Non-controlling interests		(28,757.85)	3.104.11
Other comprehensive income for the year attributable to:	1	[tel'ter ap)	210411
Equity holders of the parent		(28.57)	(9.67
Non-controlling interests			14
Total commutions to become firstly and she to be		(28.67)	(9.67
Total comprehensive income for the year attributable to: Equity holders of the parent		(26,706.42)	3,094 44
Non-controling interests	1		1701.0
		[26,786.42]	3,094,44
Earning per share (taos value of Rs. 2 each)	- 62		
		(11.24)	1.70

Arshiya Limited Consolidated Statement of Profit and Loss for the very ended

Notes to the financial statements

As per our report of even date

For Chaturvedi & Sheh LLP

Chartered Accountants Firm Registration Number 101720W/W100355

Vijay Napawaitya Pather

Membership Number: 105650 DI & SHU

MUME

AWTERED

CHA7

Place: Mumbai Date: 27th Nay, 2010 For and on behalf of the Board of Directors of Arshiya Limited

the Ajay S Mittal

Ashishkumar Gairagra Independent Director

Savta Dalal Company Secretary

DIN: DODA9591

1 10 71

Chairman and Managing Director

Archana A Mittai Joint Managing Director DIN 60703208

nun

S. Mahashwart Chief Financial Officer and Group President

Deodaw Ditesh Kumar Sodarii

VP - Accounts & Finance

Arshing Limited Consolided Statement of changes in Equity for the year ended 31st March, 2019

# A. Equity Shere Capital (Refer Note No. 18)

Particular	Tax by Later
Equity Shares of Pix. 2 each instead, withoutbed and paid up. As at 21td March, 2017 Issue of Equity Shares	87.0441
As at 21st March, 2018	4.064.34
Issue of Equity Shares	992-206
An at 31st March, 3319	4.872.25

R. Other Equity (Refer Note No. 19)

(file in Late)

	AND DESCRIPTION OF THE OWNER.	Contraction of the local division of the loc	CUINE MERING		の一般のないのであるのないという	TARGET AND ADDRESS OF ADDRES	ATTEN AND ADDRESS		Non of the local division of the local divis
	Streespittmen proof product	Marry Pool ood Against share shared	traft Compared Arn Optionally Destroyants Arnus (Odford	31	Antonia		11	11	1
Balances as on 11st March, 2017	13,000,01		88 620 84	1.58	124.80	TRAFTAS	940.15	(1,59,759.24)	05.112.12
Production for the year		* *		2		43	33	TIMUT	110012
Total comprehensive income for the year		+		*			1	2,094.44	1004.44
On secue of equity character Money received against share warrants	(18,766,71)	1000	(10 EBC) 14	3.3	+ +	95,278.66	4.4	**	26,443.10
Transaction creats on issue of equity shores. Others (her) Conditional Lease rest	4.00	A. 4		* *			• •	(00134134) (001341)	(SE MELT)
Dalances as at 31st March, 2018		850.35	11/25/12	1.58	124.40	1,74,858,87	940.18	11,046,12,11	85/205/99
Profit/Joan) for the year Other comprehensive income	•••		••		••			125782	(28,727,25) (28,57)
Total comprehensive income for the year			1.0		•			126,788.421	128'108'421
Money record aparted dame warmin On itsue of equity shares Others (per)	.a. k.a.)	15.00	(197.1997.20)		• • •	- 107512,881		Lorese ti	(10 664'Y) 17 560'S 10 51
Balances as at 31st March, 2019				151	124.80	2,33,673,16	10,010	(1,85,848,28)	68,503.46
Notes to the Sharestet scatterness	11071								

Notes to the fixers of suppress As per our aport of even date

For Chatreved & Shah LLP Chatrese Accountants Thim Registration Number 101720/WWV 950255 26-10 (N210

anna For and on behalf of the Board of Directors of Arshige Limited

F

SUEDI & SL

Vijity Mapawailyz Merthership Num Partner

Apry 5 Missa Cheman and Managing Director Divi 01220205 -z-odaw-

9\*

A MUNEAL

Diresh Kumar Sodari VP - Accounts & France

Archara A Milad Joint Maraging Director Divi-ecorezone

5. Mahethwari Chief Firencial Officer and Group President

Antistkurse Bairagn Independen Director Dire coolezes

1

Santta Datal

Conconv Se

Place: Mumbal Dete: 27th May, 2015

Arshiya Limited Consolidated Cash Flow Statement for the year ended 31st March, 2019

Particulare	3	Year Ended 31et March, 2019	(Rs. in Lakh) Year Ended Stat March, 2018
Cash flow from operating activities			
Profit/Loss) before tax			
Adjustments for		(26,750,87)	3,131.53
Bed debts		Sigar.	322.23
		45.81	101.54
Sundry balances written back (net)		(931.36)	(452.80
Discarcing/written off of Property, plant and equipment and intengible assets		166.34	
(Gain)/loss on disposal of Property, plant and equipment		(0.03)	515.64
(Gain) on monetization of Property, plant and equipment (Refer Note No. 59)		1.1	(15,633.25
Provision for doubtful depts/Expected credit loss		112.65	(52.12
Excess provision written back			(463.14
Reconciliation of loan accounts (nat)		2022	(562.35
Settlement of claims		(5,107.04)	(19,478.47
Depreciation and amortization expense		9,419.55	10,171.76
interest expense		27,559.39	31,598.39
Government grant income		(365:49)	(305.49
Financial guarantee income		(227.88)	(2.57
Financial assets carried at amortised cost		(193.06)	
Gain on delecognised of Liability Component		(653.17)	
Interest income		(39.72)	(54,23
Dividend income			(0.00
Fonign exchange differences (net)		43.21	(105.30
Operating profit before working capital changes		3,018.35	8,348.37
Adjustments for			
Change in inventories		15.65	0.07
Derease/(increase) in financial and other assots		1.058.89	(16.518.65
Decrease in financial and other liabilities		(2,157.37)	(5,280.32
Cash generated from operations		1,940.58	(13,450,53
Direct takes paid	1.0	(\$45.51)	(516.00
Net cash flow from operating activities	(A)	1,395.07	(13,966.53
Cash flow from investing activities			
Purchase of property, plant and equipment.		(779.90)	(4.589.07
Purchase of intangible assets		Ti sa any	(2,239.00
Purchase of Capital work in progress and intangible assets under development		(71.18)	14.4.54.54
Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment		2.51	05.23
		2.01	
Proceeds from monetization of property, plant and equipments Capital advances			43,400.00
		(1,089.41)	(49.23
Dividend income		-	0.60
Interest received		39.72	54,23
Net cash flow from investing ectivities	(8)	(1,898.26)	36,672.76
Cash flow from financing activities			
issue of Equity shares (including security premium)		1.00	15,268.30
Money received against share warrants		15.00	850.25
Proceeds from non-current borrowings		5.671.82	3.200.00
Repayment of non-ourrent borrowings		(2,550.04)	(36,054,72
Short-term borrowings (net)		(1.228.69)	6.755.45
Unpaid Dividend transfer to IEPF A/c		(0.04)	0,100,40
		1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	120.000.11
Interest paid		(1,697.30)	(10,993.44
Not cash flow from financing activities	(c)	110.75	(21,774.07
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents (A + B + C)	-	(392.44)	932.16
Cash and cash equivalents as at the beginning of the year	13	1,784.38	852.22
Cash and cash equivalents as at the end of the year (Refer Note No. 13 and 14)	-	1,391.94	1,784.38



# Arshiya Limited Consolidated Cash Flow Statement for the year ended 31st March, 2019

Change in Tabilities arises from financing activities (Rs. in Lakh) Long term Short term Particulare Borrowings Borrowings As at 1st April 2018 1,76,462.68 13,753.15 Less: Transaction cost 714.67 Less: Conversion of Liability Component of Compound Financial Induments (OCRPS) into (10,342.61) Eauty Add: Non cash lioms (73.69) Add/Less: Cash flow 3,021.78 (1,228.69) As at 31st March, 2018 69,782.83 12,524.46

Notes:

1. Bracket indicates cash outflow.

2. The above cash flow statement has been prepared under the "indirect Method" as set out in IND AS 7 on Statement of Cash Flow.

Notes to the financial statements

1 to 71

As per our report of even date

For Chatervedi & Shah LLP Charlered Accountants Firm Registration Number 101720WWV100355

Jeagually

Vijey Napawaliya Partnar Membership Number: 109859



Place: Mumbal Date: 27th May, 2019 For and on behalf of the Board of Directors of Anshiya Limited

Ajay S Mittal Chairmon and Managing Director DIN: 00220355

13

Ashishkumar Bairagra Independent Director DIN: 00049591

10

Sexile Datal Company Secretary Anchana little

DIN: 00703208

S. Maheshwari **Chief Financial Officer** and Group President

sodaw

z

Dinesh Kumar Sodani VP - Accounts & Finance



# Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

# Corporate Information

Arshiya Limited (hereinafter referred to "the Parent Company" or "the Company") together with its subsidiaries (collectively referred to as "Group") is a flegship Company of Arshiya Group. It is ploneering Unifed Supply Chain and integrated logistics ("frastructure solution provider Group headquartered in India. The group businesses comprises of Free Trade and Warehousing Zone (F1WZ), Rail & Rail Infrastructure, Industrial and Distribution hubs, Indian Container Depot (ICD), Domestic Warehousing, Ferwarding, Transport & Handling, Supply Chain technology and Management solutions.

These statements comprises of Consolidated Financial Statements ("CFS") of Arshiya limited (CIN: L93000MH1991PLC024747) and its subsidiaries for the year ended 31st March, 2019. The Company is a public company domiciled in India and is incorporated on 3rd July, 1981 under the provisions of the Companies Act applicable in India. The registered office of the company is located at 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Becant Road, Worli, Mumbai: 400.018.

The Parent Company's equity shares are listed on the Bombay Stock Exchange (BSE) and National Stock Exchange (NSE) of India.

The Consolidated Financial Statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019 were approved and adopted by board of directors in their meeting held on 27th May, 2019.

# 2 Dasis of preparation of consolidated financial statement

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with Indian Accounting Standards ("Ind AS") notified by the Ministry of Corporate Affairs ("MCA") pursuant to the Section 133 of the Companies Act, 2013 ("the Act") read with of the Companies (Indian Accounting Standards) Rules 2015, (as amended) and other relevant provisions of the Act.

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared on a historical cost basis, except for certain financial assets and liabilities, which are measured at fair value / emortized cost.

The consolidated financial statements are presented in Indian Rupees (Rs.) which is the Group's functional and presentation currency and all values are rounded to the nearest lakh as per the requirement of actedule III, unless when otherwise indicated.

#### 3 Basis for Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements comprise of the financial statements of the Parent Company and its subsidiaries as at 31st March, 2019. Control is achieved when the Group is apposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee and has the ability to affect those returns through its power over the investee.

Generally, there is a presumption that a majority of voting rights result in control. To support this presumption and when the Group has less than a majority of the voting or similar rights of an investee, the Group considers all relevant facts and circumstances in assessing whether it has power over an investee, including the contractual arrangement with the other vote holders of the investee, rights arising from other contractual arrangements, the Group's voting rights and potential voting rights and the size of the Group's holding of voting rights relative to the size and dependent of the holdings of the other voting rights holders.

The Group re-assesses whether or not it controls an investee if facts and circumstances indicate that there are changes to one or more of the three elements of control. Consolidation of a subsidiary begins when the Group obtains control over the subsidiary and ceases when the Group loses control of the subsidiary. Assets, labilities, morne and expenses of a subsidiary acquired during the year are included in the consolidated financial statements from the date the Group obtains control and assets, labilities, income and expenses of a subsidiary disposed off during the year are included in the consolidated financial statements till the date the Group ceases to control the subsidiary.

The CFS includes the Financial Statements of the Parant Company and the subsidiaries (as listed in the table below). Subsidiaries are consolidated from the date on which effective control is acquired and are excluded from the date of transferidisposal.




Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

E No	Annual Spantan States and States	Fouriey at	dim.tylindim	Deneficial Dower (sliffe
	Direct Subaldiaries:		31st March, 2019	31st March, 2018
40	Arshiya Rai Infrastructure Limbed (ARIL)	India	100%	100%
00	Arshiya Northeim FTWZ Limited (ANFL)	India	100%	100%
	Arshiya Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited (AIDHL)	India	100%	100%
0.0	Arshiya Lifestyle Limited (ALL)	India	100%	100%
{v}	Arshiya Logistics Services Limited (formerly known as Lawniped Balaji Esim Trading Limited) (ALSL) (w.e.f. 13th June, 2017)	India	190%	100%
(11)	Arshiya Transport and Handling Limited (ATHL)	India	100%	100%
(40)	Amhiya Technologies (India) Private Limited (ATIPL)	India	100%	100%
(vai)	Laximpati Balaji Supply Chain Management Private Limited (LBSCM) (w.e.17th May, 2018)	india	100%	NI
[04]	Anomalous Infra Private Limited (AIPL) (w e.t. 15th October, 2018)	India	100%	NE
{ <b>x</b> }	Anshiya Infrastructure Devolopers Private Limited (AIDPL) (w.e.f. 9th January, 2019)	India	100%	NI
(x0)	Unrivalled Infrastructure Private Limited (UIPL) (w.e.f. 7th January, 2019)	India	100%	NE
(xiò	Anshrys Northern Projects Private Limited (ANPPL) (w.e.f. 25th October, 2018)	India	100%	NZ
(ci)	Mins Supply Chain Management Private Limited (formerly known as Arahiya Supply Chain Management Private Limited) (ASCN) (up to 21st March, 2018)	india	N	NI
	indirect Subsidiaries:			
1	Held through Arshiya Logistics Services Limited:			
QEV)	Arahiya 3PL Services Private Limited (w.e.f. 27th August, 2018)	littia	100%	NI
-	Held through Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited:			
(XV)	Ascendas Parvel FTWZ Limited (formerly known as Arahiya Rai Siding and Inheatructure Limited) (APFL) (up to 3rd February, 2018)	india	NI	NI

4 Consolidation procedure:

(a) Combine tike forms of assets, labitities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows of the parent with those of its subsidiaries. For this purpose, income and expenses of the subsidiary are based on the ancurts of the assets and kabities recognised in the consolidated financial statements at the acquisition date.

- (b) Offset (eliminate) the carrying amount of the parent's investment in each subsidiary and the parent's portion of equity of each subsidiary. The difference between the cost of investment in the subsidiaries and the Parent's share of net assets at the time of acquisition of control in the subsidiaries is recognised in the consolitated financial statement as goodwill. However, resultant gain (bargain purchase) is recognized in other comprehensive income on the acquisition date and scoundaries to capital reserve in equity.
- (c) Intre-Group balances and transactions, and any unrealized income and expenses arising from intra Group transactions, are eliminated in preparing the consolidated financial statements.
- (d) Consolidated statement of Profit and Loss and each component of OCI are attributed to the equity holders of the parent of the Group and to the non-controlling interests, even if this results in the non-controlling interests having a deficit balance.
- (e) For the acquisitions of additional interests in subsidiaries, where there is no change in the control, the Group recognises a reduction to the non-controlling interest of the respective subsidiary with the difference between this figure and the cash paid, inclusive of transaction tees, being recognised in equity. In addition, upon dilution of controlling interests, the difference between the cash paid, inclusive of transaction tees, being recognised in equity. In addition, upon dilution of controlling interests, the difference between the cash paid, inclusive of transaction tees, being recognised in equity. In addition, upon dilution of controlling interest is also recognised in equity. If the Group loses control over a subsidiary, it derecognises the related assets (including grobwill) leasing, non-controlling interest and other components of equity, while any resultant gain or loss is recognised in consolidated statement of profit and loss. The results of subsidiares could or disposed of during the year are included in the consolidated statement of Profit and Loss from the effective date of adquisition or up to the effective date of deposel, as appropriate.
- (f) Consolidated financial statements are prepared using uniform accounting policies for like transactions and other events in similar circumstances. If an entity of the group uses accounting policies ofter than those adopted in the consolidated financial statements for like transactions and events in similar circumstances, appropriate adjustments are made to that Group member's financial statements in preparing the consolidated financial statements to oncur conformity with the Group's accounting policies.
- (g) Consolidated financial statements of all entities used for the purpose of consolidation are drawn up to same reporting date as that of the Porent Company. I.e., year ended on 31st March. When the end of the reporting period of the parent is different from that of a subsidiary, if any, the subsidiary prepares, for consolidation purposes, additional financial information as of the same date as the consolidated financial statements of the parent to enable the parent to consolidate the financial information of the subsidiary, unless it is impracticable to do so.



## Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

(h) In the case of foreign subsidiaries, being non-integral foreign operations, revenue items are consolidated at the average exchange rates prevailing during the year. All assets and liabilities are converted at rates prevailing at the end of the year. Components of equity are translated at dosing rate. Any gain / (Loss) on exchange difference arising on consolidation is recognized in the Foreign Currency Translation Reserve (FCTR) through OCI.

The financial statements are presented in Indian Rupevis (H&), which is the Group's functional and presentation durrency and all values are rounded to the nearest lakh, except when otherwise indicated.

#### 5 Significant Accounting Policies

#### 5.1 Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment are carried at cost less eccurulated depreciation and accurulated impairment losses. If any Cost induces purchase price, borrowing cost and any cost directly attributable to the bringing the assets to its working condition for its intended use

Depreciation on the property, plant and equipment is provided using straight line method over the useful life of assets as specified in schedule II to the Companies Act, 2013. Lesishold improvements are smortized over the period of lease. Depreciation on property, plant and equipment which are added / disposed off during the year, is provided on provate basis with reference to the date of addison / delation. Freehold land is not depreciated and under the previous GAAP land was revalued.

The assets' residual values, useful lives and method of depreciation are reviewed at each financial year and are edjusted prospectively, if oppropriate.

Cepital work in-progress includes cost of property, plant and equipment under installation / under development as at the balance sheet date.

Property, plant and equipment are eliminated from consolidated financial statement, either on deposal or when retired from active use Profits / losses arising in the case of retirement / disposal of property, plant and equipment are recognised in the consolidated statement of profit and loss in the year of occurrence.

The Group has opted to continue with the carrying values of all of its property. Plant and Equipment as recognised in the Previous GAAP financial statements as deemed cost at the transition date i.e. 1st April 2016.

#### 5.2 Intangible Assets

Intergible assets are carried at cost less accumulated amortization and accumulated impairment losses. If any, Cost includes expenditure that is directly attributable to the acquisition of the intergible assets.

Identifiable intangible assets are recognised when it is probable that future economic banafits attributed to the asset will how to the Group and the cost of the asset can be reliably measured.

Rallways License fees is amortized over a period of twenty years being the license period as per agreement.

Cost of Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) software including expenditure on implementation is to be amortized over a period of tem years based on management's estimate of useful iffe over which economic benefits will be derived from its use.

Computer softwares are capitalized at the amounts paid to acquire the respective license for use and are amortized over the period of Binds to seven years. The assets' useful lives are reviewed at each financial year end.

Trademark are amortised over the period of tan (10) years.

Gains or losses arising from derecognition of an interrigible asset are measured as the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the easet and are recognised in the consolidated statement of profit and loss when the asset is derecognised.

Intergible assets under development includes cost of computer software under installation / under development as at the balance sheet date.

The Group has opted to continue with the carrying values of all of its Intangible assets as recognised in the Previous GAAP financial statements as deemed cost at the transaction date i.e. 1st April, 2015.

#### 5.3 Leases

A lease is classified at the inception date as a finance lease or an operating lease. A lease that transfers substantially all the rake and rewards incidental to ownership to the Group is classified as a finance lease.





Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

## The Group as a lessee

## (a) Finance lease

Assets acquired under finance lease are capitalized and the corresponding lease liability is recognised at lower of the fair value of the leased assets and the present value of minimum lease payments at the inception of the lease. Initial costs directly stricutable to lease are recognised with the asset under lease.

#### (b) Operating lease

Lease of assets under which all raiks and rewards of ownership are effectively retained by the leaser are classified as operating lease. Lease payments under operating lease are recognised as expenses on accrual basis in accordance with the tespective lease agreements.

## The Group as a lessor

## (a) Finance lease

When assets are leased out under a finance lease, the present value of the minimum lease payments is recognised as a receivable. The difference between the gross receivable and the present value of the receivable is recognised as unwarred finance income. Lease mome is recognised over the term of the lease using the net investment method before tax, which reflects a constant periodic rate of return.

The lessor derecognises the leased assets and recognises the difference between the carrying amount of the leased assets and the finance wase receivable in the consolidated statement of Profit and Loss whon recognising the finance lease necessable. This gain or loss is presented in the consolidated statement of Profit and Loss in the same line item as that in which the lessor presents gains or losses from sale of almitar assets.

#### (b) Operating lease

Rental income from operating leases is recognised in the consolidated statement of profit and loss on a straight line basis over the term of the relevant lease unless another systematic basis is more representative of the time pattern in which economic benefits from the issued assets is diminished

Initial indirect costs incurred in negotiating and amonging as operating lease are added to carrying value of the leased asset and recognised on a straight line basis over the lease term.

#### 5.4 Inventories

Inventories are valued at the lower of cost and net resizable value. The cost of inventories comprises of cost of and and incidental cost thereto, cost of purchase, cost of conversion and other costs incurred in bringing the inventories to their respective present location and pondition. Cost is computed on the Pirst in first out basis.

#### 5.5 Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalent in the balance sheet comprise cash at banks, cash on hand and short-torm deposits with an original maturity of three months or less, which are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value.

For the purpose of the statement of cash flows, cash and cash equivalents consist of cash on hand and short-term deposits, as defined above, net of outstanding tank overdrafts as which are considered an integral part of the Group's cash management.

#### 5.6 Impairment of assets

An asset is considered as impaired when at the date of Balance Sheet, there are indications of impairment and the carrying amount of the asset, or where applicable, the cash generating unit to which the asset bolongs, exceeds its recoverable amount () is the higher of the net asset sating price and value in use). The carrying emount is reduced to the recoverable amount and the reduction is recognized as an impairment loss in the consolidated statement of profit and loss. The impairment loss recognized in the prior accounting period is reversed. If there has been a change in the calimate of recoverable amount. Post impairment, depreciation is provided on the revised carrying value of the impaired asset over its remaining useful life.

#### 5.7 Financial instruments - initial recognition, subsequent measurement and impairment

A financial instrument is any contract that gives rise to a financial asset of one entity and a Snancial liability or equity instrument of another entity.

#### (I) Financial assets -Initial recognition and measurement

All financial assets are initially recognized at fair value. Transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition or issue of financial assets, which are not at fair value through profit or ioss, are adjusted to the fair value on initial recognition. Financial assets are classified, at initial recognition, as financial assets measured at fair value or as financial essets measured at emotived cost.

#### (ii) Financial assets - Subsequent measurement:

For the purpose of subsequent measurement, financial assets are classified in two broad categories;-

- (a) Financial assets at fair value
- (b) Financial assets at amortized cost

Where assets are measured at fair value, gains and losses are either recognised entirely in the coreolidated statement of profit and loss (i.e. fair value through profit or loss), or recognised in other comprehensive income (i.e. fair value through other comprehensive income).



## Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019.

A financial asset that meets the following two conditions is measured at amortized cost (net of any write down for impairment) unless the asset is designated at fair value through profit or lows under the fair value option.

- (#) Business model test: The objective of the Group's business model is to hold the financial asset to collect the contractual cosh fore
- (b) Gash flow characteristics test. The contractual terms of the financial asset give rise on specified dates to cash flow that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount cutatending.

A fittencial asset that mosts the following two conditions is measured at fair value through other comprehensive income unless the asset is designated at fair value through profit or loss under the fair value option.

- (a) Business model test: The financial asset is held within a business model whose objective is achieved by both collecting contractual costs flow and setting financial assets.
- (b) Cash flow characteristics test: The contractual terms of the financial asset give rise on specified dates to cash flow that are actedy provents of principal and interest on the principal emount outstanding.

#### **Financial assets - Derecognition**

A financial assets (or, where applicable, a part of a Snanceri event or part of a group of similar financial assets) is primarily derecognised (i.e. removed form the Group's statement of financial position) when

- (a) The rights to receive cash flows from the asset have expired, or
- (b) The Group has transforred its rights to receive cash flow from the asset.

#### (II) Financial liabilities - Initial recognition and measurement:

The financial liabilities are recognised initially at fair value and, in the case of loans and borrowings and payables, net of directly attributable transaction costs.

#### Effective interest method

The effective interest method is a mathod of calculating the amortated cost of a financial instrument and of allocating interest income or aspenses over the relevant period. The effective interest rate is the rate that exactly discounts future cash receipts or payments through the expected life of financial instruments, or where appropriate, a shorter period.

#### Financial Isbilities - Subsequent measurement

Financial liabilities are subsequently carried at amortized cost using the effective interest method. For trade and other paystriae maturing within one year from the balance sheet data, this carrying amounts are approximate at their fair value due to the short maturity of these instruments.

#### Financial Liabilities - Financial guarantee contracts

Financial guarantee contracts issued by the Group are those contracts that require a payment to be made to reimburse the holder for a loss it mours because the specified detail task to make a payment when due in accordance with the terms of a deta instrument. Financial guarantee contracts are recognised initially as a liability at fair value, adjusted for transaction costs that are directly attributable to the issuance of the guarantee. Subsequently, the liability is measured at the higher of the amount of loss allowance determined and the amount recognised loss cumulative amonteeting.

#### Financial Liabilities - Derecognition

A financial liability is derecognised when the obligation under the liability is discharged or cancelled or expires. When an existing financial liability is replaced by another, from the same lander on substantially different terms, or the terms of an existing liability are substantially modified, such an exchange or modification is treated as the derecognition of the original liability and the recognition of a new liability. The difference in the respective carrying amounts is recognised in the consolidated statement of profit and loss.

#### **Compound Instruments**

An issued financial instrument that comprises of both the liability and equity components are accounted as compound financial instruments. The fair value of the liability component is separated from the compound instrument and the residual value is recognised as obsity component of other financial instrument. The faitably component is subsequently measured at amonised cost, whereas the equity component is not remeasured after initial recognition. The transaction costs related to compound instruments are allocated to the faitably and equity components in the proportion to the allocation of gross proceeds. Transaction costs related to equity component is recognised directly in equity and the cost related to liability component is included in the carrying amount of the liability component and amortised using effective interview method.

#### 5.8 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities, Contingent Assets and Commitments:

Provisions are recognised when the Group has a present obligation (legal or constructive) as a result of a past event. It is probable that an outflow of resources embodying economic barefits will be required to settle the obligation and a reliable estimate can be made of the amount of the obligation. If the effect of the time value of money is material, provisions are discounted using equivalent period government securities interest rate. Unwinding of the discount is recognised in the consolidated statement of profit and loss as a finance cost. Provisions are reviewed at each balance sheet date and are adjusted to reflect the current best estimate.



f X Aam

Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

Contingent liabilities are disclosed when there is a possible obligation arising from past events, the existence of which will be continued only by the occurrence or non-occurrence of one or more uncertain future events not wholly within the control of the Group or a present obligation that arises from past events where it is either not probable that an outflow of resources will be required to sette or a reliable estimate of the amount cannot be made. Information on contingent liability is disclosed in the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements. Contropert assets are not recognised. However, when the realization of income is virtually certain, then the reliated asset is no longer a contrigent asset, but it is recognised an an asset.

#### 5.9 Dividend Distribution

Annual dividend distribution to the shareholders is recognised as a liability in the period in which the dividends are approved by the shareholders. Any interm dividend paid is recognised on approval by Board of Directors. Dividend payable and corresponding tax on cividend distribution is recognised directly in other equity.

#### 5.10 Revenue recognition

Revenue is recognized upon transfor of control of goods or rendering of services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration which the Group expects to receive in exchange for those goods or earvices.

Generally, control is transfer upon shipment of goods to the customer or when the goods is made available to the customer, provided transfer of title to the customer occurs and the Group has not retained any significant risks of ownership or future obligations with respect to the goods shipped.

Revenue is measured at the amount of consideration which the Group expects to be entitled to in exchange for transferring distinct goods or services to a customer as specified in the contract, excluding amounts collected on behalf of third parties (for example taxes and duties collected on behalf of the government). Consideration is generally due upon satisfaction of performance obligations and a receivable is recognized when the it becomes unconditional.

Revenue are recognized as the related services are performed and revenue from the end of the last involving to the reporting data is recognized as unbilled revenue.

Revenues in exclass of invoicing are classified as contract assets (which we refer as unbilled revenue) while invoicing in excess of revenues are classified as contract labilities (which we refer to as unsamed revenues).

## Trade Receivables

A receivable represents the Group's right to an amount of consideration that is unconditional.

#### **Contract liabilities**

A contract lability is the obligation to transfer of services to a customer for which the Group has received consideration (or an amount of consideration is due) from the customer. If a customer pays consideration before the Group transfers services to the customer, a contract lability is recognised when the payment is made Contract labilities are tecognised as revenue when the Group performs under the contract.

#### (a) Free Trade Warehousing Zone (FTWZ)

- Income from allotment of warehousing spaces and open yard area for use are recognised for the period the material is lying in area as per agreed terms.
- (0) Revenue from valued services and other activities is recognised when related services are performed as per the contractual terms.
- (iii) Export benefits under Foreign Trade Policy are recognised when utilized.
- (b) Inland Container Depot (ICD)
- Income from Container handling, alorage and Rai and Road transportation are recognised on proportionate completion of the movement and delivery of goods to the party/designated place.
- (iii) Income from ground rent is recognised for the period the container is lying in the ICD area.
- (c) Rail Transport Operations
- (i) Revenue from sale of services e.g. rail freight income is recognized as per the terms of contracts with customers based on stage of completion when the outcome of the transactions involving rendering of services can be estimated reliably. For fixed-price contracts, revenue is recognized based on the actual services provided to the end of the reporting period as a proportion of the total services to be provided (percenting of completion mathed).
- (ii) Measurement of revenue: Estimates of revenues, costs or extent of progross toward completion are revised if circumstances change. Any resulting increases or decreases in estimated revenues or costs are reflected in profit or loss in the period in which the circumstances that give rate to the revision become known by management.
- (iii) Revenue from functing and other ancitary services is recognised at the time of rendering of service which is at the time of loading/uniceding of container/cargo.



#### (d) Domestic Warehousing

Revenue from allotment of wavehousing space and open yard area for use is accounted on accrual basis as per agreed terms of contract.

- (ii) Interest income from a financial asset is recognised when it is probable that the economic benefits will flow to the Group and the amount of income can be measured reliably. Interest income is accrued on a time basis, by reference to the principal outstanding and at the effective interest rate applicable, which is the rate that exactly discounts estimated future cash receipts through the expected life of the financial asset to that assets net carrying amount on initial recognition.
- (I) Dividend income is recognised when the right to receive the payment is established, which is generally when shareholders approve the payment of dividend.

#### 5.11 Foreign currency reinstatement and translation:

Transactions in foreign currencies are initially recorded by the Group at rates prevailing at the date of the transaction. Subsequently monitary items are transacted at dosing exchange rates as on balance sheat date and the resulting exchange difference recognised in the consolidated statement of profit and loss. Differences wrising on settlement of monetary items are also recognised in the consolidated statement of profit and loss.

Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of fisionical cost in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates at the dates of the transaction. Non-monetary terms carried at fair value that are denominated in foreign currencies are translated at the stochange rotes prevailing at the date when the fair value was determined. The gain or loss arising on translation of non-monetary terms measured at fair value is treated in line with the racognition of the gain or loss an inter fair value of the term (i.e., translation differences on terms whose fair value gain or loss is racognitized in CCI or profit or loss are also recognited in OCI or profit or loss, respectively).

Foreign exchange differences regarded as an adjustment to borrowing costs are presented in the consolidated statement of profit and loss, within finance costs. All other finance gains / losses are presented in the consolidated statement of profit and loss on a nat basis.

#### 5.12 Employee benefits

Short term employee benefits are recognized as an exponee in the statement of profit and loss of the year in which the related services are rendered.

## (a) Defined Contribution Pten

Contribution to Provident Fund, a defined contribution plan, is made in accordance with the statute, and is recognised as an expanse in the year in which employees have rendered services

#### (b) Defined Benefit Plan

Leave anciashment being a defined benefit plan is accounted for using the projected unit credit method, on the basis of actuarial valuations carried out by third party actuarios at each Balance Sheet date. Actuarial gains and tasses shaing from experience adjustments and changes in actuarial assumptions are charged or credited to other comprehensive income in the year in which they arise. Other costs are accounted in the consolidated statement of profit and loss.

The cost of providing gratuity, a defined benefit plans, is determined using the Projected Unit Credit Mathod, on the basis of actuarial valuations carried out by third party actuarise at each Balance Sheet date. Actuarial gains and tosses areing from experience adjustments and changes in actuarial assumptions are charged or credited to other comprehensive income in the period in which they arise. Other costs are accounted in the consolidated statement of profit and loss.

Remeasurements of defined benefit plan in respect of post employment and other long term benefits are charged to the other comprehensive income in the year in which they occur. Remeasurements are not reclassified to the consolidated statement of profit and loss in subsequent periods.

#### 5.13 Taxes on income

Income tax expense represents the sum of current tax (including MAT and income tax for earlier years) and deferred tax. Tax is recognised in the consolidated statement of profit and loss, except to the excent that it relates to items recognised directly in equity or other comprehensive income, in such cases the tax is also recognised directly in equity or in other comprehensive income. Any subsequent change in direct tax on items initially recognised in equity or other comprehensive income.

Cutrant tax provision is computed for income calculated after considering allowances and exemptions under the provisions of the applicable income Tax Laws. Current tax assets and current tax liabilities are off set, and presented as net.

Deterred tax is recognised on differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities in the Balance sheet and the comparison of tax bases used in the computation of taxable profit. Deferred tax liabilities are generally recognised for all taxable temporary differences, and deferred tax assets are generally recognised for all deductible temporary differences, carry forward tax insees and allowances to the extent that it is protable that future taxable profits will be available against which those deductible temporary differences, carry forward tax losses and allowances can be utilized. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured at the applicable tax tates. The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at each balance sheet date and reduced to the extent that it is no longer protable that sufficient taxable profits will be available against which the temporary differences can be utilized.

The second



Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

Credit of MAT is recognised as an asset only when and to the oxient there is convincing evidence that the Group will pay normal income tax during the specified period, i.e., the period for which MAT credit is allowed to be carried forward. In the year in which the MAT credit becomes eligible to be recognised as an asset, the said allower is created by way of a credit to the consolidated statement of profit and loss and shown as MAT credit entitiement. The Group reviews the same at each balance sheet date and write down the carrying amount of MAT credit entitiement to the autent there is no longer convincing evidence to the effect that the Group will pay normal income tax during the specified period.

#### 5.14 Borrowing costs

Borrowing costs specifically relating to the acquisition or construction of qualifying assets that necessarily takes a substantial period of sine to get neatly for its intended use are capitalized (net of income on temporarily deployment of funds) as part of the cost of such assets. Borrowing costs consist of interest and other costs that the Group incurs in connection with the borrowing of funds. For general borrowing used for the purpose of obtaining a qualifying asset, the amount of borrowing costs eligible for capitalization is detormined by applying a capitalization rate to the expenditures on that asset.

The capitalization rate is the weighted average of the borrowing costs applicable to the borrowings of the Group that are outstanding during the period, other than borrowings made specifically for the purpose of obtaining a qualifying asset. The encurit of borrowing costs capitalized during a period does not exceed the smount of borrowing cost incurred during that period. All other borrowing costs are expensed in the period in which they occur.

#### 5.15 Earnings per Share

Basic samings per share is computed using the net profitioes for the year attributable to the shareholders' and weighted average number of equity shares cutstanding during the year.

Diluted earnings per share is computed using the net profideas for the year attributable to the shareholders' and weighted average number of equity and potential equity shares outstancing during the year including share options, convertible preference shares and debentures, except where the result would be anti-distive. Potential equity shares that are converted during the year are included in the calculation of diluted earnings per share, from the beginning of the year or date of issuance of such potential equity shares, to the date of conversion.

#### 5.18 Current and non-current classification

The Group presents assets and liabilities in statament of financial position based on current/non-current desafication. The Group has presented non-current assets and current assets, non-current flabilities and current flabilities in accordance with Schoolule III, Division II of Companies Act, 2013 notified by MCA.

#### An asset is classified as current when it is:

- (ii) Expected to be realised or intended to be sold or consumed in normal operating cycle.
- (b) Held primarily for the purpose of trading,
- (c) Expected to be realised within twelve months after the reporting period, or
- (d) Cash or cash equivalent unless restricted from being exchanged or used to settle a liability for at least twelve months after the reporting period.

All other assets are classified as non-current.

#### A liability is classified as current when it is:

- (a) Expected to be settled in normal operating cycle.
- (b) Held primarily for the purpose of trading.
- (c) Due to be settled within twelve months after the reporting period, or
- (d) There is no unconditional right to defet the settlement of the lability for at least twelve months after the reporting period.

All other liabilities are cleasified as non-current.

The operating cycle is the time between the acquisition of assets for processing and their realisation in cash or cash equivalents. Deterned bits assets and liabilities are classified as non-current assets and liabilities. The Group has identified twelve months as its normal operating cycle.

#### 5.17 Fair value measurement

The Group measures financial instruments at fair value at each balance sheet date.

Fit value is the price that would be received to self an asset or peid to transfer a fability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The far value measurement is based on the presumption that the transaction to self the asset or transfer the fability takes place either:

- (a) In the principal market for the asset or liability, or
- (b) In the absence of a principal market, in the most advantageous market for the asset or liability.

A fair value measurement of a non-financial assist takes into account a market participant's ability to generate economic benefits by using the asset in its highest and best use or by solling it to another market participant that would use the asset in its highest and best use.

The Group uses valuation techniques that are appropriate in the circumstances and for which sufficient data are available to measure fair value, maximizing the use of relevant observable inputs and minimizing the use of unobservable inputs.



## Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

All assats and liabilities for which fair value is measured or disclosed in the consolidated financial atstaments are categorized within the fair value hierarchy.

## 5.18 Off-setting financial instrument

Enancial assets and labilities are offset and the net amount is reported in the balance sheat where there is a legally enforcesble rights to offset the recognised amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis or realise the asset and settle the liability simultaneously. The legally enforceable rights must not be contingent on future averts and must be enforceable in the normal course of business and in the event of default, insciency or bankruptcy of the Group or counterparty.

#### 5.19 Segment Reporting - Identification of Segments

An operating segment is a component of the Group that engages in business activities from which it may earn revenues and incur expenses, whose operating results are regularly reviewed by the Group's chief operating decision maker to make decisions for which discrete financial information is available. Based on the management approach as defined in Ind AS 108, the chief operating decision maker evaluates the Group's performance and allocates resources based on an analysis of various performance indicators by business segments and geographic segments.

#### 5.20 Government Grants

Grants from the government are recognised at their fair value where there is a reasonable assurance that the grant will be received and the Group will comply with all attached conditions. Government grants relating to income are defended and recognised in the profit or loss over the period necessary to match them with the costs that they are intended to compensate and presented within other income.

Government grants relating to the purchase of property, plant and equipment are included in non-current labilities as deferred income and are credited to profit or loss on a straight-line basis over the expected lives of the related assets and presented within other income.

#### 5.21 Contributed Equity

Equity Shares are classified as equity, incremental costs directly attributable to the issue of new shares or options are shown in equity as deduction, net of tax from the proceeds.

## 5.22 Cash flow statement

Cash flows are reported using the indirect method, whereby profit before tax is adjusted for the effects of transactions of non-cash nature and any defentials or accruaits of past or luture cash receipts or payments. The cash flows from operating, investing and financing activities of the Group are segregated based on the available information.

#### 5.23 Business combinations

Business combinations involving endlas that are controlled by the Group are accounted for using the pooling of interests method as follows

- (i) The assets and Sabilities of the combining entities are reflocted at their carrying amounts.
- (ii) No adjustments are made to reflect fair values, or recognise any new assets or liabilities.
- (iii) Adjustments are only made to harmonise accounting policies.
- (iv) The financial information in the financial statements in respect of prior periods is restated as if the business combination had occurred from the beginning of the preceding period in the financial statements, irrespective of the actual date of the combination. However, where the business combination had occurred after that date, the prior period information is restated only from that date.
- (v) The balance of the Retained Earnings appearing in the financial statements of the transferor is aggregated with the corresponding balance appearing in the financial statements of the transferee or is adjusted against General Reserve.
- (vi) The identities of the reserves are preserved and the reserves of the transferor become the reserves of the transferee.
- (vii) The difference, if any, between the amounts recorded as share capital issued plus any additional consideration in the form of cash or other assets and the amount of share capital of the transferror is transferred to Capital Reserve and is presented separately from Other Capital Reserves.

#### 6 Significant accounting judgements, estimates and assumptions

The preparation of the consolidated financial statements requires management to make judgementa, estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of revenues, expenses, assets and liabilities, and the accompanying disclosures, and the disclosure of contingent liabilities. Uncertainty about these assumptions and estimates could result in outcomes that require a material adjustment to the carrying amount of assets or liabilities affected in future periods. The key assumptions concerning the future and other key sources of estimation uncertainty at the reporting date, that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year, are described below.

The Group based on its assumptions and estimates on parameters available when the consolidated financial statements were prepared. However, existing circumstances and essumptions about future developments may change due to market changes or circumstances arising that are beyond the control of the Group. Such changes are reflected in the assumptions when they occur.

#### 5.1 Property, plant and equipment and intangible Assets

Management reviews the estimated useful lives and residual values of the assets annually in order to determine the amount of depreciation to be recorded during any reporting pened. The useful lives and residual values as par schedule. If of the Comparise Acc. 2019 or are based on the Group's historical experience with similar assets and taking into account enricipated technological changes, whichever is more appropriate.





#### 6.2 Income Tax

The Group reviews at each belience sheet date the conving amount of deterred tax assets. The factors used in estimates may differ from actual outcome which could lead to an adjustment to the amounts reported in the financial systements.

#### 6.3 Contingencies

Management has estimated the possible outflow of resources at the end of each annual reporting financial year, if any, in respect of contingencies/blaim/litigations against the Group as it is not possible to predict the outcome of pending matters with accuracy.

#### 6.4 Impairment of financial assets

The impairment provisions for financial assets are based on assumptions about risk of default and expected cash loss. The Group uses judgement in making these assumptions and selecting the inputs to the impairment calculation, based on Group's past history, existing market conditions as well as forward looking estimates at the end of each reporting period.

## 6.5 Impairment of non-financial assets

The Group assesses at each reporting date whether there is an indication that an asset may be impaired. If any indication exists, or when annual impairment testing for an asset is required, the Group estimates the asset's recoverable amount. An asset a recoverable emount is the higher of an asset's or Cash Generating Units (CGU) for value less costs of disposal and its value in use. It is determined for an individual asset, unless the asset does not generate cash inflows that are largely independent to those from other assets or groups of assets. Where the carrying amount of an asset or CGU exceeds its recoverable amount, the asset is considered impaired and is written down to its recoverable amount.

In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects, current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset. In determining fair value less cost of disposal, recent market transactions are taken into account. If no such transactions can be identified, an appropriate valuation model is used. These calculations are componented by valuation multiples or other available fair value indicators.

#### 8.6 Defined benefits plans

The Cost of the defined benefit plan and the present value of such obligation are determined using actuarial valuations. An actuarial valuation involves making various assumptions that may differ from actual developments in the future. These include the determination of the decount rate, future salary increases, mortality rates and attrition into. Due to the complexities involved in the valuation and its iongterm nature, a defined benefit obligation is highly sensitive to changes in these assumptions. All assumptions are reviewed at each reporting date.

#### 6.7 Recoverability of trade receivable

Judgements are required in assessing the recoverability of overdue trade receivables and datamining whether a provision against those receivables is required. Factors considered include the credit rating of the counterparty, the amount and timing of anticipated future payments and any possible actions that can be taken to misgate the risk of non-payment.

#### 6.8 Provisions

Provisions and labilities are recognized in the ported when it becomes probable that there will be a future outflow of funds resulting from past operations or events and the amount of cash outflow can be reliably estimated. The timing of recognition and quantification of the lability require the application of judgement to existing facts and circumstances, which can be subject to change. Since the cash outflows can take place many years in the future, the carrying amounts of provisions and liabilities are reviewed regularly and adjusted to take account of changing facts and circumstances.

## 6.9 Fair value measurement of financial instruments

When the fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities recorded in the balance sheet cannot be measured based on quoted prices in active markets, their fair value is measured using valuation techniques including the Discounted Cash Flow (DCF) modal. The inputs to these models are taken from observable markets where possible, but where this is not feasible, a degree of judgement is required in mobilishing fair values. Judgements include considerations of inputs such as liquidity risk, credit risk and volatility. Changes in assumptions about these factors could affect the reported fair value of financial instruments.

#### 6.10 Recent accounting pronouncements: Standards Issued But Not Effective

On 31st March, 2019, the Ministry of Corporate Affairs (MCA) has notified IND AS 116 - Leases and certain amendment to existing IND -AS. These amendments shall be applicable to the Group from 1st April, 2019.

#### (a) Issue of IND AS 116 - Lease

Ind AS 115 will supersede the current standard on leases i.e. IND AS 17- Leases. As per IND AS 115, the lessor will have to bring to books all the non-cancellable portion of leasing arrangement.



- (b) Amendment to existing standards The MCA has also carried out emendments of the following accounting standards
- 01 IND AS 101- First time adoption of Indian Accounting Stondards
- 60 IND AS 103 - Business Combinations
- (10) IND AS 109 - Financial Instruments
- (v) IND AS 111 Joint Arrangements
- (v)
   IND AS 12 Income Taxes

   (vi)
   IND AS 19 Employee Benefits

   (vii)
   IND AS 23 Borrowing Costs
- (viii) Ind AS 28 Investment in Associates and Joint Ventures

Application of shove standards are not expected to have any significant impact on the Consolidation financial statements.





Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019.

7. Property, Plant and Equipment							1			
	and the second se		and the second se							(Rs. in Lakh)
Particulars	Freehold Land	Buildings	Railway	Plant and Equipments	Fumiture and Fixtures	Vohicles	Equipments	Computers	Leasehold Improvements	Total
Greas Carrying Value (at doomed coat) As at 31st March, 2017 Additors Disposals Other Adustments	1,54,665.44 4,460.81 (9,337.95)	1,13,376.41 (17,202.94)	14,283.94 49.60	32,565 29 (30,835,1) (3,588 05)	1,852.06 (871.94)	97.07 - - 8.32	2,390.81 37.74 (705.64)	240.85		3,25,535,25 4,589.07 (29,715,70)
As at 31st March, 2018	1,49,788.29	96,173.47	14,333,54	37,039.84	\$80.12	105.39	1,722.91	231.6\$	33.37	3,00,408.62
Additors Disposels transfor to trivenbories	2,583.34	608.20	66.03	62.37 (1.36)	22.11 (116.13)	13.96 (23.61)	19.97 (38.15)	18.581 (00.124)	161.15 (TEEE)	3544,71 (78,882) (19,089,31)
As at S1st March, 2019	1,33,282.32	96,781.67	14,388.57	37,100.86	888.10	95.74	1,704.73	12.705	161.15	2,84,608.41
Accumulated Depreciation As at 31st March, 2017 Depreciation for the year Discretails	1.1.1	3,751.87 3,696.23	1,154.50	90'809'E	304.46 276.56 276.55	25.54 20.64	82 209 22 209 20 100	85.55 70.20 75.70	18.23 4.90	10,085.99 9,449.87 01 604.430
As at 31st March, 2018		6,908.67	2,311.75	27.102.5	314.44	48.38	87.4.28	151.05	23.13	18,031.43
Depreciation for the year Distrosels		3,397.64	1,159.96	3,669.17	137.24	15.11 (19.55)	158.16	22.87 (21.93)	4.00	8,505,15 (144.17)
As at 31st March, 2019	1 m	10,306,31	3,471.71	10,970,59	381.61	41.94	1,114,25	161.99	4.00	28,452.41
Not Carrying value as at 31st March, 2019	1,33,282.32	88,475,38	10,916.85	26,130.27	494.49	53.80	690.47	65.28	157.15	2,58,156.00
Net Carrying value as at 31st March, 2018	1,49,788.29	89,254,80	12,021,79	29,738.11	665.68	10.93	748.63	80.64	10.24	2.82.377.19

Notes:

1) Freehold Land includes Rs. 9,735.11 Lakh siluated at Nagpur, which is under possession of a lender as par the Order of Honbie High Court of Bombey daled 96 May, 2013.

2) Freehold Land measuring 45.52 Acres amounting to Rs. 19.088 31 Lash are converted into inventories

3) Gross carrying value includes cost of vehicles taken on finance lease Fis.13.56 Lakh.

4) In accordance with the Indian Accounting Standard (IND AS -36) on "Impairment of Assets", the management during the year carried out an exercise of identifying the assets that may have basin included in accordance with the satis IND AS. On the basis of this review carried out by the management, there was no impairment loss an property, plant and equipment during the year ended 31st March, 2016.



Arshiya Limited	
Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019	

		the second second	20010010010010000	(Re. in Lakt)
Particulars	Tracia Mark	Computer Software	Rail License Fees	Total
Gross Carrying Value (at deemed cost)				
As at 31st March, 2017	0.49	1,030.94	3,208.33	4,245.76
Addisons	1.	2.239.00		2,239.00
Deductiona		(235.50)		(235.50
As at 31st March, 2018	0.49	3,040,44	3,208.33	6,249,26
Additions	60			1.1.1
Deductions	- e	(116.94)		(116.94
As at 31st March, 2019	0.49	2,923.60	3,208.33	6,132.32
Accumulated Amortisation	1 1 1 1 1	1000		
As at 31st March, 2017	0.20	648:31	250.00	695.51
Amortisation for the year	0.17	471.88	249.84	721.69
Deductions		(207.89)		(207.69
As at 31st March, 2018	0.37	712.30	459.84	1,212.51
Amonisation for the year	-	604.57	249.64	854.41
Deductions		(59,55)		(59.56
As at 31at March, 2019	0.37	1,257.31	749.68	2,007.36
Not Carrying value as at 31st March, 2019	0.12	1,668.19	2,458.65	4,124.56
Not Carrying value as at 31st March, 2018	0.12	2,328.14	2.708.49	5.036.75



Aam

Particulars		As at 31st March, 2019	(Rs. in Lakh) As at 31st March, 2018
Non- Current Financial Assets			
9. Other Financial Assets			
Security deposits		1,790.02	1,732.58
	Total	1,790.02	1,732.58
Non-Current Assets		The second second	
10. Other Non- Current Assets			
Capital Advances			
Considered good		1,964.05	965.29
Considered doubtful		1,395.00	1,395.00
The state of the s		3,359.05	2,360.29
Less: Provision for impairment		(1,395.00)	(1,395.00
		1,964.05	965.29
Security deposits		59.39	60 89
Prepaid expenses		1,054.33	1,190,39
TDS receivables/Taxes paid		3,129.68	2,601.82
Service tax paid under protest		5.14	3.87
	Total	6,212.59	4.822.26
Current Assets		1	
11. Inventories		N	
(Valued at lower of Cost and Net Realisable value)			
Stores and spares		1.00	15.66
Land		16,505.97	-
	Total	16,505.97	15.66
Current Financial Assets		-1-20-00 - 20 - 20 - 20 - 20 - 20 - 20 -	1
Gurrent Financial Assets			
12. Trade Receivables		201720	
Secured, Considered good		210.77	2,742.67
Unsecured, Considered good		4,055.40	
Trade Receivables which have significant increase in credit risk		183.90	71.25
		4,450.07	2,813.92
Less: Provision for expected credit losses		(183.90)	(71.25
	Total	4,266.17	2,742.67
13. Cash and Cash Equivalents		1	
Defense of the second se			
Balances with banks:		in the second second	د د د و د
- in current accounts #		982.11	1,278.68
Cash on hand		8.45	7.16
	Total	990.56	1,285.84

# Cash and cash equivalents as at 31st March, 2019 comprises of restricted bank balances held in escrow account with bank amounting to Rs. 803.81 Lakh (31st March, 2018 - Rs.744.85 Lakh). This account can only be operated with the specific permission / instruction in terms of the Escrow Agreement entered into by the Parent Company, ALL and ALSL with Ascendas Panvel FTWZ Limited (formerly known as Arshiya Rail Siding and Infrastructure Limited (APFL).

			(Rs. in Lakh)
Particulars		As at 31st March, 2019	As at 31st March, 2018
14. Other Bank Balances			
Deposits with banks to the extent held as margin money		373.29	457.68
Interest accrued on fixed deposit		28.09	40.82
Unpaid dividends		1	0.04
	Total	401.38	498.54
15. Loan			
Unsecured, considered good unless otherwise stated		1000	
Loan to other		325.12	11
	Total	325.12	1. Sec. 19.60



Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

			(Re. in Lakh)
Particulars	Mill .	As st 31at March, 2019	An at Stat March, 2018
til. Other Financial Assets		land the second	
Security deposits Unbilled revenue Margin money with Lender* Interest accrued on fixed deposits Other recoverables		3,251,26 2,508,27 170,05 5,45 2,541,06	8,418.9 392.4 170.0 2,825.2
* To be adjusted at line of final actionment	Total	8,876.64	12,804.30
17. Other Guttent Assets			1.000
Advances to suppliers Advances to employees Other advances Prepaid expenses TDS receivables/Taxes paid Relances with Statutory, Government authorities (Refer Note No. 52) Cash select by income Tax (Refer Note No. 48)		84,05 2,87 145,04 350,00 10,67 2,355,67	290.22 16.53 30.05 315.10 5,537.72 100.00
	Total	3,960.30	4,289.67

		(Rs. in Lakh)
Particolare	As at 31et March, 2019	As at 31st March, 2018
18. Share Capital	1.1	
Authorised (§ 24,75,08,000 (31st March, 2016 - 24,75,08,000) Equity Shares of Rs. 2 each (8, 1,18,09,000 (31st March, 2016 - 1,10,09,090) 0% Optionally Convertible Redeemable Proference Shares (DCRPS) of Rs. 10 each	4,950.00 1,100.00	4,950,00 1,100,00
Total	6,650.00	6,050.00
Exetty Share Capital - Inexed, subscribed and fully paid 24.34.14,292 (31st March, 2016 - 22.62,16,779) Equity shares of Rs. 2 each	4,872.28	4,561,34
Total	4,872.28	4,664.34

#### (a) Terms and rights

II Terms and rights attached to exaits shares. The Parent Company has one class of equity share having a par value of Rs. 2 per share. Each holder of equity share is extiled to one vote per share. The shareholders who held shares on the record date are entitled to dividend as may be proposed by the Board of Directors and is subject to approval of the Shareholders at the ensuing General Meeting.

In the event of liquidation of the Parent Company, the folders of Equity Shares will be emission to receive remaining assets of the Parent Company, other distribution of all preferential amounts. The distribution will be in the proportion to the number of equity phases held by the shereholders.

III: Terms and rights attached to 5% Ontionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares (OCRPS) The Parent Company has 0% optionally convertible redeemable preference shares having a par value of Rs. 10 per share. Each holder of OCRPS has right / entitled to convert into equity shares within 18 months from the date of issue or redemption on or after 20 years as per terms.

(b) Reconciliation of equity shares and optionally convertible preference shares

#### 111.00. and the second set is a set to be set the basis of a set of the second set of the se

Particulars	As at 3 tet Ma	rch, 3019 +	As at 21st Mar	sh, 3018
Varia Classe	Number of Sharos	Hs. in Lakh	Namber of Shares	Ro. in Lash
Balance as at the beginning of the year	12,82,16,776	4,564.54	15,51,79,472	3,123.59
Add: issued during the year	1,53,97,516	307.95	7,20.37,304	5,440,75
Salance as at the end of the year	26,35,16,292	4,872.28	22.82.16.774	4,554.34

## (ii) Reconciliation of optionally convertible redeemable preference shares cutstanding as at the beginning and end of the year

Brook of the second	As at 31at March, 2013		As at 31st March, 2019	
Perticulars	Number of Shares	Rs. in Lakh	Number of Shares	Re. in Lakh
Balance as all the beginning of the year	57,64,619	570.46		
Add: Issued during the year		1.	1,19.13.329	1,191.33
Less: Converted into equity shares during the year	(57.64,619)	(676.48)	(61.48.710)	(814.87
Balance as at the end of the year		1111 811	87,64,619	679,48





Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

## (c) Details of equity shares held by the shareholders holding more than \$% of the appreciate charge in the Parent Company

	As at 31st March, 2019		As at 31st March, 2018	
Name of the shareholder	Number of equity shares	Percentage (%) starebolding	Percentage (%) shareholding	Percentar;e (%) shareholdrig
Archena A Mittal Ajay 5 Mittal Edelweise Assert Reconstruction Company Lineled Generativ verlous investal	8,85,58,788 3,85,41,437 5,95,59,820	36.35% 16.83% 24.45%	8,85,59,208 3,70,60,937 4,56,62,304	38.87% 16.34% 26.01%

(d) In Previous year ended 31st March, 2016 the Parent Company had allotted to the Promoter Directors 1.00.00.000 equity shares and 1.00.00.000 share warrants of Rs. 2 each at a premium of fla.56.35 per share on preferential basis pursuant to the Restructuring Agreement dated 31st March, 2017 and in terms of special resolution passed on 29th April, 2017 as per applicable provisions of Companies Act, 1055/Companies Act, 3013 and 5001 (basis of Capital and Oliciosare Requirements) Regulation, 85.00.000 share warrants out of 1,00.00.000 share warrants have been converted into Equity shares on 8th November, 2017.

Euring the year, the Perent Company has allotted 15,00,000 Equity Sharox of face value of Rs 2 each to the Promoter upon conversion of equal number of warrants.

Particulars	As at	(Ra. in Lakh As at
	Stat March, 2019	31et March, 2018
19. Other Equity		
() Share Application money pending allotment		
Balances as at the beginning of the year		18,765,7
Less: On issue of Equity Shares	-	(16 766 7
Balarous as at the end of the year	14	17
(I) Money Received against share warrants	10000	
Balances as at the beginning of the year	860.25	1. 1.10
Add: received during the year	15.00	862.2
Less: On issue of Equity Shares	(875,25)	
Balances as at the end of the year		160 25
(II) Equity Component of 5% Optionally Convertible Rodpetrable Preference shares (CCRPS)		
Selences as at the beginning of the year	47,551.87	60.620.04
Less: On issue of Equity Shares	(47,561.97)	(41,068.97
Balances as at the end of the year	7	47,551.07
(M Capital Reserve		
Balances as at the beginning and end of the year	1.58	1.50
(v) Amalgamation Reserve	1.151	
Balances as at the beginning and end of the yuller	124.00	124,80
Reserve and Surplus		
(vi) Securities Premium Account	Strate Miller	1000
Balarions as at the beginning of the year	1,74,858,87	79,617.4
Add On issue of Equity Shares	58,213,45	95,278.8
Less: Share issue expenses/ Transaction cost		(37.5
Beferroos as at the end of the year	2,33,672.16	1,74,858.8
(vi) General Reserve		
Balances as at the beginning and enit of the year.	943,18	940.1
IviD Deficit In the Statement of Profit and Loss	and the second second	a and the second
Belanots as at the beginning of the year	(1.57.399.77)	(1.69.750.2
Add/Less: Profit(Loss) for the year	(28,757.85)	3,104.1
Less: Ofter comprehensive loss	(28.57)	(8.6
Lease Others (Not)	(1.395.07)	(1,134,3
Add: Conditional Lease rent		310.4
Belances as at the end of the year	(1,88,645.26)	(1,87,399,77
Total () to will	48,533.46	65,937.58

#### Nature and purpose of Reserve and Surplus:

#### (a) Securities Premium Account:

Securities premium account is created to robord premium robelised on issue of equity shares. The reserve is utilized in accordance with the provision of the Companies Act, 2013.

#### (b) General Reserve:

Denseral Reserve is used for time to time to transfer of profits from Retained Earnings for appropriation purposes. As the general reserve is created by a transfer from one component of equity to enotine, and is not an item of other comprehensive income, items included in the General Reserve will not be reclassified subsequently to statement of orofit and loss.



33 Hem

Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

#### (c) Amalgamation Reserve:

Analgematice reserve is created on account of scheme of analgemation of erstwhile SDP (India) Private Limited with the Parent Company approved by the Honbie High Count of Audicature at Bombay in earlier years.

#### (d) Retained Earning:

Retained Earnings are the profit/(loss) of the Group served 18 date net of appropriations.

(ja. b		(Ru. in Lakh)	
Particulars	in the state of the	As at D1st March, 2018	As st Stat March, 2017
Nan Carrent Lisbittles 29. Borrowings			
Secored (a) Term Loans			
From Banks (Refer Note No. 20.1) From Other Parties (Refer Note No. 20.2) (b) Vehicles Loan from bank		3,671,48 1,21,809,11 9,52	1,29,030,41
Liability Component of Compound Financial Instruments (DCRPS)		782.42	11,023,52
	Total	1,26,152.68	1,40,059.93

The details of security, terms of repayment and interest on non-current borrowings (which includes current maturities) obtained by the Group are given below:

#### (20.1) Rupes Term loan from Banks;

#### 29.1.1 Parent Company

(a) Details of security

(1) Russee term loan of Rs. 3, 193, 29 Lakh (31st March, 2018 - Rs. 3, 188, 79 Lakh);

(i) Second charge on movable and immovable Parivet assets of the Parent Company except for the excluded properties under Lasse Agreement dated and February, 2018

(i) Second charge on present and future receivables including the amount deposited to the CARC TRA account of the Parent Company

(iii) The above loans are secored by personal guarantees of two Promoter Directors of the Parent Company.

#### (b) Terms of Interest rate

() Itals of Interest is @ 14.50% p.s.

#### (c) Terms of Repayment:-

Ruppe term loan is repayable in Bullet payment at the end of the tencor of loan i.e. 35 months:

(d) The amortised cost disclosed above is net off incidental cost of borrowings aggregating of Rs. 6.71 Lakh (31st March, 2018 - Rs. 10.21 Lakh).

#### (2) Russe term loan of Rs. 474.30 Lakh:

#### (a) Details of security

() Second charge on movable and removable Parivel assets of the Parivit Company except for the excluded properties under Leose Agreement dated and Patruary, 2018

(i) Second charge on present and Nure modevables including the emount doposited to the EARC TRA account of the Parent Company.

(iii) The above loans are secured by personal guarantees of two Promotor Directors of the Parent Company.

#### (b) Terms of Interest rate

Rate of interest is @ 14.50% p.m.

#### (c) Terms of Repayment:-

Ruppe term loan is repayable in 78 equal monthly installment commencing from the date of tirst disbursement i.e. 31st August, 2018.

(d) The Parent Company has been in default for the repayment of principal amount of Rs. 18.17 Lakh.

#### (23.2) Ruppe Term loans from Other Parties

#### 23.2.1 Parent Gemeany

#### (1) Ruppe term loan of Rs. 59,513.25 Lakh (31st March, 2018 - Rs. 58,359.23 Lakh):

#### (a) Security provided:

() First change in all the present and future movable and immovable property, prove and equipment including interglate seases, assignment of rights and benefits of the Parent Company but encluding project assets for Kiturja FTV/Z project, Kiturja Distripant Project, Nagpur project and Rail project on part passu basis.

(i) Second charge on current assets of the Penent Company but cooleding current assets for kharge FTWZ project. Kharge Distripert, Project Naggor project and Rail project on part passe basis.



(iii) first pari passu charge by way of hypotheciation on the Panyal Receivables both existing and future of whatsoever nature.

(v) The above bars are secured by personal guarantees of two Promoter Directors of the Parent Company.
(v) The loans are secured by perighted of shares hold by the two Promoter Directors of the Parent Company.

#### (b) Terms of Interest rate

Rate of interest is @ 10% p.s. compounded quarterly

#### (c) Terms of Repaymenti-

	(Ra. in Laidh)
Yasr	Loan from Others
FY 2017-18	5,671.09
FY 2021-22	14,001.48
FV 2022-20	80,404,50
Total	60,077.05

(#) The Parent Company has been in default for the repayment of principal amount of Rs. 6.671.09 Lakin. (31st March, 2018 - Rs. 5.671.09 Lakin)

(a) The emotioned cost disclosed above is not of incidential cost of borrowings appropriate of Rs. 563.00 Lefth (31st Merch, 2017 - Rs. 717.82 Lefth)

### (2) Russe term loss of Re. 2.495.44 Lakh (31st March, 2018 - Re. 2.572.34 Lakh)

#### (a) Securities provided

(i) Second charge by way of equilable montgage/hypothecistion on the entire immovable and monable property, plant and equipment of the Planni Company on part-passaubasis.

60 The above loans are secured by personal guarantees of two Promoter Directors of the Parent Company.

#### (b) Terms of Repayment:-

Rupes larm toan is repayable in 13 eructured quarterly instalments commencing from 31st January, 2018.

(a) The Parent Company has been in default for the repayment of principal amount of Rs. 076 Lakh. (31st March, 2018 - Rs 428 Lakh)

(d) The emortised cost disclosed above is net of incidental cost of borrowings aggregating of Rs. 199.56 Lakh (31st March, 2018 - Rs. 403.05 Lakh).

#### (3) Ruppe terrilogn of Rs. 2.918.55 Lakh:

#### (a) Securities provided

- (i) The above loan are secured by charge on residual cashflow of the Parent Company.
- (ii) The above losss are secured by the immovable property hald by one Promoter Director of the Parent Company on part passa basis.
- (ii) The above loans are secured by personal guarantees of two Promoter Directors of the Parent Company.
- (iv) The above loans are secured by pledged of shares held by the one Promoter Director of the Parent Company.

#### (b) Torms of Interest rate

Rate of interest is @ 16% p.a.compounded half yearly.

#### (c) Terms of Repayment:-

Rupse term loan is repayable in bullet payment at the and of the tenure of loan i.e. 18 months.

(d) The amortised cost disclosed above is net off incidental cost of borrowings appropriating of Rs. 81.35 LAM.

#### 21.2.2 ARL

#### (1) Ruceo term loan of Ro. 33,647.31 Lakih (31st March, 2018 - Ro. 33,502.36 Lakih):

#### (a) Securities provided

() First charge as all movable assets (including rakes, containers, equipments) and immovable properties of ANL both present and future or periodes a basis.

(ii) Second charge by way of hypothecation of the entire current askets of ARL, on part passo basis

- (ii) Piedge of 100% equity shares of APUL held by the Parent Company.
- (iv) The above loans are secured by personal guarantees of two Promotor Directors of the Parent Company.
- (v) The above loans are secured by corporate guarantees of the Perent Company.

#### (b) Terms of Interest rate:





(c) Terms of Repayment:-	IRs. In Lakh	
Year	Loan from Banks	
PY 2019-2020	1,744.54	
FY 2920-2921	6.139.19	
FY 2021-2022	2,276,51	
FY 2022-2023	23,954,16	
Total	34.114.50	

(d) The amortised cost disclosed above is not off incidental cost of borrowings aggregating of Ro. 457.19 Lake (21st March, 2010 - Ro. 612.14 Lake).

## 20.2.3 ANFL

#### (1) Russet term loan from Other Parties of Rs. 10.627.19 (.akh (31st March. 2017 - Re. 10.447.22 Lakh); (a) Security provided;

() First charge on fixed assets of ANFL both present and future on part passy basis.

(0 First Pari Passu charge/assignment/security interest on the ANFL's rights under the project documents, contracts (including guarantees) and all ficeness, permits, approvals, conserts and insurance policies.

(#) Assignment of contractor guarantees, liquidated domages, letter of credit, guarantee or performance under any project agreement or contract in favour of ANPL.

(iv) Second charge on current assets of ANFL.

(v) Piedge of 40.52 TT8 equity shares of ANFL head by the Parent Company.
(v) The above Isams are secured by personal guerantees of the Parent Company.

(vID The above loans are secured by corporate guarantees of the Parent Company.

#### (b) Tonne of Interest rate:

Rate of Interest is @ 10% p.a. compounded quarterly.

## (c) Terms of Repayment-

Year	Loan from Barris
FV 2019-2020	2,113,15
FY 2020-2021	323.92
FY 2021-2022	3,585.55
FY 2022-2021	5,323.63
Total	11,546,25

(d) The amortised cost disclosed above is not off incidental cost of borrowings aggregating of Re. 512,15 (.akh (31st March, 2018 - Re. 698,03 (.akh))

(Re. in Lakt)

#### 20.2.4 AIDHL

#### (1) Russe term loan from Other Parties of Rs. 25 591,94 Lakh (31st March, 2018 - Rs. 25,588,56 Lakh); (a) Security provided:

() First charge on all movable and immovable properties of AIDHL both present and future on part pasau basis.

(ii) First charge by way of hypothesiation of the entire current assets of A/OHL on pari passu basis.

(II) Piedge of 100% equity shares of AIDHL teid by the Parent Company.

(iv) The above loans are secured by psisonal guarantees or teo Promoter Directors of the Parent Company.

(v) The above losss are secured by corporate guarantees of the Porent Company.

#### (b) Terms of interest rote:

Rate of Interest is @ 10% p.s. compounded guarterty.

(c) Terms of Repayment -	Offin, in Luckhy
Year	Loan from Banks
FY 2019-2020	1,885.09
FY 2020-2021	4,034,74
FY 2021-2022	2,209.00
FY 2022-2023	18,470.27
Total	25,660.00

(d) The ensurised cost disclosed above is not off incidential cost of tomowings appropriating of Rs. 8.06 Lack (31st March, 2018 - Rs. 10.44 (Jack))

#### 20.2 Vehicle loans from Bank

Vehicle loans are secured by way of hypothesistion of vehicles. Rate of interest is @ 5.55% p.s. and repayment tenure in monthly instalment up to October 2023 and January 2024 respectively.



& x saw

Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

Periculan	1. 1.4	As at 31st Nerch, 2010	(Re. in Lakh) An et Diet March, 2018
21. Other Financial Liabilities			
Financial Liabilities at amortised cost Security depositions unit holders Other financial liabilities Privatical guarantees obligations Internet accrued but not due on borrowings Advance warehouse rent		277.71 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	956.37 1,738.36 234.03 7
	Total	412.11	2,390.76
22. Provisions			
Provision for employee benefits (Refer Note No.40) Orotuity Leave enclastment		171.95 101.78	123.76 82.06
	Total	273.72	202.82
23. Other Non-Current Lisbilities			
Lesse equalization reserve Bovernment grants		703.56 1,632.32	129.20 1.723.69
	Total	7,336.87	1,882.89

		and the second se	(Ra. in Lakh)
Particulars	Construction of the second	As at 31st March, 2019	As at 31st March, 2018
Current Financial Liabilities		1.000	
24. Borrowiege			
Secured		11000	
(a) Working Capital facility (Cash Credit from Lanss) (Refer Note No. 24.1) (b) Lean from Other Parties (Refer Note No. 24.5)		283.30 12.024.06	263.34 11,474.05
Unsecured			
(a) Losons from Promoter Olectors (Refer Note No. 24.3) (b) inter Corporate Deposits (Refer Note No. 24.4)		160.11 77.00	1,937.76 78.00
	Total	12,524.46	13,753.16

24.1 Working capital facility (Cash Credit) from banks:

## 24.1.1 ANFL

#### 111 Rs. 263.30 Lokh (21st March, 2018 - Rs. 263.34 Lakh):

(a) Securities provided : [] First charge on entire current assets of ANFL both present and future on part passu base.

(it) Second part passu charge on the assets charged for term loan of ASFL on first part passu charge to lenders.

(#) Pledge of 40,52,778 equity shares of ANFL held by the Parent Company.
 (w) The above loans are secured by personal guarantees of two Promoter Directors of the Parent Company.

(v) The above loans are secured by corporate guarantees of the Parent Company.

(b) Terms of interest:

Hata of interest on working capital to @ 14% p.a.

(c) ANFL has been in curtinuing default for the repayment of principal account of Rs. 283.30 Lakk since PY 2014-15.

## (24.2) Loan from Other Parties:

#### 24.2.1 Parent Company

#### (1) Loan of Rs. 8.474.94 Lakh (21st Merch. 2018 - Rs. 8.474.94 Lakh) Tab Seburities provided

- First Ranking charges on all present and future cash flows, all assets and movable collateral qualitable to the existing lenders of the Parent Company as por the Deed of Hypotheciption.

- The above loars are secured by personal guarantees of two Promoter Directors of the Parent Company.
- (b) Terms of interest @ 18% p.a.

(() The Pasent Company has been is default for the repayment of principal amount of Rs. 8.474.04 Lakh (31st March, 2018 - Rs. NI)



Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

#### (2) Loan of Rs. 550.00 Lakh

#### (a) Securities provided

- Exclusive charges on cash Yows of Domestic warehousing building.
- The above loave are secured by mortgage over lands admossuring 7,130 Sq. mt. of the Company and wholly owned subsidiaries company.
- The above loans are secured by personal guarantees of one Promoter Director of the Perret Company.
- The above loans are secured by corporate guarantees of the two subsidiary Companies La. Arshive Roll Infrastructure Limited and Arshive Northern FTW2 Limited.

(b) Terms of interest @ 11% p.a.

#### 24.2.2 AIDHL

#### [1] Loan of Re. 3,009.09 Leikh (31st March, 2018 - Re, 3,009.09 Leikh);

#### (a) Securities provided

- (i) First Renking charges on all present and foture cesh flows, all assets and movable collateral available to the existing lenders of AIDHL as per the Dead of Hypothecation.
- (I) The above loans are secured by personal guarantees of two Promotor Directors of the Parent Company.
- (iii) The above loans are secured by corporate guarantees of the Parent Company.

#### (b) Terms of interest:

Roto of interest on said loan is @ 13% p.s.

#### (c) Terms of Repayment & Default:

Default in repayment of principal of Rupses 3,000.03 Lakk as at 31st March, 2019. The same has been recalled by the lender.

#### (24.3) Unsecured Loan from Premidter Directory:

#### (24.3.1) Parent Company

Loans from promoter directors of the Parent Company are interest free and repayable on demand.

#### (24.4) Unsecured Loan from Inter Corporate Doposite:

#### 24.4.1 Parent Company

Intercorporate Deposit of Rs. 77 Lekhr (31st March, 2018 - No. 77 Lekhr) is interest free and repayable on demand.

#### 24.4.2 ALL

Intercorporate Deposit of Re. NJ (31st March, 2018 - Rs. 1 Lakty is interest free and repayable on demand.

			(Rs. in Lakh)
Particulars		As at 31st March, 2019	An at 31st March, 2018
25. Trade Payablos Micro and small enterprises (Refer Note No.39) Otters		64.90 2.494.36	18,11 1,773,52
	Total	2,879.28	1,797.79

fta.		(Ra. in Lakh)
Particulars	As at 31st March, 2018	As at 31st March, 2018
25. Other Financial Liabilities Financial Liabilities at amortised cost. Current maturities of long term debts from banks Current maturities of long term debts from other parties. Current maturities of volvicio loan Interest accrued and due on borrowings Interest accrued but not due on borrowings Interest accrued but not due on borrowings Interest pagable on delayed payments to MSWED creditors (Refer Note No.36) Unclaimed dividends Deposit from Unitedians Financial guarantees obligations Payable for capital goods Dues to employees (including full and final settlement) Payable for expenses Other Payables	20,503.78 23,044.87 1.80 36,679.24 10,411,04 2.50 910.82 10.55 7,228.05 719.21 978.36	22,527,15 18,675,60 27,547,92 4,699,33 0,22 0,04 938,16 8,422,54 474,12 1,146,00 80,78
Tota	1,02,881.88	79,930.84





Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

#### 26.1 Rupee Term Luan from Banks:

#### 26.1.1 Parent Company

#### 15 Russe Term lost - Ro. 1.472.04 Lakh (21st March, 2018 - Ro. 1.491.67 Lakh) (a) Securities provided:

- Second charge on movable and introveble property, plant and equipments of the Parent Company, present and future on pan-passu.

(b) The obove loan is secured by personal guarantees of two Promoter Directors of the Parent Company.

(c) Terms of Interest rate:

## Rate of interest is @ 12% p.a.

#### (d) Terms of Repayment & Default:

The bonk has been recalled loars of Rs. 1.472.84 Lakh (51st March, 2018 - Rs.1.491.67 Lakh) and inserest (including genal interest) of Rs. 178.08 Lawn (31st March, 2018 - Rs. 32.19 Lakh).

#### 25.1.2 ARL

#### 151 Russe Term loan from Barriss of Rs. 6.810.80 Lakh (21st March, 2018 - Rs. 6.921.30 Lakht:

(a) Becaution provided () Feat charge on all movable assets (including raises, combiners, coupment(a) and immovable properties of ARL both present and future on part pouru basis.

(ii) Second charge by way of hypothecation of the entire current assets of ARIL on pari passu basis.

 (ii) Predge of 100% equity shares of the ARL held by the Planet Company.
 (iv) The above toxes are secured by personal guarantees of two Promotor Directors of two Parent Company. (v) The above loans are secured by corporate guarantees of the Parent Company.

## (b) Terms of interest rate:

(i) flate of interest is @ 10.45% p.a. - 10.25% p.a.

(c) Terms of Repayment:	(Ra. in Lakit)
Yoar	Loan from Banks
FY 2012-2013	22.50
FV 3013-2014	75.00
FV 2014-2015	277.90
FY 2915-2018	3,625.60
FY 2018-2010*	2,842.00
Total	6,910.60

\* Refer Nate No. 48

(d) Details of default in repayment of principal on secured loans as on 31st March, 2019 are as follows:

-	The second s	from the moved
	Year	Loan from Banks
-	FY 2012-2013	22.50
	FF 2013-2014	75.00
	FY 2014-2015	277.50
	FY 2015-2016	3,095.60
-	FY 2016-2018	2,845.00
	Total	6.910.60

The above loan has been recalled by Banks.

#### 25.1.3 ANFL

## (1) Ruppe Termioans - Rs. 12.104.18 Lakh (31st March, 2018 - Rs. 12.104.18 Lakh). (a) Securities provided: (3) First charge on fixed assets of AVFL both present and future on parilipassu basis.

[1] First Part Parts charge/assignment/security interest on the AAFU's rights under the project documents, contracts (including guarantees) and all iconses, permits, approvals, consents and insurance policies.

(iii) Assignment of contractor guarantees. Residated damages, letter of credit, guarantee or performance under any project agreement or convect is favour OF ANFL

(iv) Second charge on current assets of ANFL

(v) Pledge of 40,52,778 equity shares of AMFL held by the Parent Company.

(4) The above loans are secured by personal guarantees of two Promoter Directors of the Parent Company.

(vii) The above loans are secured by corporate guarantees of the Parent Company.

## (b) Terms of Interest rate:

Rate of interest is @ 13% p.a.

(c) Terms of Repayment -	Re. in Lake
Year	Loan from Banks
FY 2012-2013	604.22
FY 2013-2014	1,410.23
PY 2014-2015	1,550.76
FY 2016-2018	8,458.97
Total	12,104.18



W x tam

Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

(d) The Banks has been recalled iosn of Rs. 12:104.18 Lash (31st March, 2016 - Rs. 12:104 18 Lash) and interest of Rs. 14.547.59 Lash (31st March, 2019 - Rs. 11.638.50 Lakhi.

### Details of default in repayment of principal on secured loans as on 31st March, 2019 are as follows:

	(Rs. In Lakk)
Year	Loan from Banks
FY 2012-2013	604.22
FY 2013-2014	1,410,23
FY 2014-2015	1,580.76
FY 2015-2018	8,408.97
Total	12,104,18

#### (25.2) Term loans from Other Parties

#### 25.2.1 Parent Company

(1) Loan of Rs. 5,000.00 Lakh (31st March, 2018 - Rs. 6,000.00 Lakh) (Nefer Note No. 46) Secured by first and exclusive charge on land alfueled at Village Builton at Nagput, Matamethes. The said loan carries interest (\$ 20% p.a.

(2) Loan of Rs. 2,500.00 Lakin (31at March, 2018 - Rs. 1,551.52 Lakh) (Refor Note No. 45)

(i) Secured by first and exclusive charge on land elusted at Wrunja, Bulandshahr, Utar Predesh.

(ii) The Parent Company has been in default for the rapayment of principal account of His 2,030 Lash, (31st March, 2017 - His 975 Lakr).

(ii) The emotived cost disclosed above is net off incidental cost of borrowings apprepring of Rs. Ni (31st March, 2018 - Rs. 23.45 Lake).

#### 25.2.2 ARIL

#### (1) Rupeo Term loans - Re. 2.960.00 Lakh

(a) Securities provided:

(i) First pari passu charge on all present and futuro cash flows of ARL.

(ii) First pari passu charge on all movable and immovable assets of ARL

(ii) Charge on cash flows and movable assats by deed of hypothecation.

(k) The above loans are secured by personal guarantees of two Promotor Directors of the Parent Company.

(v) The storye loars are secured by corporate guarantees of the Parent Company.

#### (b) Terms of Interest rate:

Rate of interest is @ 20% p.a.

c) Terms of Repayment:-	(Rs. In Lakh)
Year	Loan from Others
FY 2022-2023	2,960.00

(d) The above loan has been received during the year.

#### 25.2.2 ANFL

(1) Loan of Rupses Nil (31st March, 2018 - Rs. 200.00 Lakh):

(a) Securities provided:

(i) The above loan is secured by personal guarantees of two Promoter Directors of the Parent Company.

(F) Charge on movable property has been registered and on immovable property i.e. land admeasuring 1.68 acres is to be registered

(b) Terms of Interest rate:

Rate of Interest is dit 11% p.s.

(35.3) Details of default in payment of interest on secured loons as on 31st March, 2019 are as follows:

CR6. In Lakra			
Total	Ditters	Danks	Year
3,038.40		3,038.40	FY 2013-2014
2,706.46		2,706.48	FY 2014-2015
3,123.67	-	3,123.67	FY 2015-2016
3,628.35		3,828.35	FY 2016-2017
8,144.73	3,737,82	4,408.91	FY 2017-2018
18,036,63	11.821.62	7,015.01	FY 2018-2019
38,978.24	15,059.44	23,918.80	Total





Perkulan		As at 31st March, 2019	(Rs. in Lakh) As at 31st March, 2018
27. Other Current Liabilities Advance received from Customers Government Grams Tradu advances received Other Advances Statutory dues (Refer note below) Interest on delayed payment of statutory dues	Total	333.80 365.49 1.89 2,120.97 1.508.15 4.435.53	830.6: 282.64 1.74 1.367.22 1.360.62 3.882.8:

Notes: (1) Statutory dues included Tax deducted at sources (TDS), Provident Pund (PP), Profession Tax (PT) and Employee State Insurance Corporation (ESIC)

(2) Based on recent Supreme court judgement on structure of component for calculation of Provident Fund dated February 28, 2019 there are various interpretive issues including its applicability thus prospective provision wire 1. March 01, 2019 been considered of Rs. 1.36 takins.

Dovernment Grant	A CONTRACTOR OF THE OWNER	(Ra. In Lakh)
Particulars	As et 31st March, 2019	As at 31at March, 2018
Opening balance Income recognised during the year	2363.30	2,728.70
Closing belance	1,997.81	2,313.31
Non-current labilities Current labilities	1,692.32 365.49	1,723,99 639,91
		(Rs. in Lakh)
Particulars	As at 31st March, 2019	As et 31st March, 2018
28. Provision Provision for employee benefits (Refer Note No. 40) Grateity Leave excesimment	3.77 22.08	8.12 16.31
Total	25.85	12.43



15k

(Rs. in)		
Particulara	Year Ended 31et March, 2019	Year Ended 31st March, 2016
29. Revenue from Operations		
Sate of services	1.000	1 1 Sec. 16
Rail freight income	12.074.57	12,374.23
Storage income	8,623.97	8,422.98
Conditional Lease rent	2,500.00	1
Road freight income	2,506.21	1,900.23
Material handing and other services	2,884.45	815.18
Terminal income Domestic warehousing income	233.63	175.40
Finance lease income	3.00	27.00
Other operating income	10.55	2,192.69
Total	28,937.38	25,905.69
30. Other income		1
Internat income on	1.000	1.00
Bank fixed deposits	39.72	54,23
Loans to others	25.07	24.94
Offers Dividend income	8.54	61.13
Government grants	365.49	365.49
Financial guarantee income	227.64	2.57
Financial assets carried at amortised cost	193.05	
Foreign exchange difference (net)	11122	105.30
Provision for doubtful debts written back	140	109.61
Excess provision written back	23565	463,14
Sundry balance written back	991.35	452.89
Gain on derecognised of Liability Component	653.17	
Gain on disposal of Property, plant and equipment	0.03	
Miscelleneous income	15.78	25.29
Total	2,469.09	1,865.19
31. Freight Expenses		
Roll freight expenses	9,449,49	10,215,90
Road freight expenses	1,504.01	1,452.41
Total	10,954.30	11,468.31
32. Employee Benefits Expense		Charles of the
Seleries, wages and bonus	3,668.32	3,435.93
Contribution to provident and other funds	102.07	93.09
Staff we fare expenses	136.46	106.12
Total	3,806.85	3,634.54





Notes to the Consolidated financia	I statements for the	year ended 31st March, 2	019

(Rs. in		
Particulars	Year Ended 31st March, 2019	Year Ended 31st March, 2015
33. Finance Cost		
a provide the second		
Interest expense on borrowings	25,951.79	30,847.03
interest expense on statutory dues	315.67	707.04
Unwinded interest expense on security deposits	7.93	150.48
Interest expense on others	914.37	2.62
Interest expense on MSMED vendors (Ralar Noia No. 39)	4.01	0.25
Other borrowing costs Total	365.62	84.07
Total	27,469.39	31,598.39
34. Depreciation and Amorthestion Expense		1.000
Depreciation on property, plant and equipment	8,565.15	8,449.87
Amortisation on intergible assets	854.43	721.49
Total	9,419,56	10,171,76
6. Other Expenses		
Electricity charges	567.80	325.60
Rent	653.65	497.66
Repairs and maintenance:	1.	n
Building	100.77	009.40
Plant and Machinery	74.75	84.53
Others	132.68	135.36
Insurance	55,73	60,60
Rates and taxes	69.52	34.98
Communication expenses	73.55	13.24
Travelling and conveyance expenses	435.30	447.72
Vehicle expenses	94.38	102.69
Printing and stationery	49.64	44.20
Legal and professional fees	409.31	344.60
Security charges	415.37	392.09
Advertisement and Business Promotion expenses.	73.85	198:08
Auditor's remuneration:		
- Audit Feas	137.82	104.79
- Limited Review Fees	15.00	18.25
Certification fees	31.95	175
Provision for doubtful debts	112.85	57.49
Bod Debts	45.81	101,54
Foreign exchange differences (nel)	43.21	
Miscellaneous expenses	209.70	184.50
Director sitting fees	2.65	241
Decenting/written off of Property, plant and equipment and Intangible assets	165.34	27.62
Total	3,929.29	4,047.50
16. Exceptional Items		
		1
Reconciliation of loan accounts (net)		(562.39
Settlement of claims	(5,187.04)	(19,478.47
Loss on sale of subsidiary (Refer Note No. 57)		(4,314,69
Gain on monetization of property, plant and equipment (Refer	(inclusion)	(15,633.20
Note No. 59)		
Lose on seleid scard of Property, plant and equipment	· · · · ·	515.64
	and the second se	Contraction of the second s



a sam

Notes to Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

## 37 Contingent Liabilities and Commitments

37.1 Contingent Liabilities (to the extent not provided for in respect of):

_		and in the life	(Rs. in Lokh)
S. No.	Particulars	As at 31st March, 2019	As of 31st March, 2018
(a)	Disputed income Tax Demands	18,515.52	11,087.78
(b)	Disputed Sales Tax domanda		20.51
(0)	Disputed Service Tax demand	114.23	51.55
(d)	Disputed Local Body Tax demand	160.33	160.33
(0)	Claims against the group not acknowledged as debts	2,291,99	2,397.12
171	Bank Guarantees	116.25	162.00
(9)	Letter of Credit ( Letter of Credit given in favour of Railways for availing a freight facility for haulage payment)	100.00	100,00
0.0	Import Continuity / Transshipment Bond / Custodan cum Carrier Bond	43.901.21	31,910,21
03	Corporate Guarantees given	18.500.00	

#### 37.2 Capital commitments

Estimated sincurs of contracts remaining to be executed on capital and other accounts and not provided for (net of advances paid) are Rs. 6.345.90 Lakh (31st March, 2018 - Rs. 449.60 Lakh)

#### 38 Operating lease commitments

(a) The Arbitya Lifestyle Limited (wholly owned subsidiary) has entered into operating lease antengements for certain warehouse facilities. The lease is non-cancellable and is for a period of 5 years and may be remewed for a further period of 5 years based on mutual agreement of the parties. The lease agreements provide for an increase in the lease payments by 5 % every year from lease commencement date.

Particulars	As at 31st March 2019	As at 31st March 2018
Future Non-Cancellable minimum lesse commitments		
Within one year	4,916.73	6,642.37
Later than one year but not later than five years	21,214,21	21,009.65
Later than five years	+	4,595.67

(b) The Group has taken office on lease under non-cancellable operating lease expiring at the end of 3 years. The leases have varying terms, escalation clauses and renewal rights. On renewal, the terms of the leases are renegotiated.

(Rs. i		(Rs. in Lakh
Particulars	As at 31st March, 2019	As at 31st March, 2018
Future Non-Cancellable minimum loase commitments		Active Colored Street
Within one year	351.92	340.65
Later than one year but not later than five years	699.19	1,061.11
Later than five years	+	(1967)

#### 39 Details of dues to Micro, Small And Modium Enterprises as per MSMED Act, 2006

			(Rs. in Lakh
S. No.	Description	As at 31st March, 2019	As at 31st March, 2018
- 41	Principal amount due and ramaining unpaid	84.98	18.1
b)	Interest due thereon remaining unperd	4.01	0.2
¢	Interest paid by the Group in terms of Section 16 of the MSMED Act, 2015, along with the amount of the payment made to the suppliers beyond the appointed day during the year	-	
47	Interest due and payable for the period of delay in making payment (which have been paid but beyond the appointed day during the year) but without adding the interest specified under the MSMED Act, 2006	1	*
e)	Interest accrued and remaining unpaid	4.01	0.22
0	Interest remaining due and payable even in the succeeding years, until such date when the interest dues as above as actually paid to the micro and amail enterprises.		
_			

Note: Dues to Micro, Small and Medium enterprises have been determined to the extent such parties have been identified on the basis of information collected by the Group and rolled upon by the Auditors.



Notes to Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

- 40 Employee Benefits
- 40.1 Disclosure pursuant to Indian Accounting Standard (ND AS) 19 Employee Banefita

#### (a) Defined Contribution Plan:

Contribution to Defined Contribution Plan, recognised as expenses for the years are as under:

Particulars	Year ended 31st March, 2019	Year ended 31at March, 2018
Employer's Contribution to Provident Fund	21.68	19.63
Employer's Contribution to Pension Scheme	49.02	44.61
Employer's Contribution to ESIC	2.12	3.39

## (0) Brief descriptions of the plans

(c)

The Group's defined contribution plans are Provident Fund and Employees State insurance where the Group has no further obligation beyond making the contributions. The Group's defined benotil plans include gratury. The employees are also entitled to leave enceshment as per the Group's policy.

Leave Encashment	and the second se	(Rs. in Lakh
Particulars	As at Stat March, 2019	As at 31st March, 2018
Provision recognized in the Balance Sheet		1011
Outrent Provision as at the and of the year	22.06	16.31
Non Current Provision as at the end of the year	101.78	80.06
Provision recoonised in the Balance Sheet	123.86	96.37

#### (d) Defined benefit plan - Gratuity:

The employee's Grahuly fund is managed by the Life Insurance Corporation of India. The present value of obligation is determined based on actualial valuation using the Projected Linit Credit Mathod, which recognised each period of services as giving rise to additional unit of employee benefit emittement and measures each unit separately to build up to final obligation.

Particulars	31st March, 2019	31st March, 2056
I. Actuarial assumptions		
Mortality Table	Indian Assured lives Montaiky (2006-08) UI:	Indian Assured lives Mortality (2005-08) UII
Disposent rate	6 95%	7.40%
Expected return on plan assets	7.40%	6.175
Salary Escalation Rate	9 00%	7,00%
White weil Rate	17.00%	
Retirement Apo	S8 Years	58 Years
Retrement, Age	De Tapra	od rears
II. Change in Present value of defined benefit obligations		
Provision as at the beginning of the year	200.03	171.79
Interdist cost	14.87	11.03
Current service cost	42.21	55.01
Benefits paid	(22.25)	32.45
Actuarial (geint/floss on obligations	28.50	(10.62)
Provision as at the end of the year	263.42	259.05
II. Change in Fair value of plan assets		
Fair value of plan assets as at the beginning of the year	81.06	118.08
Expected return on plan assets	6.04	15.67
Actual Enterprise's Contributions	(22.25)	(32.45)
Bonefits paid	22.25	22.45
Unrecconised asset due to limit in Para 64(b)	26.00	02.00
Actuarial garn/licss) on plan assets		(4.59)
For value of plan assets as at the end of the year	87.70	125.76
Par value of plan expets as all the and of the year	97.58	163.75
W. Actual return on plan assets		
Expected return on plan assets	6.04	15.67
Actuarial pain/(loss) on plan assets	-	(4.59)
Actual return on plan assets	8.04	11.08
V. Provision recognised in the Balance Shoet		
Provision as at the end of the year	263.42	258.68
Fair value of plan assets as at the end of the year	87.70	
Provision recognised in the Balance Sheet	175.72	





VI. Percentage of each category of plan assets to total fair value of plan assets Insurer managed funds	100%	100%
VII. Amount recognised in the Statement of Profit and Loss		
Current service cost	42.21	55.01
Interest cost	11.04	11.03
Expected return on plan assets	(05.5)	(19.22)
Net actuarial (psin/Voss to be on obligation	10.001	11000
Expense recognised in Statement of Profit and Loss	51.04	40.63
VIII. Amount recognized in the Other Comprehensive Income (OCI)		
Due to Charge in financial assumptions	32.31	(4,29)
Due to Charge in demographic assumption	(4.19)	0.06
Due to Charge in experience assumption	0.45	(8.39)
Expected return on plen assets	1.2.8	(4.69)
Total remasurament recognized in OCI	28.57	(9.67)
X. Balance Sheet reconciliation	and the second	
Opening net provision	118.37	53.11
Expenses recognised in Profit & Loss	51.04	57.91
Actual Employer Contribution	[22.25]	20.53
Net transfer by group companies		10.00
Total Remeasurement recognised in OCI	28.55	(9,67)
Closing net provision	175.72	129.88

(e) Salary excellation assumption has been set in discussions with the enterprise based on their estimates of overall long-term salary growth rates after taking into consideration expected earnings inflation as well as performance and seniority related increases.

#### 40.2 Sensitivity analysis: (Rs. in Lakh) Effect on Gratuity Changes in Particulars assumptions obligation For the year anded 31st March, 2018 Salary growth rate 0.50% 288.11 0.50% 275.58 +0.50% 275.63 Discount rate -0.50% 269.11 For the year ended 31st March, 2019 Salary growth rate. +0.10% 271.60 0.10% 253,88 Discount rale ×0.30% 253 79 0.10% 273.82

The above sensitivity analysis is based on a change in an assumption while holding all other assumptions constant. In practice, the is unlikely to occur, and changes in some of the assumptions may be correlated. In presenting the above sensitivity analysis. The present, value of defined benefit obligation has been calculated using the projected unit credit method at the end of reporting period, which is the same as that applied in calculating the defined obligation fability recognised in the balance sheet.

These plans typically expose the Group to actuarial risks such as: longevity risk and salary risk.

- (a) Interest risk A decrease in the discount rate will increase the plan provision.
- (b) Longevity risk The present value of the defined banefit plan provision is calculated by reference to the best estimate of the mortality of plan participants both during and after their employment. An increase in the life expectancy of the plan participants. As such, an increase the plan's provision.
- (c) Salary risk The present value of the defined plan provision is celculated by reference to the future salaries of plan participants. As such, as increase in the salary of the plan participants will increase the plan's provision.
- 40.3 The weighted average duration of the defined benefit obligation at the end of the reporting period is 5 years (31st March, 2018 5 years).

- Aar



Notes to Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

41 Preparation of financial statements on " Going Concern" basis

(a) One of the subsidiary Company viz Arshiya Rall Infrastructure Limited has accumulated losses and negative net worth. Some of its lenders have recalled their loans and the subsidiary company is in the process of negotiating the revised payment lerms. The subsidiary Company is EBIUTA positive and with the commencement of the two dedicated freight company, its estimates a unique contract entered into with one of the largest global shipping lines has already started to improve the profitability. Also, the proposed merger of auction subsidiary company with this subsidiary company, but enhance their profilability.

In view of the focussed emphasis of the Government on logistics infrastructure sector, the proposed restructuring and considering the fact that the facilities are yet to achieve full operational potential besides the strategic locations of the facilities, the management's future outlook of its businesses is very promising. Accordingly, the financials have been prepared on going concern basis including based on financial support from the Perent Company.

- () Diversified focus from only Steel industry to Cement, Agro and Tiles also so as to have a balance of product mix.
- (ii) Stabilizing of PFT business with Long term contracts and constructing the second line.
- (iii) Standardization of Containers to be able to better utilize the assats,
- (iv) Government focus on Multi-model logistic and transport services to increase the throughput of the infrastructure strengty created by the company,
- (v) Government focus on the revenuping of the Railway Boards and increasing darity on regulatory aspects to support resolution of the regulatory issues,
- (v) Two Dedicated Freight Contor(s) (DFC) along the Western and Eastern part of India to support increase in the business volume.
- (vi) Government announcement of Jewar Airport and Merut Highway connecting Jewar via Khurja and thereby connecting to Yamuna Expressway(i.e. Delhi to Agra).
- (b) Certain creditors have initiated legal proceedings against the Group and its Directors and the Group has defaulted in payment of instalments of consent terms for which the Group is in process of negotiating and finalising the revised consent terms. Majority of the creditors have been settled over the past few years and some of the creditors have also shown interest and faith not only in the logistics infrastructure sector but also in Arshiva Group and are boing allotted equity shares of the Parent Company.
- (c) The Parent Company, ATHL, ANFL and AIDHL has accumulated icases and certain creditors have initiated legal proceeding against this companies and their Directors for recovery of the amounts due. However in certain cases has executed consent terms or is in the process of finalizing consent terms with the creditors.

The Parent Company has given its warehouses on long term lease and received upfront lease payments. The management has also initiated various other states such as construction and future development within the FTW2, restructuring the Parent Company and its subsidiaries busitess operations. The Parent Company, has given a support letter to extend, for the Snexeexisk future, any financial subsidiaries busitess operations. The Parent Company, has given a support before to extend, for the Snexeexisk future, any financial support which may be required by those subsidiaries. Considering the strength of locational advantages, future outlook as assessed by the management and business plan, those subsidiaries management is confident to continue as a going concern. The long term prospects, however, are dependent on various factors and consolidated financial statements of those entities have accordingly been continued to be prepared on going concern basis.

The management is in the process of restructuring its business operations and steps are as under:

- (i) Competitive advantage of the FTWZ with easily accessible to two most important retail market in NCR- Gurgaon and Defin to increase utilization.
- Aligning watehouse and distribution center logistics to support companies in alignment with business strategy and provide a competitive edge in Multi-model Logistics.
- (ii) ICD operational facility has now entered into long term contract with global shipping majors.
- (iv) The planned long term contract for transportation of Reafer cargo to increase revenue,
- (v) Increasing throughput through collaborative Pooling of assets' with other ICD and Private Container Train Operators (PCTO).
- (vi) Increasing interest from various Global customers for integrated solutions including rail transport and FTWZ.
- 42 Loans from various lenders have been assigned by banks to Edelweiss Assets Reconstruction Company Limited (EARC). EARC had restructured the loan and exocuted the Restructuring Agreement (RA) dated 31st March, 2017. In accordance with RA, EARC has converted part dott hito restructured dott, balance assigned loan is to be converted into 3,21,82,304 equity shares and 94,23,329 auto pricent optionally convertible redeemable preference shares (OCRPS Series 0 of face value of Rs 10 each at a price of Rs 1,000 each (including premum of Rs 100) of the Company, as per extent SEBI rules and regulations. The EARC has availed the right of conversion of OCRPS into equity.

## During the year ended 31st March, 2019 -

- (i) In appregate 1,38,97,516 equity shares of 2 each on conversion of OCRPS Saries I have been slipted to EARC.
- Pursuent to RA, the Company has allotted 16.00,000 Equity Shares of face value of Rs.2 each to the Promoter upon conversion of equal number of watrants.





Notes to Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

The Parent Company is engaged in the business of development, operations and maintenance of Free Trade and Warehousing Zono (FTWZ) and Domestic Warehousing Zone. During the year ended 31st March, 2019, serialn portion of Land which was dealed under Property, Plant and Equipment (PPC) is now transferred to inventorios at their carrying emounts for future developments.

Out of the above lond percels, during the year orded 31st March, 3019 the Parent Company has entered into 2 lease agreements appropriating to 5.50 Acres of land with a wholly owned subsidiery company for development of warehouses at FTWZ, Parwel.

44 The Parent Company and its subsidiaries have defaulted in agreed repayment schedule of Restructuring Agreement (RA). As per debt coverant, the Parent Company and its subsidiaries are required to adhere to repayment schedule and any short payment gives Edelweiss Asset Reconstruction Company (EARC) file right to convert whole of the outstanding amount of restructured rupee loan and/or pert of the detaul amount into fully ped up equity shares of the Parent Company. No such notice of conversion in writing has been given by EARC and the Parent Company and its subsidiaries continues to disclose the amount as non-current and current borrowings as per repayment schedule, in the Salance Sheet.

- 46 During the year ended 31st March, 2019, the Parent Company has defaulted in payment as per consent terms signed with one of the Non-Banking Financial Company (NBFC). Subsequent to the year and, the said NBFC has assigned its debt to Edelecise Asset Reconstruction Company (EARC). Pursuant to the said assignment, EARC become the lender and entitled to recover total dues alongwith interest at contractual rates and other charges. The Parent Company doesn't expect any additional liabilities / charges and liabilities accounted in the books of account are descubin.
- A Public Financial Institution (PFI) agreed to settle their outstanding loan conditiviting principle and interest of Rs. 16,700 Lakk. Settlement terms and conditions involves payment of Rs. 5.000 Lakk which is secured by land at Nagpur and for balance amount of Rs. 11,700 Lakk, allocment of Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares - V (CCRP6 - V), convertible upto 15,50,000 equily shares at the option of the PFI. Considering the same, recoexary effect has been given in the books of accounts during the previous year. As per shareholder approval in the ECGM dated 29th January 2016, the Parent Company has approved allotment of 11,70,000 OCRP5 - V and the same was converted into 15,50,000 Equily shares on 22nd Fabruary, 2016 as per sattlement terms agreed. Subsequently in the Honorable High Court of Bomber, the Parent Company has made the representation that post allotment of the require standards by the PFI. Into total outstanding field remains at Rs. 5,000 Lakk.

During the year ended 31st March, 2019, the PFI has assigned its debt to the Edelweiss Asset Reconstruction Company (SARC). The Company has provided interest in line with major terms negotiated with EARC, 51 the finalisation of the restructuring agreement.

47 A subsidiary Company i.e. Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited had entered into one-sine settlement (OTS) with a Bank during the year ended 31st March, 2019 and the effect was taken as an asceptional tiem during the year ended 31st March, 2019. If therewe, the subsidiary Company has defound in payment as per the terms of the OTS. As a result, the subsidiary Company has defound to reverse the exceptional gain recorded during the year ended 31st March, 2019 and needs to recognise Interest on the entire liability as per the original terms. The subsidiary Company is in discussion with the lander for additional time to repay.

The subsidiary Company has not reversed the gain, nor provided for additional interest. Had the Subsidiary Company reversed the gain and provided for additional interest, exceptional item would have been lower by Rs. 6.604.55 Lakh and finance cost would have been higher by Rs. 3,506.76 Lakh having consequential impact on total comprehensive income for the year ended 31st March. 2019.

48 Cash Seized by Income Tax

The amount of Rs. 100 Lokh cash seleed by the income Yax department at the time of search on 13th June, 2014 has adjusted the seld cash seleed against demand of the Paroni Company and to be specific against Assessment Year 2014-2015. While there is a demand in Assessment Year 2014-2015, the same is contested and the seld demand is reflected in Contingent Liability (Refer role no. 37).

- 49 Scheme of arrangement and amaigamation uis 200 to 232 and other applicable provisions of the Companies Act, 2013 has been field before the National Company Law Tribunal ("NCL,")" between Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited, Arshiya Industral & Distribution Hub Limited and Arshiya Transport & Handling Limited and their respective shareholders. The scheme is conditional on various approval / sanctions and is effective thereafter; accordingly no effect of the asid Scheme is given in the consolidated financial attements. The Creditors meeting of the respective companies was held on 6th May 2019. The Scheme(s) shall be given offect after receipt of neocessary approvals.
- 50 The Board of Directors of the Parent Company in their meeting held on 24th May, 2018, has approved a scheme to further reorganize its corporate structure spread across various group companies, in order to integrate/consolidate it's operations by reorganizing different businesses into two entities subject to various approvals.





Notes to Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

This Scheme is presented under Sections 230 to 232 road with Sections 66 and 52 and other applicable provisions of the Companies. Act, 2013 for demanger of "Domestic waterbousing business" of the Parent Company into Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited. This proposed achieves of amargement is conditional upon approval of an origing achieve of group companies i.e. merger of Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited. Anshiye Industrial and Distribution Hub Limited and Anshiya Transport & Hendling Limited, which is pending with NGLT. No accounting impact and disclosures is comiliared and necessary at this steep pending require regulatory approvals.

## 51 Cenval Credit Receivable:

The Group has been legally advised that post merger of the AIDHL with ARL, the unutilized central credit of the AIDHL can be utilized for discharging the service tax liability of ARIL.

52 Indirect Tax Refund Receivable

- (i) As por the Notification dated 16th May, 2013 issued by Government of Matharashira, MVAT exemption /refund is available to Sil2. Developer after 18th October, 2011 (record date), However, the Parent Company has claimed refund of Rs.1,884.55 Lakh in respect of transactions prior to record date, as the Parent Company is of the view that the State Government has exempted it from Local taxes, levies and dutes on goods required for authorized operations by a Developer vide GR dated 12th October, 2001 (record date, as the Parent Company is of the view that the State Government has exempted it from Local taxes, levies and dutes on goods required for authorized operations by a Developer vide GR dated 12th October, 2001 passed by Industries, levies and dutes on goods required for authorized operations and has claimed retund of Rs.1, 108, 80 Lakhs. The Appeal has been admitted, issues are framed and final hearing is pending. Further MVAT retund claim of 575,75 Lakhs is pending with Sales Tex Department as the matter is of aimfair case. Accordingly, these financial statements reflect a sum of Rs.1, 584,55 Lakhs as refund modevable on account of MVAT. In case the refund is not granted, the necessary adjustment entries shall be recorded in the year in which finality is reached.
- (ii) Refunds receivable in respect of VAT, Service Tex, Local Entry Tex and Service Tex for which appeals are pending with respective Appellete Authorities. The Management is of the view that the refunds claimed as above appreciating to Rs. 355.05 Listh are considered good for recovery on account of refunds being received by other SEZ developers on similar grounds.

The Management is of the view that the refunds claimed as above are considered good for recovery.

- 53 ARIL has procured certain capital goods under EPCG scheme at concessional rate of duty. On non fulfilment of certain conditions, ARIL may become liable to pay differential custom duty along with interest thereor such procurement. The management is hopeful of completing the expected obligation within the stipulated time.
- 54 Corporation Bank has field a sulf with Debi Recovery Tribunel, New Delh, towards recovery against Archive Rel Intrastructure Limited. The Parent Company as a Corporate Guarantor and two Promoter Directors of the Parent Company as Guarantons, for Rs. 5,012,80, taking. The same is pending before the DRT Delh. The matter is sub-judice.
- 55 During the year ended 31st March, 2018, two lenders of a subsidiary i.e. Analyza industrial and Distribution Hub Limited ("AIDHL") have essigned their rights, title, and interest in financial assistance granted by them to Edelweiss Assets Reconstruction Company Limited. (EARC) Post assignment of loans, EARC has become a secured lender of AIDHL and right, title and interest of the lenders have vested into EARC.

Pursuant to the assignment of such loans, and in terms of the restructuring package approved by EARC for the loans so assigned, the rubbidiary has executed Restructuring Agreement (RA) with EARC, on behalf of EARC Trusts on 13th January, 2018 taking the aggregate emount of assigned loans to Rs 20.998 Lath.

As a result of this restructuring and assignment of debts of lenders the gain earned amounting to Rs 10.356.92 Lakh has been credited to the Consolidated Statement of Profit and Loss for the year ended on 31st March, 2016. This has been disclosed as part of an exceptional item.

- 56 During the year ended 31st March, 2018 a subsidiary i.e. ADHL has completed one time settlement (OTS) with a lander in respect of the term loan taken, OTS signales payment and allotment of Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares. AIDHL has made a payment of Rs 3,000 Lakh on 18th January, 2018 and issued 1,20,000 OCRPS. Gain of Rs 7,760,75 Lakh on this OTS has been prefind to the Consolidated Statement of Profit & Loss as an exceptional term.
- 57 During the year ended 31st March, 2018 the Parent Company and a subsidiary i.e. Arshiya Northern PTWZ Ltd ("ANPTZ") have diverted their entrie investment in one of aubsidiary namely Mira Supply Chain Management Private Limited ("them and the subsidiary namely Mira Supply Chain Management Private Limited ("ASCM") on 2nd January 2018 by way of transfer of equity shares to a subsidiary i.e. ADHL. On 20nd March 2018, AIDHL has diverted its entries thareinologing in ASCM. Pursuant to above, Rs.4.314.69 Lakin gain to accounted in consolidated financial statement which has been considered as exceptional item during the year ended 31st March 2018.
- 58 As per provision of sub section 1 of section 203 of Companies Act, 2013 (w.e.f. 1st April, 2014), ANFL is required to appoint a Company Secretary. However, ANFL has not complied with the said requirement and is in the process of identifying a suitable candidate for this role.





Notos to Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

59 During the year enoded 31st March, 2018, on 20 November 2017, the Protent Company, interalia, it's subsidiaries and promotions had executed Share Purchase Agreement of Ascendas Parvel FTWZ Limited (formerly known as Arabiya Rail Siding and Intrastructure Limited ( "APFL", i.e. a slap-down subsidiary" SPV")], with Ascendas Property Fund (India) Pte Ltd (Ascendas') for sale of 100% of it's equity holding, having Rail 5 Leikh paid up equity capital, to Ascendas. This SPV holds the status of a co-developer.

During the year ended 31st March, 2015, the Parent Company, intensite, if a subsidiaries and promoters have executed a Lease Dood on 3rd February 2018, in favour of a SPV of Ascendas Property Fund (India) Pia. Limited ("Ascendas" - part of the Ascendas-Singbridge Group, Singapore) for grant of leasehold rights of six warehouses at FTW2 Penvel, stong with underlying land of those worehouses, iterrified assets and infrastructure facilities on an initial lease term of 3D (thirty) years. The said transaction is for a total consideration of Rs. 53,400 Lakh (or Rupses Five hundred and thirty four crore), with an uptron lease paymentitum pain and thirty four crore), with an uptron lease paymentitum pain and thirty four crore). With an uptron lease paymentitum pain and thirty four crore) and the standard of Rs. 48,400 Lakh (or Rupses Four hundred and thirty four crore). The balance of Rs. 10,000 Lash (or Rupses One hundred order) will be received over four years from transaction closing based on certain performance milestones. The harsaction also envisoges the terms for construction function by Ascendas for future growth of the Parent Company's business. The Parent Company already possesses the requisite land for the future development.

On transaction closing date of 3rd February 2016, the SPV has acquired long-term tessehold rights from the Parent Company and the same are leased back under an operating lease arrangement pursuant to execution of sub-lease deed dated 3rd February 2018 to Arabiya Lifetyte Limited ("ALL"), a wholly owned aubsidiary of the Parent Company, for a sub-lease term of 5 (sk) years, renewable as per mutually agreed terms, in consideration of pue-agreed rentals.

Accordingly during the year ended 31st March, 2018 the Parent Company has reduced the value of assets, granted on leasehold rights to APFL, from its fixed assets. The gain on grant of leasehold rights to APFL amounting to Re. 15,633.29 takins has been credited to the statement of profit and loss and is disclosed as an exceptional item.

Based on the above, ALL would operate and manage these six watehouses and pay the lease rentals to APFL as defined in the sublease agreement. Hence from 3rd February, 2018 onwards all evenue from these assets will be accounted by ALL. However the Parent Compeny will recognize the net revenue in terms of a business conducting agreement entered into between the Parent company and ALL.

- 60 Disclosure pursuant to Indian Accounting Standard (IND AS) 106 Segment Information
- 60.1 Primary Segment Information

The Group operates in three primary reportable basiness segments, i.e. "Free Trade and Warehousing Zone" and "Rail Transport Operational/riand Container Depot" and "Domestic Warehousing Zone" and one geographical segment i.e. India as per Accounting Standard 106 – "Segment Reporting".

#### 60.2 Segment Revenue, results, assets and liabilities

Revenue and results have been identified to a segment on the basis of relationship to operating activities of the segment.

Segment assets and segment labilities represent assets and labilities in respective segments. Segment assets moude all operating assets used by the operating segment and mainly includes trade receivable, inventories and other receivables. Segment liabilities primarily include borrowings, trade payables and other labilities. Assets and liabilities which cannot be allocated to any of the segments are shown as a part of unallocable assets and liabilities.

60.3 The chief operational decision maker monitors the operating results of its Business Segments separately for the purpose of making decisions about resource allocation and performance assessment. Segment performance is evaluated based on profit or loss and is measured consistently with profit or loss in the financial statements. Operating segment have been identified on the basis of the nature of services.





## 60.4 Segmental Information as at and for the year ended 31st March, 2019 is as follows:-

Particulars	Year Ended 31at March 2019	Year Ended 31st March 2018
Segment Revenue		
FTWZ	14,758.86	12,233.47
Rail Transport Operations/ICD	13,750.16	13,653.22
Domestic Warehousing	426.34	20.00
Less Inter Segment		
Total Revenue from Operations	20,337.38	25,906.69
Segment Results Before Tax and interest. FTW2	1.325.17	1,006.72
Rai Transport Operations/ICD		
Domestic Warehousing	(4,567,90)	14,289,191
Total Segment Result	(4.348.78)	(1,458.01) (4,740.48)
		and the second se
Less: Unallocated Expenses net of Income	9.74	2.80
Less: Finance Costs	27,559.39	31,596.39
Less: Exceptional Items (Net)	(5,167.04)	(39,473.20)
Loss before tax	(26,740.87)	3,131.53
Less: Tax Expenses	6.98	27.42
Loss after tax	(26,767.86)	3,104.11
Segment Assets		(appage)
FTWZ	1,81,666.62	1,85,856.32
Rail Transport Operations/ICD	73,038.42	77,717.22
Domestic Warehousing	48,982.63	49,852.04
Unallocated	2,092.84	2,199.05
Total	3,05,780.71	3,15,624,63
Segment Liabilities		
FTWZ	15,981.34	13,287.09
Rail Transport Operations/ICD	7,748.04	7,581.09
Domestic Warehousing	120.38	3.60
Uneflocated	2,31,948.11	2,22,751 84
Total	2,51,795.87	2,43,693.62
Other Disclosures		
Capital Expenditure		
FTWZ	3,256.96	5.944.51
Rall Transport Operationa/ICD	274.28	883.58
Domestic Warehousing	13.45	
Unellocated		
Total	3,544.71	6,628.07
Depreciation and amortisation expenses		
FTWZ	3.094.37	3,694,97
Rail Transport Operations/ICD	4,913,85	4,998,78
Domestic Warehousing	1,411,34	1,478.01
Unationalised		1000
Total	5,419.50	10,171.78
Non-cash Expanditure		
FTW2	300.09	85,29
Rail Transport Operations/ICO	24.71	101.58
Domestic Watehousing		S
Unallocated		
Total	324.80	186.65





Notes to Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

- 61 Related party disclosures, as required by Indian Accounting Standard 24 "Related Party Disclosures" (IND AS-24) as given below:
- Person having significant influence over the Parcet Company Mr. Ajay S Mittal – Chainnen and Managing Director Mrs. Archans A Mittal – Joint Managing Director
- (II) Key management personnel
  - Mr. Ashish Bairagra Independent Director
  - Mr. Mukesh Kacker Independent Director
  - Prof. G. Raghunam Independent Director (EII 15th May, 2017)
  - Mr. Rishabh Shah Independent Director
  - Mr. Tara Sankar Bhattacharya Independent Director (w.s.f. 24th May, 2018)
  - Ms. Savita Datal Company Secretary of Arshive Limited
  - Mr. Sonjay Sukhram Lakkhan Company Secretary of Arshiya Industrial & Ophitoution Hub Limited (\$1771h February, 2013)
  - Ms. Avani Dipakkumar Lakhani Computy Secretary of Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited (w.e.f. 26th March, 2019)
  - Mr. S. Maheshwari Chief Financial Officer of Arshiya Limited (w.e.f. 8th February, 2017) and Group President
  - Mr. Navnit Choudhary Chief Financial Officer of Anshiya Northern FTWZ Limited (w.e.f. 8th February, 2017)

Mr. Dinesh kumar Sodani - Chief Financial Officer of Arshiya Rali Infrastructure Limited (w.e.f. 8th February, 2017 to 12th January, 2018)

Mr. Nukvesh Khathuria - Chief Financial Officer of Arshiya Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited (w.e.f. 8th February, 2017 to 31st. March, 2018)

Mr. Dinesh Kumar Sodani - Chief Financial Officer of Arshiya Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited (w.o.f. March 26, 2019)

- Mr. Vinod Jain Chief Financial Officer of Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited (III 25th March, 2019)
- Mr. Amardeep Gupta Chief Financial Officer of Arshiya Rall Infrastructure Limited (w.e.1. 26th March, 2019)
- Mr. Siddarth Kasturia Chief Executive Officer of Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited (w.e.1. 29th March, 2019)
- Mr. Amit Gupta Chief Executive Officer of Arshiya Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited (w.e.f. March 26, 2019)
- (II) Relative of Person having significant influence over the Parent Company Mr. Ananya Mittal – Corporate Strategy Officer
- (IV) Enterprise owned or significantly influenced by key management personnel or their relatives Rudradev Properties Private Limited
  - Mesa Management Services Private Limited
  - Waldone Software Consultancy Private Limited

Noval FTWZ Limited (formaly known as Arshiya Central FTWZ Limited)

The nature and amount of transactions with the above related parties are as follows:

			(Ra. in Lakh)
nhan Stendar die	e in a ministration of the	TO MARKET	Map Ended Dist Watch
Remuneration paid to Key Managerial Person and		20.68	25.68
Relative of Person having significant influence over the Group	Mr. S. Maheshwan	203.68	185.15
ne droup	Me. Savita Delal	16.61	-
	Ms. Avani Dipakkumar Lakhani	0.10	-
	Mr. Amardeop Gupta	0.36	
	Mr. Vinod Jain	20.49	
	Mr. Sidowth Kasturie	0.95	
Ourector sitting fees	My. Ashishkumar Bairagra	1.15	2.00
	Mr. Mukesh Kacker	0.40	1.80
	Prof. G. Raghuram	-	0.20
	Mr. Rishabh Shah	0.40	1.75
	Mr. T S Bhatadharya	0,70	
Interest income	Noval FTWZ Limited	0.12	4





Loans and Advances taken	Mr. Ajay S Mittal	788.46	3,064.09
	Mrs. Archena A Mittal	1,116,14	4,260.42
Loans given	Noval FTWZ Limited	325.00	
Loans and Advances taken repaid adjusted	Mr. Ajay 5 Mital	1.153.32	2,594.62
	Mrs. Archana A Mittal	2,528.94	2,860.31
	Rudradev Properties Private Limited	+	1.00
	Mega Management Services Private Limited	-	13.32
	Welldone Software Consultancy Private Umited	+	0.19
Investments purchased from	Mrs. Archana A Mital	21	0.49
Issue of Equity Shares and Warrants	Mr. Ajay S Mittal		and states of
	Equity Share		5,835.00
	Share Warrants		5,820.00
	Mr. S. Mahashwari	and the second	
	Equity Share		583.50
Share Warrants converted into Equity	Mr. Alay S Mital	863.25	4,959.75

Closing balances			(Rs. in Lakh)
Nature	Rolated Party	As at 31st March, 2019	As at 31st March, 2018
Loans and Advancos taken	Mr. Ajay S Mital	104.89	469.70
	Mrs. Archana A Mital	55.22	1,468.01
	Rudradev Properties Private Limited		1.00
Loan given	Novel FTWZ Limited	325.12	
Share warrants	Mr. Ajay S Mittal	1 1	860.25
Equity Shares (excluding share premium)	Mr. S. Maheshwari	20.00	20.00
Paraonal guarantees taken	Mr. Ajay S Mittal	3,24,812.00	3.11,657.00
Contraction Branch and	Mrs. Archana A Mittal	3,24,262.00	3,11,262.00



of her

Notes to Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

## 62 Earnings per share:

Particulare	Year ended 31st March 2019	Year ended 31st March 2018
Profit(Loss) for the year (Rs. in Lakt)	(29,757.85)	3,104.11
Add. Interest adjustment on account of 0% Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference Shares (OCRPS)		946.32
Total Profit(Loss) for the year for diluted EPS (Rs. in Lokh)	(26, 757, 85)	4,050,43
Number of equity shares		
Weighted average number of equity shares (Number)	23,80,15,279	10.01,20,902
Add: Adjustment on account of Share Wairants		5,91,781
Add. Adjustment on account of 0% Optionally Convertible Redeemable Preference States (OCRPS)		54,82,856
Total Weighted average number of equity shares/shares warrants/OCRPS	23,80,15,279	18,91,95,538
Nominal velue per share (Amount in Rs.)	2.00	2.00
Earnings per share - Bosic and Dikited (Amount in Rs.)	(11.24)	1.70

0% OCRPS and share warrants had an anti-diuding effect on centing per share hence have not been consider for the purpose of comparing diudine earning per share during the previous year.

#### 63 Taxation

63.1 The Group has not recognised any deterred tax assets on deducible temporary differences, unused tax losses as it is not protoble that the Group will have sufficient future taxable profit which can be available against the evaluable tax losses.

#### 63.2 Unused tax losses for which no deferred tax assets has been recognised

Assessment Year	Business Loss	Unabsorbed Depreciation	Available for utilization
2012-2013	544.34	2,073.04	A Y. 2020-2021
2013-2014	3.15	5,419.05	A.Y. 2021-2022
2014-2015	19,848.88	17,342.15	A Y 2022-2023
2015-2016	1,144.94	16,231.03	A.Y. 2023-2024
2016-2017	2,414.75	14,589.27	A Y. 2024-2025
2017-2018	83,302.00	14,007.35	A Y, 2025-2028
2018-2019	10,974.67	5 908 48	A Y. 2026-2027
2019-2020	1,800.52	6,537,27	AY 2027-2028
Total	1,26,039.21	84,257.85	

Assessment Year	Long term Capital Loss	Available for utilization till
2016-2017	1,658.83	A.Y. 2024-2025
Total	1,658.85	0.010/0.10021304

Defended tax assets as at 31st March, 2019 Rs.27,420.06 Lakh (31st March, 2016 - Ra, 45,714.08 Lakh) has not been recognised, es there is no convincing evidence that sufficient taxable profits will be available against which the unadjusted tax losses will be utilized by the Group. Details of defende tax assets are mentioned below.

		(Rs. in Lakh)
Particulars	As at 31st March, 2019	As at 31st Merch, 2018
Property, plant and equipment	18,991.77	17,129.21
Unabsorbed deprediation	(21,908,29)	(17,225.95)
Expenses allowable on payments under section 439 and 40 (b) (le)	(6.087.89)	(12.538.11)
Unabsorbed losses	(33,047,07)	(30,844,25)
Financial Instruments	16.822.42	(2,234.68)
Total Deferred tax assets	(27,429.06)	(45,714,03)

#### 64 Financial Risk Management

The Group's principal financial labilities comprises of borrowings, trade and other payables and financial guarantees contracts. The main purpose of these financial labilities is to manage for the Group's operations. The Group's financial assets comprises of trade and other receivables, cash and deposits that arises directly from its operations.

The Group's activities expose it to variety of thrancial risks including credit risk, liquidity risk and market risk. The Group's risks management assessment, management and processes are established to identify and unalyze the risks laced by the Group's risks appropriate risks limits and controls, and to monitor such risks and compliances with the same. Risks assessment and management policies and processes are reviewed regularly to reflect changes in market conditions and the Group's activities.





ing to Labor.
Notes to Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

Rink	Exposure arising from	Measurement	Management
Creditrisk	Cash and cash equivalents, trade receivables, financial instruments, financial essets measured at emortised cost.		Hequier review of credit limits
Liquidity risk	Borrowings and other liabilities	Roling cash flow forecasts	Availability of borrowing facilities
Market risk – foreign exchange	Recognised financial assots and labities not decontinated in Indian rupeo (INR)	CONTRACTOR STREET	Unhedged
Market risk – interest rate	Long-term borrowings at variable rates	Sensitivity analysis	Unhedged

The Group's risk management is carried out by a corporate finance team under the policies approved by the Board of Directors. The Board provides written principles for overall risk management as well as policies covering specific areas, such as credit risk, interest rete risk.

#### (a) Credit Risk

The Group is exposed to credit risk, which is risk that counterparty will default on its contractual obligation resulting in a financial loss to the Group. Ctedit risk arises from cash and cash equivalents as well as credit exposures to trade customers including outstanding receivables.

Trade receivables are typically unsecured and are derived from revenue earned from customers located in India. Credit risk has always been managed by the Group through continuously monitoring the credit/vorthiness of customers to which the Group grants credit terms in the normal occurse of business. Outstanding customer receivables are regularly monitored. Credit risk is high as only few customers' account for mejority of the revenue in the year presented. On account of adoption of Ind AS 108, the Group uses expected credit loss model to assess the impairment loss or gain.

#### (b) Liquidity Risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Group may not be able to meet its financial obligations without incurring unacceptable losses. The Group's objective is to, at all times; maintain optimum levels of liquidity to meet its cash and obtained requirements. The Group limits its liquidity risk by ensuring regular monitoring of funds from trade and other receivables. The Group relies on apric's light business model through monetization of assets and 80-up of construction funding and operating cash flows to meet its names its funds.

The table below provides undiscounted cash flows towards financial liabilities into relevant maturity based on the rumaining ported at the balance sheet to the contractual maturity date.

Contractual maturities of financial liabilities		and the second se	the second se	(Re. in Lak)
Particulars	1000	leas than 1 year	1 to 5 years	More then 5 year
Stat March, 2019		10 T 1 T 1 T 1 T 1 T 1 T 1 T 1 T 1 T 1 T	and the state of	
Financial liabilities				
Borrowings		56,154.61	1,28,473.26	
OCRPS (Equity and Liability Component)			1,200.00	
Trade payables		2,570.26	- Triller.	
Creditors for Capital Goods	- 1	7,228.05		
Financial guarantee obligations		10.55		
Other financial liabilities	and the	51,993 13	612.11	
	Total	1,17,965.60	1,28,285.37	
81st March, 2018 Firencial liabilities				
lanowings		50,179.36	1,31,491,71	
CRPS (Equity and Liability Component)			The second	58,846.1
nade payables		1,797.79	-	Considerant of
Creditors for Capital Goods		6,422,54		5
Financial guarantee obligations			224.03	3
Other financial liabilities		35,105.55	2,078.73	
	Total	95,505,26	1,33,792.47	58,646.1

#### (c) Market Risk

Market Risk is the risk that the fair value of future cash flow of a financial instrumenta witi fluctuate because of volatility of prices in the financial markets. Market risk can be further segregated as: 1) Foreign currency risk and 2) Interest rate risk.





Notes to Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

1 Foreign currency risk

Foreign surrorcy risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flow or an exposure will fluctuate because of changes in foreign exchange rates relates primarily to the Group's operating activities.

### 1.1 Foreign currency risk exposure

Details of foreign currency transactional balances not hedged by derivative instruments or otherwise are as undar;

Particulars	Financial Year Ended	Foreign currency amount	Equivalent amount in INR
	A CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR	(Amount in Lakhi	(Ra. in Lakh)
Bank balances	and a second sec		and the second
USD	31st March, 2019		
0.00	Stat March, 2010	0.13	8.56
Trade receivables		12.20 ·	
USD	31st March, 2019	46.09	3,207.35
Gab	31st March, 2018	29.02	1,903.03
GAR	31st March, 2019		*
SUN1	31st March, 2018	0.04	0.79
EUR	Stat March, 1019	0.41	28.39
ESR	31at March, 2018	0.47	36.65
Security Deposit from customers.			
USD	Stat March, 2019	6.20	428.85
050	Stat March, 2018	5.81	380.71
EUR	Stat March, 2019	0.02	1.35
E.OR.	Stut March, 2018	0.03	2.72
AED	31st March, 2019	0.35	6.65
neu	31st March, 2018		
Advence from customers			
USD	Stat March, 2019	0.35	26.45
050	Of st March, 2018	0.53	34,01
	Stat March, 2019	0.0003	0.02
EUR	Stet March, 2018		

#### 1.2 Sensitivity

The Sensitivity of profit or loss to changes in the exchange rate shues mainly from foreign ourrency denominated financial instruments.

	Increase/(decrease) in	(Rs. in Lakh) profit before tax
Particulars	31st March, 2019	21st March, 2018
FX rate - increase by 1% on closing rate of reporting data	27.79	15.52
FX rate - (decrease) by 1% on closing rate of reporting date	27.79)	(15.52)

The above amounts have been disclosed based on the accounting policy for exchange differences.

#### 2 Interest rate risk.

Interest rate risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in market interest rates. Majority of this Group's borrowings is flowd rate borrowings carried at emotised cost, therefore nut subject to interest rates risk as defined in IND AS - 107, since neither carrying amount nor the future cash flows will fluctuate because of a change in market interest rates. The Group's interest rate risk arises from long term borrowings with variable rates, which expose the Group to cash flow interest rate risk. The Group's interest rate risk arises from long term borrowings with variable rates, which expose the Group to cash flow interest rate risk. The Group's borrowings at the versatile error marky dericutizated in Royses.

#### 2.1 Interest rate risk exposure

The exposure of the Group's borrowings to interest rate changes at the end of the reporting period are as follows:

The second state of the se		(Rs. In Lakh)
Particulars	31st March, 2019	31st March, 2018
Unrights rate increasion	20,260,82	22,700.40

#### 2.2 Sensitivity of interest

Profit or loss is sensitive to higher/lower interest superses from borrowings as a result of changes in inferest rates. (Rs. in Lash)

	increase/(decrease) in	peofit before tax
Particulars	31st March, 2019	31st March, 2018
S0 bps increase the profit before tax by	(103.75)	(113.91
50 bpis decrease the profit before tax by	103.75	113.95



Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

65 Fair Value Measurements

(i) Financial instruments by Category

Financial instruments by Category		Contraction in the local division of the loc		(Rs. In Lakh)
	Carrying	Amount	FairV	alue
Particulare	31st Warch, 2019	31st March, 2018	S1st March, 2019	31st March, 2018
Financial Assets	The Andrews		11-20000 C	87
Amortised cost	and the second second	- Julia	( associate	Contractory of the
Trade Receivables	4,266.17	2,742.67	4,206.17	2.742.67
Cash and Cash Equivalents	890,58	1,285.84	35.068	1.285.84
Other Bank Balances	401.38	495.54	401.38	488.54
Loan	325.12	1	325.12	
Security Deposits	5,041,28	11,151,19	5,041.28	11,151,19
Other Financial Assets	5,625.38	3,385.69	5.625.38	3.385.69
Total	16,649.89	19,063.93	16,649.29	19,063.93
Financial Liabilities				-
Amortised cost				
Borrowings	1,82,307,28	1,90,215.63	1,82,307.29	1,90,215.83
Trade Payables	2,579.25	1,797,79	2.579.26	1,797,79
Creditors for Capital Goods	7,228.05	8,422.54	7,228.05	8.422.54
Security Deposits	1,288.53	1,296.53	1,288.53	1,296.53
Other financial Salatities	51,327,28	36,109.78	51,327.28	38,109.78
Total	2,44,730.39	2,37,842.47	2,44,730.39	2,37,842.47

(ii) Fair Valuation techniques used to determine fair value

The Group maintains procedures to value financial assets or financial liabilities using the best and most relevant data available. The fair values of the financial assets and liabilities are included at the amount that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement data.

The following methods and assumptions were used to estimate the fair values:

- (a) The Group assessed that the fair value of each and each equivalent, trade receivables, trade cayables, and other current financial assets and liabilities approximate their carrying amounts largely due to the short term maturities of these instruments.
- (b) The fair values for security deposits and other linancial liabilitios were calculated based on cash flows discounted using a current landing rate. They are classified as level 3 fair values in the Fair value hierarchy due to the inclusion of unobservable inputs including counterparty credit risk.
- (c) The fair values of non-current borrowings are based on discounted cash flows using a current borrowing rate. They are classified as level 3 fair values in the fair value hierarchy due to the use of unobservable inputs, including own credit risk.
- (ii) Fair value hierarchy

This section explains the judgements and estimates made in determining the fair values of the financial instruments that are recognised and measure at fair value. To provide an indication about the reliability of the inputs used in determing fair value, the Group has classified its financial instruments into three levels prescribed under the accounting standard.

- (8) Level 1 Level 1 hierarchy includes financial instruments measured using quoted prices.
- (b) Level 2 The fair value of financial instruments that are not traded in an active market (for example, traded bonds, over the counter derivatives) is determined using valuation techniques which maximize the use of observable market data and rely as ittle as possible on entity-specific estimates. If all significant inputs required to fair value an instrument are observable, the instrument is included in lovel 2.
- (c) Level 3 If one or more of the significant inputs are not based on observable market data, the instrument is included in level 3. This is the case for unisted equity shares, contingent consideration and indemnification assets included in level 3.





Notes to Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

#### 66 Capital Management

For the Group's objective when memory capital is to safeguard the Group's ability to continue going concern in order to provide the return to shareholders and benefit to other statusholders and to meintain an optional capital structure to reduce the cost of capital, capital includes issued equity capital, share premium and all other equity reserves attributable to the equity holders of the Group.

The Group manages its capital structure and makes adjustments in light of changes in economic conditions and the requirements of the financial operants. To maintain or adjust the capital structure, the Group may adjust the dividend payment to abandholders, return capital to shareholders or issue new shares (if permitted). The Group monitors, capital using a gasning ratio, which is debts divided by total exists.

As stated in Notes to accounts, the Group is also having scheme of an angements to reorganize the capital structure.

Particulars	As at 31st March, 2019	As at 31st March, 2018
Total Debta	2,51,019.53	2,22,733.08
Total Equity	50,465,75	71.501.93
Total debt to equity ratio (Gearing ratio)	4.34	3.42

Notes:-

- [] Debt is defined as long term and short term borrowings including ourrent maturities of borrowings and interest accrued.
- (ii) Total equity (as shown in balance sheut) includes issued capital and all other equity.

#### **Debt Covenants**

Under the terms of Restructuring Agreement (RA), the Group is required to comply with following financial covenants:

Without prior approval of lender, the Group shall not

- (n) Leans, deberture & charge losue or subscribe to any debertures, shares, raise any loans, deposit from public, issue eavily or preference capital, change its capital structure or create any charge on its assets including, its cash flow or give any guarantees.
- (b) Dividend on equity charact declare/pay dividend on equity shares unless otherwise approved by the LenderBusiness Monitoring Committee in accordance with the provisions of RA.

In order to achieve this overall objective, the capital management, amongst other thing, aims to ensure that it meets financial covenants stached to the interest bearing Loans and borrowings that define capital structure requiriements, there have been breaches in the financial covenants of interest bearing loans and borrowing in the current period and previous period. The Parent Company has not proposed any dividend in text three year in view of losses, incurred.

#### 67 Revenue from contracts with customers (IND AS 115)

(a) The Group disapprepates revenue from contracts with customers by type of products and services, geography and feiling of revenue recognition.

Revenue disapgrogation by type of services is given note no. 29.

Revenue disappregation by geography is as follows:

Geography	Year Ended 31st March, 2019	Year Ended 31st March, 2018
ndia	28,918,71	25,866,68
Outside India	58.67	38.00
Total	28.937.38	25,906.68

Revenue disappregation by timing of revenue recognition is as follows:

		(Rs. in Lakina)
Geography	Year Ended 31st Merch, 2019	Year Ended 31st March, 2018
Services transferred over time	26,937,38	25,905.69
Total	28,937.38	25,906.69

#### Transaction Price allocated to remaining performance obligations:

The apgregate amount of the transaction price plocated to the performance obligations that are to be satisfied as of S1al March, 2019 amounts to Rs. 7,109.59 Lake as per Lease deed. The remaining performance obligation are affected by several factors including Partial storage evenue, cash flow cover, collections within 90 days or mutually agreed. The management of the Paront Company expects that 20% of the unantated performance obligation will be recognized as revenue during the next reporting period amounting to Rs. 2,500 Lake with balance in future two reporting periods thereasting.



Notes to Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

#### (b) Transitional Provision - IND AS 115 - Revenue from Contracts with Customer

The Ministry of Corporate Affairs (MCA) on 28th March, 2018 notified ind A8 115 'Revenue from contracts with customets' as part of the Companies (Indian Accounting Standards) Amendment Rules, 2018 and the same is affective for accounting period beginning on or whan 1st April, 2018. The Group has applied modified retrospective approach in adopting the new standard and accountingly, the revenue from operations for the year ended 31st March, 2019 is not comparable with the previous year. As a results of change in accounting policies, adjustments to the transition provision has been made in respective term as at 1st April, 2018 with corresponding impact to equity. Details of obenges made in term along with equity have given in below table.

Particulars	Rs. in Lake
Other Financials assets	
Unbilled Revenue	390.41
Net impact on other equity (Increase)	390.41

58 The Group's borrowings have been assigned by barriers to an ARC / restructured with banks under CDR Package and restructured with NBFC. Certain lenders had involved the CDR package. The ARC / CDR Landers and NBFC have charged penal interest/ additional interest/ interest amounting to Rs. 2,598.23 takh upto the year ended March 31, 2018, which was not accepted by the Group and hence is under negofiation. In light of audit qualifications in previous year as a matter of products, the Group has recognised the said interest/penal interest interest interest and has accordingly restated the finance cost and other consequential imports in the year ended March 31, 2018.

Above amount include additional interest amounting to Rs. 555.89 lakins which is pertaining to period upto 31st March, 2017. Therefore This is adjusted in retained earning as on 1st April, 2017. Due to this reported figure of opening other Equity was Rs. 28.977.10 lakin and now restated figure of opening other Equity is Rs. 28.321.30 lakins.

Further, during the year ended March 31, 2018 reported figure of thance cost, other Equity and Interest accrued and due on homowings was Rs. 29,555.05 takh, Rs. 69,145.40 takh and Rs. 25,348.69 takh respectively. Restated figures of thence cost, other equity and Interest accrued and due on Borrowings are Rs.31,598.39 takh, Rs. 66,937.58 takh and Rs.27,947.62 takh respectively. Earning Per Share (EPS) also receiculated based on the restated figures.



Arshiya Limited Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019.

69 Information required for Consolidated Financial Statement pursuant to Schedule III of the Companies Act, 2013

				FY 2018-19	18-19	and the second second	
ei	Name of the subsidiary	Total Equity	Aunto	Share in Other Comprehensive Income	nsive income	Share in Total Comprehensive Income	ensive Income
é		As % of Consolidated Total Equity	Rs. in Lakh	As % of Consolidated Other Comprehensive Income	Rs. in Lakh	As % of Consolidated Total Comprehensive Income	Rs. in Lakh
L	Parent Subsidiaries Indian:						and and and
-	Arshiva Limited	320.80%	1,71,515.57	(28.39%)	8.11	13.10%	(3,508.38)
-	Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited	(2611%)	(13.958.69)	85.37%	(24.39)	15.62%	(4,183,51)
m	Arshiva Northern FTWZ Limbod	36.33%	19,424,06	25.94%	(1.4.1)	29.73%	(7,962.93)
4	Arshiya Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited	27.12%	14,458.06	5.95%	(1.70)		(6,334.79
40	Arshive Transport and Mandling Limited	(201%)	(1.074 59)		-	0.43%	(114.85)
	Arshiya Technologies (India) Private Limited	(0.01%)	(3.70)	New York		0.00%	(0,82)
1-	Aushiya Lifestyle Limited	3.74%	2,001.61	1 23%	(0.35)		26.51
	Arshiya Logistics Services Limited (formerly known as Lawripati Balaji Exm Trading Limited)		(13.51)	9.91%	(2.83)	0.42%	(111.70)
0	Anomatious Infra Private Limited	1,74%	931.69			0.64%	(171.24)
0	Archina Northern Projects Private Limited	(0.00%)	(1.03)		+	0.02%	(6.03)
-	Aeshiya Infrestructure Developers Private Limited	0.00%	0.74	S	+	0.00%	(0.26)
2	Lavmpadi Balaji Supply Chain Management Private Limited	0.01%	4.53	•	•	0.00%	(0.47)
13	Unitivaled Infrestructure Private Limited	0,00%	0.74	+	•	0:00%	(0.26)
11	Stepdown Subsidiary:						
	Held through Arshiya Logistics Services Limited	No. of Lot of Lo	and the second sec				
-	Arshiya 3PL Services Private Limbed	0.01%	4.03	•		0,00%	(26'0)
	Consoliciation Adjustments/Eliminiations*	(381,48%)	(1,39,803,26)			16,49%	(4,418,72)
1	Total	100.00%	53,465.75	100.00%	(28.57)	100.00%	(26,786.42)



Arshiya Limited Notes to the Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

			and the second second	FY 2017-18	17-18	Contraction of the second second second	Contraction of the second
		Total Equity	Anna	Share in Other Comprehensive Income	nsive Income	Share in Total Comprehensive Income	vensive income
No.	Name of the subsidiary	As % of Consolidated Total Equity	Rs. in Lakh	As % of Consolidated Other Comprehensive Income	Rs. in Lakh	As % of Consolidated Total Comprehensive Income	Rs. in Lakh
-	Parent Subsidiaries Indian:		Contraction of the second s				
	Arshiya Limited	220.64%	1,64,914,64	(27.82%)	(2.69)	125.81%	3,692.97
2	Arshiya Rail Intrastructure Limited	(13.76%)	(9,835,18)	74,35%	7,19	(347,03%)	(10.738.56
	Arshive Northern FTWZ Limited	38 30%	27,386.99	(9652'68)	(9.65)	(301,09%)	(8.316.94
4	Arshive Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited	29.14%	20,832,84	1.45%	0.14	33.30%	1,030.57
	Arshive Transport and Mandling Limited	1596(1)	(858.74)	•		(3.34%)	(103.33
9	Acshiya Technologies (India) Private Limbod	(9600:0)	(2.88)	*		(0:05%)	11.65
2	Arshiva Lifeshile Limited	2.51%	1.798.21	*		(0.72%)	(22.38
-	Mashiya Logistics Services Limited (formerly known as Laxmport Balaji Exim Trading Limited)	0.05%	37.79	7551 Set	17.32	(3.16%)	(98.54)
m	Mira Supply Chain Management Private Limited (formed)/ known as Arshiya Supply Chain Management Private Limited) (up to 21st March, 2016)	•	4	(9505-12)	(2.64)	(51,47%)	(1,592.76
	Stepdown Subsidiary:						
	Held through Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited						
2	Ascendas Parvel FTWZ Limiled (formerly known as Arshiya Raf Sking and Infrastructure Limited) (up to 3rd Fabruary, 2018)			*	•	5.90'0	1.79
	Conscidution Adjustments/Etiminiatons*	(180.00%)	(1,32,670.76)	ta annual of		647.72%	20.043.27
	Total	100.00%	71,501.92	*00'001	9.67	100.00%	3,094.44

The above figures for the Parent Company and subsidiaries are presented before intercompany eliminations and consolidation adjustments in order to conform to the respective financial statements of the Parent Company and Subsidiaries.



### Arshiya Limited Notes to Consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31st March, 2019

- 70 The Group has sent request letters/ emails to various Parties for confirmations of balances under borrowings, tode receivables and capital advances given to vendors and trade psycoles etc., to which only few parties have responded. Accordingly, impact of odjustment, if any, will be accounted as and when the same is determinable or accounts are reconciled/sattad.
- 71 Previous year's figures have been regrouped / readated / reamanged wherever necessary.

Signatures to Notes forming part of Financial Statements

RVEDI & SI

MUNEAL

10 10

For Chaturvedi & Shah LLP Chartened Accountants Firm Registration Number 101720W/W100365

CHU

For and on behalf of the Board of Directors of Arahiya Limited

Vijay Napawaliya Pertner Membership Number: 109859

Ajay S Mittal Chairman and Managing Director DIN: 00226365

Ashishkimar Balragra Independent Director DIN: 00046561

Place: Mumbal Date: 27th May, 2019

Company Secretary

Archane A Mittel

Archane A Mittal Joint Managing Director DIN: 00703208

S. Mahoshwari

Chief Financial Officer and Group President

odaw

Dinesh Kumar Sodani VP - Accounts & Finance

Statement constants the safest bankers of the freended sitements of subsidials i associates comparies (Joint vertarts (Pursuant to first proving its sub-suction (3) of section 126 of the comparise Act, 2012, read with sub-5 of the comparise (Accounts) Roke, 2014 - ADC-6

8.No Avenue free untraction - Francis Proced Com andore	Flumcial Partice and ad	Currier	Cauby	CON CANNY	Iou must via	(Aprove Support) Aprove Balancias Aprove Balancias	- NATIONAL STREET	<b>1</b>	Fredit Landonter Manhor		The All Long	Cup in a
Arthys Polystes & Durbucce Hab. Sist Nach, 2010	Stor Mesch, 2010	W	172372	13,293.45	67,414.02	25,547,67	「日本」	1,192.12	No.ECE 21	N	LODVINSE IN	HOOK
2 Mailya battern 1102 Unter	BURNING SOLVERS		WARMAN AND	STRUCTO ST	COLOCULAR DE	10 M 10	SCHOOL ST	Construction of	RS SHELLING	Support of	towned the same	THOM: N
<ol> <li>Arthya Rad Hendurchen Lindted K. Bernhaufteringen Arte Hendles, 19.</li> </ol>	51% Merch, 2018	Contraction of the local division of the loc	42014	1077220101	51,212,00	19141	STERING ST		ta si ki		La ville and a second	P. CON
Arolys Technologies (new) Provine 316 (Meech, 2019	314 March, 2019	144	21.01	113.820	01.3	180			(2810)	1	(2010)	HON
D <sup>*</sup> Arbital Fixed Letter * ***	CONTINUES STRATED	Service Servic	THE REAL OF	No. of Concession, Name	AUCTOR D	100 AN 100	の日本ならならの	STATES OF STATES	CHORE IN THE REAL	No.	THE REAL PROPERTY IN	TORNESS C
<ol> <li>Aminya Logatore Services Umited thematy known as Lauriped Basili Exist Trading Lindson.</li> </ol>	3140 Merch, 2010	¥	160.00	(In test	1,056.26	2922.17	500	6,796.48	(100 MI)	10	CHORA MIL	100K
<ul> <li>Architecut (rate 200 km) and and</li> <li>Archite Martinen Projecto Printie</li> </ul>	Distributor, 2019 8	NA.	010	100 G	500	00121			12270		Itera)	1008
Party of the function of the second of the s	Austoense	Call State	500155	urd .	101	ANT	<b>BB</b>		AND IN THE		into the second	
11 Lampar Soly Suppy Chem. Menoment Phone Limbed	31st March, 2019	NN.	220	(L) O	16.22	04"23	o have	1200	124-00	M	(21/0)	1008
12 Turtished Phantane Phan	a hint survey at the		TOS DE	hed it	5 101			100	LACT L		No. of Street	
13 Antilya 311 Services Physic Linded 31st March, 2018	1 31st March, 2019	MR	5.00	(upa)	151	\$94	SPECS N	いいのいいで	(ce to)	100	125.00	(C) 16

Sodaw Directh Namar Sociard VP - Accounts & Fecance Date 3 Inches Unicer and Groop Dist 2 AMARAUTAR Dange Independent Danker Dev 0004251 Avmans A Mitel Joint Managing Desition DNL commond anont Por and on lastall of the Board of Directory of Arshigs Limited Apry 5 What Cheimee and Manufrig Deacter Div: 00215055 Place Mumbal Date: 27th May, 2019 5 6



# RSHIYA RAIL INFRASTRUCTURE LIMITED

			(Rupees in lakhs
and the second		antan in Anton	and a second
and a set of the set of	1	an and a state of the second second	
ASSETS	1		
Non-Current Assets	1	1	
(a) Property, Plant and Equipment	5	44,322.37	47,856,82
(c) Intangible Assets	6	2,825.28	3,223,16
(d) Financial Assets		1	
(i) Other Financial Assets	7	663.64	818.60
(e) Other Non-Current Assets	8	1,335.26	1,227.72
	1	49,146.55	53,126.30
Current assets			
(a) Inventories	9		
(b) Financial Assets	9	- 1	15.66
(i) Trade Receivables	10	4 575 55	
(ii) Cash and Cash Equivalents	10	1,323.33	666.59
(III) Bank Balances Other than (II) above	12	120.24	375.35
(iv) Other Financial Assets	13	267.30	386.16
(c) Other Current Assets	14	322.37 133.81	348.59
,,		2,167.05	
		2,107.03	2,100.81
TOTAL ASSETS		51,313.60	55,227.11
EQUITY AND LIABILITIES			1
		1	
Equity		1	
(a) Equity Share capital	15	4,238.44	4,238.44
(b) Other Equity	16	(18,197.13)	(14,073.62)
Liabilities		(13,958.69)	(9,835.18)
Non Current Llabilities	1	1	¥ . A
(a) Financial Liabilities		1	4, .:
(i) Borrowings		1	
(b) Provisions	17	31,902.67	33,538.04
(c) Other Non-Current Liabilities	18	120.52	16.42
(c) outer non-current outerings	19	1,632.32	1,723.69
Current Liabilities	1	33,655.51	35,278.15
(a) Financial Liabilities	1		1.1
(i) Borrowings	20		
(ii) Trade Payables	20	304.38	2,029.26
(A) Total outstanding dues of Micro and Small Enterprises	2± ]		
(B)Total outstanding dues of creditors Other than Micro and		15.77	5.24
Small Enterprises		1,307.44	620.88
(iii) Other Financial Liabilities	22	28,103.68	25,206.84
(b) Other Current Liabilities	23	1,874.90	25,206,84
(c) Provisions	24	10.61	
		31,616.78	3.69 29,784.14
TOTAL EQUITY & LIABILITIES	-		
		51,313.60	55,227.11

Notes to the financial statements As per our Report of even date

For Chaturvedi & Shah LLP Chartered Accountants

Chartered Accountants Firm Registration Number 101720W/W100355



Place : Mumbai Date: May 27, 2019 For and on behalf of Board of Directors of Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited

ENK

1-57

Ajay S Mittal Director DIN : 00226355

Amardeup Gupta Chief Financial Officer

NEKIS LUMBA ы.

Navnit Choudhary Director DIN : 00613576

Avan

Avani Dipakkumar Lakhani Company Secretary

### **ISHIYA RAIL INFRASTRUCTURE LIMITED** 'ATEMENT OF PROFIT AND LOSS FOR THE YEAR ENDED MARCH 31, 2019

			(Rupees in lakhs
the set and a set a		, ga standard 1984:tande (dat, faktar) -	Ala) Contas Alagan sa aptas () Alagan sa aptas ()
			<u>n ni tran ni ni tran</u> Vind
Revenue from operations	25	13,614.83	12 500 33
Other income	25	641.87	13,598.32
otal income (i)		14,256.70	1,459.39
XPENSES			
Cost of operations	27	11,400.27	11,507.38
Employee benefits expenses	28	1,121.91	826.79
Finance costs	29	7,015.57	8,018.94
Depreciation and amortization expenses	30	4,099.64	4,130.61
Other expenses	31	1,253.59	895.48
Fotal Expenses (II)		24,890.98	25,379.20
loss before exceptional items and tax (1-11)		(10,634,28)	(10.321.49
Exceptional Items (Net)	32	(6,475.16)	424.26
loss before tax		(4,159.12)	(10,745.75
Tax expense:	45		
Current tax	1 1		
Deferred tax		-	-
Loss for the year		(4,159.12)	(10,745.75)
DTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (DCI)	+-+		
tem not to be reclassified to profit and loss :	1		
Remeasurement of gains/ (losses) on defined benefit plans	37	(24.39)	7.19
TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE INCOME FOR THE YEAR		(4,183.51)	(10,738.56
Earnings per Equity shares (Face Value Rupees 10 each)	33		
Basic/ Diluted earnings per share (In Rupees)		(9.81)	(25.35

Notes to the financial statements As per our Report of even date

For Chaturvedi & Shah LLP **Chartered Accountants** Firm Registration Number 101720W/W100355

TURVED

MUME

COUNT

**LUM** 

Japan altr

Vijay Napawaliya Partner Membership Number, 109859

Place : Mumbai Date: May 27, 2019 For and on behalf of Board of Directors of Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited

. ...

1-57

Ajay S Mittal Director DIN: 00226355

Bupta Amard

**Chief Financial Officer** 



**Navnit Choudhary** Director DIN: 00613576

Thank

Avani Dipakkumar Lakhani **Company Secretary** 



## ARSHIYA RAIL INFRASTRUCTURE LIMITED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY FOR THE YEAR ENDED MARCH 31, 2019

Equity Share Capital (Refer Note 15)

Equity Share Capital (Refer Note 15)	(Rupees in lakhs)
	Millingel
Equity Shares of Rupees 10 each issued, subscribed and paid up	
As at April 1, 2017	
Equity Shares	4,238.44
issue of equity share during the year	-
As at March 31, 2018	4,238.44
Equity Shares	4,238.44
Issue of equity share during the year	-
As at March 31, 2019	4,238.44

#### 3 Other Equity (Refer Note 16)

Other Eduity (Keisi Note 10)					Rupees in lakhs
	ана айсана ана айса а матайта Астана	nosentrata nosentrata	્રિમ્ટ્રામ્ટ્ર જિલ્લાકટ આન્યર્ગમાં આવે આવે બિન્હાર્ગમાં આવે આવે આવે. બિન્હાર્ગમાં આવે આવે આવે આવે છે.	สารณ์ 5 เสริญญา เสริญการการการ โดยอย่างได้ค่า การการการการการการการการการการการการการก	a de la composition d la composition de la co
As at April 1, 2017	38,123.31	(43,189.57)	1,564.45	171.37	(3,330.44
Loss for the year	-	(10,745.75)	-	-	(10,745.7
Other comprehensive income	-	7.19	-		7.19
Total comprehensive income for the year	-	(10,738.56)	-	-	(10,738.5
Fair valuation of financial guarantees given	-	(4.62)		-	(4.6)
As at March 31, 2018	38,123.31	(53,932.75)	1,564.45	171.37	(14,073.62
Loss for the year	.	(4,159.12)	-	-	(4,159.12
Other comprehensive income	-	(24.39)	-	-	(24.39
Total comprehensive income for the year	· ·	(4,183.51)	•	-	(4,183.5
Fair valuation of financial guarantees given	-	-	60.00	•	60.04
As at March 31, 2019	38,123.31	(58,116.26)	1,624.45	171.37	(18,197.13

Notes to the financial statements As per our Report of even date

### For Chaturvedi & Shah LLP

Chartered Accountants Firm Registration Number 101720W/W100355

Hopvich

Vijay Napawaliya Partner Membership Number. 109859

Place : Mumbal Date: May 27, 2019

1-57

IRVED

MUME,

CCOUN

For and on behalf of Board of Directors of Arshiya Rall Infrastructure Limited

Alay S Mittal Director DIN : 00226355

Amardago Gupta Chief Financial Officer

Navnit Choudhary Director DIN : 00613576

Avon

Avani Dipakkumar Lakhani Company Secretary



156

		et Anno <u>1965 - Anno I</u>		- Millerich - Jahr	Arta di Liga Afrid
SH FLOW FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES			-		
s for the year before tax				(4,159.12)	{10,745.
justments for :			- 1		
preciation and amortization expenses				4,099.64	4,130.
erest Income				(21.10)	(29.)
ss on sale/discarded Property, plant and equipmen	t		1	-	182.
in on sale of investment				(245.67)	(5.
ndry Balances Written Back (net)			•	(245.67) 7,015.57	(614. 8.018.
ance Expense d Debts Written off				7,015.57	3,018.
tlement of Claims				(6,475.16)	302.
winding of interest on loan to related party			1	(0,475,20)	476.
r value of financial Instruments			1	(5.76)	(1.
wernment grant - income				(365.49)	(365.
nancial Guarantee Income			[	(3.85)	(0.
vance rent			Į	6.13	1.
PERATING PROFIT / (LOSS) BEFORE WORKING CAP	TAL CHANGES		[	(154.81)	499.
justments for			1		
ade & other payables				640.92	(817.
ventories			1	15.66	0.
ade & other receivables				(483.73)	1,532.
SH GENERATED FROM OPERATIONS			ſ	18.04	1,214.
rect Tax (Paid)/ Refunds			ĺ	(113.22)	24.
T CASH FLOW FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES			Total (A)	(95.18)	1,239.
SH FLOW FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES					
irchase of Property, Plant and Equipment				(167.78)	(295.
rchase of Intangible assets				-	(500.
irchase of investment				(77.69)	-
oceeds from Sale of Investment			j	196.55	31.
oceeds from Sale of Property, Plant and Equipment			1	0.47	-
terest income			T-1-1 (D)	21.10	29.
ET CASH FLOW FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES			Total (B)	(27.35)	{734.
SH FLOW FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES					
oceeds from borrowings - Non current				2,960.00	3,220.
epayment of borrowings - Non current				(1,060.00)	(3,756.)
prrowing - current (Net) terest paid on borrowings			}	(1,788.58) (244.00)	1,402.0
terest paid on borrowings			1	(244.00)	(1,1/2.)
ET CASH FLOW FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES			Total (C)	(132.58)	(306.
et Increase/(Decrease) In cash and cash equivalents			(A+B+C)	(255.11)	198.
sh and cash equivalents at the beginning of the year			ļ	375.35	176.
sh and Cash Equivalents at the beginning of the ye	êr.		ŀ	120.24	375.
sh and Cash Equivalents at the end of the year				120.24	375.
Note:- Changes in liabilities arising from financing ad			hip to the second second	0.1	
inticulars	March 31, 2018	Cash flow	INDAS Impact	Other non cash adjustment	March 31, 201
ing term borrowing (Refer Note no. 17 & 22)	42,459.34	1,900.00	144.94	996.38	43,517.
nort term borrowing (Refer Note no. 20)	2,029.26	(1,788.58)	63.70		304.3

As per our Report of even date For Chaturvedi & Shah LLP

Chartered Accountants Firm Registration Number 101720W/W100355 Happen alise

TURVEDI &

MUMBA

ACCOUN

ĉ'n

3

× CHIE

Vijay Napawaliya Partner Membership Number, 109859

Place : Mumbai Date: May 27, 2019

Ajay S Mittal Director DIN : 00226355

p Gupta Chief Financial Officer

Ama

4

For and on behalf of Board of Directors of Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited

14

NFR Nowwe

Navnit Choudhary Director DIN : 00613576

Avant Avani Dipakkumar Lakhani

Company Secretary

#### L CORPORATE INFORMATION:

Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited (CIN : U93000MH2008PLC180907) is a public company domiciled in India and is incorporated on April 7, 2008 under the provisions of the Companies Act applicable in India. The registered office of the company is located at 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbal- 400 018.

Arshiya Rall Infrastructure Limited (ARIL) is a subsidiary of Arshiya Limited (AL). AL is listed on Bombay Stock Exchange and National Stock Exchange. In April 2008, AL acquired a Category-I license to operate a pan-india rail logistic service, giving rise to ARIL. ARIL is a specialized entity of AL, offering unprecedented rail infrastructure, including private modern rakes, customized containers, Private Freight Terminal (PFT), pan-india network and superior connectivity. The company is engaged in Private Container Train Operator (PCTO) business and is holding Category-I license which allows the company to operate on Indian Rail network on pan India basis both Domestic and Exim Traffic. ARIL's unique offering provide unparalleled efficiencies with capability of large scale evacuation of cargo from Ports, Domestic Distriparks, Free Trade and Warehousing Zones , Inland Container Depot (ICD) and customer Skilings.

The financial statements of the Company for the year ended 31st March, 2019 were approved and adopted by board of directors in their meeting held on 27th May 2019.

#### 2 BASIS OF PREPARATION:

The financial statements of the Company have been prepared in accordance with Indian Accounting Standards (Ind AS) notified under the Companies (Indian Accounting Standards) Rules, 2015 (as amended) and the relevant provisions of the Companies Act, 2013 ("the Act").

The Company prepared its financial statements in accordance the Indian Accounting Standards (IND AS) are notified under the section 133 of the Companies Act 2013, read together with paragraph 7 of the Companies (Accounts) Rules, 2014 (Indian GAAP).

The financial statements have been prepared on a historical cost convention, except for certain financial assets and liabilities, which are measured at fair value/ amortised cost.

The financial statements are presented in Indian Rupees (Rs.), which is the Company's functional and presentation currency and all values are rounded to the nearest lakhs, except when otherwise indicated.

### 3 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND CRITICAL ACCOUNTING ESTIMATE AND JUDGEMENT:

### 3.1 Property, Plant and Equipment:

Property, plant and equipment are carried at cost less accumulated depreciation and accumulated impairment losses, if any. Cost includes purchase price, borrowing cost and any cost directly attributable to the bringing the assets to its working condition for its intended use.

Depreciation on the property, plant and equipment is provided using straight line method over the useful life of assets as specified in schedule II to the Companies Act, 2013. Depreciation on property, plant and equipment which are added / disposed off during the year, is provided on pro-rata basis with reference to the date of addition / deletion. Freehold land is not depreciated and under the previous GAAP land was revalued.

The asset's residual values, useful lives and method of depreciation are reviewed at each financial year end and are adjusted prospectively, if appropriate.

Capital work-in-progress includes cost of property, plant and equipment under installation / under development as at the balance sheet date.

### Leasehold Improvements are depreciated over the period of lease.

Property, plant and equipment are eliminated from financial statement, either on disposal or when retired from active use. Profits / losses arising in the case of retirement / disposal of property, plant and equipment are recognised in the statement of profit and loss in the year of occurrence.

The Company has opted to continue with the carrying values of all of its property, plant and equipment as recognised in the indian GAAP financial statements as deemed cost at the transition date i.e. April 1, 2016.

### 3.2 Intangible Assets :

Intangible assets are carried at cost less accumulated amortisation and accumulated impairment losses, if any. Cost includes expenditure that is directly attributable to the acquisition of the intangible assets.

Identifiable Intangible assets are recognised when it is probable that future economic benefits attributed to the asset will flow to the Company and the cost of the asset can be reliably measured.

Railways License fees is amortised over a period of twenty years being the license period as per agreement.

Computer softwares are capitalised at the amounts paid to acquire the respective license for use and are amortised over the period of five years. The assets' useful lives are reviewed at each financial year end.

Gains or losses arising from derecognition of an intangible asset are measured as the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset and are recognised in the statement of profit and loss when the asset is derecognised.

The Company has opted to continue with the carrying values of all of its intangible assets as recognised in the Indian GAAP financial statements as deemed cost at the transition date i.e. April 1, 2016.

#### 3.3 Leases:

A lease is classified at the inception date as a finance lease or an operating lease. A lease that transfers substantially all the risks and rewards incidental to <u>owner</u>ship to the Company is classified as a finance lease.





### The Company as a lessee

#### (a) Finance lease

Assets acquired under finance lease are capitalized and the corresponding lease liability is recognised at lower of the fair value of the leased assets and the present value of minimum lease payments at the inception of the lease. initial costs directly attributable to lease are recognised with the asset under lease.

#### (b) Operating lease

Lease of assets under which all risks and rewards of ownership are effectively retained by the lessor are classified as operating lease. Lease payments under operating lease are recognised as expenses on accrual basis in accordance with the respective lease agreements.

#### The Company as a lessor

#### (a) Finance lease

When assets are leased out under a finance lease, the present value of the minimum lease payments is recognised as a receivable. The difference between the gross receivable and the present value of the receivable is recognised as unearned finance income. Lease income is recognised over the term of the lease using the net investment method before tax, which reflects a constant periodic rate of return.

The lessor derecognises the leased assets and recognises the difference between the carrying amount of the leased assets and the finance lease receivable in the statement of Profit and Loss when recognising the finance lease receivable.

#### (b) Operating lease

Rental income from operating leases is recognised in the statement of profit and loss on a straight line basis over the term of the relevant lease unless another systematic basis is more representative of the time pattern in which economic benefits from the leased assets is diminished.

Initial indirect costs incurred in negotiating and arranging as operating lease are added to carrying value of the leased asset and recognised on a straight line basis over the lease term.

#### 3.4 Inventories:

Inventories are valued at the lower of cost and net realizable value. The cost of inventories comprises of cost of purchase, cost of conversion and other costs incurred in bringing the inventories to their respective present location and condition. Cost is computed on the First in first out basis.

#### 3.5 Cash and cash equivalents:

Cash and cash equivalent in the balance sheet comprise cash at banks, cash on hand and short-term deposits with an original maturity of three month: or less, which are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value.

For the purpose of the statement of cash flows, cash and cash equivalents consist of cash and short-term deposits, as defined above, net o outstanding bank overdrafts as they are considered an integral part of the Company's cash management.

#### 3.6 Impairment of assets:

An asset is considered as impaired when at the date of Balance Sheet, there are indications of impairment and the carrying amount of the asset, o where applicable, the cash generating unit to which the asset belongs, exceeds its recoverable amount (i.e. the higher of the net asset selling price are value in use). The carrying amount is reduced to the recoverable amount and the reduction is recognized as an impairment loss in the statement o profit and loss. The impairment loss recognized in the prior accounting period is reversed if there has been a change in the estimate of recoverable amount. Post impairment, depreciation is provided on the revised carrying value of the impaired asset over its remaining useful life.

### 3.7 Financial instruments - Initial recognition, subsequent measurement and Impairment:

A financial instrument is any contract that gives rise to a financial asset of one entity and a financial liability or equity instrument of another entity.

#### I) Financial assets -initial recognition and measurement:

All financial assets are initially recognized at fair value. Transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition or issue of financial assets which are not at fair value through profit or loss, are adjusted to the fair value on initial recognition. Financial assets are classified, at initial recognition as financial assets measured at fair value or as financial assets measured at amortised cost.

#### Financial assets - Subsequent measurement:

For the purpose of subsequent measurement, financial assets are classified in two broad categories:-

a) Financial assets at fair value

b) Financial assets at amortised cost

REPUTE assets are measured at fair value, gains and losses are either recognised entirely in the statement of profit and loss (i.e fair value through profit or the statement of profit and loss (i.e fair value through profit or the statement of profit and loss (i.e. fair value through profit or the statement of profit and loss (i.e. fair value through profit or the statement of profit and loss (i.e. fair value through profit or the statement of profit and loss (i.e. fair value through profit or the statement of profit and loss (i.e. fair value through profit or the statement of profit or the statement or the sta





A financial asset that meets the following two conditions is measured at amortised cost (net of any write down for impairment) unless the asset is designated at fair value through profit or loss under the fair value option.

a) Business model test: The objective of the Company's business model is to hold the financial asset to collect the contractual cash flow.

b) Cash flow characteristics test: The contractual terms of the financial asset give rise on specified dates to cash flow that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

A financial asset that meets the following two conditions is measured at fair value through other comprehensive income unless the asset is designated at fair value through profit or loss under the fair value option.

a) Business model test: The financial asset is held within a business model whose objective is achieved by both collecting contractual cash flow and selling financial assets.

b) Cash flow characteristics test: The contractual terms of the financial asset give rise on specified dates to cash flow that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

All other financial asset is measured at fair value through profit or loss.

#### Financial assets - Equity Investment in subsidiaries

The Company has accounted for its equity investment in subsidiaries at cost.

#### **Financial assets - Derecognition**

A financial assets (or, where applicable, a part of a financial asset or part of a group of similar financial assets) is primarily derecognised (i.e. removed from the Company's statement of financial position) when:

a) The rights to receive cash flows from the asset have expired, or

b) The Company has transferred its rights to receive cash flow from the asset.

#### II) Financial liabilities - initial recognition and measurement:

The financial liabilities are recognised initially at fair value and, in the case of loans and borrowings, net of directly attributable transaction costs.

#### Financial liabilities - Subsequent measurement:

Financial liabilities are subsequently carried at amortized cost using the effective interest method. For trade and other payables maturing within one year from the balance sheet date, the carrying amounts are approximate at their fair value due to the short maturity of these instruments.

#### Financial Liabilities - Financial Guarantee contracts:

Financial guarantee contracts issued by the Company are those contracts that require a payment to be made to reimburse the holder for a loss it incurs because the specified debtor falls to make a payment when due in accordance with the terms of a debt instrument. Financial guarantee contracts are recognised initially as a liability at fair value, adjusted for transaction costs that are directly attributable to the issuance of the guarantee. Subsequently, the liability is measured at the higher of the amount of loss allowance determined and the amount recognised less cumulative amortisation.

#### Financial Liabilities - Derecognition:

A financial liability is derecognised when the obligation under the liability is discharged or cancelled or expires. When an existing financial liability is replaced by another, from the same lender on substantially different terms, or the terms of an existing liability are substantially modified, such an exchange or modification is treated as the derecognition of the original liability and the recognition of a new liability. The difference in the respective carrying amounts is recognised in the statement of profit and loss.

#### Compound instruments

An issued financial instrument that comprises of both the liability and equity components are accounted as compound financial instruments. The fair value of the liability component is separated from the compound instrument and the residual value is recognised as equity component of other financial instrument. The liability component is subsequently measured at amortised cost, whereas the equity component is not remeasured after initial recognition. The transaction costs related to compound instruments are allocated to the liability and equity components in the proportion to the allocation of gross proceeds. Transaction costs related to equity component is recognised directly in equity and the cost related to liability component and amortised using effective interest method.





### 3.8 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities, Contingent Assets and Commitments:

Provisions are recognised when the Company has a present obligation (legal or constructive) as a result of a past event. It is probable that an outflow of resources embodying economic benefits will be required to settle the obligation and a reliable estimate can be made of the amount of the obligation. If the effect of the time value of money is material, provisions are discounted using equivalent period government securities interest rate. Unwinding of the discount is recognised in the statement of profit and loss as a finance cost. Provisions are reviewed at each balance sheet date and are adjusted to reflect the current best estimate.

Contingent liabilities are disclosed when there is a possible obligation arising from past events, the existence of which will be confirmed only by the occurrence or non-occurrence of one or more uncertain future events not wholly within the control of the Company or a present obligation that arises from past events where it is either not probable that an outflow of resources will be required to settle or a reliable estimate of the amount cannot be made. Information on contingent liability is disclosed in the Notes to the Financial Statements. However, when the realisation of income is virtually certain, then the related asset is no longer a contingent asset, but it is recognised as an asset.

#### 3.9 Revenue recognition

Revenue is recognized upon transfer of control of goods (equipment) or rendering of services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration which the Company expects to receive in exchange for those goods or services.

Income from services is recognized upon completion of services as per the terms of contracts with the customers. Revenue is measured based on the transaction price, which is the consideration, price concessions and incentives, if any, as specified in the contract with the customer. Revenue also excludes taxes collected from customers.

Amounts billed for services in accordance with contractual terms but where revenue is not recognized, have been classified as unearned revenue and disclosed under current liabilities

Contract assets are recognized when there is excess of revenue earned over billings on contracts. Contract assets are classified as unbilled receivables (only act of involcing is pending) when there is unconditional right to receive cash, and only passage of time is required, as per contractual terms. Unearned revenue ("contract liability") is recognized when there is billing in excess of revenues.

Revenue is measured at the amount of consideration which the company expects to be entitled to in exchange for transferring distinct goods or services to a customer as specified in the contract, excluding amounts collected on behalf of third parties (for example taxes and duties collected on behalf of the government). Consideration is generally due upon satisfaction of performance obligations and a receivable is recognized when it becomes unconditional.

Revenue from sale of services e.g rail freight income recognised as per the terms of contracts with customers based on stage of completion when the outcome of the transactions involving rendering of services can be estimated reliably. For Fixed-price contract, revenue is recognised based on the actual service provided to the end of the reporting period as a proportion of the total services to provided (Percentage of completion method)

Measement of revenue : Estimates of revenues, cost or extent of progress toward completion are revised if circumstances change. Any resulting increases or decreases in estimated revenues or costs are reflected in profit or loss in the period in which the circumstances that give rise to the revision become known by management.

Revenue from handling and other ancillary services is recognised at the time of rendering of service which is at the time of loading/unloading of container/cargo.

#### **Contract balances**

Trade receivables

A receivable represents the Company's right to an amount of consideration that is unconditional.

#### **Contract liabilities**

A contract liability is the obligation to transfer goods or services to a customer for which the Company has received consideration (or an amount of consideration is due) from the customer. If a customer pays consideration before the Company transfers goods or services to the customer, a contract liability is recognised when the payment is made. Contract liabilities are recognised as revenue when the Company performs under the contract.

#### Interest Income:

Interest income from a financial asset is recognised when it is probable that the economic benefits will flow to the Company and the amount of income can be measured reliably. Interest income is accrued on a time basis, by reference to the principal outstanding and at the effective interest rate applicable, which is the rate that exactly discounts estimated future cash receipts through the expected life of the financial asset to that asset's net carrying amount on initial recognition.

#### Dividend Income:

Dividend income is recognised when the right to receive the payment is established.





#### .10 Foreign currency reinstatement and translation:

Transactions in foreign currencies are initially recorded by the Company at rates prevailing at the date of the transaction. Subsequently monetary items are translated at closing exchange rates as on balance sheet date and the resulting exchange difference recognised in statement of profit and loss. Differences arising on settlement of monetary items are also recognised in statement of profit and loss.

Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates at the dates of the transaction. Non-monetary items carried at fair value that are denominated in foreign currencies are translated at the exchange rates prevailing at the date when the fair value was determined. The gain or loss arising on translation of non-monetary items measured at fair value is treated in line with the recognition of the gain or loss on the change in fair value of the item (i.e., translation differences on items whose fair value gain or loss is recognised in OCI or profit or loss are also recognised in OCI or profit or loss, respectively).

Foreign exchange differences regarded as an adjustment to borrowing costs are presented in the statement of profit and loss, within finance costs. All other finance gains / losses are presented in the statement of profit and loss on a net basis.

#### 3.11 Employee Benefits:

Short term employee benefits are recognized as an expense in the statement of profit and loss of the year in which the related services are rendered.

#### (a) Defined Contribution Plan

Contribution to Provident Fund, a defined contribution plan, is made in accordance with the statute, and is recognised as an expense in the year in which employees have rendered services.

#### (b) Defined Benefit Plan

Leave encashment being a defined benefit plan is accounted for using the projected unit credit method, on the basis of actuarial valuations carried out by third party actuaries at each Balance Sheet date. Actuarial gains and losses arising from experience adjustments and changes in actuarial assumptions are charged or credited to other comprehensive income in the year in which they arise. Other costs are accounted in statement of profit and loss.

The cost of providing gratuity, a defined benefit plans, is determined using the Projected Unit Credit Method, on the basis of actuarial valuations carried out by third party actuaries at each Balance Sheet date. Actuarial gains and losses arising from experience adjustments and changes in actuarial assumptions are charged or credited to other comprehensive income in the period in which they arise. Other costs are accounted in statement of profit and loss.

Remeasurements of defined benefit plan in respect of post employment and other long term benefits are charged to the other comprehensive income in the year in which they occur. Remeasurements are not reclassified to statement of profit and loss in subsequent periods.

#### 3.12 Taxes on Income:

Income tax expense represents the sum of current tax (including MAT and income tax for earlier years) and deferred tax. Tax is recognised in the statement of profit and loss, except to the extent that it relates to items recognised directly in equity or other comprehensive income, in such cases the tax is also recognised directly in equity or in other comprehensive income.

Current tax provision is computed for income calculated after considering allowances and exemptions under the provisions of the applicable income Tax Laws. Current tax assets and current tax liabilities are off set, and presented as net.

Deferred tax is recognised on differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities in the Balance sheet and the corresponding tax bases used in the computation of taxable profit. Deferred tax liabilities are generally recognised for all taxable temporary differences, and deferred tax assets are generally recognised for all deductible temporary differences, carry forward tax losses and allowances to the extent that it is probable that future taxable profits will be available against which those deductible temporary differences, carry forward tax losses and allowances can be utilised. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured at the applicable tax rates. The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at each balance sheet date and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available against which the temporary differences can be utilised.

Credit of MAT is recognised as an asset only when and to the extent there is convincing evidence that the Company will pay normal income tax during the specified period, i.e., the period for which MAT credit is allowed to be carried forward. In the year in which the MAT credit becomes eligible to be recognised as an asset, the said asset is created by way of a credit to the statement of profit and loss and shown as MAT credit entitlement. The Company reviews the same at each balance sheet date and writes down the carrying amount of MAT credit entitlement to the extent there is no longer convincing evidence to the effect that the Company will pay normal income tax during the specified period.





#### 3.13 Borrowing Costs:

Borrowing costs specifically relating to the acquisition or construction of qualifying assets that necessarily takes a substantial period of time to get ready for its intended use are capitalized (net of income on temporarily deployment of funds) as part of the cost of such assets. Borrowing costs consist of interest and other costs that the Company incurs in connection with the borrowing of funds. For general borrowing used for the purpose of obtaining a qualifying asset, the amount of borrowing costs eligible for capitalization is determined by applying a capitalization rate to the expenditures on that asset. The capitalization rate is the weighted average of the borrowing costs applicable to the borrowings of the Company that are outstanding during the period, other than borrowings made specifically for the purpose of obtaining a qualifying asset. The amount of borrowing costs capitalized during a period does not exceed the amount of borrowing cost incurred during that period. All other borrowing costs are expensed in the period in which they occur.

#### 3.14 Earnings per share:

Basic earnings per share is computed using the net profit for the year attributable to the shareholders' and weighted average number of equity shares outstanding during the year.

Diluted earnings per share is computed using the net profit for the year attributable to the shareholders' and weighted average number of equity and potential equity shares outstanding during the year including share options, convertible preference shares and debentures, except where the result would be anti-dilutive. Potential equity shares that are converted during the year are included in the calculation of diluted earnings per share, from the beginning of the year or date of issuance of such potential equity shares, to the date of conversion.

#### 3.15 Current and non-current classification:

The Company presents assets and liabilities in statement of financial position based on current/non-current classification.

The Company has presented non-current assets and current assets before equity, non-current liabilities and current liabilities in accordance with Schedule III, Division II of Companies Act, 2013.

### An asset is classified as current when it is:

a) Expected to be realised or intended to be sold or consumed in normal operating cycle,

b) Heid primarily for the purpose of trading,

c) Expected to be realised within twelve months after the reporting period, or

d) Cash or cash equivalent unless restricted from being exchanged or used to settle a liability for at least twelve months after the reporting period. All other assets are classified as non-current.

#### A liability is classified as current when it is:

a) Expected to be settled in normal operating cycle,

b) Held primarily for the purpose of trading,

c) Due to be settled within twelve months after the reporting period, or

d) There is no unconditional right to defer the settlement of the liability for at least twelve months after the reporting period.

All other liabilities are classified as non-current.

The operating cycle is the time between the acquisition of assets for processing and their realisation in cash or cash equivalents. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are classified as non-current assets and liabilities. The Company has identified twelve months as its normal operating cycle.

#### 3.16 Fair value measurement:

The Company measures financial instruments at fair value at each balance sheet date.

Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The fair value measurement is based on the presumption that the transaction to sell the asset or transfer the liability takes place either:

a) In the principal market for the asset or liability, or

b) in the absence of a principal market, in the most advantageous market for the asset or flability.

A fair value measurement of a non-financial asset takes into account a market participant's ability to generate economic benefits by using the asset in Its highest and best use or by selling it to another market participant that would use the asset in its highest and best use.

The Company uses valuation techniques that are appropriate in the circumstances and for which sufficient data are available to measure fair value, maximizing the use of relevant observable inputs and minimizing the use of unobservable inputs.

All assets and liabilities for which fair value is measured or disclosed in the financial statements are categorized within the fair value hierarchy.

#### 3.17 Off-setting financial Instrument:

Financial assets and liabilities are offset and the net amount is reported in the balance sheet where there is a legally enforceable rights to offset the recognised amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis or realise the asset and settle the liability simultaneously. The legally enforceable rights must not be contingent on future events and must be enforceable in the normal course of business and in the event of default, insolvency or bankruetors the Company or counterparty.





#### 3.18 Government Grants

Grants from the government are recognised at their fair value where there is a reasonable assurance that the grant will be received and the company will comply with all attached conditions. Government grants relating to income are deferred and recognised in the profit or loss over the period necessary to match them with the costs that they are intended to compensate and presented within other income. Government grants relating to the purchase of property, plant and equipment are included in non-current llabilities as deferred income and are credited to profit or loss on a straight-line basis over the expected lives of the related assets and presented within other income.

#### 3.19 Segment Reporting - Identification of Segments

An operating segment is a component of the Company that engages in business activities from which it may earn revenues and incur expenses, whose operating results are regularly reviewed by the company's chief operating decision maker to make decisions for which discrete financial information is available. Based on the management approach as defined in Ind AS 108, the chief operating decision maker evaluates the Company's performance and allocates resources based on an analysis of various performance indicators by business segments and geographic segments.

#### 3.20 Contributed Equity

Equity Shares are classified as equity, incremental costs directly attributable to the issue of new shares or options are shown in equity as deduction, net of tax from the proceeds.

#### 3.21 Cash flow statement

Cash flows are reported using the indirect method, whereby profit before tax is adjusted for the effects of transactions of non-cash nature and any deferrals or accruals of past or future cash receipts or payments. The cash flows from operating, investing and financing activities of the Company are segregated based on the available information.

#### 3.22 Dividend Distribution

Annual dividend distribution to the shareholders is recognised as a liability in the period in which the dividends are approved by the shareholders. Any interim dividend paid is recognised on approval by Board of Directors. Dividend payable and corresponding tax on dividend distribution is recognised directly in other equity.

#### 4 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS, ESTIMATES AND ASSUMPTIONS:

The preparation of the financial statements requires management to make judgements, estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of revenues, expenses, assets and liabilities, and the accompanying disclosures, and the disclosure of contingent liabilities. Uncertainty about these assumptions and estimates could result in outcomes that require a material adjustment to the carrying amount of assets or liabilities affected in future periods. The key assumptions concerning the future and other key sources of estimation uncertainty at the reporting date, that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year, are described below. The Company based on its assumptions about future developments may change due to market changes or circumstances arising that are beyond the control of the Company. Such changes are reflected in the assumptions when they occur.

### 4.1 Property, plant and equipment and intangible Assets:

Management reviews the estimated useful lives and residual values of the assets annually in order to determine the amount of depreciation to be recorded during any reporting period. The useful lives and residual values as per schedule II of the Companies Act, 2013 or are based on the Company's historical experience with similar assets and taking into account anticipated technological changes, whichever is more appropriate.

#### 4.2 Income Tax:

The Company reviews at each balance sheet date the carrying amount of deferred tax assets. The factors used in estimates may differ from actual outcome which could lead to an adjustment to the amounts reported in the financial statements.

#### 4.3 Contingencies:

Management has estimated the possible outflow of resources at the end of each annual reporting financial year, if any, in respect of contingencies/claim/litigations against the Company as it is not possible to predict the outcome of pending matters with accuracy.

#### 4.4 Impairment of financial assets:

The impairment provisions for financial assets are based on assumptions about risk of default and expected cash loss. The Company uses judgement in making these assumptions and selecting the inputs to the impairment calculation, based on Company's past history, existing market conditions as well as forward looking estimates at the end of each reporting period.





#### .5 Impairment of non-financial assets:

The Company assesses at each reporting date whether there is an indication that an asset may be impaired. If any indication exists, or when annual impairment testing for an asset is required, the Company estimates the asset's recoverable amount. An asset's recoverable amount is the higher of an asset's or Cash Generating Units (CGU) fair value less costs of disposal and its value in use. It is determined for an individual asset, unless the asset does not generate cash inflows that are largely independent to those from other assets or groups of assets. Where the carrying amount of an asset or CGU exceeds its recoverable amount, the asset is considered impaired and is written down to its recoverable amount.

In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset. In determining fair value less cost of disposal, recent market transactions are taken into account. If no such transactions can be identified, an appropriate valuation model is used. These calculations are corroborated by valuation multiples or other available fair value indicators.

#### 1.6 Defined benefits plans:

The Cost of the defined benefit plan and the present value of such obligation are determined using actuarial valuations. An actuarial valuation involves making various assumptions that may differ from actual developments in the future. These include the determination of the discount rate, future salary increases, mortality rates and attrition rate. Due to the complexities involved in the valuation and its long-term nature, a defined benefit obligation is highly sensitive to changes in these assumptions. All assumptions are reviewed at each reporting date.

#### 4.7 Recoverability of trade receivable:

Judgements are required in assessing the recoverability of overdue trade receivables and determining whether a provision against those receivables is required. Factors considered include the credit rating of the counterparty, the amount and timing of anticipated future payments and any possible actions that can be taken to mitigate the risk of non-payment.

#### 4.8 Provisions:

Provisions are recognized in the period when it becomes probable that there will be a future outflow of funds resulting from past operations or events and the amount of cash outflow can be reliably estimated. The timing of recognition and quantification of the liability require the application of judgement to existing facts and circumstances, which can be subject to change. Since the cash outflows can take place many years in the future, the carrying amounts of provisions and ilabilities are reviewed regularly and adjusted to take account of changing facts and circumstances.

### 4.9 Fair value measurement of financial Instruments :

When the fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities recorded in the balance sheet cannot be measured based on quoted prices in active markets, their fair value is measured using valuation techniques including the Discounted Cash Flow (DCF) model. The inputs to these models are taken from observable markets where possible, but where this is not feasible, a degree of judgement is required in establishing fair values. Judgements include considerations of inputs such as liquidity risk, credit risk and volatility. Changes in assumptions about these factors could affect the reported fair value of financial instruments.





					national contractions				
Gross Carrying Value									
As at April 1, 201/	15,138,85	309.52	25,507.44	10.74	35.91	2.21	14,283.94	•	55,288.61
Additions	204.81	,	40.92	,			49.60		295.33
Disposals			(261.08)	(3.80)		(21.12)	<b>,</b>		(266.00)
Other Adjustments	ı	ı	(8.32)	•	8.32	•	I	,	•
As at March 31, 2018	15,343.66	309.52	25,278.96	6.94	44.23	1.09	14,333.54		55,317.94
Additions		•	41.37		1	0.72	55.03	70.66	167.78
Disposals	•		1	,	(8.33)		1		(8.33)
Other Adjustments			,	,	٠		ı	·	'
As at March 31, 2019	15,343.66	309.52	25,320.33	6.94	35.90	1.81	14,388.57	70.66	55,477.39
Accumulated Depreciation									
As at April 1, 2017		63.11	2,546.51	1.95	7.07	0.02	1,154.50		3,773.16
Deprectation for the year	,	53.42	2,547.88	1.95	5.67		1,157.25	,	3,766.17
Deductions	•		(81.05)	(1.14)	4.00	(0.02)		ı	(78.21)
As at March 31, 2018		116.53	5,013.34	2.76	16.74		2,311.75		7,461.12
Depredation for the year		3.11	2,530.42	1.32	5.06	0.12	1,159.97	1.76	3,701.76
Deductions	,		•		(7.86)		•		(7.86)
As at March 31, 2019		119.64	7,543.76	4.08	13.94	0.12	3,471.72	1.76	11,155.02
Net Carrying value as at March 31, 2019	15,343.66	189.88	17,776.57	2.86	21.96	1.69	10,916.85	68.90	44,322.37
Mak Constant terting of all March 21 2018	342 A2	147.00	20.265.62	4.18	27.49	1.09	12.021.79	•	47,856.82



l

	Servicester, Miller Miller	the second s	(Rupees in takh
Gross Carrying Value	2414(422)(4)) (1) (3) (4) (4)	(1) 全 表明的 \$P\$(1)	
As at April 1, 2017	213.31	3,208.33	3,421.6
			3,461.0
Additions	500.00		500.0
Disposals	•	-	-
As at March 31, 2018	713.31	3,208.33	3,921.6
Additions			
Disposals	u c		-
As at March 31, 2019	713.31	3,208.33	3,921.6
Accumulated Amortisation			
As at April 1, 2017	84.03	250.00	334.0
Amortisation for the year	114.61	249.84	364.4
Deductions	•	-	-
As at March 31, 2018	198.64	499.84	698.4
Amortisation for the year	148.04	249.84	397,8
Deductions	-	-	-
As at March 31, 2019	346.68	749.68	1,096.3
Net Carrying value as at March 31, 2019	366.63	2,458.65	2,825.2
Net Carrying value as at March 31, 2018	514.67	2,708.49	3,223.1





### OTHER NON CURRENT FINANCIAL ASSETS

DTHER NON CURRENT FINANCIAL ASSETS			(Rupees in lakhs)
			as a least the second the
Unsecured, considered good unless otherwise stated			<u> </u>
Financial assets carried at amortised cost			
Security Deposits		57.88	14.21
Financial Guarantee		605.76	804.39
	Total	663.64	818.60

#### OTHER NON CURRENT ASSETS 3

OTHER NON CL	JRRENT ASSETS			(Rupees in lakhs)
	Provide Reveals and the second se		a ann an a	an a
Unsecuri	ed, considered good unless otherwise stated			and a same allowing and an and a
Capital	Advances		869.64	864.64
Advan	ces other than Capital advances			
- (	Other Advances - gratulty (Refer Note 37)		-	10.05
- P	repaid Rent		1.89	3.79
- T	DS Receivable		458.59	345.37
- \$	ervice tax paid under protest		5.14	3.87
		Total	1,335.26	1,227.72

#### INS/ENTODIES 9

		(Rupees in lakhs)
estan kenerara.	an mais as Stanter.	With the state
Stores and Spares		15.66
Tot	al	15.66

### 10 CURRENT ASSETS - TRADE RECEIVABLES

CURRENT ASSETS	5 - TRADE RECEIVABLES		(Rupees in lakhs)
: 	etala dia padi n	Abash Alian (an Sis Alian (an Si	MUR SE OC
Trade Rec	eivables considered good - Secured		
Trade Rec	eivables considered good - Unsecured	1,323.33	666.59
Trade Rec	eivable which have Significant increase in Credit Risk	29.11	4.39
Trade Rec	eivable -credit Impaired	I	-
		1,352.44	670.98
Less: Prov	vision for expected credit loss	29.11	4.39
		29.11	4.39
	Total	1,323.33	666.59





## 1 CURRENT ASSETS - CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

CURRENT ASSETS - CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS			(Rupees in lakhs)
4 A - A		an a	来 - 5 19時前に - 月子書 泉 - 二日
Balances with banks in current accounts Cash on hand		119.96 0.28	375.29 0.06
	Total	120.24	375.35

#### CURRENT ASSETS - OTHER BANK BALANCES ,2

CURRENT ASSETS - OTHER BANK BALANCES		(Rupees in lakhs)
h with kyter	riter en . Le constato de la constato	
Deposits with banks to the extent held as margin money Interest Accrued on Fixed Deposit	258.12 9.18	357.68 28.48
Total	267.30	386.16

### 13 OTHER CURRENT FINANCIAL ASSETS

OTHER CURRENT FINANCIAL ASSETS			(Rupees in lakhs)
en galan galagan		्राज्य स्थल संसर्वे संसर्वे संसर्वे संसर्वे स्थल	an an Airisto an Airisto Airisto an Airisto
Unsecured, considered good unless otherwise stated Financial assets carried at amortised cost Security Deposits Financial Guarantee		73.44 248.93	111.83 236.76
	Total	322.37	348.59

#### OTHER CHIPPENT ASSETS 14

OTHER CURRENT ASSETS			(Rupees in lakhs)
alionalistes		jarri (j. 1995) 1. state jace (j. 1995) 1. state jace (j. 1995)	n an
Advances other than Capital advances			
- Advances to Related Parties		-	0.23
- Advances to Suppliers		39.84	81.34
- Advances to Employees		2.87	16.58
-Others		16.54	15.55
Others			
- Other receivable		35.66	35.66
- Prepaid expenses		1.54	2.02
- Balance with Government Authority		37.36	157.08
	Total	133.81	308.46





(Rupees in lakhs)

		(nopees in idial
	ALCONT ON A SPECIA	the state of the state
		<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>
i) Authorised Share Capital Equity Shares		
4,36,50,000 (As at March 31, 2018: 4,36,50,000) Equity shares of Rupees 10 each	4,365.00	4,365.0
Preference Shares	4,505.00	4,505.0
13,50,000 (As at March 31, 2018: 13,50,000) Preference Shares of Rupees 10 each	135.00	135.0
Total	4,500.00	4,500.0
ii) Issued, Subscribed & Fully Paid up		
4,23,84,417 (As at March 31, 2018: 4,23,84,417) Equity Shares of Rupees 10 each	4,238.44	4,238.4
Total	4,238.44	4,238.4

ii) Reconciliation of number of Equity Shares outstanding at the beginning and at the end of the year:

the standard second	ta anderigit-e .	rinksaffeta och s Stangar i polisi stiftaggige och som s
Equity Share Capital Equity shares of Rupees 10 each issued, subscribed and fully paid At April 1, 2017	4,23,84,417	4,238,44
issued during the year	-	-
At March 31, 2018	4,23,84,417	4,238.44
Issued during the year	-	-
At March 31, 2019	4,23,84,417	4,238.44

#### Terms/rights attached to equity shares

The company has only one class of equity shares having par value of Rupees 10 per share. Each holder of equity shares is entitled to one vote per share. The company declares and pays dividends in Indian rupees. The dividend proposed by the Board of Directors is subject to the approval of the shareholders in the ensuing Annual General Meeting.

In the event of liquidation of the company, the holders of equity shares will be entitled to receive remaining assets of the company, after distribution of all preferential amounts. The distribution will be in proportion to the number of equity shares held by the shareholders.

#### iii, Details of shareholders holding more than 5% shares in the company

สิรศักร (1986) เป็นสายเป็น	Sec. 1930 Gali	141 Job 15:	AN STRACT	1. 194
	steates -	Source and	aunder	<b>Salating</b>
Equity shares of Rupees 10 each fully				the second second second second
paid				
Arshiya Limited (Holding Company )	4,23,83,817		4,23,83,817	
Shares held by Nominee and jointly		100.00	1	100.00
shareholders	600		600	
VEDI				



## ARSHIYA RAIL INFRASTRUCTURE LIMITED

### NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED MARCH 31, 2019

		(Rupees in lakhs)
6	ر	na 12
	مېرې د ولاي ورو ور	Materia par deras-
Securities Premium Account	38,123.31	38,123.31
Retained Earnings	(58,116.26)	(53,932.75)
Equity Component of Guarantee given by Parent Company	1,624.45	1,564.45
Equity Component of Ioan from Parent Company	171.37	171.37
Total	(18,197.13)	(14,073.62)

#### audition Premium Account ....

(a) Securities Premium Account		(Rupees in lakhs)
the second se	enter de Antonio al compositiones	23 - 1 - 2 Gentre - 31, 316au
Opening balance Add: On issue of Equity shares	38,123.31	38,123.31
Closing Balance	38,123.31	38,123.31

(b) Retained Earnings	(Rupees in lakhs		
*Standard Gare	An char An ann an Airtean An ann an Airtean An Airtean	dia na 1995 Ny sara-1995 amin'ny sara-1995	
Opening balance Add/(Less): Net Profit/(Loss) for the year	(53,932.75) (4,159.12) (24.39)	(43,189.57) (10,745.75)	
Other comprehensive income Equity component of Guarantee given	-	7.19 (4.62)	
Closing balance	(58,116.26)	(53,932.75)	

(c) Equity Component of Guarantee given by Parent Company		(Rupees in lakhs)
the state of the	17人前 1月4月4日 - 14日 - 14日時間 - 14日 1月1日日 - 14日 - 14日時間 - 14日	la vone Saka ing san Bagiga
Equity Component of Guarantee given by Parent Company		
Opening balance	1,564.45	1,564.45
Add/(Less): Transaction during the year	60.00	-
Closing balance	1,624.45	1,564.45

#### (d) Nature & purpose of Reserves

### Securities Premium Account:

Securities premium reserve represents the amount received in excess of the face value of the equity shares. The utilisation of the securities premium reserve is governed by the Provision of Companies Act, 2013.

#### **Retained Earnings :**

Retained Earnings are the profits/losses of the Company earned till date net of appropriations.

### Equity Component of Guarantee given by Parent Company:

The fair value of financial guarantees given to the lenders of the Company by the Parent Company is recognised as a deemed equity component.

### Equity Component of Ioan from Parent Company:

The difference between the fair value of interest free loans on the date of issue and the transition price is recognised as a RVEDI & med equity component by the Parent Company.

formputation of the fair value benefit, the Company has estimated the fair value of the financial date of f considering complete market interest rates adjusted to the facts and circumstances rel

### 7 NON CURRENT BORROWINGS

NON CURRENT BORROWINGS			(Rupees in lakhs)
Rate production		ે પ્રેસ્ટન્સ્ હેમ્ફ્લોક્સ્ટ્ર-સ્ટ્રીટ્ એક્સ્ટ્રેટ્ટ	ina ya Anta ilikuwa panako ya
Secured -Term Loans From Others (refer note 17.1 below)	· · · <u></u>	31,902.67	33,538.04
	Total	31,902.67	33,538.04

### 7.1 Rupee term loan from other parties :-

- Rupee term loans (including current maturity) of Rupees 33,647.31 lakhs (March 31, 2018 : Rupees 33,538.04 lakhs) are secured by

(1) Details of Security

i. First charge on all movable assets (including rakes, containers, equipment's) and immovable properties of the company both present and future on pari passu basis.

ii. Second charge by way of Hypothecation of the entire current assets of the company on pari passu basis.

ili. Pledge of 100% equity shares of the Company held by Promoters.

iv. Personal guarantees from Promoters of Holding Company.

v. Corporate Guarantee from Holding Company.

(2) Terms of Interest rate:

- on Term Loans from others 10% p.a. compounded quarterly,

(3) Terms of repayment :-

		(Rupees in lakhs)
	n Maria na Jacilia (na man	A YEAR AND A LEAD AND A
<u>na an a</u>	2019-2020	1,744.63
	2020-2021	6,139.19
	2021-2022	2,276.52
L	2022-2023	23,954.16
	Totai	34,114.50

(4) The amortised cost disclosed above is net off of incidental cost of borrowings aggregating to Rupees 467.19 lakhs for March 31, 2019 and Rupees 612.13 lakhs for March 31, 2018.





#### NON CURRENT LIABILITIES - PROVISIONS 18

3	NON CURRENT LIABILITIES - PROVISIONS			(Rupees in lakhs)
	м. қ. мб.17 <u>т. ал. т. т. т. т. т. т. т. т.</u>		Area Arizoti Ang Assirta	VERSES DIRES
	Provision for employee benefits Gratuity (Refer Note 37) Leave encashment (Refer Note 37)		72.03 48.49	16.42
		Total	120.52	16.42

## 19 OTHER NON CURRENT LIABILITIES

OTHER NON CURRENT UABILITIES		(Rupees in lakhs)
-Ω <sup>2</sup> (±Ωταξ). 	ine an Bental Asyletteks	AND BURNESS AND
Government Grants	1,632.32	1,723.69
Total	1,632.32	1,723.69

#### CURRENT BORROWINGS 20

CURRENT BORROV	VINGS		(Rupees in lakhs)
	12 paire 16 res	(AND 6.5) (AD 141 - 141 - 151	den Monine, aussielle
Unsecured Loans from	Holding Company (refer note 20.1 below & Note 41)	304.38	2,029.26
	Total	304.38	2,029.26

20.1 Interest free loan upto 1 year and repayable on demand.





## 21 CURRENT LIABILITIES- TRADE PAYABLES

egen i de	Arab Sarah Bajabarri	instanti Regional also nettagen in
Total outstanding dues of Micro and Small Enterprises (Refer note 39 & 52) Total outstanding dues of creditors Other than Micro and Small Enterprises (Refer Note 52)	15.77 1,307.44	5.24 620.88
Total	1,323.21	626.12

#### 22 OTHER CURRENT FINANCIAL LIABILITIES

HER CURRENT FINANCIAL LIABILITIES		(Rupees in lakhs)	
	12 (14) (14)31 av (14) (15)	je state ,stateste eksterelje ,stateste eksterelje	
Financial Liabilities at amortised cost			
Current maturities of long term borrowings			
Term Loans from banks (Refer Note 22.1)*	6,910.60	8,931.30	
Term Loans from others (Refer Note 17.1 & 22.2)	4,704.64		
Interest accrued and due on borrowings**	11,710.49	13,183.84	
interest accrued but not due on borrowings	3,280.15	1,370.35	
Security Deposit	41.44	57.64	
Financial Guarantee	-	3.85	
Others			
Project Creditors( Refer Note 35 & 52)	959.28	1,054.01	
Employee's Dues ***	216.98	103.59	
Payable for Expenses	280.10	502.26	
Total	28,103.68	25,206.84	

\* Include Loan aggregating to Rupees 6,910.60 lakhs (March 31, 2018: Rupees 8,931.30 lakhs) recalled by banks.

\*\*Include Interest accrued and due on Term Loans aggregating to Rupees 8,289.98 lakhs (March 31, 2018: Rupees 11,893.70 lakhs) recalled by banks.

\*\*Include Interest accrued and due on Term Loans aggregating to Rupees 390.64 lakhs recalled by others.

\*\*\*Include Full and Final settlement of Rupees 25.28 lakhs (March31, 2018 Rupees 14.04 lakhs)

#### 22.1 Rupee term loan from Banks :-

- Rupee term loans of Rupees 6910.60 lakhs (March 31, 2018 : Rupees 8931.30 lakhs) are secured by (1) Details of Security

i. First charge on all movable assets (including rakes, containers, equipment's) and immovable properties of the company both present and future on pari passu basis.

li. Second charge by way of Hypothecation of the entire current assets of the company on parl passu basis.

iii. Pledge of 100% equity shares of the Company held by Promoters.

- iv. Personal guarantees from Promoters of Holding Company.
- v. Corporate Guarantee from Holding Company/ Promoter.

### (2) Terms of Interest rate:

- on Term Loans from Banks from 10.45% p.a - 16.25% p.a.

### (3) Terms of repayment :-

		(Rupees in lakhs)
		R. J. A. B.
	2.2426-2623222-22-22-22-22-22-22-22-22-22-22-22-2	fieler weite.
	2012-2013	22.50
1	2013-2014	75.00
	2014-2015	277.50
	2015-2016	3,695.60
	2018-2019*	2,840.00
TURVED	Totaí	6,910.60
• Refer note no. 48		
* MUNICAL		
E AUBAU 5		
131 15		
Alter at		
200000		



(Rupees in lakhs)

(Dunness in Jalika)

## (4) Amount and period of default in repayment of borrowings

		(Rupees in lakhs)
n Maran bi se anje s		A 15 1980
	itheredia.	anaran se sedenak Anaran se sedenak
Current maturity of Rupee Term loans	22.50	2012-13
	75.00	2013-14
	277.50	2014-15
	3,695.60	2015-16
	2,840.00	2018-19
Total	6,910.60	

### 22.2 Rupee term loan from Others :-

- Rupee term loans of Rupees 2,960.00 lakhs are secured by

#### (1) Details of Security

i. First pari passu charge on all present and future cash flows of the Company

ii.First parl passu charge on all movable assets and immovable assets of the company.

ill. Charge on cash flows and movable assets by deed of Hypothecation.

Iv. Personal guarantees from Promoters of Holding Company.

v. Corporate Guarantee from Holding Company.

### (2) Terms of Interest rate:

- on Term Loans from others @ 20% p.a payable quarterly

### (3) Terms of repayment :-

(Rupees in lakhs)
a this is in the state
. Andreas Antonia Station
2,960.00
2,960.00

\* During the year the loan has been recalled by others.

### (4) Amount and period of default in repayment of borrowings

		(Rupees in lakhs)
. Эндэмбраг Сталаан	ઓસંદ ગરન જોવા છે.	Providencial Material
Current maturity of Rupee Term loans	2,960.00	2018-19
Total	2,960.00	





.. .

\*\* Amount and period of default in payment of interest on borrowings\*\*

			(Rupees in lakhs)
			262
	an a	жарж е	1033)(1).
Interest accrued & due on borrowing	2013-14	965.05	-
	2014-15 2015-16	876.51 1,035.94	-
	2015-10	1,287.23	-
	2017-18	1,512.65	1,378.00
	2018-19	2,612.60	2,042.51
Total		8,289.98	3,420.51

#### OTHER CURRENT LIABILITIES 3

THER CURRENT LIABILITIES		(Rupees in lakhs)
ം. പ്രാം പ്രാം പ്രാം പ്രാം പ്രാ	2005 2010-01-01-01-01-01-01-01-01-01-01-01-01-	en is Meneralis antes i
Advance received from Customers Other Advances Government Grants	107.02 0.51 365.49	151.12 1.74 639.61
Others Statutory Liabilities* Interest on Delayed payment of Statutory dues	811.31 590.57	698.99 426.77
T	otal 1,874.90	1,918.23

\* Statutory liablities include TDS, Goods & Service Tax, Service tax, PF, ESIC payable, Employee professional tax

GOVERNMENT GRANTS		(Rupees in lakhs)
$\sim d m_A h \gamma^2$	ીંપ છે. ગુહુરત સ્વર્ધ કરવે - ગ્રીધોન્ડ્રની	Norm Stepping Wei Zilviki
Opening balance Released to statement of profit and loss	2,363.30 (365.49)	2,728.79 (365.49)
Closing balance	1,997.81	2,363.30
Current	365.49	639.61
Non Current	1,632.32	1,723.69

#### CURRENT LIABILITIES - PROVISIONS 24

L	CURRENT LIABILITIES - PROVISIONS		(Rupees in lakhs)
	.សម្មវត្ថិស្វែងក្រុងស្វែក	(1941) Anton 31, 2020	Analia Apartenan anii Araa
	Provision for employee benefits Leave encashment (Refer Note 37)	10.61	
		otal 10.61	3.69





176

INUE FROM OPERATIONS		(Rupees in lakhs)
<ul> <li>Statistical Association</li> </ul>	instructions Astronations Astronations (1990)	terre contract Anterna an Anterna
Rail Freight Income Road Freight Income Handling Income	12,098.57 722.70 626.06	12,338.16 440.86 643.90
Terminal Income	167.50	175.40
Total	13,614.83	13,598.32

### **5 OTHER INCOME**

OTHER INCOME			(Rupees in lakhs)
and the second of the second of the	et man de la caracter a	ંગ્સ્ટ વર્ભાવત કંપ્લાવ્યત્ર <b>(ઠ. 200</b> 2)	NGL ANGOR. MARANA DI ANGOL
Interest income on Fir	nancial assets carried at amortised cost		
Unwinding of interest	on loan to related party	-	168.45
Unwinding of interest	on Security deposit	5.76	1.28
Other interest income	8		
Interest on Bank fixed	deposits	21.10	29.38
interest income on inc	come tax refund		16.92
Income on derecognis	tion of related party loan	-	307.69
Other Income			
Government Grants		365.49	365.49
Financial Guarantee Ir	ncome	3.85	0.77
Sundry Balance/ Exces	ss provision Written Back	245.67	553.46
Gain on sale of investr	nent	-	5.00
Miscellaneous Income	5		10.95
	Total	641.87	1,459.39

## 27 COST OF OPERATIONS

COST OF OPERATIONS	(Rupees in lakhs)
ing and the second s	veri micha Veri di 195, anni Mercer (195, 2014)
Rail Freight Expenses	9,434.84 10,172.63
Road Freight Expenses Handling Expenses	687.64 448.10 227.76 231.86
Terminal Expenses	357.55 304.26
Other operating expenses	692.48 350.53
Total	11,400.27 11,507.38





.

## 8 EMPLOYEE BENEFITS EXPENSE

8	EMPLOYEE BENEFITS EXPENSE		(Rupees in lakhs)
	n an 12 an Anna	tan mara wider by didit	and and and and and an and an
	Salaries, wages and bonus Contribution to provident and other funds Staff welfare expenses	1,037.47 23.21 61.23	776.16 15.09 35.54
	Total	1,121.91	826.79

## 29 FINANCE COST

FINANCE COST	(Rupees in lakhs)	
an a	Post intelle	Yea anton Sort
	Banna an Aini	ALSO ALLER S
Interest expense on Financial liabilities measured at amortise	ed cost	
Interest expense on borrowings	6,476.99	7,451.08
Unwinding of interest for loan from related party (Refer Note	41) 63.70	56.88
Interest expense on Security Deposit	1.24	1.24
Interest expense others		
interest on Delayed Payment of Statutory Dues	167.51	263.01
Interest on MSME vendors	0.50	- [
Other borrowing costs		
Guarantee Commission Expense	246.46	240.56
Interest Charges Others	53.33	-
Bank charges	5.84	6.17
Total	7,015.57	8,018.94

30	DEPRECIATION AND AMORTISATION EXPENSES		(Rupees in lakhs)	
	j Mila Hermanevia I.	tera concel Anteni 40, Alisto	in a making of the second s	
	Depreciation on tangible assets Amortisation on intangible assets	3,701.76 397.88	3,766.16 364.45	
	Total	4,099.64	4,130.61	





#### OTHER EXPENSES 1

ER EXPENSES		(Rupees in lak
· · · ·	eren dag Kan	With the state of the
Repairs and maintenance		
- Building	16.73	17
- Others	58.25	46
Advertisement	35.62	38
Payments to Auditors (Refer note below)	12.50	8
Bad Debts written off	-	101
Electricity charges	33.81	28
Insurance	21.45	18
Legal and professional fees	176.32	75
Rates and taxes	15.89	7
Rent	472.99	374
Printing and Stationary	16.08	7.
Office Expenses	32.26	13
Security charges	59.11	45
Telephone and internet expenses	25.47	18
Travelling & conveyance expenses	185.37	46
Vehicle Expenses	44.54	28
Allowance for doubtful debts and advances	24.71	20
Miscellaneous expenses	22.19	18
Loss on sale of scrap	0.30	10
Cost ou sere of serels	0.50	
Total	1,253.59	895.

(a) Details of Payments to auditors		(Rupees in lakhs)
	* 4***	8 a - 1
As Statutory Auditor Audit Fee	12.50	8.50
Total	12.50	8.50

## 32 EXCEPTIONAL ITEMS

EXCEPTIONAL ITEMS		 	(Rupees in lakhs)
	ang kang berendari kanala Ang kang berendari kanala	 Ver state Verse St. 2005	1777 - 1997) 1876-1876 - 35 - (1997) 1876-1876 - 35 - (1997)
Sundry Balance / excess pro		-	(61.07)
Loss on sale/discarded of Pr	operty, plant and equipment	-	182.79
Settlement of Claim		 (6,475.16)	302.54
	Total	(6,475.16)	424.26





#### 33 Earnings per share (Basic and Diluted)

e a se p tu	3 10 11 Ali 102 - 13 1 1288 -	উদলান হল <sup>া</sup>
Profit available to equity shareholders Profit/(Loss) after tax (A) (Rupees In Lakhs)	(4,159.12)	(10,745.75)
Number of equity shares Weighted average number of equity shares outstanding (Basic and Diluted) (B)	4,23,84,417	4,23,84,417
Basic & Diluted earnings per share(A/B) (Rupees)	(9.81)	(25.35)
Nominal Value of an equity share (Rupees)	10	10

#### 34 CONTINGENT LIABILITIES & COMMITMENT (To the extent not provided for)

(To the extent not provided for)

### I) Capital Commitments

						(Rupees in lakhs)
					2	C. S. S. S. S. S. S.
in pice in					AFIRE OF DEC.	Republic Strike T
Estimated amount	of contracts remainin	g to be executed on ca	apital account and not pro	vided for (net		the second s
of advances paid)					475.64	400.98
Cash outflow expe	cted on execution on	such capital contracts				

### (II) Contingent liabilities:

		(Rupees in lakhs)
Разментин Талартан	ACC - Semilarity 2000-	Sherio Alia Sherio Ani
(a) Carrier Bond (Bond has been given to Principal of custom for the safeguarding duty liability on goods movement from respective ports to ICD Khurja)	675.00	1,080.00
( b) Bank Guarantee	101.25	162.00
(c) Letter of Credit ( Letter of Credit given in favour of Railways for availing e-freight facility for haulage payment)	100.00	100.00
(d) Claims Against the Company not acknowledged as Debt	23.39	23.39
(e) Service tax Demand	51.55	51.55
No Cash outflow is expected in near future		

35 Certain creditors have initiated legal proceedings against the company and its directors and the company has defaulted in payment of instalments of consent terms for which the company is in process of negotiating and finalising the revised consent terms. Majority of the creditors have been settled over the past few years and some of the creditors have also shown interest and faith not only in logistics and infrastructure sector but also in the Company and are being allotted equity shares of Holding Company.

### 36 Operating lease commitments - Company as lessee

The company has taken office on lease under non-cancellable operating lease expiring at the end of 3 years. The leases have varying terms, escalation clauses and renewal rights. On renewal, the terms of the leases are renegotiated.

The company has paid Rupees 340.65 lakhs (March 31, 2018: Rupees 278.56 lakhs)during the year towards minimum lease payment.

		(Rupses in lakhs)
Babes is	Children and State	1506636, ún
Commitments for minimum lease payments in relation to non cancellable operating leases are as		
foliows		
Future Lease Payment:		
a) Within one Year	351.92	340,65
b) Later than one year but not later than five years	699.19	1,051.11
c) Later than five years	·	
Total	1,051.11	1,391.76
Lease rents recognised as expense in the year	340.65	278.56

#### 37 EMPLOYEE BENEFIT

ACCOUNT

37.1 Disclosure pursuant to Indian Accounting Standard (IND AS) 19 - Employee Benefits

#### (a) Defined contribution plans

Contribution to Defined Contribution Plan, recognised as expenses for the years are as under:

	es paracites -		v i sveječki Vezna - 19 2000	(Rupees in lakhs) (COC (CT) (COC) (CT)
OVEDIA	Employer's Contribution to Provident Fund		7.00	5.46
AU CONTRACTOR	Employer's Contribution to Pension Scheme		15.88	12.40
si Nel	Employer's Contribution to ESIC		0.33	0.78
(MUMBAI) E		(A) 4	PR STAL	
(b) Brief descriptions of the plans The Company's defined contribution plans are Provident Fund and Employees State Insurance where the Company has no further obligation beyond making the contributions. The Company's defined benefit plans include gratuity. The employees are also entitled to leave encashment as per the Company's policy.

{c } Leave Obligation	DINS
-----------------------	------

	 	(Rupees in laids)
t i gi scriff ta	 Success the	- Algen in State in
Provisions for Leave encashment		
Current	10.61	3.69
Non-Current	48.49	16.42
1	59.10	
Total	159.10	20.11

#### (d) Defined benefit plan – Gratuity:

Unimed benefit plan - Gratuity: The employee's Gratuity fund is managed by the Life insurance Corporation of India. The present value of obligation is determined based on actuarial valuation using the Projected Unit Credit Method, which recognised each period of services as giving rise to additional unit of employee benefit entitlement and measures each unit separately to build up to final obligation.

A develop and the second base		
Actuarial assumptions	Indian Assured lives	Indian Assure
viortality Table	Mortality (2006-08) Ult	
	1	
	6.95%	i i
Discount rate Expected return on plan assets	6.95%	
Salary Escalation Rate	9.00%	
	17.00%	
Withdrawal Rate	58 Years	
Retirement Age		
I. Change in Present value of defined benefit obligations		
Liability as at the beginning of the year	47.31	
Interest cost	3.50	1
Current service cost	19.62	
Benefits paid	(2.95)	
Actuarial (gain)/loss on obligations	24.39	
Acquisition adjustment	41.75	1
Liability as at the end of the year	133.62	
III. Change in Fair value of plan assets		
Fair value of plan assets as at the beginning of the year	57.35	1
Expected return on plan assets	4.23	
Actual Enterprise's Contributions		
Benefits paid	-	
Actuarial gain/(loss) on plan assets		1
Fair value of plan assets as at the end of the year	61.58	
IV. Actual return on plan assets	1	4
Expected return on plan assets	4.23	
Actuarial gain/(loss) on plan assets		
Actual return on plan assets	4.23	·
V. Liability recognised in the Balance Sheet		<u> </u>
Liability as at the end of the year	133.62	
Fair value of plan assets as at the end of the year	61,58	
Liability/ (Asset) recognised in the Balance Sheet	72.03	
		<u> </u>
VI. Percentage of each category of plan assets to total fair value of plan assets	1009	
Insurer managed funds		
VII, Amount recognised in the Statement of Profit and Loss		
Current service cost	19.62	
Interest cost		
Expected return on plan assets	(0.74	)
Net actuarial (gain)/loss to be on obligation	1 .	·
Expense/ (income) recognised in Statement of Profit and Loss	18.88	
		<u> </u>
VIII. Amount recognised in the Other Comprehensive Income (OCI)	(7.29	n
Amount recognised in OCI, beginning of the year	(7.29	1
Components of actuarial gain/losses on obligations	10.10	
to Change in financial assumptions	16.19	
Change In demographic assumption	(1.82	
Deeno Change in experience assumption	10.02	
Ere to Change In experience assumption Experted return on plan assets Statuse in Asset Celling	100	·l
Achange in Asset Celling	St Con	·1
Storal remasurement recognised in OCI	24.39	1
Amount recognised in OCI, end of year	17.10	·
295 mount recognised in Oct. and UI year		

IX. Balance Sheet reconciliation		
Opening net liability	(10.05)	(9.09)
Expenses recognised in Profit & Loss	18.88	7.15
Actual Employer Contribution	(2.94)	(0.93)
Total Remeasurement recognised in OCI	24.39	(7.19)
Acquisition adjustment	41.75	-
Closing net llability	72.03	(10.05)

(e) Salary escalation assumption has been set in discussions with the enterprise based on their estimates of overall long-term salary growth rates after taking into consideration expected earnings inflation as well as performance and seniority related increases.

#### 37.2 Sensitivity analysis:

Particulars	Changes in assumptions	Effect on Gratuity obligation (Rupees in lakhs)
For the year ended 31st March, 2018		
Salary growth rate	+0.50%	47.66
( Discount rate	-0.50% +0.50%	45.40 45.41
For the year ended 31st March, 2019	-0.50%	47.66
Salary growth rate	+0.1%	140.38
Seer & Browen Leve	-0.1%	127.32
Discount rate	+0.1%	127.26
	-0.1%	140.58

The above sensitivity analysis is based on a change in an assumption while holding all other assumptions constant. In pratice, this is unlikely to occur, and changes in some of the assumptions may be correlated. In presenting the above sensitivity analysis, the present value of defined benefit obligation has been calculated using the projected unit credit method at the end of reporting period, which is the same as that applied in calculating the defined obligation flability recognised in the balance sheet.

These plans typically expose the Company to actuarial risks such as: longevity risk and salary risk.

#### (A) Interest risk - A decrease in the discount rate will increase the plan ilability.

- (B) Longevity risk The present value of the defined benefit plan liability is calculated by reference to the best estimate of the mortality of plan participants both during and after their employment. An increase in the life expectancy of the plan participants. As such, an increase the plan's liability.
- (C) Salary risk The present value of the defined plan liability is calculated by reference to the future salaries of plan participants. As such, as increase in the salary of the plan participants will increase the plan's liability.

37.3 The weighted average duration of the defined benefit obligation at the end of the reporting period is 5 years (31st March, 2018 - 6 years).

#### 38 Disclosure pursuant to Indain Accounting Standard 108 - Operating Segment

The company is engaged in Private Container Train Operator (PCTO) business and is holding Category-I license which allows the company to operate on Indian Rall network on pan India basis both Domestic and Exim Traffic. In the opinion of the company, the entire operations are governed by the same set of risks and returns and hence the same has been considered as representing a single primary segment.

The company provides services within India and hence does not have any operation in economic environments with different risks and returns. Hence, it is considered that the company is operating in a single geographical segment.

Customers individually contributes to more than 10% of revenue :-

There are 2 customers (March 31, 2018 - 3 customers) aggregating to Rupees 8,179.24 lakhs (March 31, 2018 Rupees 8,619.29 lakhs) constituting 60% ( March 31, 2018- 64%) of Revenue.

#### 39 DISCLOSURES UNDER MICRO, SMALL AND MEDIUM ENTERPRISES DEVELOPMENT ACT, 2006 (MSMED ACT, 2006)

To the extent, the company has received intimation from the "suppliers" regarding their status under the Micro, Small and Medium Enterprises Development Act, 2006, the details are provided as under

		(Rupees In lakhs)
Bartigulari, Caller	For the year. March 31, 2019	And Report Average State
(I) Principal amount remaining unpaid	15.77	5.24
fill interest due thereon remaining unpaid	0.50	-
(iii) Interest paid by the Company in terms of Section 16 of the Micro, Small and Medium Enterprises Development Act 2006, along with the amount of the payment made to the supplier beyond the	-	-
RVED( a (iv) Interest due and payable for the period of delay in making payment (which have been paid but RVED( a Subtrond the appointed day during the year) but without adding the interest specified under the Micro, Subtrond Medium Enterprises Development Act, 2006.	-	-
(VELoterest accrued and remaining unpaid (net of tax deducted at source)	0.50	•
WUMBA (WInterest accrued and remaining unpaid (net of tax deducted at source) WUMBA (Winterest remaining due and payable even in the succeeding years, until such date when the interest autres above are actually paid to the small enterprise.	-	INFR
ST ACCOUNTING		A LINBAR

#### FRECENT ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS

#### STANDARDS ISSUED BUT NOT EFFECTIVE

On March 30, 2019, the Ministry of Corporate Affairs (MCA) has notified ind AS 116 - Leases and certain amendment to existing ind AS. These amendments shall be applicable to the Company from April 01, 2019.

#### A) ISSUE OF IND AS 116 - LEASES

Ind AS 116 will supersede the current standard on leases i.e. Ind AS 17- Leases. As per Ind AS 116, the lessor will have to bring to books all the noncancellable portion of leasing arrangement.

#### B) AMENDMENT TO EXISTING STANDARD

b) relationships and a second secon





#### 41 RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

### (i) Ust of related parties as per the requirements of Ind-AS 24 - Related Party Disclosures

	an An an	nyadar serilgada ayaba ar ar ar ar ar ar ar ar ar ar	1. 18 (PAR	and an and a start of the second s
1	Arshiya Limited	Holding Company	100	India
2	Arshiya Rali Siding and infrastructure Limited (till February 3, 2018)	Subsidiary	100	India
3	Arshiya Supply Chain Management Private Limited (till March 21, 2018) Arshiya Northern FTWZ Limited Arshiya Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited Arshiya Logistics Services Limited (formerly known as Laxmipat) Balaji Exim Trading Limited)	Fellow Subsidiaries		India
4	Mr. Ajay S. Mittal - Director Mr. Nawnit Choudhary - Director Mr. Ashish Kumar Bairagra - Independent Director Mr. Rishabh Pankaj Shah - Independent Director Mr. Siddarth Kasturia - Chief Executive Officer (w.e.f. March 26, 2019) Ms. Avani Dipakkumar Lakhani - Company Secretary (w.e.f. March 26, 2019) Mr. Vinod Jain - Chief Financial Officer (III March 25, 2019) Mr. Amardeep Gupta - Chief Financial Officer (w.e.f. March 26, 2019)	Key Managerial Personnel (KMP)		
5	Mrs. Archana A Mittal Mr. Ananya A Mittal	Relative of Key Managerial Personnel		

#### (ii) The nature and amount of transactions with the above related parties are as follows

			(Rupees in lakhs
		LINA MARANA DA SA	it with the Diff.
	Loans given		376.0
	Loan repayments**		(1,312.8
rshiya Industrial & Distribution Hub Limited	Rall Freight Income	749.45	23.4
	Unwinded Interest Income on	•	67.2
	Loan to subsidiaries		
	Loans given		943.8
	Loan repayments**		(2,354.8
Irshiya Northern FTWZ Limited	Unwinded interest income on		101.2
	Loan to subsidiaries		
	Loans taken**	(788.31)	(4,831.7
	Loan repayments	2,996.44	3,751.6
	Allocation of cost and common	(419.55)	{418.2
	expenses by Holding Company*	(	(+10.1
Arshiya Limited	Unwinded Interest expense on	(63.70)	(56.8
	Loan from holding company		
	Financial Guarantees	(246.46)	(240.5
Arshiya Suppty Chain Management Private Limited	Loans given	•	11.8
a zahad zuene mendigenesis survey music	Loan repayments**	· ·	(11.8
a de la companya de la	Loans given		0.2
Arshiya Logistics Services Limited (formerly known as Laxmipati Balaji Exim Trading Limited)	Loan repayments	0.23	

• During the year, the Holding Company has allocated certain common cost and expenses incurred by it, to the company aggregating to Rupees 419.55 lakhs (31st March, 2018 - Rupees 418.25 lakhs) based on Holding Company's estimates of such cost and expenses attributable to the company. Hence, Employee benefit expenses ( Refer Note No. 28) and certain expenses stated under other expenses (Refer Note No. 31) are presented as inclusive of such allocation of certain common costs and expenses.

\*\* The Company has adjusted balance receivable amount of Arshiya industrial, Distribution & Hub Limited (AIDHL) on March 31, 2019 Rupees NIL (March 31, 2018 Rupees 1,269.42 lakhs), receivable amount of Arshiya Northern FTWZ Limited (ANFTWZ) on March 31, 2019 Rupees NIL (March 31, 2018 Rupees 2,026.74 lakhs), receivable amount of Arshiya Supply Chain Management Private Limited (ASCM) on March 31, 2019 Rupees NIL (March 31, 2018 Rupees 4.45 lakhs ) with Arshiya Limited.





Closing Balances	and the second second	(Rupees in lakh
	granding 2021	A Hickory and
Arshiya Logistics Services Limited (formerly known as Laximipati Balaji Exim Trading Limited)		0.
Arşhiya Umited	304.38	2,029.
Arshiya Industrial Distribution & Hub Limited	289.58	
Arshiya Umited	854.69	1,041
and the second		
Ajay S Mittal	54,120.00	51,120.
Archana A Mittai	54,120.00	51,120
and a state of the		
Arshiya Limited	51,200.19	48,200
HALF HE LEWIS HE STOL		
Arshiya Limited	550.00	

#### (Iv) Key managerial personnel compensation

Mr. Vinod Jain - Chief Financial Officer (till March 25, 2019)				(Rupses in lakhs)
la sort a			1.00 × 45 - 38 - 344 8	Silverings 446
Short term employee benefits			20.49	-
Total			20.49	-
Mr. Siddarth Kasturia - Chief Executive Officer (w.e.f. March 25, 2019)				(Rupses In lakhs)
6 S ~ 19			the set of the set of the set	Million in apres
Short term employee benefits			0.95	
Total			0.95	-
Ms. Avani Dipakleumar Lakhani - Company Secretary (w.e.f. March 26, 2019	)			(Rupees in lakhs)
f. Bustille		L	At her high stores	Mr. Marian Parkan
Short term employee benefits			0.10	-
Total			0.10	
Mr. Amardeep Gupta - Chief Financial Officer (w.e.f. March 26, 2019)				(Rupees in lakhs)
©%e9at			11668 dillo	
Short term employee benefits			0.36	
Total		_	0.36	





#### FAIR VALUE MEASUREMENTS

Financial Instruments by Category					(Rupees in lakhs)
		601-06-06	heister.	s Barres	ANNE DE CAR
	Street -	h. High	Min 20. 26 Alest	A 119 6 45 46 4	10. 19
FINANCIAL ASSETS					
Amortised cost					
Trade Receivables		1,323.33	666.59	1,323.33	666.59
Cash and Cash Equivalents		120.24	375.35	120.24	375.3
Security Deposits		131.32	126.04	131.32	126.04
Other Bank Balances		267.30	386.16	267.30	386.16
Financial Guarantee		854.69	1,041.15	854.69	1,041.15
and the second	24960)	Williams	Set Suit	2093-E	<b></b> 6). <sub>2</sub> 2
FINANCIAL LIABILITIES					
Amortised cost					
Borrowings		43,822.29	44,498.60	43,822.29	44,498.60
Trade Payables	l l	1,323.21	626.12	1,323.21	626.12
Other financial liabilities		16,488.44	16,275.54	16,488.44	16,275.54
					2012 / 2014
1	wietł	The Lake Contra	Sec. Alter ate	34399	

#### i) Fair Valuation techniques used to determine fair value

The Company maintains procedures to value financial assets or financial liabilities using the best and most relevant data available. The fair values of the financial assets and liabilities are included at the amount that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date.

The following methods and assumptions were used to estimate the fair values:

- The Company assessed that the fair value of cash and cash equivalent, trade receivables, trade payables, and other current financial assets and liabilities approximate their carrying amounts largely due to the short term maturities of these instruments.
- b) The fair values for security deposits and other financial liabilities were calculated based on cash flows discounted using a current lending rate. They are classified as level 3 fair values in the Fair value hierarchy due to the inclusion of unobservable inputs including counterparty credit risk.
- c) The fair values of non current borrowings are based on discounted cash flows using a current borrowing rate. They are classified as level 3 fair values in the fair value hierarchy due to the use of unobservable inputs, including own credit risk.

#### iii) Fair value hierarchy

This section explains the judgements and estimates made in determining the fair values of the financial instruments that are recognised and measure at fair value. To provide an indication about the reliability of the inputs used in determing fair value, the company has classified its financial instruments into three levels prescribed under the accounting standard.

- a) Level 1 Level 1 hierarchy includes financial instruments measured using quoted prices.
- (b) Level 2 The fair value of financial Instruments that are not traded in an active market (for example, traded bonds, over the counter derivatives) is determined using valuation techniques which maximise the use of observable market data and rely as little as possible on entity-specific estimates. If all significant inputs required to fair value an instrument are observable, the instrument is included in level 2.
- (c) Level 3 If one or more of the significant inputs are not based on observable market data, the instrument is included in level 3. This is the significant equity shares, contingent consideration and indemnification assets included in level 3.





#### 3 Financial Risk Management

The Company's principal financial liabilities comprises of borrowings, trade and other payables and financial guarantees contracts. The main purpose of these financial liabilities is to manage for the Company's operations. The Company's financial assets comprises of trade and other receivables, cash and deposits that arises directly from its operations.

The company's activities expose it to variety of financial risks including credit risk, liquidity risk and market risk. The Company's risks management assessment, management and processes are established to identify and analyze the risks faced by the Company to set up appropriate risks limits and controls and to monitor such risks and compliances with the same. Risks assessment and management policies and processes are reviewed regularly to reflect changes in market conditions and the company's activities.

Credit risk	Cash and cash equivalents, trade receivables and Financial assets measured at amortised cost.	Ageing analysis	Difference of Regular review of credit limits
Liquidity risk	Borrowings and other liabilities	Rolling cash flow forecasts	Availability of financial support from parent company
Market risk – interest rate	Long-term borrowings at variable rates	Sensitivity analysis	Unhedged

The Company's risk management is carried out by a corporate finance team under the policies approved by the Board of Directors. The Board provides written principles for overall risk management as well as policies covering specific areas, such as credit risk, interest rate risk.

#### (A) Credit risk

The Company is exposed to credit risk, which is risk that counterparty will default on its contractual obligation resulting in a financial loss to the Company. Credit risk arises from cash and cash equivalents as well as credit exposures to trade customers including outstanding receivables.

Trade receivables are typically unsecured and are derived from revenue earned from customers located in India. Credit risk has always been managed by the company through continuously monitoring the creditworthiness of customers to which the company grants credit terms in the normal course of business. Outstanding customer receivables are regularly monitored and any further services to major customers are approved by the senior management. Credit risk is high as only few customers' account for majority of the revenue in the year presented. On account of adoption of Ind AS 109, the company uses expected credit loss model to assess the impairment loss or gain.

#### (B) Liquidity risk

Equidity risk is the risk that the Company may not be able to meet its present and future cash and collateral obligations without incurring unacceptable losses. The Company's objective is to, at all times; maintain optimum levels of liquidity to meet its cash and collateral requirements. The Company limits its liquidity risk by ensuring funds from trade receivables. The Company relies on operating cash flows and funding from holding company to meet its needs for funds.

The table below provides undiscounted cash flows towards financial liabilities into relevant maturity based on the remaining period at the balance sheet to the contractual maturity date.





Contractual maturities of financial liabilities			(Rupees in lakhs)
			an a
March 31, 2019			
Borrowings	11,919.62	32,369.86	
Trade payables	1,323.21		-
Other financial liabilities	16,489.00	-	
Total Financial Ilabilities	29,731.83	32,369.86	-
March 31, 2018			
Borrowings	11,024.26	34,150.17	-
Trade payables	626.12		-
Other financial liabilities	16,276.91		-
Total Financial liabilities	27,927.29	34,150.17	*

#### (C) Market risk

Market Risk is the risk that the fair value of future cash flow of a financial instruments will fluctuate because of volatility of prices in the financial markets. Market risk can be further segregated as: 1) Foreign currency risk and 2) Interest rate risk

#### 1) Foreign currency risk

1) Foreign currency risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flow or an exposure will fluctuate because of changes in foreign exchange rates. However, the Company does not have any foreign currency exposure.

#### 2) interest rate risk

Interest rate risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in market interest rates. The Company's main interest rate risk arises from long term borrowings with variable rates, which expose the Company to cash flow interest rate risk. During the 31st March, 2019 the Company's borrowings at the variable rate were mainly denominated in Rupees.

The Company's fixed rate borrowings are carried at amortised cost. They are therefore not subject to interest rate risk as defined in IND AS- 107, since neither the carrying amount nor the future cash flows will fluctuate because of a change in market interest rates.

#### Interest rate risk exposure

The exposure of the company's borrowing to interest rate changes at the end of the reporting period are as follows:-

		(Rupees in lakhs)
Particulars	March 31, 2019	March 31, 2018
Variable rate borrowings	6,910.60	8,931.30
Fallene fore foreing.		

#### Interest sensitivity

Profit or loss is sensitive to higher/ lower interest expense from borrowings as a result of changes in Interest rates.

	Impact on profit before tax	
Particulars	March 31, 2019	March 31, 2018
Interest sensitivity 50 bps increase the profit before tax by* 50 bps decrease the profit before tax by* * Holding all other variable constant	(34.55) 34.55	(44.66) 44.66





#### 44 CAPITAL MANAGEMENT

For the company's objective when managing capital is to safeguard the company's ability to continue going concern in order to provide the return for shareholders and benefit to other stakeholders and to maintain an optional capital structure to reduce the cost of capital. Capital includes issued equity capital, share premium and all other equity reserves attributable to the equity holders of the company.

The company manages its capital structure and makes adjustments in light of changes in economic conditions and the requirements of the financial covenants. To maintain or adjust the capital structure, the company may adjust the dividend payment to shareholders, return capital to shareholders or issue new shares. The company monitors capital using a Debt equity ratio.

		(Rupees in lakhs)
	Sector & This	and a top
Borrowings	43,822.29	44,498.60
Other Financial Liabilities (Interest accrued)	14,990.64	14,554.19
Total Debt	58,812.93	59,052.79
Equity	4,238.44	4,238.44
Other equity	(18,197.13)	(14,073.62)
Total Equity	(13,958.69)	(9,835.18)

#### Notes:-

(i) Debt is defined as long term and short term borrowings including current maturities and interest.
 (ii) Total equity (as shown in balance sheet) includes issued capital and all other equity.

As stated in Notes to accounts, the company is also having scheme of arrangements to reorganise the capital structure. Debt Covenants

Under the terms of Restructuring Agreement, the company is required to comply with following financial covenants:-Without prior approval of lender, the company shall not:

- I Loans, debenture & charge Issue or subscribe to any debentures, shares, raise any loans, deposit from public, issue equity or preference capital, change its capital structure or create any charge on its assets including its cash flow or give any guarantees.
- (II) Dividend on equity shares declare/pay dividend on equity shares unless otherwise approved by the Lender/Business Monitoring Committee and subject to the payment of recompense amount payable by the borrower to the lender in accordance with the provisions of RA.

In order to achieve this overall objective, the Capital Management, amongst other thing, aims to ensure that it meets Financial covenants attached to the interest bearing Loans and borrowings that define Capital structure requirements, there have been breaches in the Financial covenants of interest bearing loans and borrowing in the Current period and previous period.

The Company has not proposed any dividend in last two years in view of losses incurred.





#### 15 Taxation

i) In view of loss for the year, no provision for current tax has been made.

- ii) The Company has not recognised any deferred tax assets on deductible temporary differences, unused tax losses as it is not probable that the Company will have sufficient future taxable profit which can be available against the available tax losses.
- iii) Unused tax losses for which no deferred tax assets has been recognised

			(impees in iamis)
en e	10 K 20 K 20 K	en egengever for andere enterte retter	ى ئۇرۇغۇلۇچىرىكى مەيرىكى ئەرمىكى ئەتراھە يىغۇرىيە تەر
		Satura (m. 2011)	
2014-2015	14,739.87	2022-2023	6,512.68
2015-2016	-	2023-2024	5,536.76
2016-2017		2024-2025	3,192.80
2017-2018	13,093.10	2025-2026	3,717.69
2018-2019	431.07	2026-2027	3,199.58
2019-2020	-	2027-2028	2,104.24
Total	28,264.04		24,263.74

Unused deferred tax assets as at March 31, 2019 Rupees 9,217.76 Lakhs (March 31, 2018 - Rupees 13,290.59 Lakhs) has not been recognised, as there is no convincing evidence that sufficient taxable profits will be available against which the unadjusted tax losses will be utilised by the Company.

Details of Deferred tax assets are mentioned below:-		(Rupees in lakhs)
Program and the second s		
		-Marine Dev Annas
Property plant equipment	4,268.76	4,084.31
Unabsorbed depreciation	(6,308.57)	(5,773.59)
Expense allowable on payments under section	 (166.12)	(3,651.00)
Unabsorbed loss	(7,348.65)	(8,397.44)
Financial Instruments	336.82	447.13
Total Deferred Tax Assets	(9,217.76)	(13,290.59)

### 46 Preparation of financial statements on " Going Concern" basis

The company has incurred net loss of Rupees 4,183.51 Lakhs during the year ended March 31, 2019 and as of that date, the company's current liabilities exceeded by its current assets by Rupees 29,449.72 lakhs. Accumulated losses have also resulted into more than net worth of the company. Some of its lenders have recalled their loans and the company is in the process of negotiating the revised payment terms with the lenders.

The Company is EBIDTA positive and with the commencement of the two dedicated freight corridors, the said company will benefit immensely. Moreover, a unique contract entered into with one of the largest global shipping lines has already started to improve the profitability. Also, the proposed merger of Fellow subsidiary with the company as mentioned in note no. 51, would make their operations not only complementary, but enhance their profitability.

In view of the focussed emphasis of the Government on logistics infrastructure sector, the proposed restructuring and considering the fact that the facilities are yet to achieve full operational potential besides the strategic locations of the facilities, the management's future outlook of its businesses is very promising. Accordingly the financials have been prepared on going concern basis, based on financial support from the Parent Company.

The management of the company is in the process of restructuring its business operations and steps are as under :

- i Focus on long term contracts with corporate clients for stable revenues.
- ii Focus on reduction of empty haulage / return business in different sectors to increase in revenue and margins.
- iii Diversified focus from only Steel industry to Cement, Agro and Tiles also so as to have a balance of product mix.
- iv Increased focus on Khurja as a distribution hub post GST implementation





(Runees in Jakhs)

- Government focus on Multi-modal logistic and transport services to increase the throughput of the infrastructure already created by the company;
- d Government focus on the revemping of the Railway Boards and Increasing clarity on regulatory aspects to support resolution of the regulatory issues;
- /ii Two Dedicated Freight Corridor(s) (DFC) along the Western and Eastern part of India to support increase in the business volume.
- iii Government announcement of Jewar Airport and Merut Highway connecting Jewar via Khurja and thereby connecting to Yamuna Expressway( i.e. Delhi to Agra).

The above steps shall enable the Company to improve Company's Net worth and its ability to discharge its debts/liabilities in near future.

- 17 As per debt covenant, the Company are required to adhere to repayment schedule and any short payment gives Edelweiss Asset Reconstruction Company (EARC) the right to convert whole of the outstanding amount of restructured rupee loan and/or part of the default amount into fully paid up equity shares of the Company. No such notice of conversion in writing has been given by EARC and the Company continues to disclose the amount as current and non-current as per repayment schedule, in the Balance Sheet.
- 48 The company had entered into one-time settlement (OTS) with a lender during the year. The company had paid partial amount against OTS and the effect was taken as an exceptional item during the year ended March 31, 2019. However, the Company has defauited in payment as per the terms of the OTS. As a result, the Company needs to reverse the exceptional gain recorded during the year and needs to recognise Interest on the entire liability as per the original terms. The Company is in discussion with the lender for additional time to repay. Accordingly, the company continues to reflect the outstanding amount of loan as per OTS in the financial statements. The Company has not reversed the gain, nor provided for additional interest. Had the Company reversed the gain and provided for additional interest, exceptional item would have been lower by Rs. 6,604.55 Lakhs and finance cost would have been higher by Rs. 3,500.76 Lakhs having consequential impact on total comprehensive income, llabilities and other Equity for the year ended 31st March, 2019.
- 49 The Company has procured certain capital goods under EPCG scheme at concessional rate of duty. On non fulfillment of certain conditions, the company may become liable to pay differential custom duty along with interest thereon such procurement. The management is hopeful of completing the expected obligation within the stipulated time.
- 50 The scheme of arrangement u/s 230 to 232 is scheme of merger of the Arshiya Industrial and Distribution Hub Limited and Arshiya Transport & Handling Limited into the company, which is pending with NCLT. The scheme is conditional on various approval / sanctions and is effective thereafter; accordingly no effect of the said Scheme is given in the financial statement. The Creditors meeting of the respective companies was held on 6th May 2019. No accounting impact and disclosures is considered and necessary at this stage pending requisite regulatory approvals.
- 51 In addition to above, the Board of Directors of the Parent Company at their meeting held on 24th May, 2018, has approved a scheme to reorganize corporate structure i.e. demerger of "Domestic warehousing business" of the Parent Company into the company. This proposed scheme of arrangement is conditional upon approval of above scheme (refer note no. 50). No accounting impact and disclosures is considered and necessary at this stage pending requisite regulatory approvals.
- 52 The Company has sent request letters/ emails to various parties for confirmations of balances under borrowings, trade receivables trade payables etc, loans and advances to which only few parties have responded. Accordingly, the possible adjustment, if any, required in the financial statements will be accounted as and when the same is determinable.
- 53 Corporation Bank has filed a suit with Debt Recovery Tribunal, New Delhi, towards recovery against Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited, Arshiya Limited as a Corporate Guarantor and two promoter directors of the holding company as Guarantors, for Rupees 8,012.60 lakhs, The same is pending before the DRT Delhi. The matter is sub-judice.





4 The Company disaggregates revenue from contracts with customers by type of products and services, geography and timing of revenue recognition.

Effective April 1, 2018, the Company adopted Ind AS 115 "Revenue from Contracts with Customers". The effect on adoption of Ind AS 115 was insignificant.

Revenue disaggregation by type of goods and services is given note no. 25

Revenue disaggregation by geography is as follows:

		(Rupees in lakhs)
Geography	For the year ended 31 <sup>#</sup> March 2019	For the year ended 31 <sup>st</sup> March 2018
In India	13,596.16	13,560.32
Outside India	18.67	38.00

Geographical revenue is allocated based on the location of the customers.

Revenue disaggregation by timing of revenue recognition is as follows:

		(Rupees in lakhs)	
Geography	For the year ended 31 <sup>st</sup> March 2019	For the year ended 31 <sup>st</sup> March 2018	
Goods transferred at a point in time	-	•	
Service transferred over time	13,614.83	13,598.32	

- 55 Based on recent Supreme court judgement on Provident Fund dated February 28, 2019 there are various interpretive issues including its applicability thus prospective provision w.e.f. March 01, 2019 been considered of Rs. 0.44 lakhs.
- 56 The Company's borrowings have been assigned by bankers to an ARC/ restructured with banks under CDR Package. Certain lenders had invoked the CDR package. The ARC/ CDR lenders have charged interest/ penal interest/additional interest amounting to Rs. 511.89 lakhs upto the year ended March 31, 2018, which was not accepted by the Company and hence is under negotiation. In light of audit qualifications in previous year as a matter of prudence, the company has recognised the said interest/ additional interest/ penal interest and has accordingly restated the finance cost and other consequential impacts in respective year. Further, during the year ended March 31, 2018 reported figure of finance cost, other Equity and Interest Accrued on borrowings was Rs. 7,507.05 lakhs, Rs. (13,561.72) lakhs and Rs. 12,671.96 lakhs respectively. Restated figures of finance cost, other equity and Interest

Rs. 7,507.05 lakhs, Rs. (13,561.72) lakhs and Rs. 12,671.96 lakhs respectively. Restated figures of finance cost, other equity and Interest Accrued on Borrowings are Rs. 8,018.94 lakhs, Rs. (14,073.62) lakhs and Rs. 13,183.84 lakhs respectively. Earning Per Share (EPS) also recalculated based on the restated figures.

57 The figures for the previous year have been re-grouped /re-arranged, wherever necessary, to correspond with the current year's classification/disclosure.

Notes to the financial statements 1-57 As per our Report of even date For Chaturvedi & Shah LLP For and on behalf of Board of Directors of Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited **Chartered Accountants** Firm Registration Number 101720W/W100355 Igns we have NED/ Ajay S Mittal Navnit Choudhary Vijay Napawaliya Director Director Partner DIN: 00226355 DIN: 00613576 Membership Number. 109859 **Gupta** Avani Dipakkumar Lakhani Place : Mumbai Chief Financial Officer **Company Secretary** Date: May 27, 2019

### **ANNEXURE J**

### IN THE NATIONAL COMPANY LAW TRIBUNAL,

### **MUMBAI BENCH, COURT II**

IA NO 859/2020

### IN

#### C.A. (CAA)/2926/MB/2019

Under Section 230 to 232 read with section 66 and section 52 and other applicable provisions of the Companies Act, 2013

#### IN THE MATTER OF

Scheme of Arrangement between Arshiya Limited bearingCIN: L93000MH1981PLC024747(Demerged Company/Applicant Company 1)

And

Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited bearing CIN: U93000MH2008PLC180907 (Resulting Company/Applicant Company 2)

And

Their Respective Shareholders.

#### **ARSHIYA LIMITED**

302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv )

Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie )

Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai )

)... Demerged Company/Applicant Company 1

### ARSHIYA

#### RAIL

)

400018 Maharashtra India

### **INFRASTRUCTURE LIMITED**

400018 Maharashtra India

302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai

)			
)			
)			
)			
)			

)... Resulting Company/Applicant Company 2

Order delivered on: 26.02.2021

CORAM:

Mr. H.P. Chaturvedi: Hon'ble, Member (Judicial)Mr. Ravikumar Duraisamy: Hon'ble, Member (Judicial)

For the Applicants: Hemant Sethi, i/b Hemant Sethi & Co. Advocates

Per: Harihar Prakash Chaturvedi, Member (Judicial)

### <u>ORDER</u>

- 1. This IA has been taken out by the Applicants to reschedule meetings of the secured Creditors of the Applicant Companies. By order dated 9th December 2020 passed by this Tribunal in CA No 2926 of 2019 this Bench s directed that the meetings of the Secured creditors of the Applicant Companies be convened on 14th January 2020 at 11AM and 1PM at 302 Ceejee House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besent Road, Worli, Mumbai 400018.
- 2. It is further stated that Edelweiss Asset Reconstruction Company Limited being major lender in both the Applicant Companies needed more time to analyses and evaluate the benefits the scheme. the letter is annexed at PDF page no 43 of IA.
- 3. In light of the above circumstances, the meetings of the Secured Creditors of the Applicant Company be convened and held at 302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai 400018 on 20th March 2021 at 11.00 am and that of Applicant Company 2 on 20th March 2021 at 1 PM at 302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai 400018.
- 4. Applicants are directed to intimate afresh all the secured lenders of the Applicant Companies about the adjourned date of meeting by hand delivery/email /speed post and file compliance report.

- 5. Rest of the order dated 9th December 2019 remains same.
- 6. IA NO 859/2020 is disposed of.

Sd/-RAVIKUMAR DURAISAMY MEMBER (Technical) Sd/-H P CHATURVEDI MEMBER (Judicial)

26.02.2021 ANKIT/SAM

### Annexure K

INFORMATION DOCUMENT OF ARSHIYA RAIL INFRASTRUCTURE LIMITED IN TERMS OF SEBI CIRCULAR NO. CFD/DIL3/ CIR/2017/21 DATED MARCH 10, 2017 IN RELATION TO THE SCHEME OF ARRANGEMENT BETWEEN ARSHIYA LIMITED (HERE IN AFTER REFERRED TO AS THE "DEMERGED COMPANY" OR "AL") AND ARSHIYA RAIL INFRASTRUCTURE LIMITED (HEREIN AFTER REFERRED TO AS THE "RESULTING COMPANY" OR "AL") AND ARSHIYA RAIL INFRASTRUCTURE SHAREHOLDERS AND CREDITORS ("SCHEME")



#### ARSHIYA RAIL INFRASTRUCTURE LIMITED CIN: U93000MH2008PLC180907 Reg Off: 302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai - 400018 T: +91 22 42305500/02 F: +91 22 4230 5555 E-mail: info@arshivalimited.com /Website: www.arshivalimited.com

#### **PROMOTERS OF THE COMPANY**

ARSHIYA LIMITED (Refer Part I of this Document i.e Promoters of the Company)

#### SCHEME DETAILS, LISTING AND PROCEDURE

The Board of Directors of the Company is proposing the Scheme of Arrangement between Arshiya Limited (here in after referred to as the "**Demerged Company**" or "**AL**") and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited (here in after referred to as the "**Resulting Company**" or "**ARIL**" or "Company") and their Respective Shareholders and Creditors ("**Scheme**") under sections 230 to 232 read with Section 66 And Section 52 and other applicable Provisions of the Companies Act, 2013. On the Scheme becoming effective the shareholders of AL would be allotted equity shares in the Company and would become shareholders of the Company as on the determined record date. The shares of AL are listed on BSE Limited ("**BSE**"), National Stock Exchange of India Limited ("**NSE**"). The equity shares so issued pursuant to the Scheme to the shareholders of AL would be listed on stock exchanges in terms of Rule 19 of the Securities Contract (Regulation) Rules, 1957. Therefore this Information Document be read accordingly. The shareholders of ARIL may also download from the website of AL this Information Document, the Scheme as approved by the Board of Directors of AL and ARIL, the valuation report dated May 24, 2018 issued by ZADN & Associates, Chartered Accountants, the fairness opinion dated May 24, 2018 issued by Chartered Capital and Investment Limited and other relevant documents related to the Scheme.

Post sanction of the Scheme, the equity shares of the Company are proposed to be listed on BSE and NSE. For the purposes of this listing, the Designated Stock Exchange is BSE.

#### **ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA**

There being no initial public offering or rights issue, the eligibility criteria of SEBI (ICDR) Regulations, 2018, as amended ('**ICDR Regulations**') does not become applicable.

However, SEBI vide its Circular No. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/21 dated March 10, 2017 stated that the listed entity shall include the applicable information pertaining to unlisted entities involved in the scheme in the format prescribed for abridged prospectus as provided in Part E of Schedule VI of Securities Exchange Board of India (Issue of Capital and Disclosure Requirements) Regulations, 2018, as amended, and the same has to be annexed with the Notice or explanatory statement or proposal accompanying resolution to be sent to and passed by the shareholders while seeking approval of the scheme.

Accordingly in compliance with Regulation 37 of SEBI (Listing Obligations & Disclosure Requirements) Regulations 2015 read with SEBI Circular No. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/21 dated March 10, 2017 the Company has submitted the relevant information, as and where applicable to an Unlisted Company, in line with the format for Abridged Prospectus specified in Part E of Schedule VI of Securities Exchange Board of India (Issue of Capital and Disclosure Requirements) Regulations, 2018, as amended.

#### **GENERAL RISKS**

Investment in equity and equity related securities involve a degree of risk and investors should not invest any funds unless they can afford to take the risk of losing their investment. Specific attention of the shareholders is invited to the section titled "Internal Risk Factors" on page 8 of this Information Document.

#### PRICE INFORMATION OF MERCHANT BANKER

Not Applicable (Since there is no invitation to Public for Subscription by way of this Document)

### COMPANY'S ABSOLUTE RESPONSIBILTY

The Company, having made all reasonable inquiries, accepts responsibility for and confirms that this Information Document contains all information with regard to the Company, which is material, that the information contained in this Information Document is true and correct in all material aspects and is not misleading in any material respect, that the opinions and intentions expressed herein are honestly held and that there are no other facts, the omission of which makes this Information Document as a whole or any of such information or the expression of any such opinions or intentions misleading in any material respect.

MERCHANT BANKER	STATUTORY AUDITORS	COMPANY SECRETARY
Chartered Capital and Investment Limited	Chaturvedi & Shah LLP	Ms. Avani Lakhani
Address :418-C, "215 ATRIUM", Andheri	Chartered Accountants	Address: 302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv
Kurla Road, Andheri (East), Mumbai – 400	Address: 714-715, Tulsiani	Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant
093	Chambers, 212, Nariman Point,	Road, Worli, Mumbai - 400018
	Mumbai-400021	

	TABLE OF CONTENTS		
Sr. No.	Particulars	Page No.	
1.	Promoters of the Company	4	
2.	Business Model/Business Overview and Strategy	4	
3.	3.Board of Directors of the Company5		
4.	4. Objects of the Scheme     6		
5.	5.Audited Financial Statements8		
6.	6. Internal Risk Factors 8		
7.	7. Summary of Outstanding Litigations, Claims and Regulatory Action 9		
8.	8.     Other Regulatory And Statutory Disclosures     10		
9.	Declaration	11	

#### I. PROMOTER OF THE COMPANY

#### **ARSHIYA LIMITED**

Name of the Company	:	Arshiya Limited
Date of Incorporation	:	July 03, 1981
CIN	:	L93000MH1981PLC024747
Registered Office	:	302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai - 400018
Nature of Business	:	The Company is engaged in the business of developing, operating and maintaining special economic zones (SEZs)/free trade and warehouse zones (FTWZs), inland container depots (ICDs), industrial parks, logistic parks, warehouses, infrastructure or infrastructure projects.
Names of Stock Exchanges where Equity Shares of the Company are Listed		<ul> <li>&gt; BSE Limited</li> <li>&gt; National Stock Exchange of India Limited</li> </ul>

### II. BUSINESS MODEL / BUSINESS OVERVIEW AND STRATEGY

#### **Business Overview**

• Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited is a Public Limited Company originally incorporated under the provisions of the Companies Act, 1956 on April 07, 2008 as Public Company Limited by Shares. It is a wholly owned subsidiary of Arshiya Limited. The registered office of Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited is located at 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F- Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400018, Maharashtra.

- The main objects of the Company as set out in its Memorandum of Association inter alia include:
  - 1. To carry on the business of setting up of Rail Infrastructure/Network within India and abroad including operations/ movement of Container/Goods Trains using Indian Railway Network and also to acquire, procure, obtain on lease/ licence or otherwise Container Trains, Rakes, Wagons, Boggies and Create, Develop or Obtain on lease/licence basis Railway Sidings, Rail Yards, Warehouses required for the business of the Company.
  - 2. To carry on the business predominantly in the Northern Region of India, of container freight stations which, inter-alia includes setting up of bonded warehousing infrastructure and services, facilities for customs examination, EDI, empty container yard for storage of shipping containers, repairs and refurbishment of containers, truck, cargo and material handling equipments, transportation, non-bonded warehousing, IT & ITES infrastructure and services, warehousing, cold storage and other cargo related activities.
  - 3. To carry on the business of Transport & Handling of Containers/ Goods/ Network within India and abroad including operations/movement of Container/Cargo/Goods Trains using India Railway Network and also to acquire, procure, obtain on lease/licence or otherwise Container Trains, Rakes, Wagons, Boggies and Create, Develop or obtain on lease/licence basis Railway Sidings, Rail Yards, Warehouses required for the business of the Company.
- The Company is engaged in the business of setting up of Rail Infrastructure/Network within India and abroad including operations/movement of Container/Goods Trains using Indian Railway Network and also to acquire, procure, obtain on lease/licence or otherwise Container Trains, Rakes, Wagons, Boggies and Create, Develop or Obtain on lease/licence basis Railway Sidings, Rail Yards, Warehouses required for the business of the Company.

### **Business Strategy**

Sharpening focus on railway business combined with Inland Container Depot (ICD) and Domestic Warehousing Business to provide excellent logistic facility. The company's ICD at Khurja is co-located with a state-of-the-art Rail Terminal. ICD-Khurja is the only private ICD in the country to have exclusive connectivity with 6-lane private rail siding offering regular and prompt rail connectivity through owned rakes to all the major gateway ports that service the northern region of India. ICD Khurja is located strategically with multiple road approaches from the major 4/6 lane highways providing a congestion-free movement of cargo and containers.

Sr. No.	Name of the Director	Designation (Independent / Whole time / Executive / Nominee)	Experience including current/past position held in other firms
1.	Mr. Ajay Shankarlal Mittal	Director	Mr. Mittal is the key driving force behind Arshiya's growth as an integrated supply chain management and logistics infrastructure solutions company. With over three decades of experience, Mr. Mittal has successfully scaled Arshiya Limited by developing Free Trade Warehousing Zones (FTWZs), Rail & Rail Infrastructure, Industrial & Domestic Hub, and Transport & Handling to its unified business portfolio.
2.	Mr. Navnit Jugal Kishore Choudhary	Director	Mr. Navnit Choudhary, a Chartered Accountant, looks after the Commercial and Taxation aspects of the company. He is associated with the Arshiya group since last 10 years. During his 20 years of career, he was associated with many organisations like KK Birla group. RPG Group, Future Group.
3.	Mr. Ashishkumar Bairagra	Independent Director	Mr. Ashishkumar Bairagra has extensive experience in handling internal audits, statutory audits, management audits, tax advisory and business advisory assignments. He is a Partner of M. L. Bhuwania & Co LLP, Chartered Accountants, which is an independent member of Geneva Group International (GGI).
4.	Mr. Rishabh Pankaj Shah	Independent Director	Mr. Rishabh Shah is a practicing legal counsel and a legal consultant who advises on several areas of Civil Law. He has over 20 years of experience representing major corporations as legal counsel.

### III. BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE COMPANY

#### IV. OBJECTS OF THE SCHEME

#### (A) General Objects of the Scheme

The Board of Directors of the Company is proposing the Scheme of Arrangement between Arshiya Limited (here in after referred to as the "**Demerged Company**" or "**AL**") and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited (here in after referred to as the "**Resulting Company**" or "**ARIL**" or "**Company**") and their Respective Shareholders and Creditors ("**Scheme**") under sections 230 to 232 read with Section 66 And Section 52 and other applicable Provisions of the Companies Act, 2013.

The proposed demerger of the Domestic Business Undertaking of Arshiya Limited into Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited as envisaged in the Scheme would be:

- To integrate / consolidate its DWA, RAIL, PFT & ICD business into ARIL, which would enable Arshiya to focus solely on FTWZ Business ;
- To provide more flexibility in terms of creating business synergies in the Resulting Company i.e. ARIL, enable cost savings, rationalizing capital requirements and optimizing utilization of valuable resources which will enhance management focus on the different businesses being housed under separate entities, thereby leading to higher operational efficiency;
- To enhance value for the shareholders and allow focused strategy on expansion/ operation of both the FTWZ and the Domestic Business independently;
- To achieve and fulfill their objectives more efficiently and economically and the same is also in the interest of all the stakeholders.

On the Scheme becoming effective the shareholders of AL would be allotted equity shares in the Company and would become shareholders of the Company as on the determined record date. The shares of AL are listed on BSE Limited ("BSE"), National Stock Exchange of India Limited ("NSE"). The equity shares so issued pursuant to the Scheme to the shareholders of AL would be listed on stock exchanges in terms of Rule 19 of the Securities Contract (Regulation) Rules, 1957. Post sanction of the Scheme, the equity shares of the Company are proposed to be listed on BSE and NSE.

- (B) Means of financing: Not Applicable
- (C) Schedule of Deployment of Issue Proceeds: Not Applicable
- (D) Name of Monitoring Agency: Not Applicable
- (E) Terms of Issuance of convertible security: Not Applicable

#### (F) Shareholding Pattern as on December 10, 2019

Sr. no.	Particulars	Pre – Issue Number of equity shares	% Holding of Pre Issue
1.	Promoter & Promoter Group*	4,23,84,417	100.00
2.	Public	0	0.00
	Total	4,23,84,417	100.00

\*Note: Promoter and Promoter Group Shareholding include shares being held jointly or through nominee.

#### (G) Number/amount of equity shares proposed to be sold by Selling Shareholders, if any – Not Applicable

### V. AUDITED FINANCIALS STATEMENTS OF THE COMPANY

					(RS. IN LARNS)
PARTICULARS	F.Y 2018-19*	F.Y 2017-18*	F.Y 2016-17*	F.Y 2015-16	F.Y 2014-15
Total income from operations (net)	13,614.83	13,598.32	15,539.26	19,758.55	23,823.90
Net Profit / (Loss) before tax and extraordinary items	(4,159.12)	(10,745.75)	(8,275.22)	(6,819.48)	(10,328.81)
Net Profit / (Loss) after tax and extraordinary items	(4,159.12)	(10,745.75)	(9,233.34)	(8,330.30)	(10,409.61)
Equity Share Capital	4,238.44	4,238.44	4,238.44	4,088.92	4,088.92
Reserves and Surplus / Other Equity	(18,197.13)	(14,073.62)	(3,330.44)	(9,573.12)	(1,066.62)
Net worth	(13,958.69)	(9,835.18)	908.00	(5484.20)	3,022.29
Basic earnings per share (Rs.)	(9.81)	(25.35)	(22.58)	(20.37)	(25.46)
Diluted earnings per share (Rs.)	(9.81)	(25.35)	(22.58)	(20.37)	(25.46)
Return on net worth (%)	(29.80)	(109.26)	(1016.89)	(151.90)	(344.43)
Net asset value per share (Rs.)	(32.93)	(23.20)	2.14	(13.41)	7.39

\*Figures are based on the statutory financial statements prepared in accordance with the Ind AS as prescribed u/s 133 of the Companies Act, 2013.

### VI. INTERNAL RISK FACTORS

The below mentioned risks are the top 6 risk factors:

- 1. The Resulting Company is party to certain litigations which if determined against it could adversely affects its financial position and business operation.
- 2. The Resulting Company is required to obtain certain approvals, licenses and permits in the ordinary course of business and is required to comply with certain rules and regulations to operate the business and failure to obtain any such approvals, licenses and permits or to comply with the rules and regulations in a timely manner may adversely affect the operations.
- 3. The success of the Resulting Company is largely dependent upon the knowledge and experience of its Promoters and Key Management Personnel. Any loss of Key Management Personnel could adversely affect the business, operation and financial conditions of the Resulting Company.
- 4. The Resulting Company is exposed to foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations which may impact its cash flow and operating and financial results.
- 5. If the Resulting Company is unable to identify expansion opportunities or if the Resulting Company experiences delays or other problems in implementing such projects, the Company's growth, financial condition, cash flows and results of operations may be adversely affected.
- 6. The Resulting Company has certain contingent liabilities which if materializes may adversely affect the financial position of the Resulting Company.

### VII. SUMMARY OF OUTSTANDING LITIGATIONS, CLAIMS AND REGULATORY ACTION

### A. Total number of outstanding litigations against the Company and amount involved

ARIL is involved in 3 litigations against them. Total Amount involved in all the litigations, wherever quantifiable is Rs. 204.10 Crores.

(De in Lakhe)

### B. Brief Details of top 5 material outstanding litigation against the Company and amount involved

Sr. No	Particulars	Litigation Filed by	Current Status	Amount Involved (Rs. In Crores)
1.	Default in Repayment of loans	Corporation Bank	The next date of the matter is scheduled dated 19.12.2019 in National Company Law Tribunal, Mumbai.	
2.	Non-Payment of service charges and Dishonour of Cheques for the services availed by the Company.		The next date of the matter is scheduled dated 18.12.2019 in National Company Law Tribunal, Mumbai.	
3.	Default in Repayment of loans	Bank of India	The next date of the matter is scheduled dated 13.01.2020 in Debt Recovery Tribunal, Delhi.	117

C. Regulatory Action, if any - disciplinary action taken by SEBI or stock exchanges against the Promoters / Group companies in last 5 financial years including outstanding action, if any

Nil

D. Brief details of outstanding criminal proceedings against Promoters

Nil

#### VIII. OTHER REGULATORY AND STATUTORY DISCLOSURES

### Authority for the Scheme:

The Scheme has been approved by the Board of Directors of the Company in their meeting held on May 24, 2018. The same is subject to the approval from the SEBI, Shareholders, Stock Exchanges, National Company Law Tribunal, Mumbai Branch Regional Director, Registrar of Companies, Official Liquidator and such other regulatory authorities, as may be applicable.

### • Expert opinion obtained, if any:

Valuation Report and Fairness Opinion

### • Documents for Inspection:

- 1. Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Company
- 2. Audited Financial Statement for the last five Financial Years
- 3. Shareholding Pattern of the Company as on December 10, 2019
- 4. Draft Scheme of Amalgamation
- 5. Valuation Report issued by ZADN & Associates, Chartered Accountants
- 6. Fairness Opinion on Valuation Report issued by Chartered Capital and Investment Limited, SEBI registered Category I Merchant Banker, having SEBI Permanent Registration No. INM000004018
- 7. Networth Certificate Pre and Post Scheme
- <u>Time and Place of Inspection of Documents:</u>

Copies of the above mentioned Documents may be inspected at the Registered Office of our Company situated at 302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai - 400018 between 10.00 a.m. and 2.00 p.m. from Monday to Friday, except public holidays from the date of this Information Document until the Listing Approval.

### IX. DECLARATION

We hereby declare that all relevant provisions of the Companies Act, 1956, the Companies Act, 2013 and the guidelines/ regulations issued by the Government of India or the guidelines/regulations issued by the Securities and Exchange Board of India, established under Section 3 of the Securities and Exchange Board of India Act 1992, as the case may be, have been complied with and no statement made in this disclosure document is contrary to the provisions of the Companies Act, 1956, the Companies Act, 2013, the Securities and Exchange Board of India Act, 1992, or rules made or guidelines or regulations issued there under, as the case may be. We further certify that all statements in this disclosure document are true and correct.

#### For Arshiya Limited

Sd/-Ajay Shankarlal Mittal Managing Director DIN: 00226355

Date: 26th February, 2021Place: Mumbai

# Following additional documents are required to be submitted for Demerger cases wherein a division of a listed company is hived off into an unlisted company or where listed company is getting merged with an unlisted company:

1. Clarification as to what will be listing status of the Resulting/Transferee Company/ies.

The New Equity Shares to be issued in terms of Scheme of Arrangement shall be listed and / or admitted to trading on the BSE Limited and National Stock Exchange of India Limited where the equity shares of the Demerged Company are listed.

### Also Attached as an Annexure – XIII-A

2. Details of Assets and Liabilities of the Demerged division that are being transferred.

		(In Crores)
Demerg	ed division	FY 2017-18
Assets:		
a. Lano	d	74.99
b. Trac	de Receivable:	00.24
Sund	dry Debtors	
Tota	al Assets	75.23
Liabiliti	es:	
a. GST	Liabilities	00.04
b. Inte	r Division Loans	74.99
c. Prof	fit & Loss retained earnings	00.20
Tota	al Liabilities	75.23

#### Also Attached as an Annexure – XIII-B

- 3. Confirmation from the Managing Director/ Company Secretary, that:
  - a) There will be no change in Share Capital of the resulting/transferee company till the listing of the equity shares of the company on BSE Limited.
  - b) The shares allotted by the resulting company pursuant to the Scheme shall remain frozen in the depositories system till listing/trading permission is given by the designated stock exchange.

### Attached as an Annexure – XIII-C

- 4. Confirmation by the Managing Director/ Company Secretary of the resulting/transferee company on the letter head of resulting company that:
  - Equity shares issued by the company pursuant to the scheme of amalgamation/ arrangement shall be listed on the BSE Limited, subject to SEBI granting relaxation from applicability under Rule 19(2) (b) of the Securities Contract (Regulation) Rules, 1957.
  - b) The company shall comply with all the provisions contained in SEBI circular no. CFD/DIL3/CIR/2017/21 dated March 10, 2017.
  - c) The company shall also fulfill the Exchange's criteria for listing and shall also comply with Rules, Byelaws, and Regulations of the Exchange and other applicable statutory requirements.

### Attached as an Annexure - XIII-D

5. Percentage of Net Worth of the company, that is being transferred in the form of demerged undertaking and percentage wise contribution of the Demerged division to the total turnover and income of the company in the last two years as per the following format:

							(Rs. in crores)
Particulars	Financial Year	Net worth	% to total	Turnover	% to total	Profit after Tax	% to total
Demerged	2017-18	75.19	6.41%	0.20	0.23%	0.20	0.38%
division	2016-17	-	0.00%	-	0.00%	-	0.00%
FTWZ	2017-18	1,097.71	93.59%	85.22	99.77%	51.79	99.62%
divisions	2016-17	(102.50)	100.00%	75.81	100.00%	(105.35)	100.00%
Total	2017-18	1,172.91	100.00%	85.42	100.00%	51.99	100.00%
	2016-17	(102.50)	100.00%	75.81	100.00%	(105.35)	100.00%

### FOR ARSHIYA RAIL INFRASTRUCTURE LIMITED

Navnit Choudhary **Director** DIN: 00613576

Date: 4th February, 2019

Pre De-merger Shareholding Pattern of Resulting Company (Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited)

Sr. No.	Name of the Shareholders	Address	Number of Shares	% of Holding	Amount per share (In Rs.)
1	Arshiya Limited	302, Level-3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. A. B. Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400 018	4,23,83,817	100.00	10
2	Mr. Ajay S Mittal (Nominee of Arshiya Limited)	Mittal Bhavan, 62-A ,Pedder Road, Mumbai-400 026	100	-	10
3	Mrs. Archana A Mittal (Nominee of Arshiya Limited)	Mittal Bhavan, 62-A ,Pedder Road, Mumbai-400 026	100	-	10
4	Arshiya Limited jointly with Mr. Navnit Choudhary	302, Level-3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. A. B. Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400 018	100	-	10
5	Arshiya Limited jointly with Mr. Navin Saraf	302, Level-3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. A. B. Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400 018	100	-	10
6	Arshiya Limited jointly with Mrs. Joyce Collaco	302, Level-3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. A. B. Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400 018	100	-	10
7	Arshiya Limited jointly with Mrs. Mini Suresh	302, Level-3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. A. B. Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400 018	100	-	10
	Total		4,23,84,417	100.00	

For ARSHIYA RAIL INFRASTRUCTURE LIMITED

Navnit Choudhary Director DIN: 00613576 Post De-merger Shareholding Pattern of Resulting Company (Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited)

### Table I - SUMMARY

SUMMARY STATEMENT HOLDING OF

SPECIFIED SECURITIES

Categ	Category	No.s of	No. of	No.s of	No. of	Total nos.	Share	Nu	mborofV	otting Rights		No. of	Share	Numb	or of	Numbe	or of	Number of
ory	of	Share	fully	Partly	shares	shares	holding			ch class of		Shares	holding,	Locke		Shar		equity
(1)	share	holders	paid up	paid-	unde	held	as a % of			rities		Under	as a %	shai		pledge		shares
(1)	holder	(III)	equity	î.	rlying	(VII)=	total			X)		lying	as a 70	Shar (XI		otherv		held
	(II)	(111)	Share	up		(VII)- (IV)+(V)	no. of		o of Votir	-	Total		full	(AI	IJ	encumb		in
	(11)		held	equity	Depo			N		lg		Out stating				(XIII		
				Share	sitory	+(VI)	shares		Rights		as a	conver	conversion			No.	-	dema
			(IV)	held	Receipts		(calculated	Class	Class	Total	% of	tible	of	No.	As a %	-	As a %	terialized
				(V)	(VI)		as per	Equity	Others		(A+	securities	convertible	(a)	of	(a)	of	form
							SCRR,	х	У		B+C)	(including	securities(		total		total	(XIV)
							1957)					Warrants)	as a %		shares		shares	
							(VIII)					(X)	of diluted		held		held	
							As a % of						share		(b)		(b)	
							(A+B+C2)						capital)					
													(XI)=					
													(VII)+(X)					
													As a % of					
L													(A+B+C2)					
(A)	Promoter &	2	63458113	0	0	63458113	51.58	63458113	0	63458113	51.58	0.00	51.58	10000000	15.76	63458113	100.00	63458113
	Promoter																	
	Group																	
(B)	Public	9590	59564220	0	0	59564220	48.42	59564220	0	59564220	48.42	0.00	48.42	1218187	2.05	NA	NA	59389483
(C)	Non	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0		0.00	0.00	0		NA	NA	
	Promoter-																	
	Non Public																	
(C1)	Shares	0	0	0	0	0	NA	0	0	0		0.00	0.00	0		NA	NA	
	underlying																	
	DRs																	
(C2)	Shares	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0		0.00	0.00	0		NA	NA	0
	held by																	
	Employee																	
	Trusts																	
	Total	9592	123022333	0	0	123022333	100	123022333	0	123022333	100.00	0.00	100.00	11218187	9.12	63458113	51.58	122847595

207

#### Table II - STATEMENT SHOWING SHAREHOLDING PATTERN OF THE PROMOTER AND PROMOTER GROUP

	Category & Name of the shareholders (I)	PAN (II)	No of Share holders (III)	No of fully paid up equity Shares held	Partly paid-up equity Share held (V)	No. of shares under lying Depo sitory	Total nos. shares held (VII)= (IV)+ (V)+ (VI)	Share holding % calculated as per SCRR,1957		held in e sec	Voting Rights ach class of urities (IX) 1g	Total as a	No. of Shares Underlying Outstating convertible securities	Shareholding, as a % assuming full conversion of convertible securities( as a %	Numb Locke shar (XII	ed in Tes	ple ot enc	umber of Shares edged or herwise sumbered (XIII)	Number of equity shares held in dema terialized
				(IV)		Receipts (VI)		As a % of (A+B+C2) (VIII)	Class Equity x	Class Others y	Total	% of (A+B+C)	(including Warrants) (X)	of diluted share capital) (XI)=(VII)+(X) As a % of (A+B+C2)	No. (a)	As a % of total shares held (b)	No. (a)	As a % of total shares held (b)	form (XIV)
1	Indian																		
(a)	Individuals/Hind	1	nily	r	r	r			r	1	1		r			1			
	ARCHANA MITTAL	AAGPM6545C	1	44279894	0	0	44279894	35.99	44279894	0	44279894	35.9934	0	35.9934	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	44279894
	AJAY SHANKARLAL MITTAL	AAGPM6550R	1	19178219	0	0	19178219	15.59	19178219	0	19178219	15.5892	0	15.5892	11218187	0.0000	0	0.0000	19178219
	Total		2	63458113	0	0	63458113	51.58	63458113	0	63458113	51.5826	0	51.5826	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	63458113
(b)	Central Governme	ent/State Gover	nment(s)				-	-							-			-	-
			0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0
	Total		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0
(c)	<b>Financial Institut</b>	ions/Banks																	
			0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0
	Total		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0
	Sub-Total (A)(1)		2	63458113	0	0	63458113	51.58	63458113	0	63458113	51.5826	0	51.5826	0	0.0000	0	100.0000	63458113
2	Foreign																		
(a)	Individuals(Non-l	Resident Individ		-	· ·	-	-		-	-	-		-		-				-
			0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0
<i>a</i> >	Total		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0
(b)	Government	1	0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0
	Total		0	0	0	0			0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0		0	0.0000	0
(c)	Institutions		U	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0
(0)	Institutions		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0
	Total		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0
(d)	Foreign Portfolio	Investor																	
			0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0
	Total		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0
	Sub-Total (A)(2)		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0
	Total Shareholding of Promoter and Promoter Group (A) = (A) (1)+(A)(2)		2	63458113	0	0	63458113	51.58	63458113	0	63458113	51.5826	0	51.5826	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	63458113
Details	of Shares which re	main unclaime	d may be gi	iven hear alo	ng with det	tails such as	number of sha	areholders, ou	itstanding sh	ares held i	in demat/uncl	aimed susp	ense account,	voting rights whic	h are frozen o	etc.			
	l would not be disp term "Encumbran				ınder regu	lation 28(3)	of SEBI (Subst	antial Acquis	ition of Share	s and Take	eovers) Regula	ations, 2011	l."						

#### Table III - STATEMENT SHOWING SHAREHOLDING PATTERN OF THE PUBLIC SHAREHOLDER

	Category & Name of the shareholders (1)	PAN (II)	No.s of Share holders (III)	No. of fully paid up equity Share held (IV)	Partly paid-up equity Share held (V)	No.s of shares underl ying Depos itory Receipts	Total nos. shares held (VII)= (IV)+ (V)+ (VI)	Share holding % calculated as per SCRR,1957) As a % of		held in e sec	Voting Right each class of urities (IX) g	s Total as a % of	No. of Shares Underlying Outstating convertible securities (including	Total Share holding, as a % assuming full conversion of convertible securities (	Locked i	ber of in shares (II)	Numbe Shar pledge otherw encumb (XIII	es d or vise ered	Number of equity shares held in demat erialized form
						(VI)		(A+B+C2) (VIII)"	Class Equity x	Class Others y	Total	Total Voting Rights	Warrants) (X)	as a percentage of diluted share capital) (XI)=(VII)+(X) As a % of (A+B+C2)	No. (a)	As a % of total shares held (b)	No. (Not appli cable) (a)	As a % of total shares held (b)	(XIV)
1	Institutions																		
(a)	Mutual Funds		1	12500	0	0	12500	0.01	12500	0	12500	0.01	0	0.01	0	0.00	NA	NA	0
(b)	Venture Capital Funds		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00	NA	NA	0
(c)	Alternate Investment Funds		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00	NA	NA	0
(d)	Foreign Venture Capital Investors		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00	NA	NA	0
(e)	Foreign Portfolio Investors		1	661494	0	0	661494	0.54	661494	0	661494	0.54	0	0.54	0	0.00	NA	NA	661494
(f)	Financial Institution/ Banks		2	1822500	0	0	1822500	1.48	1822500	0	1822500	1.48	0	1.48	0	0.00	NA	NA	1822500
	IDFC BANK LIMITED	AADCI6523Q	1	1387500	0	0	1387500	1.13	1387500	0	1387500	1.13	0	1.13	0	0.00	NA	NA	1387500
(g)	Insurance Companies		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00	NA	NA	0
(h)	Provident Funds/ Pension Funds		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00	NA	NA	0
	SUB TOTAL (B)(1)		4	2496494	0	0	2496494	2.03	2496494	0	2496494	2.03	0	2.03	0	0.00	NA	NA	2496494
2	Central / State government(s)																		
(a)	Central Government/ State Government(s)/ President of India		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00	NA	NA	0
L	SUB TOTAL (B)(2)		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00	NA	NA	0
3	Non-institutions																		
(a.1)	Individuals - i. Individual shareholders holding nominal share capital up to Rs. 2 lakhs.		9174	5242285	0	0	5242285	4.26	5242285	0	5242285	4.26	0	4.26	73313	0.06	NA	NA	5242284.50
(a.2)	INDIVIDUAL - ii. Individual shareholders holding nominal share capital in excess of Rs. 2 lakhs.		46	9095704	0	0	9095704	7.39	9095704	0	9095704	7.39	0	7.39	1144874	0.93	NA	NA	9095704
	NAISHADH JAWAHAR PALEJA	AAAPP9781B	1	1488135	0	0	1488135	1.21	1488135	0	1488135	1.21	0	1.21	0	0.00	NA	NA	1488135

209

	Category & Name of the shareholders (1)	PAN (II)	No.s of Share holders (III)	No. of fully paid up equity Share held (IV)	Partly paid-up equity Share held (V)	No.s of shares underl ying Depos itory Receipts	Total nos. shares held (VII)= (IV)+ (V)+ (VI)	Share holding % calculated as per SCRR,1957) As a % of		held in e sec	Voting Right ach class of urities IX) g	s Total as a % of	No. of Shares Underlying Outstating convertible securities (including	Total Share holding, as a % assuming full conversion of convertible securities (	Locked i (X	ber of n shares II)	Numbe Share pledge otherw encumb (XIII	es d or vise vered l)	Number of equity shares held in demat erialized form
						(VI)		(A+B+C2) (VIII)"	Class Equity x	Class Others y	Total	Total Voting Rights	Warrants) (X)	as a percentage of diluted share capital) (XI)=(VII)+(X) As a % of (A+B+C2)	No. (a)	As a % of total shares held (b)	No. (Not appli cable) (a)	As a % of total shares held (b)	(XIV)
(b)	NBFCs registered with RBI		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00	NA	NA	0
(c)	Employee Trusts		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	0.00	0	0.00	NA	NA	0
(d)	Overseas Depositories (holding DRs) (balancing figure)		0	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00	0	2.03	0	0.00	NA	NA	0
(e)	Any Other(BODIES CORPORATE)		164	40017275	0	0	40017275	32.53	40017275	0	40017275	32.53	0	32.53	0	0.00	NA	NA	40017275
	ECAP EQUITIES LIMITED	AABCE8997N	1	4867500	0	0	4867500	3.96	4867500	0	4867500	3.96	0	3.96	0	0.00	NA	NA	4867500
	EDELWEISS ASSET RECONSTRUCTION COMPANY LIMITED	AAATE7452N	1	3914215	0	0	3914215	3.18	3914215	0	3914215	3.18	0	3.18	0	0.00	NA	NA	3914215
	EDELWEISS ASSET RECONSTRUCTION COMPANY LIMITED	AAATE6688G	1	1250476	0	0	1250476	1.02	1250476	0	1250476	1.02	0	1.02	0	0.00	NA	NA	1250476
	EDELWEISS ASSET RECONSTRUCTION COMPANY LIMITED	AAATE6841P	1	2008954	0	0	2008954	1.63	2008954	0	2008954	1.63	0	1.63	0	0.00	NA	NA	2008954
	EDELWEISS ASSET RECONSTRUCTION COMPANY LIMITED	AAATE6490L	1	2079638	0	0	2079638	1.69	2079638	0	2079638	1.69	0	1.69	0	0.00	NA	NA	2079638
	EDELWEISS ASSET RECONSTRUCTION COMPANY LIMITED	AAATE7680C	1	4967701	0	0	4967701	4.04	4967701	0	4967701	4.04	0	4.04	0	0.00	NA	NA	4967701
	EDELWEISS ASSET RECONSTRUCTION COMPANY LIMITED	AAATE6570B	1	2188095	0	0	2188095	1.78	2188095	0	2188095	1.78	0	1.78	0	0.00	NA	NA	2188095
	EDELWEISS ASSET RECONSTRUCTION COMPANY LIMITED	AAATE6849F	1	1717160	0	0	1717160	1.40	1717160	0	1717160	1.40	0	1.40	0	0.00	NA	NA	1717160
	EDELWEISS ASSET RECONSTRUCTION COMPANY LIMITED	AAATE6341A	1	1676195	0	0	1676195	1.36	1676195	0	1676195	1.36	0	1.36	0	0.00	NA	NA	1676195
	EDELWEISS ASSET RECONSTRUCTION COMPANY LTD	AAATE7922P	1	6429215	0	0	6429215	5.23	6429215	0	6429215	5.23	0	5.23	0	0.00	NA	NA	6429215
(e)	Any Other(CLEARING MEMBER)		47	711476	0	0	711476	0.58	711476	0	711476	0.58	0	0.58	0	0.00	NA	NA	711476

	Category & 1 of the shareholders (I)	me PAN (II)	No.s Share holders (III)	of No. o fully paid u equity Share held (IV)	Partly paid-up equity Share held (V)	No.s of shares underl ying Depos itory Receipts	Total nos. shares held (VII)= (IV)+ (V)+ (VI)	Share holding % calculated as per SCRR,1957) As a % of		held in e sec	Voting Right ach class of urities (IX) g	s Total as a % of	No. of Shares Underlying Outstating convertible securities (including	Total Share holding, as a % assuming full conversion of convertible securities (	Locked i (X	ber of n shares II)	Numbe Shar pledge otherv encumb (XIII	es d or vise oered	Number of equity shares held in demat erialized form
						(VI)		(A+B+C2) (VIII)"	Class Equity x	Class Others y	Total	Total Voting Rights	Warrants) (X)	as a percentage of diluted share capital) (XI)=(VII)+(X) As a % of (A+B+C2)	No. (a)	As a % of total shares held (b)	No. (Not appli cable) (a)	As a % of total shares held (b)	(XIV)
(e)	Any Other(DIRECTORS RELATIVES)		2	3000	0	0	3000	0.00	3000	0	3000	0.00	0	5.23	0	0.00	NA	NA	3000
(e)	Any Other(EMPLOYEE)		8	8776	0	0	8776	0.01	8776	0	8776	0.01	0	0.01	0	0.00	NA	NA	8776
(e)	Any Other(FOREIGN NATIONALS)		4	150000	0	0	150000	0.12	150000	0	150000	0.12	0	0.12	0	0.00	NA	NA	25000
(e)	Any Other(NON RESIDENT INDIANS (NON REPAT))		41	327957	0	0	327957	0.27	327957	0	327957	0.27	0	0.27	0	0.00	NA	NA	327957
(e)	Any Other(NON RESIDENT INDIANS (REPAT))		97	377694	0	0	377694	0.31	377694	0	377694	0.31	0	5.23	0	0.00	NA	NA	327957
(e)	Any Other(OVERSEAS BODIES CORPORATES)		3	1133560	0	0	1133560	0.92	1133560	0	1133560	0.92	0	5.23	0	0.00	NA	NA	1133560
	SUB TOTAL (B)(3)		9586	57067726	0	0	57067726	46.39	57067726	0	57067726	46.39	0	46.39	1218187	0.99	NA	NA	56892989
	Total Public Shareholding (B) = (B)(1)+(B)(2)+(B) (3)		9590	59564220	0	0	59564220	48.42	59564220	0	59564220	48.42	0	48.42	1218187	0.99	NA	NA	59389483

\*Details of Shares which remain unclaimed may be given hear along with details such as number of shareholders, outstanding shares held in demat/unclaimed suspense account, voting rights which are frozen etc.

Note:

(1) PAN would not be displayed on website of Stock Exchange(s).
(2) The above format needs to be disclosed along with the name of following persons: Institutions/Non Institutions holding more than 1% of total number of shares."

211

Table IV - STATEMENT SHOWING SHAREHOLDING PATTERN OF THE NON PROMOTER - NON

	Category & Name of shareholders (l)	PAN (Itilh)e	-	oNo. fu paid up equity Share held (IV)	oPfartly lypaid- up equity Share held (V)	No.s shares under lying Deposi tory Receipts (VI)	oTfotal no. shares held (VII)= (IV)+ (V)+ (V1)	Share holding % calculated as per SCRR,1957) As a % of (A+B+C2) (VIII)	h	ber of Vo eld in eac secur (12 o of Votin Rights	tities	Total as a % of (A+B	No. of Shares Underlying Outstating convertible securities (including Warrants) (X)	Total Shareholding, as a % assuming full conversion of convertible securities( as a % of diluted share	Loc sh	nber of ked in nares XII) As a % of	Sha pledg othe encun (X No. (Not	ber of ares ged or rwise nbered III) As a % of total	Number of equity shares held in dema terialized form (XIV)
								(VIII)	Class Equity x	Class Others y	Total	+C)	(A)	capital) (XI)=(VII)+(X) As a % of (A+B+C2)		total shares held (b)	applicable) (a)	shares held (Not applicable) (b)	
1	Custodian/DR Holder																		
Ι			0	0	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	NA	NA	0
	"Total Non Promoter- Non Public Shareholding (C)=(C) (1)+(C)(2)"		0	0	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	0	0.0000	NA	NA	0
(1)	Note 1) PAN would not be displayed on website of Stock Exchange(s). 2) The above format needs to disclose bame of all holders holding more than 1% of total number of shares.																		

(2) The above format needs to disclose bame of all holders holding more than 1% of total number of shares.

(3) W.r.t. the information pertaining to Depository Receipts, the same may be disclosed in the respective columns to the extent information available."

Sr. No	Details of th	etails of the significant beneficial owner (I)			Details of the registered owner (II)			olding/ exerci wh	Date of creation / acquisition of significant beneficial interest* (IV)			
	Name	PAN/ Passport No. in case of a foreign national	Nationality	Name	PAN/ Passport No. in case of a foreign national	Nationality	Shares %	Voting rights %	Rights on distributable dividend or any other distribution	Exercise of control	Exercise of significant influence	

#### Table V - STATEMENT SHOWING DETAILS OF SIGNIFICANT BENEFICIAL OWNERS

THE PACE WITH MANNEN MANNEN



## ARSHIYA LIMITED

CIN: L93000MH1981PLC024747 Registered Office: 302, Level-3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai-400018

### FORM NO. MGT-11 (PROXY FORM)

[Pursuant to section 105(6) of the Companies Act, 2013 and rule 19(3) of the Companies (Management and Administration) Rules, 2014]

### Meeting of all the Secured Creditors (including Debenture Holders) of Arshiya Limited ("the Company")

(Convened Pursuant to The Order Dated 26<sup>th</sup> Day Of February, 2021 Passed By The Hon'ble National Company Law Tribunal, Mumbai Bench)

Time & Date: 11:00 a.m.(1100 Hrs), Saturday, 20th March, 2021

Venue: 302, Level-3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai-400018

Na	me of the Secured Creditor (s):
Re	gistered Address:
E-r	nail Id:
I/W	re, being the Secured Creditor (s) for Rsof the above-named company, hereby appoint
1.	Name:
	Email ID:
	Address:
	Signature:, Or failing him/her
2.	Name:
	Email ID:
	Address:
	Signature: Or failing him/her
3.	Name:
	Email ID:
	Address:
	Signature:

as my/our proxy to attend and vote, in case of a poll, for me/us and on my/our behalf at the said Meeting of the Company, to be held on Saturday, the 20<sup>th</sup> March, 2021 at 11.00 a.m. (1100 Hrs) at Hall of Culture (Nehru Centre), Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400 018 and at any adjournment thereof in respect of resolutions are indicated below:

Item No.	Resolutions	Outstanding Amount owed	I assent to the resolution	I dissent from the resolution
SPECIA	AL BUSINESS:			
1	Approval of Composite Scheme of Arrangement Between Arshiya Limited And Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited And Their Respective Shareholders And Creditors.			

\*\*This is only optional Please put a  $\sqrt{}$  in the appropriate column against the resolutions indicated in the Box. Alternatively you may mention the Outstanding amount owed to you in the appropriate column in respect of which you would like your proxy to vote, if you leave all the columns blank against any or all the resolutions your proxy will be entitled to vote in the manner as he/she thinks appropriate.

Signed this day of 2021

Signature of Secured Creditor:

Signature of Proxy holder(s): \_\_\_\_\_

### Notes:

- 1) This form of proxy in order to be effective should be duly completed and deposited at the Registered Office of the Company not less than 48 hours before the commencement of the said meeting A proxy need not be a Secured Creditor of the company.
- 2) In case the appointer is a body corporate the proxy form should be signed under its seal or be signed by an office or an attorney duly authorized by it and an authenticated copy of such authorization should be attached to the proxy form.





### ARSHIYA LIMITED

CIN: L93000MH1981PLC024747

**Reg. Off:** 302, Ceejay House, Level-3, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400018 **T:** +91 22 42305500/02 **F:** +91 22 4230 5555

E-mail: info@arshiyalimited.com I Website: www.arshiyalimited.com

Attendance Slip for Meeting of all the Secured Creditors (including Debenture holders) of Arshiya Limited ("the Company").

(Convened Pursuant to The Order Dated 26<sup>th</sup> Day Of February, 2021 Passed By The Hon'ble National Company Law Tribunal, Mumbai Bench)

I, a Secured Creditor/ proxy / authorised representative for a such Creditor of the Company, hereby record my presence at the said Meeting of the Company on Saturday, the 20<sup>th</sup> March, 2021 at 11:00 a.m.(1100 Hrs) at 302, Level 3, Ceejay House, F- Block, Shiv Sagar Estate, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400018, Maharashtra.

:

Name and Address of the Secured Creditor

If Secured Creditor(s) please sign here	If Proxy, please mention name and sign here						
	Name of Proxy	Signature					

#### Notes:

- (1) Secured Creditors / Proxy holders as the case may be are requested to produce the attendance slip duly signed at the Meeting entrance.
- (2) Said creditors holding slip in physical form, are requested to advise change in their address, if any, to the Registered address of the Company as mentioned above.

### **ARSHIYA LIMITED**

**CIN:** L93000MH1981PLC024747

Regd Off: - 302, Level-3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400 018 Tel: 022 4230 5500 Fax: 022 4230 5555 E-mail: info@arshiyalimited.com Website: www.arshiyalimited.com

**Meeting of all the Secured (including Debenture holders) /Unsecured Creditors of Arshiya Limited ("the Company")** (Convened Pursuant to The Order Dated 26<sup>th</sup> Day Of February, 2021 Passed By The Hon'ble National Company Law Tribunal,

d Pursuant to The Order Dated 26<sup>th</sup> Day of February, 2021 Passed By The Hon ble National Company Law Tribunal Mumbai Bench)

Time & Date for Secured Creditors: 11:00 a.m (1100 Hrs)., Tuesday, 14th January, 2020

Venue: 302, Level-3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400 018.

#### **BALLOT PAPER**

[Pursuant to section 109(5) of the Companies Act, 2013 and rule 21(1) (c) of the Companies (Management and Administration) Rules, 2014]

Name of the Company: Arshiya Limited

Registered office: 302, Level-3, Ceejay House, Shiv Sagar Estate, F-Block, Dr. Annie Besant Road, Worli, Mumbai- 400 018

S1.	Particulars	Details								
No.										
1.	Name of the Secured/unsecured Creditor									
	(In block letters)									
2.	Postal address									
3.	Class of Creditor	Secured								
I here	I hereby exercise my vote in respect of Special resolutions enumerated below by recording my assent or dissent to the said resolution									
	following manner:	5								
Item	Resolutions	Outstanding	I assent to the	I dissent from the						
No.		Amount owed	resolution	resolution						
SPECI	AL BUSINESS:									
1	Approval of Composite Scheme of Arrangement Between Arshiya Limited and Arshiya Rail Infrastructure Limited and Their Respective Shareholders And Creditors.									

Date:

Place:

(Signature of the Secured Creditor)

